Behavioural Consequences and Neural Correlates of Bladder Inflammation in the Laboratory Rat

Rosemary Morland

Imperial College London

Department of Surgery & Cancer

Thesis submitted for the purpose of a PhD degree

Primary Supervisor: Professor Andrew S.C. Rice

Secondary Supervisor: Professor Stephen B McMahon (London Pain Consortium/ Kings

College London)

Abstract

The treatment and management of pain continues to reflect the complex nature of pain itself. At present, pain cannot be definitively tested for, only inferred through a combination of sensory and self-report measures, such as quantitative sensory testing procedures and validated questionnaires, which survey various aspects of the pain experience in more detail, as well as the impact of pain on daily life at home and in the workplace. Whilst clinical sensory testing outcomes are analogous to *in vivo* evoked sensory data, modelling the impact of pain on quality of life is more challenging.

One approach is to use an ethological paradigm, i.e. one that measures a behaviour that reflects an innate environmental response. Tests such as the open field and burrowing measure how pain affects threat avoidance (thigmotaxis in the open field) and tunnel maintenance (burrowing) in laboratory rats. Studies have shown their efficacy in detecting subtle behavioural deficits in experimental models of pain, including response to analgesics. Using ethological outcome measures also avoids applying clinical terminology to animal behaviour, and should be used in conjunction with classical sensory reflex-driven assays, such as hotplate and von Frey filaments, to yield a global picture of how experimental pain states affect wellbeing and quality of life.

This study examines how acute visceral inflammation, persistent visceral inflammation, and druginduced neuropathy (d4T - antiretroviral nucleoside) alter the behaviour of adult female Wistar rats in the open field paradigm. It also investigates how the behavioural phenotype of naïve male Wistar rats responds to repeated open field exposure.

Significant increases in thigmotaxis were observed following acute bladder inflammation, and repeated exposure to open field in naïve rats. There was no effect on either open field behaviour or evoked sensory measures in female rats treated with d4T, and acute bladder inflammation failed to alter burrowing behaviours. As d4T has been previously shown to alter thigmotactic behaviour, this data suggests that females show different sensitivity compared to males.

To determine whether visceral inflammation influences behaviour in a dose-dependent manner, bladder tissue from the visceral inflammation groups was assayed for levels of cytokines using an RNA microarray featuring 92 inflammatory cytokines and 4 housekeeping genes. The greatest effect was detected following acute inflammation, with both models showing increased levels of CCL12, CCL7, and IL-1β when compared to naive tissue. To correlate the changes in behaviour with a neural substrate, c-Fos immunoreactivity in the amygdala was measured in both visceral inflammation groups. No significant activational differences were seen following acute bladder inflammation, whereas persistent visceral inflammation significantly increased c-Fos immunoreactivity in the caudal regions of the capsular central amygdala.

Visceral inflammation is associated with peripheral increases in inflammatory cytokines, and thigmotactic behaviour in the open field. Differences in activation in the amygdala were lower than expected due to high levels of variation associated with inflammatory stimuli at the time-point tested. Significant variation was particularly seen in repeated visceral inflammation, suggestive of the biphasic behavioural response to stress e.g. attack or defend phenotypes. Further examination of these differences at the individual level could shed light on the process of pain chronification, and ultimately help understand why only some individuals develop chronic pain.

Declaration of Originality

I would like to acknowledge the contribution of Tim Pheby for his assistance with measurement of reflex hypersensitivity, burrowing, and immunohistochemical outcomes.

I hereby declare that all other work reported herein was composed by me and originated entirely by me. Information derived from published and unpublished work of others has been cited within the text, with full references to be found at the end of this thesis.

Copyright Declaration

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author and is made available under a Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial No Derivatives licence. Researchers are free to copy, distribute or transmit the thesis on the condition that they attribute it, that they do not use it for commercial purposes and that they do not alter, transform or build upon it. For any reuse or redistribution, researchers must make clear to others the licence terms of this work.

Contents

Abstract	2
Declaration of Originality & Copyright	4
Contents	5
List of Figures	9
List of Tables	
List of Abbreviations	
Acknowledgements	
1. Introduction	
1.1. Pain	
Characteristics of Pain	
The Study of Pain	
Subjective Assessment of Pain	
Quantitative Assessment of Pain: Biomarkers	21
Chronic Vs. Acute	24
Affective Aspects	24
Experimental Pain in Human Subjects	25
1.2. Visceral Pain	
The Urinary Bladder	27
Cystitis	
1.3. Current Therapeutic Approaches	
NSAIDs and Paracetamol	
Opioids	
Anti-Epileptics and Anti-Depressants	
Topical Analgesics	
Non-Pharmaceutical Approaches	
Surgery	
Development of Future Analgesic Therapies	
1.4. Detecting Nocifensive Responses in Animals	
Evoked Sensory Reflexes	
Behavioural Alterations Associated with Pain	
The Open Field Paradigm	41
Burrowing	
Other Behavioural Paradigms	

	1.5.	Modelling 'Pain' in Animals	46
	An	ti-Retroviral-Induced Neuropathy	47
	Vir	ral Models of Experimental Neuropathy	48
	Ex	perimental Models of Urinary Bladder Pain	49
	Ge	eneral Comments	51
	1.6.	Sex Differences	54
	1.7.	Neural Circuitry of Pain	56
	Th	e Amygdala	59
	c-F	Fos	66
	1.8.	Inflammation in Pain	70
2.	Stu	udy Aims and Statement of Hypothesis	73
	Aims		73
	Нуро	otheses	73
3.	Ma	aterials and Methods	74
	3.1.	Ethical Statement	74
	3.2.	Experimental Animals	74
	3.3.	Study Design	75
	Stu	udy 1	76
	Stu	udy 2	77
	Stu	udy 3	79
	3.1.	Test Environment	80
	3.2.	Model Induction	80
	Stu	udy 1: Repeated Open Field	80
	Stu	udy 2: Bladder Inflammation	80
	Stu	udy 3: d4T-induced Neuropathy	81
	3.3.	Outcome Measures	81
	All	Studies: Thigmotaxis	81
	Stu	udy 2: Burrowing	83
	Stu	udy 2: Cytokine Activation	83
	Stu	udy 2: Amygdala Activation	86
	Stu	udy 3: Evoked Measures of Hypersensitivity	86
	3.4.	Statistical Analysis	88
4.	Res	sults - Study 1: Repeated Open Field Exposure in Naïve Rats	90
	4.1.	Open Field	90

Th	igmotaxis	90
Re	aring	90
Lo	comotor Activity	91
Re	sponder Analysis	95
4.2.	Correlations	98
5. Res	sults - Study 2: Bladder Inflammation	103
5.1.	Inflammatory Mediator mRNA	
Ac	ute Bladder Inflammation	103
Re	peated Bladder Inflammation	105
Co	mparison of Inflammatory mediator up-regulation in Acute and Repeated Bladder.	107
Inf	lammation	107
5.2.	Open Field Behaviour	
Ac	ute Bladder Inflammation	
Re	peated Bladder Inflammation	109
Co	mparison of Acute and Repeated Bladder Inflammation	114
5.3.	Burrowing Paradigm	117
5.4.	c-Fos Immunoreactivity in the Central Amygdala Following Open Field	119
Ac	ute Bladder Inflammation	119
Re	peated Bladder Inflammation	125
5.5.	Relationship between Thigmotaxis and Central Amygdala Activity	125
Re	sponder Analysis	125
Co	rrelations	127
6. Res	sults - Study 3: Stavudine-associated Neuropathy in Female Rats	141
6.1.	Mechanical Hypersensitivity	141
6.2.	Thermal Hypersensitivity	141
6.3.	Cold Hypersensitivity	142
6.4.	Open Field Behaviour	143
7. Dis	cussion	146
7.1.	Repeated Open Field	146
7.2.	Bladder Inflammation	148
7.3.	d4T in female rats	154
8. Lim	nitations	156
9. Fur	ther Studies	158
10. Co	onclusion	

eferences163

List of Figures

- Figure 1-1: Cellular Structure of the Bladder Wall
- Figure 1-2: Innervation of the Bladder
- Figure 1-3: Segmental Referral Dermatomes For The Bladder In Man And The Laboratory Rat
- Figure 1-4: Measurement of Evoked Nociceptive Outcome Measures
- Figure 1-5: Innervation Of The Rat Hindpaw
- Figure 1-6: Central Pathways Implicated In Pain Processing
- Figure 1-7: The Subnuclei Of The Amygdala
- Figure 3-1: Experimental Timeline For The Repeated Open Field Study Using Naïve Male Rats
- Figure 3-2 Experimental Timeline For Bladder Inflammation Studies
- Figure 3-3: Experimental Timeline For The d4t Study
- Figure 4-1: Frequency And Duration Of Inner Zone And Rearing Activity In The Open Field Following Repeated Open Field Exposure
- Figure 4-2: Latency To Enter In The Inner Zone And Rearing Behaviour Following Repeated Open Field Exposure
- Figure 4-3: Distance Travelled And Velocity In The Open Field Following Repeated Exposure
- Figure 4-4: Frequency In Inner Zone And Total Distance Travelled In The Open Field By Thigmotactic Phenotype
- Figure 4-5: Frequency Of Wall-Supported And Free-Standing Rearing Behaviour In The Repeated Open Field By Thigmotactic Phenotype
- Figure 5-1: Fold Change Of Inflammatory Mediators Following Turpentine Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-2: Inner Zone Activity (Frequency And Duration) Following Acute Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-3: Total Distance Travelled (Cm), And Rearing Activity In The Open Field Following Acute Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-4: Inner Zone Activity Following Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-5: Distance Travelled (Cm) And Rearing Activity In The Open Field Following Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-6: Comparison Of Thigmotactic Outcomes (Frequency And Duration In The Open Field) Following Acute And Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-7: Comparison Of Distance Travelled And Rearing Activity Following Acute And Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-8: Weight Displaced During 1hr Burrowing Sessions Following Acute Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-9: C-Fos Immunoreactivity In The Central Amygdala Globally And In Left/Right Hemispheres Following Open Field Exposure (Acute Bladder inflammation)

- Figure 5-10: C-Fos Immunoreactivity In The Three Subdivisions Of The Central Amygdala (Medial, Cem; Lateral, Cel; Capsular, Cec), And Along The Rostro-Caudal Axis (Acute Bladder inflammation)
- Figure 5-11: Examples Of C-Fos Immunoreactivity In The Central Amygdala Following Acute (Left) And Repeated (Right) Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-12: C-Fos Immunoreactivity In The Central Amygdala And Left/Right Hemispheres Following Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 5-13: C-Fos Immunoreactivity In The Central Amygdala Within The Three Subdivisions Of The Amygdala (Medial, Cem; Lateral, Cel; Capsular, Cec), And Along The Rostro-Caudal Axis Following Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Figure 6-1: Mechanical And Thermal Hypersensitivity Following d4t Treatment
- Figure 6-2: Inner Zone Activity (Frequency And Duration) In The Open Field Following d4t Treatment
- Figure 6-3: Total Distance Travelled And Rearing Activity In The Open Field Following d4t Treatment
- Figure 7-1: Inflammation in the bladder, comparing inflamed (red/left) and normal (right). 1) Integrity of tight junctions and basal lamina is lost; 2) NGF is produced by mast cells and neutrophils, which activates sensory nerve endings and 3) macrophages to produce IL-1β and CCL-12; 4) CCL-12 and CCL-7 attract monocytes, eosinophils, and lymphocytes (CCL-12 only)

List of Tables

Table 1-1: Activation Thresholds For Selected TRP Receptors Involved In Temperature Sensation

- Table 1-2: Arousal Continuum For Rat Behaviour In The Open Field
- Table 1-3: Cell Characteristics Used In The Staging Of Rat Oestrous Cycles
- Table 1-4: Immunohistochemical Properties Of The Nuclei Of The Central Amygdala
- Table 1-5: Summary Of Evidence For Lateralisation Of Amygdala Activation
- Table 3-1: Weight Details Of Experimental Animals
- Table 3-2: Major Domains Of Good Laboratory Practice
- Table 3-3: Information Used When Calculating Sample Sizes For Study 1
- Table 3-4: Information Used When Calculating Sample Sizes For Study 2
- Table 3-5: Group Sizes Used In the d4t Study (study 3)
- Table 3-6: Information Used When Calculating Sample Sizes For Study 3
- Table 3-7: Group Sizes And Exclusions For Study 2, Acute And Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Table 3-8: Cytokine qRT-PCR Array Card Targets
- Table 4-1: Overall Pearson's Correlation Coefficients Between Open Field Behavioural Outcomes
- Table 4-2: Summary Of Pearson's Correlation Coefficients Calculated Between Weeks
- Table 5-1: Bladder Weight And Total RNA Concentration Following A Single Episode Of TurpentineBladder Inflammation
- Table 5-2: Top 10 Up-Regulated Transcripts In Bladder Tissue From Turpentine Group
- Table 5-3: Bladder Weight And Total RNA Concentration Following Repeated TurpentineBladder Inflammation
- Table 5-4: Significance Analysis Of qRT-PCR Array (Sam) Results For Acute And Repeated Bladder

 Inflammation
- Table 5-5: Super Rank Values (SRV) For Cytokines In Bladder Tissue Up-Regulated Following AcuteAnd Repeated Bladder Inflammation
- Table 5-6: Responder Data For Thigmotactic Outcomes In Both Models
- Table 5-7: Responder Data For Locomotor Activity And Rearing In Both Models
- Table 5-8: Correlations Between Behavioural Outcomes And C-Fos Immunoreactivity In The CentralAmygdala Following Acute Bladder Inflammation
- Table 5-9: Correlations Between Behavioural Phenotype and c-Fos Immunoreactivity FollowingAcute Bladder Inflammation
- Table 5-10: Pearson Correlation Coefficients Between Behaviour And Open Field Following RepeatedBladder Inflammation
- Table 5-11: Correlation Coefficients Between Behavioural Phenotype and c-Fos Activation In The

Central Amygdala

Table 7-1: Summary Of Outcome Measures Commonly Used In The Open Field Paradigm

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation: Definition, page number of first occurrence

Α CI: Confidence Interval AA: Acetic Acid **CNFD: Corneal Nerve Fibre Density** AAA: Anterior Amygdala Area **COCP:** Combined Oral Contraceptive Pill ACC: Anterior Cingulate Cortex **CONSORT: Consolidated Standards of Reporting** AChE: Acetylcholinesterase Trials ACo: Anterior Cortical Amygdaloid Nucleus COX: Cyclooxygenase ACTB: Beta Actin **CPP: Conditioned Place Preference** CPSP: Central Post-stroke Pain ACTH: Adrenocorticotropic Hormone **CRF:** Corticotrophin Releasing Factor AHi: Amygdalohippocampal Transition Area ANOVA: Analysis of Variance **CRPS: Complex Regional Pain Syndrome** CSF: Colony Stimulating Factor AO: Anaesthesia Only APir: Amygdalopiriform Transition Area CTLA: Cytotoxic T-Lymphocyte-Associated Protein ARRIVE: Animal Research; Reporting of In Vivo (AKA RANTES) **Experiments** CxA: cortex-Amygdala Transition Zone **ART: Anti-Retroviral Therapy** CXCL: Chemokine (C-X-C motif) Ligand ATP: Adenosine Tri-Phosphate CYP: Cyclophosphamide AVP: Vasopressin D В d4T: 2',3'-didehydro-2',3'-dideoxythymidine AKA BAOT: Bed Nucleus of the Accessory Olfactory Stavudine Tract DAB: 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine BAS: Bed Nucleus of the Anterior Commissure DFNS: German Research Network on Neuropathic BCG: bacillus Calmette-Guérin Pain **BDNF: Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor** DMV4: Diagnostic Manual v4 BL: Basolateral Nucleus of the Amygdala **DPN: Diabetic Peripheral Neuropathy** BM: Basomedial Nucleus of the Amygdala DRG: Dorsal Root Ganglia **BPS: Bladder Pain Syndrome** Е С EA: Extended Amygdala CCI: Chronic Constriction Injury EQ-5D: EuroQoL Test 5 D CCK: Cholecystokinin ERK: Extra-cellular Signal-Regulated Kinase ESSIC: International Society for the Study of BPS CCL: CC Chemokine Ligand F Ce: Central Amygdala CeC: Capsular Nucleus of the Central Amygdala FAAH: Fatty Acid Amide Hydrolase CeL: Lateral Nucleus of the Central Amygdala FC: Fold Change CeM: Medial Central Amygdala FDR: False Discovery Rate CFA: Complete Freund's Adjuvant FIC: Feline Interstitial Cystitis CGRP: Calcitonin Gene Regulated Protein fMRI: Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging

FS: Free-standing Rearing Activity FSH: Follicle Stimulating Hormone G GAPDH: Glyceraldehyde 3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase н HIV: Human Immunodeficiency Virus HPRT: Hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase Gene L I: Instrumentation IASP: International Association for the Study of Pain **IBS: Irritable Bowel Syndrome** IC: Interstitial Cystitis IC/BPS: Interstitial Cystitis/Bladder Pain Syndrome **ICI:** Inter-Contraction Interval ICN: Intercalated Nuclei IENFD: Intra-Epidermal Nerve Fibre Density IHC: Immunohistochemistry IL: Interleukin iNOS: Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase IQR: Interquartile Range L La: Lateral Nucleus of the Amygdala LH: Luteinizing Hormone LORETA: Low Resolution Electromagnetic Tomography LOT: Lateral Olfactory Bulb LPS: Lipolysaccharide М MAGL: Monoacylglycerol Lipase MCP: Monocyte Chemotactic Protein **MIF: Migration Inhibitory Factor** Ν N: Naive NAc: Nucleus Accumbens NC3Rs: National Centre for the Replacement,

Refinement, and Reduction of Animals in Research NCF: Nucleus Cuniformis NGF: Nerve Growth Factor NIH: National Institutes for Health NK: Natural Killer Immune Cells NK1: Neurokinin-1 NMDA: N-Methyl-D-aspartate NNTRI: Non-nucleotide Reverse Transcriptase Inhibitors NOS: Nitric Oxide Synthase NPSI: Neuropathic Pain Symptom Inventory **NRS: Numeric Rating Scale** NRTI: Nucleoside/Nucleotide Reverse Transcriptase Inhibitor NSAID: Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory O **OAB:** Overactive Bladder Р PAG: Periaqueductal Grey **PB: Parabrachial Nucleus** PET: Positron Emission Tomography **PFC: Pre-Frontal Cortex** PHN: Post-Herpetic Neuralgia PLCo: Posteriolateral Cortical Amygdaloid Nucleus PMCo: Posteriomedial Cortical Amygdaloid Nucleus PPBP: Pro-Platelet Basic Protein (isoform of CXCL-7) **PROK:** Prokinectin PTGES: Prostaglandin-Endoperoxidase Synthase **PVN: Paraventricular Nucleus** 0 **QST:** Quantitative Sensory Testing R **RCT: Randomised Controlled Trial** RM ANOVA: Repeated Measure Analysis of Variance

ROS: Reactive Oxygen Species	TGF: Transforming Growth Factor
rTMS: Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic	TMS: Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation
Stimulation	TMT: Trimethylthiazoline
RVM: Rostroventral Medulla,	TNBS: Trinitrobenzenesulfonic acid
S	TNF: Tumour Necrosis Factor
SAM: Significance Analysis of Microarrays	TRPM: Transient Receptor Potential
SIV: Simian Immunodeficiency Virus	Melastatin
SLEA: Sublenticular Extended Amygdala	TRPV: Transient Receptor Potential Vanilloid
SNI: Spared Nerve Injury	v
SNRI: Serotonin-Noradrenaline Re-Uptake	V: Vehicle
Inhibitor	VAS: Visual Analogue Scale
SNT: Spinal Nerve Transection	VTA: Ventral Tegmental Area
ST: Bed Nucleus of the Stria Terminalis	VZV: Varicella Zoster Virus
т	w
T: Turpentine	WHO: World Health Organisation,
tDCS: Transient Direct Contact Stimulation	WKY: Wistar Kyoto
TENS: Transcutaneous Electrical Nerve Stimulation	WS: Wall-Supported Rearing Activity,

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank the many people who have helped me complete this dissertation.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor, Professor Andrew Rice, for his constant support and guidance during the course of my PhD. We have both had our health 'blips' over the last few years, and although I was lucky to have Professor Stephen 'Mac' McMahon as a secondary supervisor, willing to step into the breach with focussed insight when Andrew was out of action, I was also lucky to have Andrew, who was so understanding of my own set-backs at a time when I was frustrated beyond belief. He always allowed me the time and space to get back to where I needed to be, and for this I am eternally grateful.

I would also like to thank Tim Pheby, our chief technician and an invaluable resource in terms of knowing the inner workings of Chelsea & Westminster Campus and Imperial College ("If in doubt, ask Tim!"). His help and support, particularly regarding evoked behavioural outcomes and immunohistochemical protocols, was crucial in completing this work.

Amparo Novejarque-Gadea was there from the beginning, and it was under her precise tutelage that I was able to understand the complexity of the amygdala, and its relevance to pain and behaviour.

Wenlong Huang assisted me with the d4T portions of the study, by providing a protocol and instructing me on intravenous tail injections, as well as generally being an interested ear, even now that he works at the other end of the country.

In addition to acting as my secondary supervisor, Professor Stephen McMahon also assisted by connecting me with John Dawes and Franziska Denk, who taught me the qRT-PCR array technology, as well as providing the cards and reagents required.

I'd like to thank Faruq Noormohamed for being my main "Blue Zone" contact and keeping me on the straight and narrow in terms of health and safety, and all those who work on the 3rd floor, including but not limited to, Helen Laycock, Carsten Bantel, Laura Benzonana, and Helena "Ellie" Watts for keeping me sane during long days doing behavioural experiments in rooms without windows.

As part of my funding came from Pfizer, I would also like to mention Ian Machin, and Nick Andrews, who were my contacts at Pfizer during the first year of my PhD, prior to closure of the research laboratories at Sandwich. Nick in particular has been very supportive over the last few years, and an invaluable contact in terms of understanding complex animal behaviour.

I would like to acknowledge Rachel Wodarski, who had the misfortune to pick a desk close to mine, finding herself on the receiving end of umpteen questions on formatting and some seriously deep ponderings on statistical analysis and interpretation.

Furthermore, I would like to acknowledge the contribution, in terms of support and knowledge, I have received by being part of the London Pain Consortium. Having access to such a wide range of experience, and being able to interact with other students has been invaluable. In that regard, I must also thank my long-time friend and former PhD student, Ewen Legg, for encouraging me to apply for the London Pain Consortium PhD scheme.

I would also like to give huge thanks to my boyfriend Danny and our cat Mandrake, who have been at the sharp end of my thesis-writing process, having lived with me hunched over a laptop for the best part of 2014. Danny also has saved my thesis from various USB mishaps over the last few months, as well as keeping me from tearing out my hair at the inhumanity of computers – this thesis really wouldn't be here without him! I would also like to thank my parents and sisters for nurturing and encouraging my interest in science from an early age, and my friends, both here in London and further afield, who have also allowed me to witter on about science, given me much needed distractions, and kept me going when the going got tough.

Without you all, this thesis would not only have been impossible, the last few years would have been far less enjoyable, rewarding, and exciting.

Thank-you.

1 Introduction

"I think about the meaning of pain. Pain is personal. It really belongs to the one feeling it.

Probably the only thing that is your own."

Henry Rollins

1.1 Pain

Pain is a complex experience, dependent on the interplay between sensory aspects and centrally mediated affective, motivational, cognitive, and behavioural elements. With the exception of rare individuals, such as those with congenital insensitivity to pain, for instance Riley-Day syndrome (Norcliffe-Kaufmann & Kaufmann, 2012), everyone has, or will experience pain throughout their lives, and yet it presents one of the most challenging problems in biomedical research, due mainly to its subjective nature.

Fundamentally, pain is a protective mechanism – it acts as a warning system, facilitating an organism's avoidance of interactions and behaviours that lead to pain, as evidenced by reduced life expectancy in those with abnormal pain processing (Verheyen & Castelein, 2007).

Fifty years ago, in 1965, Ronald Melzack and Patrick Wall published their ground-breaking work on Gate Theory (Melzack & Wall, 1965). Until that point, it was generally accepted that pain was a linear process, as described by Descartes, over 300 years previous in 1644 (DeLeo, 2006). Descartes' theory proposed "pain" was a direct signal from the site of injury to the brain, like electricity along a wire. This idea was appealing for its simplicity and, by the 19th century, had developed into Specificity Theory (Moayedi & Davis, 2013). However, specificity theory was based on the assumption that neurones could be divided into different types, each responding to a specific stimulus modality, and passing information to an equally discrete part of the brain, specialised to respond to that stimulus alone, whereas it is now clear that although some nerves may show comparative modality specialism (e.g. small fibres sensitive to heat), there is a high degree of complexity and overlap between nerve function, in both the central and peripheral nervous system.

Lay definitions of pain tend to be circular - "Pain is that which hurts" - or use words such as "unpleasant" that inadequately convey the pain experience, as many things that are not painful can be unpleasant, and pain can be associated with sensory abnormalities out-with the description of "unpleasant" such as subtle alterations in detection thresholds for mechanical and thermal stimuli. The currently accepted definition of pain was proposed by Merskey in 1979, describing pain as "an unpleasant sensory and emotional experience associated with actual or potential tissue damage or described in terms of such damage" (Merskey *et al.*, 1979). This was adopted as a formal definition by the International Association for the Study of Pain in 1986.

Characteristics of Pain

As hinted at above, pain is not a purely sensory condition - it has both affective and cognitive components. Involvement of the amygdala and other limbic regions in the affective component emphasise the highly conserved nature of the responses to pain, and are suggestive of an evolutionary basis in survival by associating threat with fear, facilitating the appropriate protective response (e.g. avoidance, freezing, flight). Whereas the cognitive aspects help maintain context, with increased pre-frontal activity acting to supress medial amygdala activity, correlating with fewer feelings of distress (Lorenz *et al.*, 2003).

Pain has a primarily protective role, signalling that something is damaged and modulating behavioural responses until healing has occurred. How behaviour is affected depends on a number of factors including the type and intensity of pain (e.g. acute pain of a scald compared to a long-term constant dull ache), the disposition of the individual (e.g. catastrophizing compared to resilient psychological phenotypes) and their medical history, in addition to environmental factors such as immediate surroundings, and perceived security.

Clinically, diagnoses of pain involve description of the spatial location (e.g. leg, foot, upper arm), duration (e.g. acute, persistent, or chronic), intensity (often rated using a scale such as the visual analogue scale (VAS) or numeric rating scale (NRS)), and descriptors that convey the quality of the pain (e.g. burning, shooting, dull). Other factors such as previous surgery or injury are generally included, although assessments of mental health and consideration of other co-morbidities are rare in initial consultations. By definition, a diagnosis of neuropathic pain requires the presence of pain associated with nerve injury or dysfunction – this is usually done by a two-stage triage:

A. Documentation of a lesion or disease of the somatosensory system.

Followed by

B. Use of symptom descriptors and pain location to determine whether any pain is likely to be of neuropathic origin.

Diagnosis of visceral pain, on the other hand, involves the presence of pain originating from internal organs, indicated by diffuse pain in relevant direct dermatomal and referred segmental dermatome regions, compared to somatic pain, which is indicated by pain confined to a specific region without

referred pain. Additionally, conditions such as arthritis show a mixed presentation, with somatic elements acting in combination with persistent local inflammation at joints to cause long term pain and progressive damage of affected joints.

The Study of Pain

In pain, the relationship between intensity of experience and severity of damage is not linear – factors such as duration, intensity, and effect on daily activities contribute to the overall experience, meaning a single measure of pain intensity gives little information on prognosis and impact on daily life. This, in combination with a medical focus on curative rather than palliative treatment, has led to pain being neglected, part in due to its heterogeneity, and part because it is seen as an inevitable part of life. Pain is often assumed to have a discrete cause, which when removed will also remove the pain, and any other outcome is dismissed as pain being 'merely symptomatic'. However, pain often lingers long after the presumed cause has been resolved.

Compared to genetic tests capable of predicting the likelihood of developing Alzheimer's disease and imaging techniques ranging from X-ray to fMRI, developed to diagnose and assess conditions from cancer to broken bones, pain remains unquantified in comparison. The primary means of 'detecting' pain is to ask: verbal report, or validated questionnaires such as the McGill Pain Questionnaire (Melzack, 1975), and PainDETECT (Freynhagen *et al.*, 2006) can only relay pseudoquantitative information about the pain. Sensory testing, involving quantitative measurement of evoked responses to a variety of stimuli, is gaining traction as a method of assessing pain in more detail, but is currently used more as a clinical tool than a diagnostic aid (Pfau *et al.*, 2014).

Subjective Assessment of Pain

Quantification of the pain experience is difficult, primarily because diagnosis relies heavily on patient reported outcomes, with no definitive and clinically useful biomarkers, lacking a means of direct quantification in both humans and other organisms. Additional factors such as heterogeneous presentation and involvement of numerous un-related and inter-dependent factors further complicate diagnosis. The most widely used methods are based on communication between the patient and practitioner (patient reported outcome). Visual (VAS) and numeric (NRS) rating scales ask the patient to rate their pain on a finite scale, with the minimum or 'zero' being no pain and the maximum (e.g. 10, 100) being the worst pain you can imagine. These are useful as an indicator of pain intensity as there is some evidence they show intra-individual stability, although without standardisation there is high inter-individual variation. This is to be expected when reducing a personal subjective experience to a number, and scores can also be heavily influenced by external factors such as mood and clinical environment (Carlsson, 1983; Price *et al.*, 1983). Therefore,

questionnaires have been developed to quantify the subjective experience of pain, and are often combined with rating scales, questionnaires covering other aspects of the experience such as catastrophizing, and elements from the Diagnostic Manual v4 (DMV4) allowing comprehensive psychological phenotyping.

The McGill Pain Questionnaire (Melzack, 1975) is a widely validated specialised pain questionnaire (Holroyd *et al.*, 1992), with translations used worldwide (Vanderiet *et al.*, 1987; Boureau *et al.*, 1992; Masedo & Esteve, 2000; Mystakidou *et al.*, 2002; Yakut *et al.*, 2007), but there are many others frequently used, including PainDETECT (Freynhagen *et al.*, 2006), the neuropathic pain symptom inventory (NPSI, Bouhassira *et al.*, 2004) and the EQ-5D (EuroQoL Test 5 D, Torrance *et al.*, 2014) which gives a standardised measure of general health. These are often added to give depth to VAS scores, but as they rely on the patient being able to reliably describe how they feel, they are of limited use with infants, and individuals otherwise unable to communicate their answers.

Quantitative Assessment of Pain: Biomarkers

Ideally, a clinical diagnosis is based on reliable biological phenomena. The search for a pain biomarker has covered targets including autonomic measures such as blood pressure (Saccò *et al.*, 2013), heart rate (Mazurak *et al.*, 2012), and skin conductance (Storm, 2008), in addition to circulating blood corticosterone level and even finger length (de Kruijf *et al.*, 2014). Currently, the most robust markers are associated with quantitative sensory testing (Backonja *et al.*, 2013), and functional imaging studies (Tracey, 2008). However, these currently have more use as research tools than diagnostic criteria, as there is a difference between measurement and quantification of the pain experience and the sensory profiling and blood flow correlates provided by quantitative sensory testing (QST) and fMRI respectively.

Sensory testing concentrates on the underlying mechanisms and takes a more phenotypic approach to pain, focusing on characterising the sensory profile specific to a patient rather than determining a profile to fit all patients with a specific diagnosis. It involves a battery of tests designed to assess the limits and thresholds of mechanical, thermal, and vibration detection, alongside measurement of hypersensitivity, "wind-up", and paradoxical heat sensations (i.e. mis-matched thermal perception, with cooling stimuli perceived as warm). The results are then compared with data from healthy subjects, and the deviation from normal values calculated for each outcome to produce a visual representation (Z-score), which enables rapid assessment of abnormal sensory responses. One of the most widely used and validated protocols was developed by the German Neuropathic Pain Research Network (DFNS, Pfau *et al.*, 2014).

They defined three types of threshold:

- Sensation the first point at which something is detected, such as warmth
 - o Uniform across populations
- Pain Perception the point at which a heat stimuli changes from warm to a sharp pain
 - *o* Some cultural influence
- Pain Tolerance the limit of pain endurance
 - o Dependent on individual characteristics and testing environment

Responses to a range of stimuli are assessed, and compiled to produce a Z-score, which indicates deviation from the expected normal population values. Current guidelines suggest that although QST is a reliable and robust method for screening small fibre neuropathy in clinical trials, it is not yet suitable as a diagnostic test for neuropathic pain (Backonja *et al.*, 2013). Additionally, the presence of co-morbidities, particularly other pain conditions, complicates the use of QST as a diagnostic tool, as illustrated by studies looking for evidence of widespread sensitisation in patients with interstitial cystitis/Bladder Pain Syndrome (IC/BPS), where inclusion of patients with both IC/BPS and fibromyalgia showed more widespread hypersensitivity (Clemens *et al.*, 2008; Nickel *et al.*, 2010) than those with IC/BPS alone (Lai *et al.*, 2014).

Functional imaging techniques such as fMRI can be used to monitor alterations in blood flow during the pain experience and highlight functional associations between physical symptoms/experiences and cerebral activation. Such studies have largely confirmed anatomical and functional pre-clinical research indicating areas such as the insula (Wiech *et al.*, 2014), anterior cingulate cortex (ACC; Shackman *et al.*, 2011), thalamus (Baliki *et al.*, 2008), amygdala (Bornhovd *et al.*, 2002), and prefrontal cortex (PFC; Lorenz *et al.*, 2003) are activated during pain. Loss of grey matter has also been detected in these areas in patients with chronic back pain (Apkarian *et al.*, 2004; Schmidt-Wilcke *et al.*, 2006), fibromyalgia (Kuchinad *et al.*, 2007), and osteoarthritis, where it was demonstrated that this decrease is a consequence not cause of pain, as increases in grey matter volume were seen following total hip replacement in these patients (Rodriguez-Raecke *et al.*, 2009). However, there are a number of limitations to interpretation of such data. Firstly, fMRI measures changes in blood oxygenation indicative of increased brain activity with a 6-10 second lag between action potential and altered perfusion. This lag has been shown to change with age, emphasising the importance of accurately stating the age range of subjects (Taoka *et al.*, 1998). Secondly, the precision of data is dependent on the power of MRI scanner used, with precision increasing with

tesla rating (Skouras *et al.*, 2014), highlighting the need for accurate reporting of methods and caution when interpreting results where the resolution of the equipment is unknown. It is also important to be aware that studies discussing activation of small, complex nuclei such as the amygdala may miss the subtle yet important differences in activation arising through differential activation of sub-nuclei with opposing or synergistic actions.

Pain has been associated with sympathetic abnormalities, particularly in conditions such as CRPS (Complex Regional Pain Syndrome) and fibromyalgia (Maletic & Raison, 2009; Borchers & Gershwin, 2014; Rockett, 2014). These manifest as alterations in autonomically controlled phenomenon such as sweating and skin temperature in patients with CRPS (Rockett, 2014), however, these changes are not robust enough to provide a definitive diagnosis, largely due to high heterogeneity.

Thermographic studies have been conducted to investigate whether differences in regulation of skin temperature can be indicative of pain conditions (Karpman *et al.*, 1970), with decreases in pedal thermoregulation noted in IC/BPS patients (Irwin *et al.*, 1993), although as with other autonomic outcomes, this is not robust enough for use as diagnosis.

Loss of small fibres is implicated in neuropathy (Lauria *et al.*, 2012). This was initially documented clinically for the purpose of diagnosing small fibre neuropathies using skin biopsies, measuring the intra-epidermal nerve fibre density (IENFD), with decreases seen in HIV (Shikuma *et al.*, 2012; Phillips *et al.*, 2014), and diabetes (Malik *et al.*, 2011). However, skin biopsy is an invasive technique, with values obtained dependent not only on the presence of neuropathy, but also sampling location. The cornea is an attractive alternative, as it is highly innervated, and can be visualised non-invasively using confocal corneal microscopy (Herrmann, 2008). Decreases in corneal nerve fibre density (CNFD) have been found associated with neuropathy in sarcoidosis (Dahan *et al.*, 2013), Charcot Marie-Tooth disease type 1A (Tavakoli *et al.*, 2012), Fabry's disease (Tavakoli *et al.*, 2009), and diabetes (Quattrini *et al.*, 2007; Tavakoli *et al.*, 2010), with many studies comparing IEFND to CNFD and finding good correspondence between the measures (Quattrini *et al.*, 2013; Asghar *et al.*, 2014). Further characterisation of CNFD in other peripheral neuropathies is required, but it offers an attractive means to non-invasively survey nerve fibre density, a potential quantitative biomarker that correlates with pain intensity.

The biomarkers documented to date represent a useful battery of research tools to study clinical pain patient cohorts, with the aim of understanding individual differences in sensory dysfunction, but until high heterogeneity associated with diagnostic imprecision is resolved, accurate identification of patient populations using biomarkers is unfeasible.

Chronic Vs. Acute

A useful method of characterising pain is by duration. Acute pain is a relatively short-lived response to tissue damage. It can vary in intensity (e.g. a cut finger versus appendicitis) but the pain subsides rapidly once the harmful stimulus is withdrawn. Persistent pain is a term sometimes used to describe pain which is of longer duration than acute, yet below the 3-6 month classification of chronic, and is often seen in in post-operative pain, and pain conditions with an inflammatory component (Cregg *et al.*, 2013; Zhang *et al.*, 2014b). Chronic pain, as suggested by the name, is of longer duration. Definitions vary but range from 3 to 6 months as a minimum duration threshold, or alternatively, it can be defined as "pain that extends beyond the expected period of healing", although this excludes conditions such as arthritis where the pain can be present for many months, if not years, in association with unhealed tissue damage due to pathological inflammation. Furthermore, many chronic pain conditions involve neuropathic elements, complicating treatment. When pain is present for three or more months, the affective and cognitive dysfunctions increase leading to further difficulties during treatment (Sternbach, 1974). Physiologically, chronic pain is associated with neurological changes - neurons can become sensitized, firing spontaneously in the presence of continue afferent barrage.

Neuropathic pain refers to pain due to damage or disruption to central or peripheral nerves involved in the generation and control of pain, and is formally defined by IASP as:

Pain caused by a lesion or disease of the somatosensory nervous system

(Jensen *et al.*, 2011)

It can have a variety of causes, including trauma/surgery (e.g. CRPS, post-operative neuropathic pain), infection (e.g. varicella zoster virus/VZV, leprosy), viral (e.g. HIV), and chemical (e.g. chemotherapeutic or anti-retroviral agents), and is also associated with other medical conditions such as diabetes (Bridges *et al.*, 2001; Attal *et al.*, 2008; Jensen *et al.*, 2011).

Other chronic conditions, such as chronic cough share many similarities with chronic pain, such central and peripheral nerve sensitisation (O'Neill *et al.*, 2013), and over-expression of sodium channels implicated in pain, such as Nav1.7-1.9 (Muroi & Undem, 2014).

Affective Aspects

The majority of therapeutic approaches and research strategies concentrate on ameliorating the sensory elements of pain; however, it is clear that when most people talk about pain, they are talking about a category of experiences with a common theme. We are able to distinguish the pain of

toothache from the pain of sunburn - these different pain experiences are characterised more by the emotional component than any identifiable common element. This emotional association is specific to an individual, but is broadly based on anxiety concerning the current situation and future projections of outcome. The behavioural response is not specific to the sensory experience that triggered it, with cognitive elements such as anticipation of a painful stimulus also shown to influence perception (Ploner *et al.*, 2010).

All types of pain are associated with affective symptoms, but due to its prolonged duration, chronic pain in particular is associated with a high burden of psychological symptoms. This can be explained by the duration of pain extending beyond that expected, increasing anxiety, decreasing the patient's sense of control over the situation, and permeating all thoughts about the future. Evidence of this can be seen by the correlation between catastrophizing thought patterns and both duration of pain (Gilliam *et al.*, 2010), and association with prolonged post-operative recovery (Lautenbacher *et al.*, 2010).

Surveys have shown numerous co-morbidities within and between pain syndromes, with anxiodepressive signs, lethargy, catastrophizing, sleep disturbances, and reduced quality of life commonly encountered (Twillman, 2007; Radat *et al.*, 2013; Chung *et al.*, 2014). There is additionally considerable overlap between chronic pain syndromes, especially between somatic and visceral pain conditions such as fibromyalgia, irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), and interstitial cystitis (IC) (Pezzone *et al.*, 2005).

The current translational difficulties in developing effective pain relief are associated in part with a pre-clinical focus on positive sensory signs, whereas the clinical burden of chronic pain comes largely from negative behavioural responses, such as avoiding situations perceived as exacerbating, and a general decrease in quality of life as a result of unpredictable spontaneous pain.

Experimental Pain in Human Subjects

The study of pain in humans relies on the ability to induce transient, standardised episodes of pain without causing underlying damage. Researchers have utilised heat, cold, chemical irritants, and ischaemia to induce pain in healthy volunteers (Staahl & Drewes, 2004; Oertel & Lötsch, 2013). One problem quickly recognised was insensitivity to opioids in methods of inducing pain involving thermal and chemical stimuli. Beecher's constriction model is an exception to this, perhaps due to the indirect method of activating nociceptors, suggesting inherent differences in processing between pain of external or internal origin (Smith *et al.*, 1966).

These models are of limited clinical relevance to chronic pain due to their typically short duration of nociceptor activation, compared to the sustained activation seen in chronic pain conditions, and the fact they tend to model only one aspect of the pain experience and focus on evoked rather than spontaneous pain (Reddy *et al.*, 2012).

1.2 Visceral Pain

Visceral pain is defined as pain affecting the internal organs (viscera) and is thought to be the most widely experienced type of pain, with 16-25% of the general population affected by pelvic, abdominal, or thoracic pain (Collett, 2013). Pain originating from an internal organ is characterised by diffuse presentation due to sparse innervation, with less than 10% of afferent inflow to the thoracolumbar spinal cord coming from the viscera (Cervero et al., 1984). Viscera receive a higher level of sympathetic innervation compared to somatic tissue, and both sympathetic and parasympathetic fibres converge from many proximal organs at the spinal cord, leading to referred pain in distal dermatome-relevant sites e.g. arm pain during a myocardial infarction, and lower back pain during urinary tract and kidney infections (Giamberardino, 1999). The low density and increased spacing of sensory fibres results in difficulty pinpointing the exact source of the pain, unlike most other pain complaints involving highly innervated skin and muscle, and it is this inability to locate the pain that underlines increased levels of anxiety and affective disorders associated with visceral pain conditions (McMahon et al., 1995; Jänig, 2010). This relationship is reciprocal, and symptoms often flare up under stress due to activation of sympathetic nerves (Gareau et al., 2008; Larauche et al., 2011). However, it is important to remember that the lower density of fibres is not indicative of a lesser pain experience, as evidenced by not only childbirth, but also conditions such as appendicitis and kidney stones.

Despite being so common, visceral pain is inherently difficult to study in animal models, and this is reflected in the literature. A PubMed search conducted on the 19th November 2014 (search terms: (pain) AND (neuropathic) vs. (pain) AND (visceral) – no limitation on date or language range) revealed 13,562 results for pain with a neuropathic element, compared to 5186 for pain with a visceral component. Of these, 6006 neuropathic studies were conducted in non-humans (filter: other), compared to 1724 for visceral (filter: other). The earliest studies were published in 1966 and 1906 for neuropathic and visceral pain respectively, and although this is a crude method of measuring interest, it highlights the disparity present in the study of different pain conditions, and reflects the difficulties present in the study of visceral pain.

The Urinary Bladder

As the majority of this study focuses on bladder inflammation, I will now discuss the anatomy of the bladder to further understand how it responds to nociceptive stimuli. The human urinary bladder is a hollow, distensible organ located on the pelvic floor with an average volume of 300-400ml (Hinman & Cox, 1967). Micturition, or the process of expelling urine stored in the bladder, occurs when the muscle layers at the bladder neck and sphincter are relaxed. The timing of this is dictated primarily by bladder volume, with volumes of 150ml sufficient to activate stretch receptors, which respond proportionally to the rising volume of urine within the bladder by increasing the sense of 'urgency', however other factors including stress/anxiety and environmental conditions can also influence micturition frequency.



URINARY BLADDER LUMEN

Figure 1-1: Cellular structure of the bladder wall

Illustrating urothelial, suburothelial, and detrusor muscle zones, in addition to main cell types and points of innervation. Adapted from Rahnama'i *et al.*, 2013; Birder, 2014)

The cellular structure of the urinary bladder shown in Figure 1-1 illustrating the complexity of this organ. Sensory afferents detect alterations in the extracellular environment between the urothelium and muscle layers (where autonomic afferents controlling bladder function terminate), and the

presence of mast cells and vascular structures enables rapid inflammatory responses. Glycosaminoglycans act as a first line of defence, coating the inner lumen of the bladder in a protective layer, minimising potential irritation due to contact with bladder contents, in addition to the barrier provided by tight junctions between urothelial cells (Keay *et al.*, 2014; Birder, 2014).

Figure 1-2 illustrates the innervation of the urinary bladder, with motor innervation provided by both the sympathetic (hypogastric plexus and associated nerves; T12-L2 in man, L1-L2 in rats), and parasympathetic (pelvic splanchnic nerves and inferior hypogastric plexus; S2-4 in man, L6-S2 in rats) nervous systems, and sensory information from the superior and inferior aspects of the bladder transmitted along general visceral afferent fibres which follow the sympathetic and parasympathetic fibres respectively (Lukacz *et al.*, 2011). The high levels of convergent innervation in the pelvic region prompts some to suggest an umbrella term of Urologic Chronic Pelvic Pain Syndrome (UCPPS) to describe conditions such as cystitis and prostatitis which share many common features (Tirlapur *et al.*, 2013; Clemens *et al.*, 2014). There are also strong associations between pelvic pain conditions and both chronic pain disorders (Suskind *et al.*, 2013), and a wide range of other non-pain conditions (Keller *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, increased firing is also noted in the bladder in association with colorectal irritation (Ustinova *et al.*, 2006), and there is a high degree of overlap between chronic visceral conditions in general, such as that between IC/BPS and IBS (Clemens *et al.*, 2012) emphasising the links between pelvic innervation.



Figure 1-2: Innervation of the bladder

Sympathetic, parasympathetic, and sensory innervation in both man and the laboratory Rat, illustrating the differences and similarities between species, with thoracic innervation involved in humans but not rats

Cystitis

The term 'cystitis' comes from the Latin/Greek for 'bladder' and 'disease characterised by inflammation', and is widely used to describe inflammatory diseases of the bladder. Interstitial cystitis (IC) is a sub-type defined by a diagnosis of exclusion which shows considerable overlap with other bladder conditions such as overactive (OAB) and bladder pain syndrome (BPS) (Diaz, 2014). The term IC/BPS is frequently used as an umbrella term, covering bladder syndromes featuring persistent suprapubic pain with or without increased urinary frequency and urgency, and may include the presence of Hunner's ulcers (Hanno *et al.*, 2011; Killinger *et al.*, 2013), although these are only seen in 5-10% of IC/BPS cases (Logadottir *et al.*, 2012).

Clinical biomarkers such as anti-proliferative factor (Kim & Freeman, 2011), GP51 (Byrne *et al.*, 1999), and increased nerve fibre density (Christmas *et al.*, 1990) have also been associated with a diagnosis of IC/BPS. These new fibres show up-regulation of a number of factors implicated in pain including substance P and CGRP (Pang *et al.*, 1995; Schnegelsberg *et al.*, 2010), TRPV1 and NGF (Liu *et al.*, 2014), cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) (Klinger *et al.*, 2007) and CB1 (Mukerji *et al.*, 2010), with levels correlating with pain scores.

Putative causes of IC/BPS include autoimmune, allergic, and genetic, with stress and anxiety playing a role in common with other visceral pain disorders (Chung *et al.*, 2014).

Referred hyperalgesia in IC/BPS and other bladder pain conditions has been documented.



Figure 1-3: Segmented referral dermatomes for the bladder in man and the laboratory rat A) IC/BPS: Suprapubic Area (T11), Sacral (S2), Perineum (S3), (based on an original image from Maitland, 1968b) B) Rat Bladder somatic referral regions (adapted from Takahashi & Nakajima, 1996)

Figure 1-3 shows the segmental referral dermatomes associated with bladder pain: The suprapubic area (T11), sacrum (S2), and perineum (S3). A recent study demonstrated increased VAS ratings to T11 pressure pain stimuli in patients with IC/BPS and no co-morbidities (Lai *et al.*, 2014), in contrast with previous studies which found evidence of wider general sensitisation to pressure stimuli in

IC/BPS, although these patients also had a number of co-morbidities, and exhibited increased variation in heat thresholds, suggestive of the presence of different sensory phenotypes within the group (Ness *et al.*, 2005).

1.3 Current Therapeutic Approaches

Pain represents a serious economic concern in terms of both working days lost and productivity (Harman & Ruyak, 2005; Beckett *et al.*, 2014), emphasising the need for more effective analgesic treatments.

NSAIDs and Paracetamol

For mild to moderate acute pain, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory (NSAID) drugs, such as aspirin and ibuprofen are widely used and generally available over the counter. These drugs act primarily in the periphery, by counteracting inflammatory processes and reducing activation of peripheral sensory nerve endings through inhibition of pro-inflammatory enzymes such as COX (Björkman, 1995). COX-2 is expressed on endothelial tissue, whereas COX-1 predominates in the gastrointestinal tract -NSAIDs which can specifically target COX-2 have fewer side-effects such as ulceration (Patrignani & Patrono, 2014). Cardiovascular complications (hypertension and atherothrombosis) are associated with increasing dosage (Bruno et al., 2014) meaning such drugs are not suitable for treating patients with existing heart conditions. Additionally, non-specific COX-inhibitor NSAIDS are contraindicated in individuals with asthma and cardiovascular complaints, which is why COX-2 specific drugs are the preferred choice. Acetaminophen (paracetamol) is another commonly used analgesic, classified as an aniline analgesic and recommended as a first line treatment for osteoarthritis, with contraindications compared with classic NSAIDs (Jóźwiak-Bebenista & Nowak, 2014). It is comparable with NSAIDs in terms of efficacy, but has low anti-inflammatory activity, and has central activity via TRPV1 receptors (Mallet et al., 2010) in a fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH-dependent manner, Barrière et al., 2013), emphasising the role of the endocannabinoid system in nociception (Rice et al., 2002; Rea et al., 2007).

Opioids

Morphine and other opioids are the first line therapeutic approach for severe acute pain, such as emergencies characterised by sudden onset of severe pain, post-operative analgesia and during labour to make prolonged but finite pain more bearable, and in the final stages of treatment for many terminal diseases (Finnerup *et al.*, 2015). Opioids act on the descending control pathways of the spinal cord, activating rich seams of endogenous opioid receptors, and causing the suppression of signals returning from the periphery (Sandkühler, 1996). In addition to the matter of tolerance and addiction, and side effects such as cognitive impairment, concerns regarding the social and

ethical issues associated with morphine and other opioids have negatively influenced prescription and use (Flemming, 2010).

Anti-Epileptics and Anti-Depressants

Since the early 60s, drugs originally developed to treat other neurological disorders, such as epilepsy and major depression, have been adopted as first-line treatments for pain conditions with a neuropathic element (Finnerup *et al.*, 2015).

Drugs such as Gabapentin and pregabalin are examples of gabaergic drugs with origins as anticonvulsants that act by decreasing neural activity, whereas duloxetine and amitriptyline are antidepressants, which act via actions on serotonin and noradrenaline re-uptake inhibition. As detailed below, both categories of drugs are now recognised as having analgesic properties.

Gabapentin ("Neurontin") was originally developed by Pfizer and was approved as an anticonvulsant for the treatment of epilepsy in 1993 (Graves & Leppik, 1993; Goa & Sorkin, 1993; Moore et al., 2011). It targets the $\alpha 2\delta$ -1 accessory subunit of voltage-gated calcium channels, and inhibits nerve injury-induced trafficking of $\alpha 1$ pore-forming units, in addition to reducing movement of $\alpha 2\delta - 1$ subunits from dorsal root ganglia (DRG) to the dorsal horn (Kukkar et al., 2013). It was subsequently found effective in the treatment of various chronic and neuropathic pain conditions, and is now a recommended treatment for diabetic peripheral neuropathy (DPN; Attal et al., 2010), post-herpetic neuralgia (PHN; Segal & Rordorf, 1996; Wiffen et al., 2013), and neuropathic pain originating from damage to the central nervous system (Finnerup, 2008). Gabapentin shows some efficacy in phantom limb pain (Abbass, 2012), and has been suggested as a surgical pre-treatment to reduce the incidence of post-surgical chronic pain (Clarke et al., 2012). It was shown more effective than amitriptyline in the treatment of chronic pelvic pain (Cheong et al., 2014), and has some efficacy in chemotherapy-induced neuropathy (Bar Ad, 2010), and fibromyalgia (Moore et al., 2014), although other studies have suggested pregabalin is superior for the treatment of fibromyalgia (Wiffen et al., 2013). It is not effective for all pain conditions, and has low efficacy in post-surgical pain, HIVassociated peripheral neuropathy, CRPS, and migraine (Moore et al., 2014). Other similar drugs include pregabalin ("Lyrica") and gabapentin enacarbil, which was approved for PHN in 2012 (Thomas & Farquhar-Smith, 2013).

Duloxetine ("Cymbalta") is a balanced serotonin-noradrenaline re-uptake inhibitor (SNRI, developed by Eli Lilly (Bellingham & Peng, 2010), and licensed for DPN and major depressive disorder in 2004 (Lunn *et al.*, 2014). In 2008 it was also licensed for the treatment of fibromyalgia (Lunn *et al.*, 2009), and in 2010, osteoarthritis and musculoskeletal pain were added as approved indications (Citrome & Weiss-Citrome, 2012; Myers *et al.*, 2014b). Its efficacy in fibromyalgia is thought to be due largely to amelioration of affective symptoms (Lunn *et al.*, 2009).

Amitriptyline ("Elavil") was developed by Merck, and is one of the most widely prescribed tricyclic anti-depressants (Bryson & Wilde, 1996; Mika *et al.*, 2013). It was licensed in 1961 and is featured on the WHO list of essential medicines (WHO, 2013). In common with duloxetine, amitriptyline also acts as an SNRI, although is associated with high inter-patient variation in metabolism, making it difficult to accurately determine an effective dose applicable to all patients (Bryson & Wilde, 1996). Amitriptyline is now indicated for major depressive disorder, generalised anxiety disorder, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, bipolar disorder, migraine, PHN, insomnia, fibromyalgia, and IBS (Bryson & Wilde, 1996). As it has been prescribed for many years, numerous systematic reviews have been conducted to further investigate the efficacy of amitriptyline in neuropathic and chronic pain disorders – second tier efficacy for DPN was noted (Bryson & Wilde, 1996; Moore *et al.*, 2012), with fibromyalgia presenting both as treatable (Häuser *et al.*, 2011)and unaffected by amitriptyline treatment (Nishishinya *et al.*, 2008). It is a third tier treatment for phantom limb pain (McCormick *et al.*, 2014), and recommended for IC/BPS (Offiah *et al.*, 2013). Interestingly, there is evidence that amitriptyline has topical efficacy (Kopsky & Hesselink, 2012), although the quality of this evidence is poor, as noted in a later systematic review of topical analgesics (Argoff, 2013).

Topical Analgesics

The use of topical treatments for pain is well established – historical accounts of applying poultices to painful areas have been documented for centuries (Arnstein, 2013). Topical application of analgesics is attractive as it minimises side effects associated with systemic dosing, and allows targeted treatment of superficial painful areas (Stanos & Galluzzi, 2013). Compounds applied topically can be divided into NSAIDs (e.g. ibuprofen, diclofenac, and keptoprofen), local anaesthetics (primarily lidocaine), and counter-irritants (salicylates, menthol, camphor, and capsaicin) that activate and then desensitise peripheral afferents (Barkin, 2013). Topical NSAIDs are routinely recommended as treatment for arthritis (Altman & Barthel, 2011), whereas capsaicin and lidocaine are more effective in neuropathic pain (Gilron *et al.*, 2006), including conditions such as PHN (Wolff *et al.*, 2011)and CRPS (Hsu, 2009).

Topical capsaicin exerts its effects by desensitising C-fibres via defunctionalisation of TRPV1 receptors (Sharma *et al.*, 2013), and induces die-back of affected nociceptive fibres, resulting in decreased epidermal nerve fibre densities (Gibbons *et al.*, 2010), and it has been shown that higher concentrations of capsaicin, whilst associated with increased management for clinicians, are most effective in treatment of chronic neuropathic pain (Derry *et al.*, 2013).

Lidocaine, on the other hand, acts primarily via blockade of sodium channels (Barkin, 2013), and also activates TRPV1 and TRPA1 receptors, and studies into the use of 5% transdermal patches have shown results in a similar reduction in epidermal nerve fibre density after 42 days of treatment, which is associated with decreased mechanical sensitivity, whilst leaving pressure, thermal, and cold responses relatively unaffected (Wehrfritz *et al.*, 2011). It has been shown efficacious for various neuropathic conditions including PHN (Attal *et al.*, 2010; Mick & Correa-Illanes, 2012), although studies into other conditions such as post-herniorrhaphy pain have so far been inconclusive (Bischoff *et al.*, 2013), emphasizing the need for high quality, large-scale clinical trials.

Non-Pharmaceutical Approaches

Non-pharmaceutical treatments such as transcranial magnetic stimulation, acupuncture (and associated acupressure based treatments) are also widely used to treat pain, with varying degrees of efficacy and specificity (Dworkin *et al.*, 2013).

Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) is a non-invasive technique that uses electromagnetic induction of weak electric currents to depolarize or hyperpolarize neurons. The magnetic field has a similar strength to that used in MRI. It has a penetration of approximately 5cm, meaning targeted stimulation by positioning the stimulator over relevant brain areas, such as the primary motor cortex. It can take the form of direct, constant stimulation (tDCS), or short repetitive bursts (rTMS), and both are associated with analgesic effect in fibromyalgia (Marlow *et al.*, 2013), and other pain conditions with a rheumatic element (Pérocheau *et al.*, 2014), as well as neuropathic pain associated with spinal cord injury (Nardone *et al.*, 2014). In a recent set of guidelines, rTMS was recommended as an analgesic when applied to the primary motor cortex contralateral to the site of pain (Lefaucheur *et al.*, 2014), and a systematic review of the animal literature on non-invasive analgesic therapy conducted in 2012 found analgesic efficacy in studies investigating both tDCS and rTMS (Volz *et al.*, 2012).

Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation (TENS), as the name suggests, involves application of electrical stimulation via electrodes attached to the skin. The pulse width, frequency, and intensity of electrical stimulation can be varied dependent on requirements – low frequency is associated with muscle contraction, whereas higher frequencies activate sensory nerves. It has been suggested as an effective adjunct therapy in the treatment of chronic pain, although the majority of systematic reviews have been inconclusive (Nnoaham & Kumbang, 2008; Khadilkar *et al.*, 2008; Rutjes *et al.*, 2009; Robb *et al.*, 2009). Efficacy has been suggested in treatment of DPN (Dubinsky & Miyasaki, 2010), and pre-clinical studies have demonstrated TENS decreases microglial activation clinically when applied immediately following surgery (Matsuo *et al.*, 2014), and ameliorates Randall-Selitto

sensitivity in carrageenan-induced pain *in vivo* in an opioid-dependent manner system (Sabino *et al.*, 2008). However, to enable valid assessment of TENS-induced analgesia, it is acknowledged that the quality of clinical research needs improvement, particularly regarding standardisation of dosing and outcomes (Bennett *et al.*, 2011).

Acupuncture has been used medicinally in China for over 3000 years (Zhuang et al., 2013). It is a therapeutic technique involving insertion of fine needles at specified points along meridian lines on the body, with point corresponding to almost every ailment imaginable (Yang et al., 2011), including pain (Wang et al., 2008). Numerous studies have been conducted to understand how and when acupuncture is effective as an analgesic – in the last 5 years, 1896 articles looking at "(Acupuncture) AND Pain", were published, and while the majority were in English (1464), or Chinese (374), the remainder were in 15 different languages, highlighting the worldwide interest in the topic, and the potential for 'lost data' when reviewing the literature related to acupuncture. Systematic reviews have been cautiously positive (Lam et al., 2013b; Manyanga et al., 2014; Yang et al., 2014), but acknowledge the high bias present due to difficulties using double blind protocols with traditional acupuncture techniques. Electro-acupuncture, a technique involving the application of electrical stimuli to traditional acupuncture pressure points, is used as an alternative to traditional needle acupuncture and involves activation of neurotransmitter systems including serotoninergic, opioidergic, and GABA-ergic (Kim et al., 2013). Pre-clinical studies have demonstrated electroacupuncture is as effective as celecoxib in providing analgesia following spinal nerve ligation (Lau et al., 2010), and is also effective in inflammatory models of pain such as CFA (Lee et al., 2012; Du et al., 2014), and carrageenan (Yoo et al., 2011). It is also worth noting that the increasing use of electroacupuncture has to potential to increase study quality as it would theoretically be easier to conduct high quality trials into as it permits double blinding through use of automated electro-acupuncture techniques (Lam et al., 2013b).

Surgery

All the treatments discussed so far are largely modulatory in mechanisms, associated with minor anatomical alteration (with the exception of capsaicin-induced denervation). In the early 19th century, neurosurgery was commonly used to treat intractable pain. Many neurosurgical interventions, such as lesions of the spinothalamic tract, showed initial promise, only for the analgesia to subside and be replaced with pathological sensations ranging from numbness and slight tingling to constant lancinating pain worse than the original complaint. Furthermore, surgery performed on individuals who were misdiagnosed would result in permanent nerve damage without the potential for benefit (Giller, 2003). The apparent initial success of these approaches may be due

to a placebo effect associated with surgery itself, however modern treatment advises against surgical intervention in all but the most intractable and distressing pain conditions. However, modern techniques of neuroablation show promise for conditions including CRPS and failed lower back surgery syndrome (Raslan *et al.*, 2007). Neuroablation involves the temporary insertion of an electrode into neural tissue and generation of a high frequency alternating current which heats and de-activates surrounding tissue. Techniques involving extremely low temperatures, cryogenic neuroablation (or cryosurgery) to similarly 'burn' target tissue have also shown some benefit in lower back pain (Stelzer *et al.*, 2013), although the quality of this evidence is low, as evidenced by the single Cochrane review into the efficacy of neuroablation, which found only one high quality study, showing no significant benefits associated with sympathectomy (Straube *et al.*, 2013).

Development of Future Analgesic Therapies

One of the major obstacles to development of effective analgesics is high heterogeneity within patient populations. Resistance to opioids is common, with fentanyl effective in only 50-60% of the population (Landau *et al.*, 2008). Therefore, strategies such as stratified and personal medication are becoming more widely used (Baron *et al.*, 2012; Demant *et al.*, 2014). These aim to use predictors that identify individuals who will benefit from a particular treatment (e.g. high efficacy, low toxicity), and those for whom other options should be pursued (e.g. low efficacy, high toxicity).

1.4 Detecting Nocifensive Responses in Animals

The problems associated with assessing and studying pain in non-human organisms are due to the fact that primary clinical assessments of pain are verbal (e.g. VAS rating scales). Not all patients are able to adequately communicate (e.g. coma patients, young children and babies, and the elderly), thus it is essential we are able to detect and characterise pain when we are unable to ask the patient to describe how they feel.

Pain is not unique in this respect - any condition with a strong neurological component is subject to problems when translating from the clinical situation to *in vivo* modelling. Further understanding of how behaviour changes, and identification of related biomarkers benefits both basic researchers, striving to improve existing models and accurately interpret what they observe, and clinicians by providing an objective means of diagnosis.

The first hurdle is to define pain in non-human species. To do this, one must identify what signs an animal displays when injured, such as changes in posture, attending to the injured area, or vocalising. Many of these are also recognisable as human responses to pain, and are emotionally driven behaviours that can be classified as protective or defensive. Due to the involvement of
emotional and cognitive elements, it is important to think ethologically when translating such behaviours into animal models. Identification of innate behaviours observed in the model animal, awareness of their wild behaviours and of how they react to naturalistic stimuli under laboratory conditions is key to development of robust behavioural measures capable of detecting nociceptive changes. Paradigms designed to detect these behavioural patterns are largely observational, and measure interaction with a test environment using outcomes such as burrowing activity, exploration, and thigmotaxis.

Compared to behavioural changes, sensory nociceptive alterations perhaps associated with pain are much easier to investigate in animal models, and form the basis of pre-clinical research into understanding and treatment of pain. Sensitivity to mechanical, thermal, and cold stimuli is still the most common outcome measures, used both in basic research to determine nocifensive phenotype, and in pre-clinical drug trials to detect analgesic effect.

Terminology is important to avoid misinterpretation of findings – use of words such as "pain", "allodynia", and "anxiety/depression" implies knowledge of internal conscious experience. Instead, words such as nociceptive/neuropathic, hypersensitivity, and affective changes are more objective when applied to what is seen in animal models, and avoids the assumption that what is seen in the animal is directly equivalent to that seen in man.

Evoked Sensory Reflexes

Detecting sensory abnormalities, and responses to temperature (heat/cold), pressure, and touch, rely on measuring the latency to respond, or response threshold, defined as point of withdrawal from the stimulus.

These evoked measures of experimental nociception approximate the sensory testing of QST used clinically (Pfau *et al.*, 2014). Von Frey filaments are used to assess mechanical withdrawal thresholds - these consist of a set of calibrated hairs or glass fibres, which produce a defined pressure on contact. They are sequentially applied to the affected area (most commonly hind-paw) following an "up-down" protocol (Chaplan *et al.*, 1994). Electronic devices, such as that illustrated in Figure 1-4, can be used in place of von Frey hairs, and apply ramped pressure to a point on the hindpaw, measuring the point of withdrawal. Measurements are typically repeated 3-5 times, for both hindpaws, and the average withdrawal threshold for each calculated. However, in models involving a unilateral neuropathy, effects have been documented contralateral to the site of nerve injury (Seltzer *et al.*, 1990), although not always in the early post-operative stages (Kim & Chung, 1992), mimicking the situation seen clinically (Konopka *et al.*, 2012); therefore it is important to always

compare observations with those seen in naïve and sham surgery animals, rather than using the 'uninjured' side in animals with neuropathy.



Electronic Mechanical Stimulator

Hargreaves Apparatus (Thermal thresholds)

Acetone (Cold thresholds)

Figure 1-4: Measurement of evoked nociceptive outcomes

From left to right: electronic mechanical stimulator for measurement of mechanical thresholds; Hargreaves Apparatus for measurement of thermal thresholds; Acetone drops used to test cold thresholds

However, mechanical sensitivity exhibits location-associated variation due to differences in innervation density, skin thickness and hairiness, and also circadian variations, with significantly higher thresholds noted between 3pm and 7pm (Minett *et al.*, 2014). Additionally, there are multiple nerves innervating the surface of the hind-paw; the peroneal nerve innervates the dorsal hind-paw, with the ventral paw receiving innervation from the saphenous, tibial, and sural nerves as shown in Figure 1-5 (Kambiz *et al.*, 2014). Therefore, it is important to match test location with the target of the nerve(s) affected.

Thermal sensitivity can be assessed using radiant heat (e.g. Hargreaves) or contact (e.g. Tail-flick and hot-plate) and is typically recorded as latency to withdrawal. Thermal thresholds are thought to be highly conserved – nociceptive fibres respond to a range of temperature stimuli through activation of Transient Receptor Potential Vanilloid (TRPV) family receptors as summarised in table 1-1.

Table 1-1: Activation thresholds for selected TRP receptors involved in temperature sensation (Benham *et al.*, 2003; Bevan & Andersson, 2009; Babes *et al.*, 2011)

	TRPV1	TRPV2	TRPV3	TRPV4	TRPM8	TRPA1
°C	>43	>53	>31	>24	<25	0-15



Illustrating the major points of surgery involved in models of peripheral neuropathy and the different regions of the hindpaw affected

Sensitivity to cold can be detected through use of cold plate (Yoon *et al.*, 1994), or through topical application of compounds such as acetone (Walczak & Beaulieu, 2006), which cools skin via evaporation, methanol (Zhao *et al.*, 2012) which activates TRPA1 receptors in the skin, or icilin, a specific TRPM8 super agonist (Dhaka *et al.*, 2007). Deep mechanical and pressure-associated pain can be measured using the Randall-Selitto test (Randall & Selitto, 1957; Falk *et al.*, 2014), which involves graded application of pressure to a limb or the tail, with latency to struggle taken as an endpoint. However, this test requires restraint of the animal, which can be associated with stress-induced analgesia (Imbe *et al.*, 2006).

One of the primary concerns with basing pharmaceutical investigations of pain on the ability to reverse mechanical or thermal hypersensitivity is that chronic pain patients show both hyposensitivity (lack of sensation and other negative signs) and hypersensitivity (Maier *et al.*, 2010). Therefore developing methods to detect the other aspects of the pain experience have the potential to increase translation between basic research and drug development.

Behavioural Alterations Associated with Pain

Behavioural assessment of pain is one of the earliest methods used in the study of pain due to its simplicity. Observation of behaviour following application of an irritant compound, such as CFA (Fehrenbacher *et al.*, 2012) or i.p. acetic acid (AA; Depoortère *et al.*, 2011), can reveal characteristic behavioural signs which follow a predictable time-course. Behavioural observation in these models involves counting the frequency of behaviours such as licking (CFA) and writhing (AA) at defined time points.

More complex behavioural assays can be used to reveal subtle changes in behaviour associated with the affective and cognitive elements of a nociceptive experience. Much has been learnt from research on psychiatric disorders, such as anxiety and depression (Walsh & Cummins, 1976; Lister, 1990; Cryan & Holmes, 2005), and it is now routine to use models originally developed to detect behavioural alterations associated with these conditions in pain research.

Rats and mice, the most commonly studied experimental animals, are also prey animals. This is associated with an inherent tendency to minimise behaviours that alert predators to a vulnerable state (Barnett, 2001). Although humans are not prey animals, they still display an analogous modulation of pain signs dependent on situation, and often showing a social component (Craig *et al.*, 1991). To detect these subtle changes in behaviour, we must first understand how the animal interacts with their environment, and how they exist in the wild. For example, rats are social creatures, which live in colonies numbering into the hundreds (Barnett, 2001) and would find being housed individually a stressful experience (Gambardella *et al.*, 1994; Brown & Grunberg, 1995; Okura *et al.*, 2009), whereas mice are comparatively solitary, and are frequently housed individually with

comparatively little effect (Jirkof *et al.*, 2012), although sex-related differences in this have been noted, with solitary housing decreasing exploration in female mice, with the reverse observed in males (Palanza, 2001).

The Open Field Paradigm

The open field paradigm was developed in 1934 (Hall, 1934) to detect emotionality in rats. The original paradigm involved a large circular arena (1.2m diameter) and featured food placed within the arena to test how hunger status influenced exploration. It was noted that animals that had eaten showed increased ambulation, but not all animals ate, and those that didn't eat showed decreased inner zone activity and increased defecation. This increased defecation, and associated decrease in digestive transit time was seen as an indication of increased emotionality, and for a long time, defecation rates in the open field, in combination with general measures of ambulation, were the primary outcomes measures, with high defecation and low ambulation taken as indicative of increased emotionality (Walsh & Cummins, 1976). Thigmotaxis, as defined by movement in parallel with the walls, was evident in this early study, but not suggested as a valid outcome measure until much later. Other outcomes measures highlighted as being robust and useful included rearing activity (lvinskis, 1968), although the measurement of rearing fell out of favour with the advent of automated scoring systems, which are adept at quantifying horizontal movement, but less accurate on 'vertical activity' such as rearing. These early studies often involved a multi-factorial factor design, and although the sample sizes are small and not justified by sample size calculations, significant differences attributable to environmental enrichment (McCall et al., 1969), illumination levels (Valle, 1970), and early life experiences (Whimbey & Denenberg, 1967a; Whimbey & Denenberg, 1967b)were detected. Repeated exposure was also investigated, with decreases in ambulation observed over time (Hall, 1934), and during the course of each trial (Lát & Gollová-Hémon, 1969; Oldham & Morlock, 2013).

An alternative method of interpreting open field activity was proposed by Lát and Gollová-Hémon in 1969, who suggested a continuum of arousal, with rearing representing the peak of arousal, and sleeping/immobility at the lower end as indicated in Table 1-2, corresponding with characteristic hippocampal slow wave activity (Lát & Gollová-Hémon, 1969).

Table 1-2: Arousal continuum for rat behaviour in the open field

(Lát & Gollová-Hémon, 1969)

High Arousal				Low Arousal	
Rearing	Locomotor Activity	Sniffing	Cleaning	Sitting	Sleeping

Automated scoring of open field behaviour was introduced in the 1970s, with the aim of reducing observer bias (Delbarre *et al.*, 1970), and is now widespread. As alluded to earlier, this may have skewed the selection of relevant behaviours by biasing towards those most simple to detect such as spatial and temporal patterns of ambulation, at the expense of more complex behaviours such as sniffing and grooming. This initial study of automation utilised a beam-breaking method, allowing quantification of vertical activity (i.e. rearing), although the majority of systems used currently focus on 2D video capture of horizontal movement, with rearing activity often ignored due to difficulties defining rearing activity associated with overhead image capture techniques such as Ethovision (Noldus *et al.*, 2001). The main advantage of such video tracking software is that minimal specialist equipment is required, compared to more sophisticated, and therefore most costly options such as bespoke open field systems which utilise infra-red beam-break detection of vertical movement (Tatem *et al.*, 2014). The combination of automated video software with manual observer scoring of behaviours such as rearing offers a cost-effective way of maximising data collected, as well as providing experimenters with a permanent record of the raw data, which offers the benefit of allowing independent analysis, and re-analysis using different techniques.

Thigmotaxis overtook defecation as a measure of emotionality during the 1980s, due to increased use of automated detection, evidence of poor predictive value of emotionality (Wilcock & Broadhurst, 1967; Whimbey & Denenberg, 1967a; Blizard, 1971), and the suggestion that 'emotionality' is not necessarily a characteristic which is dramatically influenced by a single exposure (Candland & Nagy, 1969). Thigmotactic behaviour is characterised by movement in relation to a surface, and can take both positive (preference for proximity to a surface, e.g. "the tendency to run in contact with objects") and negative (avoidance) forms. It was first noted in protozoa such as paramecium (Kline, 1899), and positive thigmotactic behaviour (henceforth simply 'thigmotactic/thigmotaxis') was subsequently described during aversive social situations in rats during the 1920s (Stone, 1926; Sturman-Hulbe & Stone, 1929). In the 1970s thigmotactic behaviour was observed in rats following electric shocks (Grossen & Kelley, 1972), and subsequently suggested as representative of anxiety in the open field paradigm (Walsh & Cummins, 1976). In initial open field studies, low inner zone activity (high thigmotaxis) was noted in high emotionality subjects (Hall, 1934), and included as a measure of 'timidity' (Morrison & Thatcher, 1969; King, 1970) which

showed no significant sex differences (Valle, 1970). However, it was also described as having poor reliability, despite showing a negative correlation with ambulation (Ivinskis, 1968), which may be related to imprecision in the methods then used to quantify behaviour. Later studies emphasised the link between thigmotaxis and anxiety via the effects of social isolation in combination with 'agoraphobia' suggested by the aversive nature of unfamiliar spaces (Prut & Belzung, 2003), although this contradicts earlier studies indicating ambulation increases proportional to open field size (Blizard, 1971). It has also been shown that thigmotactic behaviour, at least in mice, is dependent on environmental awareness, as evidenced by mice without vibrissae showing very low thigmotaxis and high inner zone activity (Prut & Belzung, 2003). Furthermore, thigmotaxis has been recently noted as corresponding with general phobic avoidance and decreased working memory function in humans (Kallai et al., 2007). In rats, it shows an inverse relationship with exploration of novel areas and is hypothesised as related to risk assessment and predator avoidance, with the presence of spontaneous or on-going pain decreasing potentially risky behaviours, such as exploration. The open field paradigm is capable of detecting these thigmotactic differences in experimental models of neuropathic pain with varying aetiologies including antiretroviral therapy-induced neuropathy (Wallace et al., 2007b; Wallace et al., 2008; Huang et al., 2013), chemotherapy-induced neuropathy (Barzegar-Fallah et al., 2014), spinal nerve transection (SNT; Blackbeard et al., 2012), spinal nerve ligation (Kontinen et al., 1999; Suzuki et al., 2007; Ewan & Martin, 2014), chronic constriction injury (CCI; Grégoire et al., 2012), and post-traumatic peripheral nerve trauma (Medico et al., 2004).

Studies have shown decreases in open field activity in rats associated with pre-clinical models of myocardial infarction (Banozic *et al.*, 2014), following indole-3-acetic–induced gastritis in female but not male rats (Luo *et al.*, 2013), with a mixed picture regarding IBS, with both decreases in activity (Zhang *et al.*, 2014a), and no effect noted (Traub *et al.*, 2008). In mice, similar decreases in locomotor activity have been seen following administration of mustard oil (Maia *et al.*, 2006), AA ((Hu *et al.*, 2009b), and TNBS (Cattaruzza *et al.*, 2013). None of these studies explicitly investigated thigmotaxis, with inner zone activity only noted in a few studies (Zhong *et al.*, 2012; Zhang *et al.*, 2014a), most using immobility or ambulation/distance travelled as primary outcome measures.

Burrowing

Many fossorial mammals, birds, reptiles, and insects engage in burrowing behaviour (Kinlaw, 1999). They can be categorised as follows:

- 1) Primary excavators
 - a) dig their own tunnels from scratch
- 2) Secondary modifiers
 - a) inhabit and modify burrow systems created by another
- 3) Tertiary occupants
 - a) inhabit without contributing to or modifying the existing burrow structure

Rats are an example of primary excavators, and in the wild, live underground in large colonies (Barnett, 2001). In the wild, burrowing is a necessary survival skill – a rat with poor burrowing skills will rapidly be exposed to increased risk of predation. Laboratory rats, despite their divergent appearance from their originator strain, readily burrow when given the opportunity (Stryjek et al., 2012). Since the late 70s, researchers have studied the burrowing habits of rats and other rodents (Boice, 1977; Deacon, 2009; Stryjek et al., 2012). Early studies tended to focus on qualitative observation of burrowing activities, highlighting associations with morphine withdrawal (Livingston et al., 1988; Jones & Barr, 1995), orexin treatment (Ida et al., 1999) and maternal behaviour (Jirik-Babb et al., 1984; Kosten & Kehoe, 2010). Following on from this, the burrowing detour study was developed, featuring obstruction of a familiar route that could only be bypassed by burrowing (Holson, 1986; Ferguson et al., 1998; Tran et al., 2002). During the early 2000s', a quantitative burrowing assay was developed, based on displacement of the burrowing substrate, and found sensitive to behavioural changes associated with prion diseases (Guenther et al., 2001; Deacon, 2009), hippocampal lesions (Deacon et al., 2002), and numerous aetiologies of experimental pain, including traumatic (Andrews et al., 2012; Lau et al., 2013), drug-induced (Huang et al., 2013), and inflammatory models (Rutten et al., 2014b). Pharmacological validation has shown that the burrowing deficits observed in experimental models of pain are associated with nociception and the associated affective and cognitive alteration, as stimulants such as amphetamine, anxiogenics, and anxiolytics have no effect (Rutten et al., 2014a), whilst drugs such as pregabalin, carbamazepine, naproxen, and morphine effectively reverse observed deficits (Andrews et al., 2012; Lau et al., 2013).

Other Behavioural Paradigms

Other non-conditioned, exploration-based paradigms are frequently used to detect pain-related behavioural alterations, such as the elevated plus maze (Parent *et al.*, 2012), the light-dark box (Zhang *et al.*, 2014a), and social interaction (Li *et al.*, 2014b), although most emphasise these

outcomes as related to anxiety rather than general behavioural changes related to nociceptive stimulation.

As brain areas such as the amygdala are implicated in both nociceptive responses and generation of conditioned responses, studies investigating differences in conditioned responses are instructive in elucidating how pain and nociceptive stimuli change behaviour. Conditioned place preference (CPP), traditionally used to investigate addictive properties of drugs of abuse (Jian *et al.*, 2014), can be used to detect analgesic efficiency by pairing a context with analgesic treatment and observing whether animals subjected to neuropathy display a preference for that environment (as would be expected if pain is being relieved). CPP for clonidine has been demonstrated in models of spinal nerve ligation (King *et al.*, 2009), sciatic axotomy (Qu *et al.*, 2011), spinal cord lesion models of central pain (Davoody *et al.*, 2011), spared nerve injury (SNI; Wei *et al.* 2013), and for gabapentin in a model of cisplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy (Park *et al.*, 2013). Morphine is also used to test analgesia place preference, but shows hedonic effects in naïve animals reducing the ability to properly assess analgesic effect, although the shape of the dose-response curve in CCI differs from that seen in naïve, emphasising the neural plasticity seen in neuropathic pain (Cahill *et al.*, 2013).

Place preference/avoidance paradigms have also been designed to detect avoidance of nociceptive stimuli indicative of hypersensitivity, with thermal (Yezierski *et al.*, 2010) and mechanical (LaBuda & Fuchs, 2000) stimuli studied thus far, although operant paradigm such as these require training of the animals, which could bias results though subtle differences in handling between groups, in addition to entailing increased labour and equipment costs which may not be feasible for all research groups.

A recent study suggests the use of facial grimace analysis as a means to detect responses to nociceptive and neuropathic stimuli in both mice (Langford *et al.*, 2010a; Matsumiya *et al.*, 2012) and rats (Sotocinal *et al.*, 2011). However, this measure only detects responses within the first 48 hours of an insult, and has yet to be cross-validated.

However, analysis of complex behaviour has become over-reliant on automated systems. Whilst this saves time and reduces the sources of human error inherent in manual scoring, it is at the expense of giving the experimenter a qualitative 'feel' for what the data mean - only by observing can you be aware of the different types of movement exhibited, for example the various different types of approach to the central zone (e.g. cautious, exhibiting stretch-attend postures versus walking in a straight line at a constant speed). By being aware of the variation present, the experimenter is then better equipped to interpret behavioural data collected, although it is important to minimise the

potential observer effects by maximising distance between the experimenter and the testing apparatus, and using remote observation or other means of hiding the experimenter from the test animal.

1.5 Modelling 'Pain' in Animals

When working with nociceptive models, it is vital to be familiar with legal requirements concerning the treatment of animals (Zimmermann, 1983). In the UK, the Home Office guidelines on animal welfare state that "pain, suffering, distress or lasting harm" must be minimized as far as possible, and that any procedure causing such effects must be regulated and only performed by a trained and licenced individual, working under both project and institutional licences which specify which procedures can be performed and what the ethical endpoints of each procedure are. Recent amendments now require the reporting of actual harm incurred during an experiment, in addition to pre-specification of expected severity. This will enable regulators greater awareness of actual experimental conditions, allowing identification of refinements that could improve experimental validity. Piloerection and weight loss are frequently mentioned as signs of distress, but as previously noted, the prey-animal status of most rodents means the presence of such signs is indicative of severe pain, and it is unethical to permit such suffering, therefore are not recommended as experimental endpoints. Autotomy (chewing of digits) is another outcome measure, initially noted in models of axotomy (Blumenkopf & Lipman, 1991; Kachramanoglou et al., 2011), although it is now generally recognised that autotomy is associated with denervation and not necessarily representative of a pain state. Due to the obvious distress associated with autotomy, its use as an outcome measure in pain research is now discouraged.

When designing models of experimental pain, the first approach is to recreate a condition known to produce pain clinically; nerve trauma, inflammation, viral infection such as HIV and herpes zoster, and certain drugs including many anti-retroviral and chemotherapeutic agents, have all been used to varying degrees of success.

Traumatic nerve injury models, such as spinal nerve ligation (SNL; Kim & Chung, 1992; and the related model, spinal nerve transection (SNT)), and chronic constriction injury (CCI, (Bennett & Xie, 1988) use unilateral nerve damage to produce hypersensitivity of the hind paw ipsilateral to the site of injury, analogous with clinical neuropathic pain conditions associated with nerve injury. The exact presentation varies between models, but in general involves both thermal and mechanical hypersensitivities, as well as behavioural responses such as attending to the affected area. Figure 1-5 illustrates the involvement of the saphenous, tibial, sural, and peroneal nerves in the most common models of traumatic neuropathy. These all target the lumbar spinal region which innervates the

hindpaw, chosen for its well defined innervation, ease of testing, and commonality with the majority of clinical peripheral neuropathies, which target the longest nerve in the body i.e. those innervating the feet. Occasionally, cases of SNT are seen clinically, and are characterised by mechanical and cold hypersensitivity in the affected dermatome (C7; Ali *et al.*, 2002), as well as numbness and tingling (Chuang *et al.*, 1998), showing some overlap with the pre-clinical model, but also highlighting differences such as a lack of thermal abnormalities.

Chemically-induced pain can be investigated via systemic models such as alcohol-associated peripheral neuropathy (Ferrari *et al.*, 2013b), and chemotherapy (Barzegar-Fallah *et al.*, 2014) and anti-retroviral induced neuropathy (Blackbeard *et al.*, 2012), or localised models e.g. turpentine-induced bladder inflammation (Jaggar *et al.*, 1999; Farquhar-Smith & Rice, 2001), and CFA-induced peripheral inflammation (Fehrenbacher *et al.*, 2012). Application of most known irritant compounds will provoke a nociceptive response. The CFA, carrageenan (Iannitti *et al.*, 2012), and inter-peritoneal AA (Kurihara *et al.*, 2003) models of acute inflammation illustrate this well. These models result observable changes in behaviour (e.g. paw lifting, licking, writhing) or in evoked measures such as mechanical and thermal hypersensitivity.

Anti-Retroviral-Induced Neuropathy

HIV affects 35 million people worldwide, with 39% currently on anti-retroviral treatment regimens (UNAIDS, 2014). This represents a mixed population of patients taking first generation NRTIs (nucleoside and nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitors; e.g. Zidovudine, Didanosine, Stavudine, and Tenofovir), second generation NNTRIs (non-nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitors; e.g. Nevirapine, Efavirenz, and Rilpivirine), and protease inhibitors (e.g. Indinavir, Fortovase, and Ritonavir).

Current treatment regimens recommended by the WHO start with a combination of two NTRIs (Tenofovir, with either Lamivudine or Emtricitabane), and a protease inhibitor (Efavirenz), but older drugs, such a Stavudine (d4T) are still widely used in the developing world due to their low costs (Hill *et al.*, 2007; Murphy *et al.*, 2007).

d4T is a NRTI-class drug, which was approved by the FDA in 1994 (Moyle & Gazzard, 1997). In 2009 the WHO recommended it be phased out due to adverse effects (WHO, 2009), including lipodystrophy (Kampira *et al.*, 2013), and peripheral neuropathy characterised by pain and numbness in the extremities (Maritz *et al.*, 2010; Mullin *et al.*, 2011). However, it is still included on the WHO List of Essential Medicines (WHO, 2013), a fact that recognises it is still a cheap and effective

treatment widely used in the developing world, areas which show the highest infection rates (UNAIDS, 2014).

The neuropathic symptoms seen in some patients following Stavudine treatment are associated with increased levels of fatigue (Wantland *et al.*, 2011) and decreased quality of life (Mrus *et al.*, 2005), further increasing socioeconomic burden.

d4T a nucleoside analogue thymidine, and acts as both a chain terminator, directly inhibiting HIV reverse transcriptase activity (Huang *et al.*, 1992; Hurst & Noble, 1999; Martin *et al.*, 2010). *In vitro*, it has been shown to reduce neurite growth (Cherry *et al.*, 2010), inhibit stimulated autophagy in hepatocytes (Stankov *et al.*, 2012), and interfere with mitochondrial activity (Kakuda, 2000; Moyle, 2000; Dalakas, 2001; Gardner *et al.*, 2013), all effects which contribute to neuropathy.

As HIV infection itself is capable of inducing sensory neuropathy, it is difficult to isolate the effects of antiretroviral therapy in a clinical population (Dalakas & Cupler, 1996; Manji, 2000). Numerous preclinical studies have been conducted, primarily investigating side effect profile (Guimarães *et al.*, 2010), but increasingly looking at potential mechanisms of anti-retroviral-induced peripheral neuropathy. It has been shown that treatment with d4T is associated with evoked hypersensitivity (Weber *et al.*, 2007; Boateng *et al.*, 2014), and behavioural alterations in paradigms such as open field and burrowing in male rats (Huang *et al.*, 2013). Other studies looking at non-sensory consequences of neuropathy, such as free-wheel running (Weber *et al.*, 2007) and acoustic startle (Morse *et al.*, 1997; Morse, 1997) have been inconclusive.

Viral Models of Experimental Neuropathy

Pain syndromes are also associated with viral infection, such as HIV (Manji, 2000; Maritz *et al.*, 2010), post-herpetic neuralgia (varicella zoster virus, VZV; Daniel *et al.*, 2008; Attal *et al.*, 2010; Johnson & Rice, 2014), and Hansen's' disease (leprosy; (Legendre *et al.*, 2012; Haroun *et al.*, 2012) are all associated with distal peripheral neuropathy syndromes. Experimental models have been developed based on HIV, particularly using the envelope glycoprotein GP120 (Wallace *et al.*, 2007a; Kamerman *et al.*, 2012) and VZV (Fleetwood-Walker *et al.*, 1999; Garry *et al.*, 2005; Hasnie *et al.*, 2007; Boateng *et al.*, 2014), with demonstrable phenotypes of peripheral hypersensitivity with affective behavioural alterations. Although leprosy is still associated with a large clinical burden in low resource areas, attempts to develop a pre-clinical model have been thwarted by difficulties culturing *Mycobacterium leprae*, the pathogen responsible (Rees, 1988), with current models showing narrow application (Gupta, 1995).

Other options open to *in vivo* pain research involve using endogenous conditions, such as feline interstitial cystitis (FIC) and simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) infection in primates. FIC is a naturally occurring model of chronic idiopathic cystitis which parallels the human pathology well (Buffington, 2004; Rubio-Diaz *et al.*, 2009; Keay *et al.*, 2014), whereas SIV models an HIV-like neuropathy in primates (Clements *et al.*, 2008; Burdo *et al.*, 2012; Mangus *et al.*, 2014). Both provide useful insight into commonality between human clinical evidence and an analogous non-human condition, leading to increased translation in other non-human models.

Experimental Models of Urinary Bladder Pain

Most models of visceral pain involving the bladder tend to involve application of an irritant (e.g. intra-peritoneal acetic acid, or instillation of turpentine into the bladder), or make use of stressors such as early maternal separation and chronic psychosocial stress to induce visceral hypersensitivity. Other models use viral vectors such as pseudorabies to induce neurogenic cystitis (Rudick *et al.*, 2012), or make use of innate models, such as FIC (Westropp & Buffington, 2002). As mentioned, FIC is an endogenous model of cystitis, associated with increased ATP release (Birder *et al.*, 2003), and it is thought that the inflammatory stimuli present are capable of inducing chemosensory activity in previously unresponsive afferents (Häbler *et al.*, 1988). Interestingly, there is no evidence of overactive bladder (i.e. increased contraction frequency) in FIC cats, only a decrease in void volume (Wu *et al.*, 2011).

Acetic acid (AA) is commonly used to test acute responses to visceral pain, and when given intraperitoneally to rodents, it produces a characteristic writhing movement accompanied by abdominal contractions that can be measured using electromyography. It is responsive to pharmaceutical interventions such as milnacipran (Depoortère *et al.*, 2011), and has also been used as a conditioning stimulus producing suppression of somatic pain associated with formalin injection (Kurihara *et al.*, 2003). In addition to intraperitoneal administration, acetic acid can be instilled directly into the bladder to produce a cystitis-like syndrome with decreased bladder pressure, and urine void volume, and increased inter-contraction interval (ICI; Su *et al.*, 2013), responsive to sacral acupuncture (Hino *et al.*, 2010), which shows subtle sex differences in mice, with the male urethra being more sensitive to irritation, whereas in females, bladder tissue showed the greatest response (Yoshiyama *et al.*, 2008). Its potential as a model of testicular pain has also been investigated, with intra-testicular injection of 2-3% solutions resulting in bladder hypersensitivity and behavioural signs of pain (Yoshioka *et al.*, 2010).

Cyclophosphamide (CYP) is a chemotherapeutic agent associated with a poor side-effect profile, including haemorrhagic cystitis (Ahmed & Hombal, 1984). It is taken orally and metabolised to

acrolein, which is damaging to the mucosal layer of the bladder (Brade *et al.*, 1986). Direct instillation of acrolein is sometimes used and is associated with both abdominal hyperalgesia, and referred hypersensitivity in the hind-paw (Guerios *et al.*, 2008), dependent on TRPV1 activation (Wang *et al.*, 2008), and increased levels of FAAH (Merriam *et al.*, 2010; Wang *et al.*, 2014). It is however responsive to lidocaine pre-treatment (Guerios *et al.*, 2009), as seen clinically (Theoharides *et al.*, 2008), and importantly, heart rate, body temperature, and general activity are not documented as being altered by CYP treatment (Boudes *et al.*, 2011).

Systemic treatment with CYP, using either acute or chronic dosing, has been cited as an experimental model of bladder dysfunction akin to both OAB and IC/BPS. As with acrolein, it decreases bladder pressure and volume, while increasing ICI (Pan *et al.*, 2012; Dornelles *et al.*, 2014), and is also associated with increased bladder weight, and increased levels of inflammatory mediators, which can be normalised by NSAID treatment (Tsukimi *et al.*, 2004), whereas morphine ameliorates only hypersensitivity (Takagi-Matsumoto *et al.*, 2004; Augé *et al.*, 2013).

CYP-induced experimental cystitis is associated with macrophage activation, with inhibition of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) ameliorating the concurrent increase in inflammatory mediators (Vera *et al.*, 2010), and the cytokine CCL-2 implicated in the associated abdominal and hind-paw hypersensitivity (Arms *et al.*, 2013). TRP1A antagonists (Meotti *et al.*, 2013), and prostaglandin antagonism (Wada *et al.*, 2013) also inhibit CYP-induced contractions.

Various neurotrophic agents such as NGF (Jaggar *et al.*, 1999; Farquhar-Smith *et al.*, 2002; Guerios *et al.*, 2006), and BDNF (Frias *et al.*, 2013) have been implicated in the mechanical hypersensitivity produced by CYP, with minimal contribution from NFKB (Velasco *et al.*, 2001).

There appear to be differences in the effect produced by acute and repeated treatment, with more severe mucosal abrasion seen following acute CYP (Juszczak *et al.*, 2010), which in itself is associated with higher over-activity (e.g. decreased ICI) whereas individuals with minimal mucosal abrasion despite CYP treatment show contractility indices comparable with the control group (Andersson *et al.*, 2008).

Intravesicular instillation of agents such as acetone (Kato *et al.*, 1990; Shimizu *et al.*, 1999), mustard oil (Häbler *et al.*, 1988), croton oil (McMahon & Abel, 1987; McMahon, 1988), hydrochloric acid (Hayashi *et al.*, 2009), and turpentine (Ham & Hurley, 1965; McMahon & Abel, 1987)have been used to model painful bladder conditions. Turpentine in particular has been show to involve pathological levels of NOS (Rice, 1995), and is associated with involvement of endocannabinoids (Farquhar-Smith

& Rice, 2001), NGF (Jaggar *et al.*, 1999), bradykinin (Jaggar *et al.*, 1998a), TRPV1 (Jaggar *et al.*, 2001), and NMDA receptors (Rice & McMahon, 1994).

Neonatal bladder treatment with intravesical zymosan is associated with increased bladder permeability, and hypersensitivity to visceral but not somatic stimuli (Randich *et al.*, 2006), including increased sensitivity to bladder instillation of ice-water as an adult (Randich *et al.*, 2009), although it is important to note that clinically, the bladder cooling reflex (i.e. expulsion of liquid between 0-4°C) is seen in OAB but not IC/BPS, although IC/BPS patients do report higher levels of pain during this test (Mukerji *et al.*, 2006), therefore it is possible that cold water responses seen in this model reflect a dominant IC/BPS phenotype.

Wistar Kyoto rats (WKY) were originally bred as a control strain for the spontaneously hypertensive rat, but it was quickly noted that they possess a high pre-disposition towards affective alterations (Langen & Dost, 2011). Unlike Sprague Dawley rats, chronic water avoidance stress is capable of increasing visceral hypersensitivity in WKY rats, with associated increases in referred hyperalgesia (Robbins *et al.*, 2007).

Other models which have been suggested as useful in the study of bladder-associated pain disorders include a model of fibromyalgia (bilateral gluteal intramuscular hydrochloric acid) which shows lidocaine-reversible bladder hypersensitivity (Roppolo *et al.*, 2005), and numerous models based around both direct bacterial inflammation of the bladder (Bjorling *et al.*, 2008), or use lipopolysaccharide (LPS) isolated from gram positive bacteria to evoke an immune response (Dupont *et al.*, 2001). Bacterial infection, unlike the majority of models mentioned above, is associated with decreased thermal thresholds (Bjorling *et al.*, 2008), whereas LPS alone decreases bladder capacity and compliance, as well as affecting cytometry measures (Takezawa *et al.*, 2014).

There is considerable evidence of pelvic cross-sensitisation, with CYP increasing levels of colorectal chemosensory afferents (Brumovsky *et al.*, 2009), and colonic hypersensitivity (Bielefeldt *et al.*, 2006), and intracolonic TNBS (Trinitrobenzenesulfonic acid) increasing bladder afferent firing and sensitivity to bradykinin, capsaicin and substance P (Ustinova *et al.*, 2006).

General Comments

It is also important to bear in mind physiological and pharmacokinetic differences between rodents and humans when translating findings from basic into clinical research – for example, opioid efficacy is higher in humans than rodents (Morgan & Christie, 2011), with higher binding observed for kappa opioid agonists in clinical studies (Schattauer *et al.*, 2012), therefore it is likely that kappa agonists tested in rodents may present as less effective than their actual clinical potential in the human population.

Additionally, there are subtle differences in behaviour, pharmacokinetics, and physiology between both different strains of experimental animals such as rats and mice, but also between different suppliers (Rex et al., 1996; Swerdlow et al., 2000; Palm et al., 2011a; Palm et al., 2011b; Langer et al., 2011; O'Bryant et al., 2011). Looking at rats in particular, differences have been documented in the response to stimuli such as ultrasonic sound, with the commonly used Wistar rats freezing, and the less commonly used Hooded Lister rats focussing more on escape (Neophytou et al., 2000). Pharmacokinetic differences are also evident, with WKY rats showing reduced sensitivity to serotonergic drugs in the forced swim test (López-Rubalcava & Lucki, 2000), enhanced codeine metabolism seen in Sprague Dawley rats (Williams et al., 2004), and variation in apomorphine sensitivity in numerous common strains of laboratory rat (Kinney et al., 1999; Swerdlow et al., 2000). Physiological differences between strains are highlighted by a study which showed Wistar rats have a greater L4 involvement following sciatic nerve injury (Rigaud et al., 2008), whereas Lewis rats have increased levels of reactive C-fibres and a greater noradrenalin response to inflammation (Banik et al., 2001). Of particular relevance to the pain field is the presence of differences in formalin test response (Lariviere et al., 2006), hotplate latency (Schaap et al., 2013), mechanical hypersensitivity (DeLeo & Rutkowski, 2000; Zhang et al., 2003), stress-potentiation of hyperalgesia (Woolfolk & Holtzman, 1995), and NO anti-nociceptive response (Fender et al., 2000). Furthermore, studies have demonstrated blunted sexual responses to a receptive female in albino rats (Sachs, 1996), and also differences in manual dexterity involved in forelimb reaching tasks, with naive Sprague Dawley rats employing a visually more similar to injured Long Evans rats (Whishaw et al., 2003). An interesting study in 2012 compared swimming and digging behaviour in small numbers of laboratory bred rats with wild rats, and found that although laboratory strains were less likely to engage in exploratory behaviour and swimming, there was considerable inter-individual variation (Stryjek et al., 2012). These strain and breeder-associated differences are important to be aware of, as they can have a significant influence on experimental outcome, therefore inclusion of such information in published studies is crucial to maximise the potential contribution of research.

Another factor when developing models for the study of experimental pain in animals is the inclusion of a suitable control group. In most cases, this necessitates both a naïve (i.e. un-treated, normal health), and an appropriate control that will allow identification of effects specific to manipulation of the variable of interest. For example, sham surgery groups used in models of traumatic neuropathy, involving exposure of the nerve but no manipulation, or a vehicle group that receives intra-plantar saline rather than CFA. This is particularly important as sham effects have been documented in traumatic models such as SNI, as manifest by decreased open field behaviour (Hu *et al.*, 2009a; Wang *et al.*, 2011), and increased activation of the right amygdala (with bilateral activation seen in SNI animals; (Bourbia *et al.*, 2010).

In 2010, the ARRIVE (Animal Research: Reporting of *In Vivo* Experiments) guidelines were published in collaboration with the National Centre for the Replacement, Refinement, and Reduction of Animals in Research (NC3Rs, 2014), designed to encourage transparency in the reporting of animal research (Kilkenny *et al.*, 2010). They were developed following a survey on 271 published articles on animal research which found severe shortcomings in reporting, with only 59% of studies giving a hypothesis and characteristics such as group size, sex, supplier, and housing of animals, and over 86% did not use bias reduction methods such as blinding and randomisation (Kilkenny *et al.*, 2009). The ARRIVE guidelines take the form of a 20-point check-list outlining information which should be included when reporting animal research in order to maximise clarity and enable readers to assess the quality of the research objectively. The inclusion of information on group sizes, animal characteristics (e.g. age, sex, strain, supplier), and environmental factors, and provision of error estimation will also facilitate systematic review in the pre-clinical field.

Systematic reviews have been conducted in clinical research, as a means of synthesising an answer to a hypothesis by surveying the literature in an objective and systematic fashion, since the 1980s, prompted by Archie Cochrane, who wrote extensively on the value of randomized control trials (RCT) to evidence-based medicine (Chalmers, 1993). In 1996, the CONSORT (Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials) statement was published, providing clinicians and researchers involved in RCTs with 21-point checklist on which the ARRIVE guidelines were based (Altman, 1996). CONSORT has greatly improved the quality of the reporting of clinical trials, and allowed numerous high quality systematic reviews to be conducted, particularly associated with the Cochrane Collaboration, where the first systematic review looking at pain was registered in 1998 (Kleijnen & Mackerras, 2000). The Cochrane Collaboration is a particularly important resource as it requires pre-registration of systematic review protocols, as has been the case for RCTs, reducing the opportunity to bias findings by changing the protocol once data has been collected, and encourages regular updating of systematic reviews within its archive to allow inclusion of articles published after the initial completion of the review.

It is unlikely a 'Cochrane' style collaboration would be easy to establish in the animal research field (Sena *et al.*, 2014a; Sena *et al.*, 2014b) – there is resistance to the requirement for pre-registration of basic research, particularly as many are pilot studies, in which low group sizes are used and the object is to determine whether a hypothesis is valid before full exploration involving higher use of resources. Additionally, it is suggested that such pre-registration would crush the serendipitous

discoveries often made during exploratory studies. One way of circumventing this issue would be to distinguish pre-clinical from basic research, encouraging some degree of pre-registration, implemented by either journals or funding bodies, perhaps kept private until publication of the research to negate the opportunity for 'scooping', for studies prepared to adhere fully to the ARRIVE guidelines. Thus defined, preclinical research would move closer to the standards seen in clinical RCTs, and facilitate high quality systematic reviews of animal literature, whilst allowing for basic research, akin to case studies in clinical research, where the focus is on descriptive and exploratory studies which benefit from the freedom of being able to adapt protocols to maximise observations. The ability to distinguish these two types of animal research would greatly benefit the progression of research by allowing critical assessment of a study, appropriate to its design. This can only be facilitated by inclusion of all relevant factors and transparency regarding protocol, particularly exclusions.

1.6 Sex Differences

The majority of *in vivo* research is conducted in male animals, purportedly because the oestrous cycle of female animals adds a further level complexity which must be controlled, or at least accounted for. In terms of drug development, this makes little sense as women show differences in drug metabolism compared to men, including higher prevalence of side-effects (Campesi *et al.*, 2012; Franconi & Campesi, 2014), and would benefit from drugs which are effective irrespective of menstrual phase, with the exception being menstruation and pain conditions such as endometriosis (Hassan *et al.*, 2014), when maximum efficacy under particular hormonal conditions would be advantageous.

In rats, the female oestrous cycle lasts 4-5 days, and involves an initial small peak in follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) during day 1 (metestrous), which stimulates a larger peak in progesterone (day 2; diestrous). During day 3, or pro-oestrous, there is a large spike in estradiol levels, followed by a similarly large peak in luteinizing hormone (LH), progesterone, and FSH. The cycle ends with a small peak in estradiol (oestrous) around day 4 or 5. This cycle repeats for the entirety of the reproductive lifetime of the animal, typically 200 days in rats (~40 cycles) (Marcondes *et al.*, 2002).

Oestrous stage can be determined by taking vaginal smears and examining the cell populations present, as indicated in Table 1-3.

	Cell Type	Characteristics	Proestrus	Oestrous	Metestrous	Diestrous
_	Epithelia	Round, nucleated	1	-	\checkmark	-
	Cornified	Irregular, enucleated	-	\checkmark	1	-
	Leukocytes	Round, small	-	-	\checkmark	\checkmark

 Table 1-3: Cell characteristics used in the staging of rat oestrus cycle

 From Marcondes et al. 2002

The measurement of oestrous stage requires consistency, and at least 5 days consecutive testing to establish exact timings (Hubscher *et al.*, 2005). This is not always practical, as all animals should be at the same confirmed stage during testing, or group sizes determined for each stage of oestrous, increasing the numbers of animals required. Housing conditions also influence oestrous cycle length, with group housing increasing irregularity of cycles (Pallares & Gonzalez-Bulnes, 2009). Furthermore, the taking of daily vaginal swabs is a stressor, which could possibly alter behavioural responses, with some studies utilising i.p. injection as a comparable stressor when comparing with males (Nicotra *et al.*, 2014).

Sex differences have been documented in sensitivity to noxious stimuli and risk of developing chronic pain syndromes. Therefore it is important to establish experimental results in both male and female subjects, so as to be aware of any potential differences in response. In May 2014, the NIH announced an initiative to encourage studies which use female animals, recognising that awareness of sex-related differences is important in driving translational progress (National Institutes for Health, 2014).

It is clear there are sex-related differences in the reporting of and sensitivity to pain. The reasons for these are numerous but can broadly be divided into physiological differences, including hormonal differences, and psychosocial factors related to upbringing and gender identity (Bartley & Fillingim, 2013).

Sex hormones, such as estradiol and testosterone are reported to have differing effects on pain perception. The effects of reproductive hormones such as oestradiol and testosterone on pain perception are well documented, due to a substantial body of research into the effects of the menstrual cycle (Hassan *et al.*, 2014). Most studies show increased sensitivity during the luteal phase (Fillingim *et al.*, 1997; Powell-Boone *et al.*, 2005), but the effect is small in magnitude.

Testosterone is largely anti-nociceptive (Aloisi *et al.*, 2010), although has been shown to sharply decrease in both men and women in response to morphine (Aloisi *et al.*, 2009), with long-acting

opioids implicated in hypogonadism in men with chronic pain (Rubinstein *et al.*, 2013). Similar findings have also been noted in the rat (Cicero *et al.*, 1975).

Studies have shown mu-opioid receptor density is sensitive to oestradiol levels, with increased expression corresponding with decreased pain sensitivity during high-oestradiol phases of the menstrual cycle (Smith *et al.*, 2006). Clinical data also suggests sex differences in opioid use, with some studies suggesting lower post-operative use among women (Aubrun *et al.*, 2005; Periasamy *et al.*, 2014), and other showing no differences (Bartley & Fillingim, 2013). There is also possible evidence of a gender bias in opioid-based pain treatment, with physicians more likely to prescribe opioids to patients of the same sex (Weisse *et al.*, 2001).

Genetic factors that predispose to pain also show sexual dimorphism. In women, the MC1R gene, which also confers red hair and fair skin, is associated with higher levels of kappa opioid associated analgesia (Bartley & Fillingim, 2013), whereas a single nucleotide polymorphism in the mu-opioid receptor gene predisposes men, but not women, to increased pressure pain sensitivity (Fillingim *et al.*, 2005).

In terms of psychosocial factors, the picture becomes more complex, with gender stereotypes of 'stoic men' and 'emotional women' leading to suppression and enhancement of symptoms respectively (Alabas *et al.*, 2012). Non-verbal communication (e.g. grimacing, utterances, and body position) is an important part of a clinical pain diagnosis, and it has been suggested that women more likely to display and recognise non-verbal expressions of pain expression, and more likely to seek assistance from 'non-kin' networks e.g. medical practitioners (Keogh, 2014).

Overall, despite conflicting evidence regarding mechanisms, there is a case for increased sensitivity, and particularly increased prevalence of a range of chronic pain conditions in women (Hassan *et al.*, 2014), and that these have serious economic and social implications (Beckett *et al.*, 2014).

1.7 Neural Circuitry of Pain

Pain acts on multiple levels within the nervous system: sensory signals from the periphery are received centrally and interpreted in relation to previous experience and current circumstances to produce a behavioural response.

In the periphery, nociceptive stimuli such as damaging heat or cold, mechanical trauma, or chemical irritants are detected by sensory afferents, specifically unmyelinated C-fibres and myelinated A δ fibres. These fibres possess an array of nociceptors that each respond to a defined set of stimuli, such as the thermal receptors detailed in Table 1-1. The cell bodies of these nociceptive fibres reside

in the DRG. A recent study which used novel magnetic cell sorting techniques to study the cell populations in the DRG found <10% of all cells are neurons, of which approximately 38% are CGRP positive, suggesting dominant peptidergic transmission, and used magnetic sorting to generate a 95% pure neuronal preparation featuring mainly Nav1.8 positive nociceptive neurons (Thakur *et al.*, 2014). This was used to generate a transcriptome of genes expressed exclusively in this population, providing a new technique useful in the study of how neuronal populations in the DRG are altered in pathological pain conditions.

Peripheral afferents transmit sensory information to the spinal cord via the DRG. From the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, innervation crosses the midline of the spinal cord and travels up the dorsal column medial-leminiscus (touch and proprioception) and anterolateral (pain) tracts to the ventral posterior nucleus of the thalamus, and on to the corresponding areas of the somatosensory cortex. Signals from the anterolateral tract also terminate in the parabrachial nucleus (PB) where higher connections to the amygdala, insula, and cingulate cortex are associated with modulation of the affective components of pain (Basbaum *et al.*, 2009), as illustrated in figure 1-6.



Figure 1-5: Central pathways implicated in pain processing showing nociceptive input and the resultant descending pathways *PFC - pre-frontal cortex, S1/S2 - primary and secondary somatosensory cortices, ACC - anterior cingulate cortex, Ins. - insula, Tha. - thalamus, NAc - nucleus accumbens, Hyp. - hypothalamus, AMY – amygdala, PAG – periaqueductal grey, PB – parabrachial nucleus, RVM – rostroventral medulla*

Differential processing of somatic and visceral stimuli is indicated by fMRI studies in healthy volunteers which showed activation of the RVM, PAG, VTA, PB, and nucleus cuniformis (NCF) following both abdominal somatic nociceptive and rectal distension, with higher activation seen in the PAG and NCF, and PAG activation correlating with reports of anxiety (Dunckley *et al.*, 2005).

Lesion studies have assisted functional identification of brain areas involved with certain aspects of the pain experience, and have largely focussed on the amygdala. Lesions to the central amygdala (Ce) are capable of abolishing morphine's anti-nociceptive effects in rats (Manning & Mayer, 1995), which can be restored by transplantation of Ce tissue (Jain *et al.*, 2000), whereas ablation of the whole amygdala, or the basolateral (BL) nuclei alone, but not Ce prior to SNI abolished hypersensitivity (Li *et al.*, 2013). Lesions of noradrenergic neurons in the locus coeruleus in the rat

reduce hot plate latency, but have no effect on tail flick latency, indicating a role in pain modulation at the supra-spinal but not spinal level (Kudo *et al.*, 2010).

In the early 1900s, Déjerine and Roussy described "Le syndrome thalamique", or thalamic pain syndrome, one of the first studies on central post-stroke pain (CPSP), and which demonstrated the importance of the thalamus in the generation of pain (Pearce, 1988). It is now known that CPSP can be caused by lesions at any level of the central somatosensory pathway, including the medulla (Klit *et al.*, 2009). Rat models of thalamic CPSP have demonstrated bilateral cold allodynia, which can be ameliorated by high dose ketamine (Castel *et al.*, 2013), although this is not reflected clinically, with ketamine having poor efficacy in CPSP (Vranken *et al.*, 2005).

In addition to central integration of the afferent signals of nociception signals from the periphery, descending pathways originating in the RVM and PAG control endogenous analgesia by inhibiting ascending pathways in the substantia gelatinosa (Basbaum *et al.*, 2009). This role of the PAG in endogenous analgesia is supported by high levels of mu opioid receptors (Bodnar, 2013), in addition to decreases in fMRI signal and PET detection of μ opioid receptors associated with placebo analgesia in the PAG and several other brain areas including the thalamus, insula, and RVM (Qiu *et al.*, 2009).

The Amygdala

The amygdala or amygdaloid complex is a highly heterogeneous group of nuclei with wide-ranging and overlapping functional connections with the rest of the brain located near the temporal pole. It is primarily implicated in regulation of emotional processes, and in this complex field, the amygdala is not a single functional or structural unit. Therefore, in this discussion, areas will be distinguished based on developmental origin, namely pallial and subpallial, as shown in Figure 1-7.

History

Karl Burdach named the amygdala for its almond-like shape in the late 19th century (McDonald, 2003), and although his initial discovery only covered what is now known to be the basolateral (BL) nucleus, early anatomical study soon highlighted the heterogeneous nature of the amygdala by describing extensions of the amygdala into surrounding claustral, lenticular, striatal, and olfactory areas (Swanson & Petrovich, 1998). A seminal study by J.B. Johnston in the early 20th century laid most of the groundwork now used in definition of amygdalar nuclei, and enabled a focus on delineation based on function rather than spatial proximity (Johnston, 1923). The complexities encountered by early anatomical researchers explain the apparent misnomers associated with regions now known to be cortical yet described as nuclear (e.g. anterior cortical nuclei).

Pallial versus Sub-Pallial Amygdala

The pallial amygdala is largely involved with socio-sexual and olfactory associated function, and has strong connections with the hypothalamus and both accessory and primary olfactory bulbs. It shows allocortical composition, and can further be divided into two subgroups based on whether structures show cortical (superficial) or nuclear (deep) characteristics. The cortical pallial amygdala comprises the nucleus of the lateral olfactory tract (LOT), the bed nucleus of the accessory olfactory tract (BAOT), the cortex-amygdala transition zone (CxA), the amygdalopiriform transition area (APir), the anterior cortical amygdaloid nucleus (ACo), the posteriolateral cortical amygdaloid nucleus (PLCo), and the posteriomedial cortical amygdaloid nucleus (PMCo). The deep pallial nuclei include the BL, basomedial (BM), and lateral (La) amygdalae (originally identified as the BL amygdala), and the amygdalohippocampal transition area (AHi) (Olucha-bordonau *et al.*, 2015).



Figure 1-6: The subnuclei of the amygdala

Subpallial: Me - medial, CeC - capsular central, CeL - lateral central, CeM - medial central, ICN - intercalated cell nuclei, SLEA -sublenticular extended amygdala, STIA – intraamygdalar bed nucleus of the stria terminalis. Pallial: La – lateral, BL – basolateral, BM – basomedial, APir - amygdalopiriform transition area, CxA – cortex-amygdala transition zone, PLCo – posteriolateral cortical amygdala, ACo – anterior cortical amygdala, PMCo – posteriomedial cortical amygdala, BAOT bed nucleus of the accessory olfactory bulb, LOT – lateral olfactory tract. Note: not all nuclei are present at all levels, this is for illustrative purposes only

One characteristic of pallial nuclei compared to subpallial is the predominance of glutamatergic innervation, due to developmental origins in the pallial neuroepithelium (Guirado *et al.*, 2008). The

subpallial amygdala is also sometimes known as the extended amygdala (EA), and includes the Ce and Me amygdaloid nuclei, in addition to further EA areas including the intercalated nuclei (ICN), bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (ST), the bed nucleus of the anterior commissure (BAS), the sublenticular extended amygdala (SLEA), and anterior amygdaloid area (AAA).

Subpallial areas such as the Ce and Me possess high levels of GABAergic cells (Swanson & Petrovich, 1998), which correlates with their common origin in the ganglion eminences, from where they migrated to the cortex (Avila *et al.*, 2011). This staining pattern emphasises the link with the caudate putamen, which is also an area of high GABAergic activity (McGinty, 2007). Subpallial areas also contain the predominance of peptidergic amygdalar innervation, further emphasising the striatal origins (Real *et al.*, 2008).

Connectivity

Differences in connectivity reinforce the separation between the pallial and subpallial regions of the amygdala.

As could be predicted by their proximity, olfactory and accessory olfactory bulbs largely project to pallial structures such as the CxA, ACo, and LOT. Projections to the subpallial Me convey olfactory information from the accessory olfactory bulb (Scalia & Winans, 1975; de Olmos *et al.*, 1978). This pathway to the Me, in conjunction with activity in the BM and AHi is associated with modulation of sociosexual behaviour (Ikebuchi *et al.*, 2009; Bergan *et al.*, 2014; Hari Dass & Vyas, 2014).

Sensory information reaches the amygdala via the thalamus, with auditory, visual, and somatosensory data conveyed to the La and Ce from the thalamic posterior intralaminar complex (Turner & Herkenham, 1991). These areas also receive input from the parvicellular ventral posterior thalamic nucleus with gustatory and oral somatosensory information, and visceroreceptive thalamic nuclei innervation to the BL and BM, and La, Ce. Further viscero-receptive input is provided from primary and sensory insular cortex neurons to the same amygdaloid nuclei as the parvicellular ventral posterior thalamus (McDonald, 1998).

As the amygdala is implicated in emotional memory, numerous hippocampal inputs terminate in the pallial nuclei, BL, La, AHi, and APir (Pitkänen *et al.*, 2000), and provide contextual information used to make behavioural decisions (Ergorul & Eichenbaum, 2004). Orbitofrontal projections to the La, BL, and Ce have been shown to convey information on outcome expectancy (Schoenbaum *et al.*, 2009) and so may contribute to behaviour in the open field by modifying emotional responses in accordance with how external factors impact upon expectation.

Cholinergic basal forebrain projections to the Ce are involved in enhanced attentional processing seen in conditioning paradigms when an objects predictive value is altered (Chiba & Wada, 1995;

Han *et al.*, 1999). Dopaminergic inputs to similar areas show involvement in retrieval of fear memories (Nader & LeDoux, 1999).

The amygdala is involved in many behaviours with a hormonal element, and many neurons possess receptors for steroid hormones such as oestrogen (Rasia-Filho *et al.*, 2012), testosterone (Pfaff *et al.*, 2011; Gabor *et al.*, 2012), and corticosterone (Joëls *et al.*, 2013; Kovács, 2013; Myers *et al.*, 2014a). These cells are mainly found in the medial EA, but are also present in cortical pallial nuclei (ACo, PLCo, and PMCo). The high levels in the Me suggest steroid hormone modulation of behavioural responses, and even the sparse corticosterone innervation in the BL has been associated with stress enhanced memory consolidation (Roozendaal & McGaugh, 1997).

In addition to extrinsic inputs, there are numerous intra-amygdala connections. Chemosensory circuits in the cortical amygdala show high levels of exclusive interconnection (Martínez-Marcos *et al.*, 1999; Krusemark *et al.*, 2013), whereas networks involved in emotional behaviours connect both pallial and subpallial nuclei. The majority of pallial-subpallial interconnectivity involves the BL, BM, and La projecting to the Ce and Me, and is variously associated with odour-associated emotional memory (Ferry, 2014; Takahashi, 2014), the interplay between behaviours. Further investigations suggest projections to the Me are largely concerned with socio-sexual elements of behaviour (Dixon, 2004; Brennan & Zufall, 2006), whereas those involving the Ce mediate fear behaviours (Koo *et al.*, 2004; Ciocchi *et al.*, 2010).

The majority of amygdala projection neurons originate in the pallial regions. Projections from the La, BL, BM, and LOT to the perirhinal cortex are implicated in emotional gating of sensory input to the hippocampus (Sacchetti *et al.*, 1999).

The BL, and BM and La to a lesser extent, are reciprocally connected with the insula, and involved in conditioned taste aversion (Clark & Bernstein, 2009). An imaging study looking at activational differences between sommeliers and untrained controls gives an interesting take on the amygdala's role in interpretation of taste and found untrained individuals showed greater amygdalar activation, compared to the more analytical, non-amygdala activation seen in trained sommeliers, demonstrating the division between analytical, trained processes and emotional responses to stimuli (Pazart *et al.*, 2014).

The BL is also the origin of numerous projections to the prefrontal cortex, and it has been shown that this relationship controls acquisition and extinction of conditioned fear behaviours (Schafe *et al.*,

2001). BL connections with the hippocampal regions are also involved in fear extinction and acquisition by providing context (Zelikowsky *et al.*, 2014).

Projections from this same basolateral subgrouping target thalamic nuclei and are thought to be involved in regulation of visceral emotional associations (Van der Werf *et al.*, 2002). Again, the Ce also provides input as part of this circuit, with projections originating from CRF-positive cells in the CeL (Otake & Nakamura, 1995).

The majority of amygdaloid descending projections originate in the subpallial areas, and are involved in expression of fear and anxiety (LeDoux *et al.*, 1988). Generally, output from the medial EA to descending pathways also involves return projections through the central EA (Rizvi *et al.*, 1991). Projections from the Me proper and extended Me (primarily the STL) show different functional outcomes, with Me involved in short-term fear reactions, and STL activity associated with sustained fear or anxiety-like behaviours (Walker *et al.*, 2009).

The Ce is also the origin of projections to the hypothalamus, but unlike those from the Me, these are associated with control of fear-associated stress responses. Ablation is associated with decreased circulating corticosterone (Feldman & Conforti, 1985), and the inverse is seen during Ce stimulation (Redgate & Fahringer, 1973).

The PAG is implicated in pain pathways, and receives amygdala input via the Ce, specifically CRF, somatostatin, and substance P immunoreactive cells in the CeM and CeL (Chen *et al.*, 2009; Zhao *et al.*, 2009; Penzo *et al.*, 2014) are involved in controlling the expression of endogenous analgesia (Nakamura *et al.*, 2013), fear (Canteras *et al.*, 2012), and foraging behaviour (Mota-Ortiz *et al.*, 2009).

Sex differences have been noted in strength of pain-associated connectivity between the Ce and PAG, with men showing increased connectivity, despite similar increases in activation and VAS ratings in response to heat stimuli seen in both men and women (Linnman *et al.*, 2012).

The PB receives input from the central CeL, and sends projections back via the CeC (Bray, 2000) involving gustatory circuits implicated in the development of conditioned taste aversion (Yamamoto, 2007), in addition to homeostatic control of water and sodium intake (Johnson *et al.*, 1999).

The CeL/CeM and central EA areas such as the STL also project to the dorsal vagal complex, modulating stressinduced gastrointestinal activity (Johnson *et al.*, 2012). Table 1-4 summarises the immunohistological characterisation of the Ce subdivisions in the rat. Other studies investigating immunohistology in the amygdala often fail to distinguish the subdivisions (Katona *et al.*, 2001; Badowska-Szalewska *et al.*, 2006), or use simplified schema e.g. medial and lateral areas of the Ce (Równiak *et al.*, 2008). It is also worth bearing in mind that amygdala outputs are less extensive in the rat compared to primates, suggesting caution when translating what is seen in the rat to the clinical population as neurochemical differences may also be present (Amaral & Price, 1984), and additionally, some transmitters such as relaxin3 show extensive receptor staining without detectable relaxin3 innervation (Ma *et al.*, 2007).

Functionality

As this study is looking at amygdala activity associated with nociception and how this influences behavioural responses to a contextual evaluation of the environment, the majority of amygdala functionality discussed will relate to this.

The amygdala is a key centre for control and generation of emotional behavioural responses in both mammals (LeDoux, 2000; Price, 2006) and other organisms (Moreno & González, 2007).

	Medial	Lateral	Capsular
General description	Small clustered cells	Small dense cells	Loosely packed cells
NAPDHd	++	-	-
AChE	+	-	-
Substance P	++	++	+
Somatostatin	++	+	+
Galanin	++		
Calbindin		+	
CRF		+	
Neurotensin		+	
ССК		++	+
CGRP		+ (perineuronal nests)	+
Relaxin3		++*	++
Enkephalin			+

Table 1-4: Immunohistochemical properties of the nuclei of the central amygdala

Highlighting similarities between lateral and capsular areas. ++ indicates dense staining, + positive staining, - negative staining. Data from Cassell et al., 1986; Gray & Magnuson, 1987; Ma et al., 2007; Spicer 2013 (unpublished data))

Early studies in primates identified a syndrome named Kluver Bucy associated with functional loss of amygdala activity due to temporal lobe damage characterised by placidity, hypersexuality, and hyperorality (Terzian & Ore, 1955; Bucy & Kluver, 1955), although to date, little is known about the pain phenotype associated with this condition (Muller *et al.*, 2005). Other studies into amygdala function have investigated individuals with bilateral amygdala damage and noted an apparent lack of fear (Adolphs *et al.*, 2005), however this only seems to apply to externally initiated fearful stimuli as studies looking at responses to low CO₂ were able to evoke fear in patients with bilateral amygdala defects (Feinstein *et al.*, 2013), suggesting some other brain areas must also be capable of evoking feelings of fear to internally-generated physiologically-induced stimuli, separate from the contribution from the amygdala.

The lateral amygdala (La) is strongly implicated in development of fear conditioned responses, with lesions abolishing development of such responses (Amano *et al.*, 2011), and studies demonstrating synaptic potentiation in the La enables fear-conditioned responses (Lazzaro *et al.*, 2010; Hong *et al.*, 2012). The La also projects to the Ce (direct and via the BM), mediating fear-associated behaviours such as freezing (Duvarci *et al.*, 2011). The BL is also involved in some elements of fear conditioned behaviour, particularly learning-related aspects (Roche *et al.*, 2010), whereas the Me is implicated in unconditioned neuroendocrine responses to stress (Masini *et al.*, 2009). Some studies have also shown involvement of the BM in responses to present and unseen dangers (Takahashi, 2014). Cortical nuclei are not exempt from fear associated behavioural modulation, and are suggested to play a role in processing aversive chemosensory stimuli (Dhungel *et al.*, 2011). Furthermore, a recent study demonstrated the ability of toxoplasma gondii to supress predator-odour evoked fear behaviours in rats via epigenetic modulation of the medial amygdala (Hari Dass & Vyas, 2014), emphasising how the amygdala's role in behavioural modulation can be hijacked.

Few studies have considered the direct effect of open field exposure on amygdala activity, and how this contributes to behaviours observed. However, studies looking at response to predators implicate the Me and BL/BM in generating evasive behavioural responses, with little involvement of the Ce – the Ce is, however activated in response to a compound extracted from fox faeces, trimethylthiazoline (TMT), although ablation studies have shown this activation is not required for a behavioural response (Day *et al.*, 2004; Fendt & Endres, 2008).

Numerous functional imaging studies have also shown increased activation in the amygdala associated with pain states (Bornhovd *et al.*, 2002; Hadjikhani *et al.*, 2013), however, variation in the areas defined as "the amygdala", a lack of spatial precision (Chen *et al.*, 2003; Soher *et al.*, 2007), and statistical complications associated with analysing large interdependent data sets (Bennett *et al.*,

2011) suggest caution is required when interpreting such data. It was recently shown that the accuracy of diffusion-weighted MRI in determining connectivity is very low, and dependent on analysis algorithms used when compared to traditional tract tracing (Thomas *et al.*, 2014).

The evidence for lateralisation in amygdala activation is inconclusive, with studies showing left (Baas *et al.*, 2004; Beraha *et al.*, 2012), right (Carrasquillo & Gereau, 2008), or variable dominance (Dyck *et al.*, 2010). With unilateral peripheral stimulation, activation is often observed on the contralateral side (Brügger *et al.*, 2011), but there is evidence of functional division between left and right amygdalae (Chen *et al.*, 2014).

From Table 1-5, it is clear there is low overall consistency in lateralisation of amygdala activation, with both left and right showing dominance in different studies. The problem with comparing such information is that the amygdala is such a heterogeneous brain area that studies reporting simply activation are actually giving very little useful information. In studies related to pain and associated behavioural responses, activity in the Ce appears to show a left bias, although bilateral activation dependent on time after SNT injury has been described (Gonçalves & Dickenson, 2012), with implantation of corticosterone pellets into either Ce resulting in hypersensitivity and decreased open arm activity in the elevated plus maze, but bilateral implantation was required for expression of visceral hypersensitivity (Tran & Greenwood-Van Meerveld, 2012).

Connections between the PFC and amygdala are implicated in top-down control of behavioural responses, with an indirect pathway involving excitation of the BL by the medial PFC, which in turn leads to inhibition of the Me and associated brainstem connections (Likhtik *et al.*, 2005).

The different subdivisions of the amygdala receive sensory input from areas such as the thalamus and spinal cord (capsulo-lateral portion of the Ce, via the La and BL), and provides output via the medial nucleus of the central amygdala to the PFC and hypothalamus, suggesting involvement in the assessment and generation of emotional associations that form an integral part of the pain experience (Neugebauer *et al.*, 2009). Studies have shown pain-associated increases in amygdala activity both clinically and pre-clinically: Pancreatitis (Frøkjær *et al.*, 2011), cluster headache (Seifert *et al.*, 2011), back pain and arthritis (Baliki *et al.*, 2008), fibromyalgia (Harris *et al.*, 2009), menstrual pain (Tu *et al.*, 2010).

c-Fos

c-fos is a proto-oncogene from the Fos family of transcription factors that encodes a 62kDa nuclear protein (c-Fos). It forms a heterodimer with c-Jun (also a transcription factor), known as activator

protein 1 (AP-1), which binds DNA and enables the conversion of extracellular signals into changes in gene expression (Bullitt, 1990).

Within 30-40 minutes of neurotransmitter stimulation, c-Fos mRNA is rapidly induced in neurons, with protein levels peaking 90-120min after the initial stimulation. It is involved in early cell responses to growth factors (Biały & Kaczmarek, 1996), and has been shown to be up regulated in cancer (Durchdewald *et al.*, 2009; Healy *et al.*, 2013). Additionally, it is also commonly used as a marker of neuronal activation, with increased levels associated with stimuli including drug of abuse (Armario, 2010), stress (Nishi *et al.*, 2013; Reul, 2014), and pain (Hunt *et al.*, 1987; Harris, 1998; Coggeshall, 2005).

In studies investigating nociceptive stimuli, up-regulation of c-fos RNA or c-Fos protein has been shown in the spinal cord following both visceral inflammation (Dinis et al., 2004) and CCI. In the brain, the type of noxious insult influences the areas activated: visceral models of acute CYP-induced haemorrhagic cystitis (Bon et al., 1998), colorectal distension (Traub et al., 1996) and intraperitoneal acetic acid increase c-Fos immunoreactivity in the Ce, whereas intradermal formalin is associated with c-Fos activity in the BL but not the Ce of the amygdala (Nakagawa et al., 2003). Formalin has also been shown to increase activation in the hippocampus and RVM (Roche et al., 2010), whereas studies looking at central activation following SNT have shown both increases in the Ce on one hand (Morland et al., Manuscript in Preparation) and no change in the amygdala or hypothalamus (Narita et al., 2003). This 2003 study also found higher levels of c-Fos in the frontal cortex, thalamus, and PAG, with decreases in the nucleus accumbens (NAc) and VTA following SNT in male rats. Nonnociceptive stressors are also capable of inducing up regulation of c-Fos. Restraint stress increases c-Fos immunoreactivity in the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus (PVN) (Umriukhin et al., 2012), and also in the prefrontal cortex, and amygdala (Shoji & Mizoguchi, 2013). There is some evidence that open field exposure increases c-Fos immunoreactivity in a number of brain areas, including the Ce, enhanced by chlordiazepoxide treatment, but the authors failed to include information on activation period allowed for c-Fos, so it is possible these increases were due to other factors (Shaw et al., 2011).

Levels of amygdala c-Fos activation have been shown both sensitive to behavioural phenotype, with dominant animals showing higher levels following open field exposure (Wrona *et al.*, 2013), and dominant males, but not females exhibiting sensitivity to early life 'Denial of Expectation Reward' experiences resulting in increased adult Ce c-Fos response to fear conditioning (Diamantopoulou *et al.*, 2013).

Increases in Ce c-Fos have been observed 4 hours after initiation of CYP treatment, but not at later stages, indicating an acute amygdala response to bladder insult (Bon *et al.*, 1997; Bon *et al.*, 1998).

It is important to be aware of the limitations associated with using c-Fos as a marker for neuronal activation. Firstly, c-Fos alone will only detect recent cell activation, giving no indication whether the signal transmitted was excitatory or inhibitory, a limitation also seen in imaging techniques such as MRI. Additionally, not all cells express c-Fos (Dragunow & Faull, 1989), such as those in the dorsal root ganglia (Hunt *et al.*, 1987). Studies have also found unexpectedly low levels of c-Fos in areas previously identified as involved in pain mechanisms such as the ventral postero-lateral thalamus (Bullitt, 1990). Together, this evidence suggests caution in the interpretation of negative results, as the absence of evidence of neuronal activation following nociceptive stimulation cannot be taken as evidence that the brain area in question is not being activated.

Study Details	Туре	Condition	Method	Area	Details	Left	Right	Both
(Sutherland et al., 2010)	Basic	Stress	Gene Expr.	AMY	CRF	\checkmark		
(Naliboff <i>et al.,</i> 2003)	Clinical	Visceral	PET	AMY	IBS; Enhanced in women	\checkmark		
(Hindi Attar <i>et al.,</i> 2010)	Clinical	Psychiatric	fMRI	AMY	Facial processing	\checkmark		
(Beraha <i>et al.,</i> 2012)	Clinical	Negative Affect	fMRI	AMY		\checkmark		
(Liu <i>et al.,</i> 2013)	Clinical	Neuropathic Pain	fMRI	AMY	PHN	\checkmark		
(Baas <i>et al.</i> , 2004)	SR	Emotional processing - 54 studies	fMRI/PET	AMY		\checkmark		
(Akitsuki & Decety, 2009)	Clinical	Psychiatric	fMRI	AMY	Social context	\checkmark		
(Kwon <i>et al.,</i> 2003)	Clinical	Psychiatric	MRI	AMY	OCD compared to schizophrenia	√ size		
(Carrasquillo & Gereau, 2008)	Basic	Inflammation	IHC	Ce	ERK		\checkmark	
(Ji & Neugebauer, 2009)	Basic	Inflammation	EPhys	CeL	Monoarthritis		\checkmark	
(Kolber <i>et al.,</i> 2010)	Basic	Inflammation	IHC/behaviour	Ce	mGluR5		\checkmark	
(Veltman <i>et al.,</i> 2004)	Clinical	Psychiatric	PET	AMY	Phobia		\checkmark	
(Strigo <i>et al.,</i> 2008)	Clinical	Depression	fMRI	AMY	Painful Stimuli		\checkmark	
(Proverbio <i>et al.,</i> 2009)	Clinical	Empathy	LORETA	AMY	Effect seen only in women		\checkmark	
(Farahbod <i>et al.,</i> 2010)	Clinical	Depression	LORETA	AMY	Facial processing		\checkmark	
(Gaffrey <i>et al.,</i> 2011)	Clinical	Depression	fMRI	AMY	Juveniles - facial processing		\checkmark	
(Kim <i>et al.,</i> 2014)	Clinical	Alcohol Dependence	fMRI	AMY			√ ↓	
(van der Plas <i>et al.,</i> 2010)	Clinical	Fear	MRI	AMY	Juveniles - enhanced in women w/history of depression		√ size	
(Tran & Greenwood-Van Meerveld, 2012)	Basic	CORT-implantation	Behaviour	Ce	Affective, behaviour & somatic/visceral hypersensitivity			\checkmark
(Gonçalves & Dickenson, 2012)	Basic	Neuropathic Pain	EPhys	Ce	SNT - differential effect of time			\checkmark
(Dyck <i>et al.,</i> 2010)	Clinical	Psychiatric	fMRI	AMY	Dependent on stimuli			\checkmark
(Chen <i>et al.,</i> 2014)	Clinical	Depression	fMRI	AMY	6 right - 12 left			\checkmark
(Rosenberger <i>et al.,</i> 2009)	Clinical	Stress	fMRI	AMY	Rectal distension and stress			\checkmark

Table 1-5: Summary of evidence for lateralisation of amygdala activation, showing the variation present in studies to date

Rosemary Morland

1.8 Inflammation in Pain

Inflammation describes the reaction of the body to tissue damage. It can be divided into innate and adaptive responses: innate immune responses are the first line of defence and are most active within the first 12 hours of an insult. Innate immunity involves natural barrier systems such as the epithelium and endothelium, phagocytic cells such as monocytes and macrophages, granulocytic cells, including neutrophils, eosinophils, and basophils, and other cells types including mast cells, dendritic cells, complement protein systems, and natural killer (NK) cells. In response to damage to epithelial barriers, these cells release a range of cytokines and inflammatory mediators that act to isolate and limit damage caused by insults including bacterial infection, and chemical or physical trauma.

Adaptive immunity, a more specialised form of immune response, becomes involved a day or so after the original insult. It involves highly specialised cells known as T and B lymphocytes, which generate antibodies towards foreign agents such as bacteria, and possess 'memory' whereby previously encountered antigens elicit a stronger response. In terms of inflammation and pain, the contribution of adaptive immunity is minimal.

Released during innate immune reactions, cytokines are small protein molecules involved in a broad range of activities associated with cell signalling. There are various specific subtypes of cytokines, including chemokines and interleukins. Chemokines are cytokines specifically involved in cell chemotaxis, acting to guide and modulate cell migration, whereas interleukins were initially identified in leukocytes and act prominently in the immune response. There are also a number of other mediators involved in the inflammatory response, including growth factors and enzymes such as inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), and prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2 (PTGES2/COX2), which catalyse reactions producing the potent vasodilators nitric oxide and prostaglandin respectively.

Tumour necrosis factor (TNF), interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), and IL-6 are endogenous pyrogens and are involved in the increase in body temperature that occurs during inflammatory processes. In general, inflammatory mediators can be pro-inflammatory (e.g. IL-1 β), anti-inflammatory (e.g. IL-10), or show activity in both directions dependent on pathways activated (e.g. IL-6) (Arango Duque & Descoteaux, 2014).

As many painful situations involve tissue damage without foreign bodies present, innate immunity is more prominent compared to adaptive, and as there is no 'memory' involved in an innate response,

the magnitude of response is modulated by factors including severity and spread of insult, not familiarity.

Neurogenic inflammation, where release of neuropeptides such as substance P and CGRP from peripheral sensory afferents acts on local vasculature and soft tissue to increase vasodilation and inflammation levels, is also implicated in chronic pain conditions such as CRPS (Krämer, 2012).

The TRPA1 receptor is thought to be involved in the neurogenic process via peripheral axon and central dorsal root reflexes (Koivisto *et al.*, 2014), and has been suggested as a drug target in neurogenic and central pain conditions (Pertovaara & Koivisto, 2011).

The triple response of Lewis is a classic example of an inflammatory response whereby a nonpenetrative scratch on the skin initially turns red due to capillary dilation, followed by a wider area of reddening (flare) caused by neurogenic reflex activity resulting in arteriole dilation, with the final component of the response being oedema/wheal following the shape of the initial scratch (Kong, 1960).

Inflammation has been shown to play an important role in many pain conditions including arthritis (Lee *et al.*, 2014), CRPS (Borchers & Gershwin, 2014), and migraine (Bruno *et al.*, 2007). Systemic *e.coli*-induced inflammation has been shown to decrease pain thresholds to pressure and electrical stimulation, whilst also increasing the pain experience during the cold pressor test (de Goeij *et al.*, 2013). Numerous studies have investigated the cytokine profile associated with pain conditions including chronic pelvic pain syndrome (Murphy *et al.*, 2014), IC/BPS (Schrepf *et al.*, 2014), and neuropathic pain (Ellis & Bennett, 2013). In particular, Dawes and co-workers demonstrated commonality between cytokines up-regulated following UVB-irradiation in clinical and pre-clinical models, showing the pro-inflammatory cytokine CXCL5 is up-regulated and capable of producing hypersensitivity in otherwise naïve rats (Dawes *et al.*, 2011). Further, it has been documented that following surgery, innate immunity suffers stress-associated suppression (Cardinale *et al.*, 2011; Cata *et al.*, 2013), emphasising the complexity of the inflammatory contribution to pain.

Mast cells are myeloid stem cell derived immune cells actively involved in the inflammatory response (Sant *et al.*, 2007). They produce a range of mediators including nitric oxide (NO), COX-2, NGF, serotonin, and histamine, in response to inflammatory mediators, including NGF itself via TrkA receptors (Rice *et al.*, 2002), and also in response to bradykinin (Cochrane *et al.*, 1982). Bradykinin is associated with increased pain sensitivity (Paterson *et al.*, 2013), and acts to balance the

inflammatory response in tandem with other mast-cell secretions, such as interleukin-10 (IL-10) possessing anti-inflammatory properties (Gautam *et al.*, 2011).

Other mediators such as NO are released from other cells, including neurons, during tissue damage and are involved in vasodilatation (Cirino, 1998). NO is highly expressed in healthy bladder tissue (Austin *et al.*, 2003), and has been implicated in bladder cancer (Ryk *et al.*, 2010; Ryk *et al.*, 2011), and ESSIC type 3 IC/BPS (IC featuring Hunner's ulcers) (Logadottir *et al.*, 2012). The high expression in neurons, is implicated in modulation of motor behaviour in mice, with systemic, intracerebroventricular and intra-striatal administration of a NOS inhibitor associated with anxiolytic effects in the elevated plus maze, as well as reduced locomotion and rearing in the open field (Del Bel *et al.*, 2005). It also has similar effects in rats, with studies identifying the PAG as a site with high NO activity, wherein application of NOS inhibitors induced anxiolytic effects, with NO donors having the opposite effect (Guimarães *et al.*, 2005).

Interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) is also highly implicated in behavioural changes associated with inflammation. It stimulates the release of CXCL8, CCL2, and CSF2, and is supressed by prostaglandin E2, another inflammatory mediator (Mosher *et al.*, 2012). Behaviourally, systemic IL-1 β reduces ambulation and rearing activity in both male and female rats, with female rats in oestrous showing greater sensitivity compared to non-oestrous and male rats (Avitsur *et al.*, 1995). Furthermore, socially isolated mice show increased pre-frontal expression of IL-1 β following spared nerve injury (SNI), a situation replicated by application of an oxytocin-inhibitor (Norman *et al.*, 2010). IL-1 β is also up regulated following Stavudine treatment (Lagathu *et al.*, 2007) and implicated in numerous autoinflammatory pain conditions (Chen & Meckfessel, 2013).

It is clear that inflammatory mediators are involved to different degrees in numerous pain conditions, and offer attractive targets for drug development; therefore identification of characteristic inflammatory profiles is important in the study of pain.
2 Study Aims and Statement of Hypothesis

Aims

Affective dysfunction associated with chronic pain is a major obstacle to successful treatment. The aims of this thesis are to investigate the behavioural alterations associated with the turpentine model of visceral inflammation, and determine whether such changes are correlated with activation in the central amygdala, an area implicated in pain-related behavioural responses. The secondary aims are to examine differences between visceral inflammation and a model of anti-retroviral-associated neuropathy, and further investigate open field phenotype in naïve animals to increase translational understanding of affective aspects of the pain experience.

Hypotheses

- 1. Variation seen in Naïve animals is due to trait differences associated with defined behavioural phenotypes
- Urinary bladder inflammation in the female laboratory rat is associated with pain-related changes in ethologically-relevant behaviours, which are accompanied by increases in activation in the central nucleus of the amygdala
- 3. d4T-induced peripheral neuropathy in female rats is associated with evoked mechanical hypersensitivity and increases in thigmotactic behaviour

3 Materials and Methods

3.1 Ethical Statement

All animal experiments conformed to the British Home Office Regulations (Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act 1986 Amendment Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/3039)) under the authority of United Kingdom Home Office Project Licence 70/7162 and the IASP guidelines for *in vivo* research (Zimmermann, 1983; and <u>http://www.iasp-pain.org</u>). Experiments were designed according to Good Laboratory Practice standards (Macleod *et al.*, 2009) and reported in accordance with the ARRIVE Guidelines (Kilkenny *et al.*, 2010; Rice *et al.*, 2013).

3.2 Experimental Animals

Adult female Wistar rats (Charles River, UK) were housed in groups of 2-4 in individually ventilated cages with free access to tap water and standard rat chow (RM1 (P), Special Diet Services, UK). Male Wistar rats (Charles River, UK) housed under the same conditions were used in the repeated open field study.

Animals were maintained under a 12-hour light cycle (07:00-19:00) under temperature and humidity-controlled conditions (25° C, $30\% \pm 5$). Cages were cleaned weekly on a Tuesday (p.m.), and housed in a holding room containing mice and rats of both sexes. Rats and mice were housed at opposite ends of the holding room, and each cage was individually ventilated to avoid exposure to olfactory stressors. Animals were habituated to the holding room for a minimum 48 hours after delivery. Weight, estimated age, and sex of experimental animals used in each study are detailed in Table 3-1.

Estimated age taken from UK growth chart (<u>http://www.criver.com/products-services/basic-research/find-</u> <u>amodel/wistar-rat)</u>

Study	Sex	Weight at start of study	Estimated age*	
		(median (95% CI))		
1 Naïve repeated Open Field	Male	235.2g (231.6-238.8)	7 weeks	
2 A Acute Bladder Inflammation + Open FieldB Acute Bladder Inflammation + Burrowing	Female Female	237.4g (232.6-242.2) 248.6g (242.1-255.1)	11 weeks 11 weeks	
C Repeated Bladder Inflammation + Open Field	Female	231.3g (228.3-234.2)	11 weeks	
3 d4T anti-retroviral neuropathy + Open Field	Female	229.7g (216.0-243.4)	11 weeks	

Table 3-1: Weight details of experimental animals

3.3 Study Design

Table 3-2 highlights the major domains of good laboratory practice, including bias reduction.

Characteristic	Description of procedures
Sample size calculation	Group size was determined by sample size estimation for each experiment using SigmaStat software, version 3.5
	(ANOVA sample size, desired power = 0.8, α = 0.05). Effect sizes for estimation were derived from previous studies
	in our group. Details of sample size calculation can be found in the appropriate study design sections
Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Animals that died prior to, or during model induction were excluded from further study. Animals were only
	excluded from open field analysis if video footage was compromised; animals were excluded from c-Fos analysis if
	>90min elapsed between open field and perfusion, or if hemisphere were indistinguishable.
Randomization	Animals were randomised to model group by cage using a pseudorandom ABCBCACAB labelling system.
Allocation concealment	To maintain concealment of group allocation, a second experimenter prepared the syringes with either olive oil or
	turpentine. Although I (model creator) was theoretically unaware of the allocation to treatment group, due to the
	pungent odour of turpentine, allocation concealment was difficult to maintain. Procedures were still followed,
	using the blinding procedure described below, as well as masking cage labels or turning around the cages before
	each behavioural assessment session.
Reporting of animals excluded from analysis	All animals excluded are reported in the relevant tables below.
Blinded measurement, assessment, and	Codes were assigned to different treatments by an independent person and kept in a sealed envelope. The codes
analysis of outcome	were not broken until the analysis had been completed. The experimenter was blinded to the experimental group
	to which an animal was randomized. In addition, open field videos were renamed by an independent person
	before analysing, and immunohistochemistry sections were identified by animal not group code.

Table 3-2: Major Domains of Good Laboratory Practice (Macleod et al., 2009)

Study 1

Naïve, male Wistar rats were used to test the effects of repeated open field exposure on behavioural outcome measures commonly used in pain research. There were no differences in how the animals were handled over the three-week testing period. Each animal was exposed to the open field on three occasions, exactly 1 week apart. 26 animals were used in this study, with no exclusions. Figure 3-1 illustrates the experimental timeline.



Figure 3-1: Experimental timeline for the repeated open field study using naïve male rats. No interventions were involved, with open field outcomes measured at three points during the study.

Table 3-3 details the information used when calculating sample sizes. As this was an explorative study looking at longitudinal changes over time, rather than comparing the effects of treatment, it was not possible to do a classic sample size calculation. Instead, the following equation was used:

$$n = \frac{z'\sigma}{MOE}$$

Where z is the critical value (1.96 for a 95% confidence interval), σ represents the standard deviation of duration in the inner zone for naïve male rats (5.11), and MOE representing the margin of error, (2). Using data from 12 naïve male rats, this calculation yielded a sample size of 25. 26 animals were used in the study to avoid uneven group housing. This was an approximate method of estimating sample size based on confidence interval (CI), as the sample size calculator used (OriginPro) did not account for repeated testing, and as this study utilised repeated testing, the sample size was deemed appropriate for detecting phenotypic alterations in this study.

Table 3-3: Information used when calculating sample sizes for study 1

	Duration	Frequency	
Mean/Median	8.9s	13.5	
Standard Deviation/IQR	5.11	8.5-19.5	

Study 2

In the bladder inflammation experiments, there were three main experimental groups: Naïve (N), Instrumentation (I), and Turpentine (T). Two forms of bladder inflammation were employed – acute (tested 24 hours following induction of inflammation), and repeated (tested 24 hours following the final session of inflammation, two weeks after initial induction). In the repeated model, there was an additional Anaesthesia Only (AO) group, subjected to a two-hour period of isoflurane anaesthesia with no other intervention. This group was introduced to determine the contribution of anaesthesia to behavioural alteration. Twenty-four hours following model completion, animals were either exposed to the open field (acute and repeated) or burrowing (acute only) paradigms. Tissue for immunohistochemistry (brain) and cytokine analysis (bladder) was harvested within 90-120 minutes of open field exposure to capture peak c-Fos activation.

For full details of exclusions and group sizes, see Table 3-5 and Figure 3-2 for experimental timelines.



Figure 3-2 - Experimental timeline for Bladder Inflammation studies, illustrating the three substudies – A) acute bladder inflammation with a single open field exposure, B) baseline burrowing measurements followed by a single session of bladder inflammation and four testing sessions for burrowing, C) Repeated bladder inflammation (x3) followed by a single open field exposure.

		Acute Bla	dder Inflammation						
	Naïve	Ins	trumentation	Turpentine					
Model Induction	14		9	17					
Exclusions	1 found dead in cage pr	rior to study	start 3 die	d during model induction					
Open Field	13		9	14					
Exclusions									
c-Fos	9		8	13					
immunoreactivity									
Exclusions	3 due to quality of	1 due to	o quality of staining	1 due to quality of					
	staining, 1 due to timing			staining					
Cytokine	4			4					
Microarray									
Exclusions	Animals chosen based on median j	behaviour frequency)	Animals chosen bo (close to median fi	ased on behaviour (close to requency)					
	Acute E	Acute Bladder Inflammation and B							
Model	14		14	14					
Induction									
Exclusions		3 died du	ring model induction	2 died during model induction					
Burrowing	14		11	12					
Exclusions	2	2 (al. bur	l due to baseline rowing <500g)	2					
		Repeated	Bladder Inflammatio	on					
	Naive	AO	Instrumentation	Turpentine					
Model	16 (20 inc. *)	8	10	14 (18 inc. *)					
Induction									
Exclusions				2 died during model induction					
Open Field	16	8	10	12					
Exclusions									
c-Fos IR	15	8	10	8					
Exclusions	1 due to quality of staining			4 due to quality of staining					
Cytokine	3*		4*	4*					
Microarray		NT							
Exclusions	1 due to PCR replication failure; as above	As above		As above					

Table 3-4: Group sizes and exclusions for study 2, acute and repeated bladder inflammation

* n=4/group extra animals in repeated model for cytokines only; NT, not tested

Table 3-5 details the information used when calculating sample sizes. Frequency of entry to the inner zone data from a previous study conducted in this laboratory looking at thigmotaxis in the open field following SNT (Morland *et al.*, Manuscript in Preparation). Using a power of 0.08 and alpha value of 0.05, a sample size of 8 was calculated using OriginPro (applicable to both 1-Way ANOVA and t-test).

Table 3-5: Information from previous work into the spinal nerve transection model (SNT) used when calculating sample sizes for study 2

erence = 4.17
n = 2.745
a

Study 3

In the study of d4T-induced neuropathy, there were three main experimental groups: Naïve (N), Vehicle (V), and d4T. Animals were tested for hindpaw sensitivity (mechanical, thermal, cold) on days 4, 7, 10, and 13, and exposed to the open field on post-injection day 14. Table 3-6 shows group sizes, Table 3-7 gives the data used to calculate sample sizes, and Figure 3-3 illustrates the experimental timeline.

	Group	Initial Group Siz	ze Ope	en Field	Evoked Noc	ifensive Mea	asures	
	Naïve	12		12		12		
	Saline	12		12	12			
	d4T	12		12		12		
nes							_	
Measur Outcon	Baseline Evoked Measures (x2)				Evoked Measures		Evoked Measures	pen Field
ntions	d4T inj	ection d4T in	jection					
Interve	d1-7		d8-14			d15-21		
	n=12 throu	ghout - adult female V	Vistar rats					

Table 3-6: Group sizes used in the d4T study

Figure 3-3: Experimental timeline for the d4T study illustrating the measurement of baseline evoked measures before two injections of d4T. Evoked measures were tested at a further 4 points, completed with a single open field exposure.

Frequency of entry to the inner zone data from a previous study conducted in this laboratory looking at thigmotaxis in the open field following d4T (Stavudine) treatment in male rats (Huang *et al.*, 2013) was used. Using a power of 0.08 and alpha value of 0.05, a sample size of 12 was calculated using SigmaStat (applicable to both 1-Way ANOVA and t-test).

	Naïve	d4T	
Mean	15.67	4.71	Difference = 10.96
Standard Deviation	2.87	1.13	Mean = 2

Table 3-7: Information used when calculating sample sizes for study 3

3.4 Test Environment

All behavioural experiments were conducted during the light phase (08:00-18:00) in a dedicated behavioural laboratory, with surgical procedures carried out in a separate but adjacent surgical room. *In vivo* studies were conducted in batches of 2-3 animals per group (n=6-9/batch) due to capacity and protocol constraints. Humidity and temperature were maintained at 25°C and 30% respectively. Light levels outside the isolation chamber during open field paradigms ranged from 70300 lux, measured using an IsoTech ILM350 lux meter (IsoTech, Industrial Partner, USA). As rodents have a greater auditory range than humans, ultrasonic sound recordings were taken using a Mini-3 Bat Detector (Ultra Sound Advice, UK) to determine the background levels of high frequency sound generated by equipment. Fluorescent lighting and computer equipment emitted signals within the 20-50 kHz range - this equipment was switched on for the duration of each experiment and animals were allowed to acclimatise to the testing room for 30 min prior to testing.

3.5 Model Induction

Study 1: Repeated Open Field

Naïve animals were used without prior intervention.

Study 2: Bladder Inflammation

Visceral inflammation was induced via turpentine inflammation of the urinary bladder. Turpentine inflammation has been previously shown to induce both cytometric changes in bladder activity (Rice & McMahon, 1994; Jaggar *et al.*, 1998b; Farquhar-Smith *et al.*, 2002), and referred thermal hyperalgesia in the hind paws (Jaggar *et al.*, 1999; Farquhar-Smith & Rice, 2001) but this is the first study looking at the effect on ethological behaviours such as thigmotaxis following turpentine inflammation of the bladder. Female rats were used for anatomical reasons associated with catheterisation.

Under isoflurane anaesthesia, (1.5-3% in 2 L/min O_2), bladder inflammation was induced as described by McMahon and Abel (1987). With the rat in a supine position, a transurethral catheter (diameter 1.02mm) was introduced into the bladder and position verified by applying gentle abdominal pressure to empty the bladder. 0.5 ml olive oil (instrumentation control; Marks &

Spencer, UK) or turpentine (50% in olive oil; Rustins Pure Turpentine, Rustins, UK) was slowly introduced to the bladder using a 0.5ml syringe attached to the catheter with a luer lock. The instillation was maintained under anaesthesia for 2 hours before removal of the catheter. The animal was allowed to recover in a separate area before returning to the home cage. To avoid hypothermia, a warming mat was used, and 1ml sterile saline (B. Braun Melsungen AG, Germany) was subcutaneously administered at hourly intervals (start, middle, and end) to prevent dehydration. Isoflurane levels were monitored and adjusted throughout the procedure to maintain an appropriate depth of anaesthesia.

Based on the above protocol, a model of persistent bladder inflammation was developed, involving three instillations, each one week apart. Animals were weighed at the start of each experimental session to monitor changes in weight.

Study 3: d4T-induced Neuropathy

d4T is an antiretroviral known to induce peripheral neuropathy. Patients are generally administered d4T orally, and previous studies have demonstrated in rats that both oral gavage and i.v. administration routes produce similar nocifensive behavioural profiles (Weber *et al.*, 2009; Huang *et al.*, 2013). We selected i.v. administration as it is a comparatively less stressful procedure than oral gavage, and is more consistent in terms of absorption rates (Kaul *et al.*, 1999). The treatment regimen (two 50mg/kg i.v. injections) was chosen on the basis of previous studies (Huang *et al.*, 2013), which showed a robust phenotype of mechanical hypersensitivity in male rats. Female rats were used to enable comparison with the repeated model of bladder inflammation, and contrast the effects with that seen following d4T-associated neuropathy, to investigate differences and similarities between two models of non-unilateral pain with differing aetiologies.

Animals were briefly anaesthetised (isoflurane, 1.5-3% in 2 L/min O₂), and their tail placed in warm water to facilitate i.v. injection. Once the tail vein was sufficiently dilated, the needle was gently inserted, bevel-up into the tail vein, and 0.5 mL of either 0.9% saline (sterile 10ml ampoules, B. Braun Melsungen AG, Germany) or d4T (a gift from Pfizer Ltd., UK; 50 mg/kg in sterile saline) was slowly injected. A second identical i.v. injection was given 4 days later.

3.6 Outcome Measures All Studies: Thigmotaxis

Thigmotaxis is an ethological outcome measure that detects changes in the innate behavioural conflict between exploration and predator avoidance. It has been shown effective in detecting negative behavioural responses associated with traumatic peripheral nerve injury (Leite-Almeida *et*

al., 2009; Blackbeard *et al.*, 2012), HIV-induced (Wallace *et al.*, 2008), VZV-associated neuropathy (Hasnie *et al.*, 2007) and d4T-induced (Huang *et al.*, 2013) neuropathies in male rats. This is the first study to investigate whether visceral inflammation is also capable of inducing thigmotactic changes, and also the first investigating effects in female animals.

The open field paradigm was used to assess thigmotaxis. Animals were exposed to the open field at the following points in each study:

- 1. Naïve Study: At weekly intervals over three weeks in naïve animals
- 2. Bladder Inflammation: 24 hours after acute model induction and the final session of bladder inflammation (repeated)
- 3. d4T-associated neuropathy: 14 days after the final injection of d4T

Rats were taken from their home cage using a gloved hand and introduced into the near corner of a matt black 100 cm² arena, enclosed in an isolation chamber (115 x 115 x 255 cm) to minimise fluctuations in light and sound levels and minimise observer effects on behaviour (i.e. the effect of observation on that which is being observed). Light levels within the open field were 12 lux (measured in the centre of the arena). Animals were positioned in the near corner facing the centre of the arena floor, and allowed to explore for 15 minutes. The arena was cleaned with 0.02% Distel (formerly Trigene, Tristel Solutions Ltd., UK) between trials. Behaviour was captured during the 15minute exploration session by high sensitivity camera (VCB 3372; Sanyo, Japan), and analysed using Ethovision XT 10.1 (Tracksys, UK (for Noldus, Netherlands)). The primary outcome measure was frequency of entry to a virtual central zone (40 cm²; defined using Ethovision software). Secondary outcome measures were duration in the central zone, and rearing. Total distance travelled was used as a measure of general locomotor activity, and was compared to a range derived from previously published studies of 6000-8000 cm. The distance travelled by naïve animals was used as an internal control, allowing identification of data that may be compromised, either due to environmental conditions, or issues with the animals themselves. Rearing was defined as both forelimbs elevated, either against a wall, or freestanding, and measured under blinded conditions by a trained observer watching at 4 x playback speed. Animals were excluded if the environmental conditions were disrupted during testing (e.g. noise).

In study 1, investigating the effects of repeated open field exposure, StopWatch+ software (Georgia State University, USA; http://www.cbn-atl.org/research/stopwatch.shtml) was used to collect rearing behaviour data, allowing differentiation of free-standing and wall-supported rearing, in addition to recording duration and latency behaviour. Furthermore, mean velocity and latency to

enter the inner zone were also analysed using Ethovision, to enhance characterization of the response to repeated open field exposure.

Study 2: Burrowing

Burrowing activity was measured using a protocol developed within the IMI Europain work package 2 burrowing sub group (IMI Europain, 2012; Rutten et al., 2014b), and cross-validated across 10 separate laboratories covering five countries, with both academic and pharmaceutical industry participants. The protocol involves training, baseline, and testing phases. During training, animals were allowed to acclimatize to the testing room before being transferred, in pairs, to empty, tissue paper-lined burrowing cages. After 30 minutes habituation, a burrowing tube (grey plastic, 320mm x 100mm diameter) containing 2.5kg clean, dry pea shingle gravel (2-4mm diameter) was introduced to each cage, and left in situ for 60 minutes, after which it was removed and weight displaced noted. If the pair did not burrow, one member of the pair was swapped an individual rat from a known burrowing pair during subsequent habituation sessions as required. This was based on the idea that a non-burrower may be encouraged to burrow in the presence of a burrower. Baseline and testing involved a similar protocol as habituation, but animals were singly placed into the burrowing cages. After three baseline sessions, animals were randomized into three groups using a balanced design to ensure consistent baseline burrowing activity between groups. Burrowing activity was tested on days 1, 2, 3, and 7 following acute bladder inflammation, and weight displaced recorded. Following each trial, the gravel was rinsed under clean tap water and allowed to air-dry overnight. At the end of the study, gravel was sterilized before storage.

Animals were excluded from final analysis if their mean baseline weight displaced was less than 500 g.

Study 2: Cytokine Activation

Increased production of inflammatory mediators have been shown in models of experimental pain (Cunha *et al.*, 2008; Dawes *et al.*, 2011; de Oliveira *et al.*, 2014). Collaboration with John Dawes and co-workers at Kings College, London, enabled the inclusion of a qRT-PCR Array study, looking at changes in mRNA levels of 92 different inflammatory mediators (compared to four house-keeping genes). Cytokines were categorized into cytokines, chemokines, growth factors, enzymes, and 'other' (Table 3-8).

Tissue from whole bladders, which were snap frozen during the saline phase of perfusion, was used for RNA extraction. Samples were homogenized while still frozen, and total RNA obtained using "hybrid" method of phenol extraction (Trizol, Invitrogen, USA) and column purification (RNeasy, Qiagen, USA). All samples were deoxyribonuclease (DNase, Qiagen, USA) treated to avoid genomic contamination, and purity and integrity confirmed with an RNA 6000 Nano Chip (Agilent, USA). Rosemary Morland

Complementary DNA (cDNA) was synthesized from RNA with the SuperScript II reverse transcriptase kit (Invitrogen, USA). Each cDNA sample was diluted with PCR-grade water and added in a 1:1 ratio to TaqMan[®] Universal master mix to produce a final concentration of 1 ng/µl cDNA. Samples were loaded into the appropriate ports (1 µl/well) according to manufacturer's guidelines. Cards were placed into a 7900HT Fast Real-Time PCR system (Applied Biosystems, USA), and samples subjected to 40 cycles of amplification. Expression of each transcript was measured with the $\Delta\Delta C_t$ (cycling time) method normalised to the geometric mean of the four housekeeping genes using the R package NormqPCR (Perkins *et al.*, 2012). Relative changes in transcript levels are presented as fold change (FC). When transcript numbers were undetermined for a given detector in <50% of samples, the average C_t value was calculated with the remaining data values. If transcript numbers were undetermined in >50% of transcripts for a given sample, a default C_t of 38 was assigned. If these conditions coincided, no FC value was calculated. Significant differences in gene expression were detected using significance analysis of microarray (SAM) technique, involving calculation of false discovery rates (FDR), represented as a *q* statistic describing the % probability of the result observed being a false positive (Xiao *et al.*, 2002; Lin *et al.*, 2008).

Chemokines	Cytokines	Growth Factors	Enzymes	Complement System	Other	Housekeeping Genes
CCL1	CSF1 / MCSF	AREG	ALOX5	C3	AIF1	18S
CCL2	CSF2 / GMCSF	ARTN	ALOX15	C5	EDN1	ACTB
CCL3	CSF3 / GCSF	BDNF	LTA4H		PROK2	GAPDH
CCL4	IFNG	BTC	NOS2			HPRT1
CCL5 / RANTES	IL-1α	EREG	PTGES			
CCL6	IL-1β	FGF7	PTGS2			
CCL7	IL-2	HBEGF				
CCL9	IL-3	KITLG				
CCL11	IL-4	NGF				
CCL12	IL-5	NRG1				
CCL17	IL-6	NRG1				
CCL19	IL-7	(EXON				
CCL20	IL-9	J)				
CCL21B	IL-10					
CCL22	IL-11					
CCL24	IL-12A					
CCL25	IL-12B					
CCL26	IL-13					
CCL27	IL-14 / TXLNA					
CCL28	IL-15					
CX3CL1	IL-16					
CXCL1	IL-17 / CTLA-8					
CXCL2	IL-18					
CXCL3	IL-19					
CXCL4 / PF4	IL-20					
CXCL5 / CXCL6	IL-21					
CXCL7 / PPBP	IL-23A					
CXCL9	IL-24					
CXCL10	IL-27					
CXCL11	IL-33					
CXCL12	IL-35 / EBI3					
CXCL13	LIF					
CXCL14	MIF					
CXCL16	TNF					
CXCL17 XCL1						

Table 3-8: Cytokine qRT-PCR Array Card Targets

Study 2: Amygdala Activation

Animals were humanely killed with 0.65ml pentobarbitone sodium given via i.p injection (20% w/v Solution for Injection, Pentoject, AnimalCare Ltd, UK) and transcardially perfused with 0.9% heparinized saline followed by 4% paraformaldehyde, both at 4°C. The brain was removed and postfixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 6 hours and cryoprotected in 30% sucrose for at least 3 days prior to sectioning (50 μ m) on a freezing microtome (model no. HM450, Thermo Scientific, USA). Staining of sections took place over several consecutive weeks due to capacity constraints. 12 sets of sections were processed during each batch. Sections were washed in phosphate buffered saline (PBS; 1(NaH₂PO₄.2H₂O):9(Na₂HPO₄.12H₂O):7(NaCl) in dH₂O), quenched with 0.03% H₂O₂ (Sigma-Aldrich, UK), washed again in PBS, blocked for one hour in 5% normal goat serum (NGS, Millipore, UK; PBS with 0.3% TX (Triton X-100, BDH, UK)), before incubation overnight at 4°C with 1:20,000 polyclonal rabbit IgG anti-c-Fos (sc-52, Santa Cruz, USA; 0.3% PBS-TX, 2% NGS). The following day, sections were washed in PBS and incubated for two hours at room temperature with 1:250 Biotin-SP-conjugated Affinipure goat anti-rabbit IgG (F(ab')2 fragment specific; Jackson, USA; 0.3% PBS-TX, 2% NGS). Staining was visualised using a Vectastain ABC kit (avidin-biotin-peroxidase complex, VectorLabs, UK) and DAB (3,3'-Diaminobenzidine) with nickel salt intensification (VectorLabs, UK). Sections were mounted, counterstained with toluidine blue to enhance cyto-architecture, and coverslipped using DePex mounting media (VWR, UK) prior to image capture. The bregma position of each mounted section was determined with reference to Paxinos & Watson Rat Brain Atlas (Paxinos & Watson, 2006), and only those between -1.44mm and 3.36mm (range of the central amygdala) were captured using a Leica DM R light microscope (Leica Microsystems, Germany). Image analysis was conducted using Photoshop CS5 (Adobe, USA), and the mean number of positively stained cells per mm² calculated for each subdivision of the central amygdala (medial, lateral, and capsular), with lateralization and rostro-caudal axis position noted. A positively stained cell was defined as having clear round dark nuclei (blue/black) - sections without cFos positive cells in areas out with the central amygdala were excluded. Staining areas outside distinct round puncta with a strong blue-black colour were ignored. Image analysis was conducted blind to intervention. Animals were excluded if the open field-perfusion interval exceeded 120 minutes. Sections were excluded from analysis if the area containing the amygdala was bilaterally damaged, or if there were no c-Fos positive cells present in the section.

Study 3: Evoked Measures of Hypersensitivity

To detect signs of neuropathy associated with anti-retroviral treatment, evoked responses to mechanical, thermal, and cold stimuli were assessed. These measures are thought to correlate with qualitative sensory testing procedures used to assess neuropathic and chronic pain conditions in the

clinical setting. Testing was conducted in the following order: Mechanical, thermal, cold, and sites selected as shown in Figure 1-4, and Figure 1-5.

Mechanical Sensitivity

Hind-paw withdrawal threshold in response to punctuate static mechanical stimulation was measured with an electronic von Frey device of 0.5 mm² probe tip area (SENSEBox System, Somedic Sales AB, Sweden). Before each habituation or testing session, animals were allowed to acclimatise to the testing room for 20 minutes before being transferred individually to Perspex testing chambers (20 x 20 x 14 cm). Rats were allowed to acclimatize until exploratory behaviour ceased. During two habituation sessions, animals were left undisturbed in the chamber for 50min. During the two baseline sessions that followed, and all subsequent testing sessions, the probe tip was used to apply force to the mid-plantar hind paw, which increased gradually at a rate of 8–15 g/s until the paw was withdrawn. The application was performed 5 times with a minimum interval of 1 min between applications. The hind paw reflex thresholds were determined at days four, seven, ten, and thirteen after initial d4T injection for inclusion and exclusion purposes. We only measured hypersensitivity in the hind paws as anti-retroviral-induced neuropathy predominantly affects the feet and is less frequent in the hands due to increased vulnerability with increasing nerve length.

Thermal Sensitivity

Thermal sensitivity was measured using the Hargreaves Test (Hargreaves *et al.*, 1988). The apparatus was calibrated using a radiometer before first use to ensure consistent IR emissions. Before each habituation or testing session, animals were allowed to acclimatise to the testing room for 20 minutes before being transferred individually to Perspex testing chambers (20 x20 x14 cm) placed on the Hargreaves apparatus (Ugo Basile, Italy). Rats were allowed to acclimatize until exploratory behaviour ceased. During two habituation sessions, animals were left undisturbed in the chamber for 50min. During the two baseline sessions that followed, and all subsequent testing sessions, thermal stimuli were directed at the mid-plantar hind paw and latency to withdraw recorded. To avoid thermal damage, the heat source had an automatic cut-off of 20 seconds. The application was performed 5 times with a minimum interval of 1 min between applications. The hind paw thermal sensitivity thresholds were determined at days four, seven, ten, and thirteen after initial d4T injection for inclusion and exclusion purposes.

Cold Sensitivity

The acetone drop test was used to assess cold hypersensitivity. Before each habituation or testing session, animals were allowed to acclimatise to the testing room for 20 minutes before being transferred individually to Perspex testing chambers (20 x 20 x14 cm) placed on plastic mesh. Rats

were allowed to acclimatize until exploratory behaviour ceased. During two habituation sessions, animals were undisturbed in the chamber for 50min. During the two baseline sessions that followed, and all subsequent testing sessions, a syringe was used to apply a drop of acetone to the mid-plantar hind paw and latency to withdraw recorded. The application was performed 5 times with a minimum interval of 1 min between applications. The hind paw cold sensitivity thresholds were determined at four, seven, ten, and thirteen days after initial d4T injection for inclusion and exclusion purposes.

3.7 Statistical Analysis

Sample size calculations were performed to determine group sizes in all studies. For the bladder inflammation studies, data from previous studies involving male SNT animals (n=8, open field and c-Fos), and CFA inflammation (n=12, burrowing) was used; for the d4T study, data from previous d4T studies using male animals was used (n=12); for the naïve behavioural characterization study, pooled naïve data from previous studies was examined and sample size calculations designed to detect difference in behavioural phenotype based on frequency of entry to the inner zone were conducted using this pooled naïve data (n=26).

Normally distributed, continuous outcome measures was analysed using 1-way ANOVA, with Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on ranks utilised for data that was not normally distributed or non-continuous (e.g. activity count in the open field). 2-way ANOVA was used to investigate the interaction between group and hemisphere, rostro-caudal axis position, and nuclear subdivisions of the central amygdala (CeA), and also to investigate the effect of behavioural phenotype. 2-way repeated measure (RM) ANOVA was additionally used to study the difference across time and between behavioural phenotypes in the naïve open field study. Where overall ANOVA detected significant differences, multiple comparison procedures were used - Holm-Sidak for normally distributed data and Dunn's multiple comparison for non-parametric tests. Correlations between behavioural and immunohistological outcomes were assessed using Pearson correlation coefficients. Inflammatory mediator analysis was conducted using Significance Analysis of Microarrays (SAM), and the false discovery method (FDR), which take into account dependence between transcripts and uses nonparametric techniques. Significance was taken as q=0%.

Exploratory secondary analysis to look for thigmotactic phenotype based on open field was also conducted during the bladder inflammation study. Animals were classified as "Low Thigmotaxis" if they entered the central zone more than the pooled median or "High Thigmotaxis" if they were below the pooled median. Pooled medians were calculated separately for acute and repeated

88

studies. 2-way ANOVA was used to investigate the effect of responder phenotype on other behavioural outcomes, and cFos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala.

When examining responder phenotype in the naïve repeated exposure study, a further level of differentiation was required, to take into account both behavioural phenotype, and changes over time. Therefore, the pattern of high or low phenotype across the three sessions was assessed, and animals categorised further into one of 4 categories, as shown in Table 3-9.

Table 3-9	: Behavioural	Phenotypes	defined by	thigmotactic	activity,	showing	the four	different	behavioural	phenotypes
involved a	and the progr	ession of incre	easing leve	ls of thigmotax	kis					

Week of testing	1	2	3
Low Thigmotaxis	Low	Low	Low
Slow Thigmotaxis	Low	Low	High
Rapid Thigmotaxis	Low	High	High
High Thigmotaxis	High	High	High

Summary statistics are expressed as mean (95% CI) when data was normally distributed, or median (Interquartile Range: IQR) when data failed normality testing. Significance was taken at p<0.05. Biological limitations were taken into account when expressing data e.g. cell density c-Fos data given to one significant figure.

Graphical representation of data using box and dot plots involved display of both median and mean (black) lines, a box covering the IQR (25-75%), and whiskers indicating the extent of the 95% CI.

All statistical tests were performed, sample sizes calculated, and appropriate graphs generated using OriginPro v9.1 (OriginLab, USA) and SigmaPlot v10 (Systat Software Inc., USA).

4 Results - Study 1: Repeated Open Field Exposure in Naïve Rats

The aim of this study was to characterise naïve behaviour in the open field to enable better interpretation of study data, and gain understanding into how rat behaviour in the open field changes with repeated exposure. This will allow improved design of experiments utilising the open field paradigm by enabling baseline testing so changes in thigmotaxis can be related to trait behavioural phenotype. Naïve male Wistar rats were used as male rats are most commonly used in research, and were repeatedly exposed to the paradigm over three weeks. In addition to the primary (frequency of entry) and secondary (duration in inner zone, latency to enter inner zone, rearing, velocity, and distance travelled) parameters, weight and faecal count during open field were also monitored.

Exclusions

No animals were excluded from this study. The total number of animals studied was 26.

All animals gained weight over the course of the three-week experiment, from 235.2g (8.84) during week one, to 285.0g (16.71) in week 2, and 326.91g (17.28) in the final week (1-way RM ANOVA p<0.001). There was no difference in faecal count during the open field paradigm (1-way RM ANOVA p=0.314).

4.1 Open Field

Thigmotaxis

Activity in the inner zone of the open field decreased over time. Frequency of entry decreased from 4 (1-7) in week one to 1 (0-3) in week three (1-way RM ANOVA p=0.022). There was no difference between week two activity (1.5 (6-0)), and either week one or week three activity. There was no significant difference in duration in the inner zone (p=0.88), with durations of 6.48s (3.58-9.39), 4.65s (2.59-6.70), and 3.66s (1.01-6.32) recorded for weeks one, two, and three respectively (Figure 4-1).

Rearing

In contrast with studies 2 (bladder inflammation) and 3 (d4T peripheral neuropathy), rearing analysis for this study was done using StopWatch+ software, enabling free-standing and wall-supported rearing to be distinguished, in addition to recording duration and latency of rearing activity.

2-way RM ANOVA was performed to compare wall-supported with free-standing rearing across time.

During the first exposure to the open field, animals made 52.5 (39-70) wall-supported (WS) rears, and 20 (13-28) free-standing (FS) rears. This decreased significantly to 35 (21-47) WS and 8 (4-16) FS during the second exposure (p<0.001), and even further to 22.5 (13-38) WS and 8 (3-16) FS during

week 3 (p<0.001 WS). There was also a significant difference between weeks 2 and 3 in WS rear frequency (p=0.017), which was not seen in FS rears. There were significantly more WS rears than FS (p<0.001).

Duration spent engaging in wall-supported rearing activity also decreased over time. WS rears dropped from 34.28s (29.46-39.10) in week 1 to 24.81s (19.42-30.21) during week 2, and even further to 19.08 (13.93-24.22) in week 3 (p<0.001). FS rearing duration was significantly lower than WS (p<0.001) but showed no difference over time. No difference between weeks 2 and 3 was seen in either form of rearing behaviour (Figure 4-1).

Latency to perform WS rearing was not significantly changed over time (p=0.341), but in FS there was a significant increase from 28.75s (22.88-34.62) during week 1, to 118.56s (70.09-167.03) in week 2 (p<0.001), and 94.68s (39.46-149.91) in week 3 (p=0.008, Figure 4-2).

There was no effect of time on average rear duration, but there was a significant difference between WS and FS during week 3, with a significant decrease in duration of FS rears (p=0.001).

Locomotor Activity

Both total distance travelled, and mean velocity decreased over time. Distance travelled decreased significantly from 5802cm (5117.95-6487.58) during week 1, to 4410.25cm (3615.81-5204.69) in week 2, and 3188.59cm (2458.77-3918.41) in week 3 (1-way RM ANOVA p<0.001). Mean velocity also showed a significant difference, decreasing from 6.45cm/s (5.69-7.21) in week 1, to 4.94cm/s (4.07-5.82) in week 2, and 3.54cm/s (2.73-4.35) in week 3 (1-way RM ANOVA p<0.001).



Figure 4-1: Frequency and duration of inner zone and rearing activity in the open field following repeated open field exposure Activity significantly reduced over time, with decreases noted in frequency of inner zone activity and rearing, and a decrease in time spent engaging in wall-supported rearing behaviour All outcomes tested using 1-way repeated measures ANOVA





Figure 4-2: Latency to enter in the inner zone and rearing behaviour following repeated open field exposure Latency to exhibit free-standing rearing increased between weeks 1 and 2. There were no other significant differences. All outcomes tested using 1-way repeated measures ANOVA



Figure 4-3: Distance travelled and velocity in the open field following repeated exposure Significant decreases were observed in both outcome measures. All outcomes tested using 1-way repeated measures ANOVA

Responder Analysis

The sample size of this study was calculated to take into account the potential for different behavioural phenotypes present in the naïve population (n=26). Based on frequency of entry to the inner zone, the animals were classified as low (>2) or high (\leq 2) thigmotaxis. The pattern of high or low phenotype across the three sessions was assessed, and animals categorised further into one of 4 categories, as shown in Table 3-9. 3 animals showed low thigmotaxis, 8 showed a slow thigmotactic phenotype, 10 a rapid thigmotactic phenotype, and 5 showing consistently high levels of thigmotaxis across the three weeks of testing.

Behavioural outcomes were then analysed using 2-way RM ANOVA, with week of exposure, and the thigmotactic phenotypes as factors.

Frequency of inner zone entry was significantly different between low (11 (6-16)) and high (0 (0-1)), slow (3 (1-6.5)), and rapid (1.5 (0-5)) thigmotactic groups, and between high and slow thigmotactic groups (p<0.001). Within groups, there was an effect of week, with low and both rapid and high thigmotactic animals showing significantly different frequency of entry each week tested (p=0.003). High and slow thigmotactic animals were only significantly different during week 1 (p=0.02), and there were differences between low and slow thigmotaxis groups during week 1 (p=0.007) and 3 (p=0.001, Figure 4-4).

Duration spent in the inner zone was significantly different between the low thigmotaxis (14.73s (7.23-22.23)), and slow (4.87s (3.12-6.61)), rapid (3.97s (2.00-5.94)), and high (1.08s (0.03-2.13)) thigmotaxis groups. No effect of week was detected.



Figure 4-4: Frequency in inner zone and total distance travelled in the open field by thigmotactic phenotype There were significant differences between responder groups at all three time points. All outcomes tested using 2-way repeated measures ANOVA



— Median Line

Figure 4-5: Frequency of wall-supported and free-standing rearing behaviour in the repeated open field by thigmotactic phenotype. All outcomes tested using 2-way repeated measures ANOVA

Wall-supported but not free-standing rear frequency showed significant differences

Behavioural phenotype contributed significantly to frequency of wall-supported rearing (p=0.02), with multiple comparison procedure indicating a significant difference between high and low thigmotactic groups (p=0.003). Differences between week 1 and subsequent weeks were seen in both high thigmotaxis (vs. week 3; p=0.01) and rapid thigmotaxis groups (vs. week 2 and 3; p<0.001).

Rosemary Morland

A similar effect was seen in duration of wall-supported rears (p=0.04), again with strongest effect between high and low thigmotaxis groups (p=0.007), and an effect of week observable in the rapid thigmotaxis groups (vs. 2: p=0.002; vs. 3: p<0.001). Free-standing rearing only showed an effect of behavioural phenotype on latency to rear in the slow thigmotaxis group (p=0.009). No effect was seen on average rear duration for either free standing or wall-supported rears, or on frequency and duration of free-standing rears (Figure 4-5).

Distance travelled revealed significant effects of group between low (6355.23cm (5148.78-7581.68)) and high (3045.55 (2060.58cm (2060.58-4030.53)), rapid (4046.08cm (3280.51-4811.66)), and slow (5170.37cm (4418.00-5922.74)) thigmotaxis groups (p<0.001), and between slow and both rapid (p=0.01), and high thigmotaxis (p<0.001). There were significant effects seen between weeks in both slow and rapid thigmotactic groups (p<0.01 Figure 4-4).

Velocity in the inner zone also showed an effect of behavioural phenotype, with significant difference between high and low thigmotactic animals present overall (p<0.001) and at each time point tested (p=0.004, p=007, and p=0.006 respectively. Overall effects were also detected between high and slow thigmotaxis (p=0.003, week 1: p=0.004), and low and rapid thigmotactic groups (p=0.0004, week 2: p=0.002, Figure 4-3).

Key findings

- Activity in the open field gradually decreases with repeated exposure
- Four behavioural phenotypes were detected, which take into account both frequency of inner zone entry during each session, and the pattern of behaviour over time – the majority of animals showed high inner zone activity during the first and/or second exposures, with a significant minority exhibiting consistently high or low levels of thigmotaxis across the three trials
- Frequency and duration of inner zone entry, distance travelled, and velocity showed consistent phenotypes
- Thigmotactic outcomes (frequency and duration) showed highest re-test stability between weeks 1 and 2

4.2 Correlations

To gain further understanding of open field behaviour and the relationships between different behaviours, Pearson's correlation coefficients were calculated. As numerous significant correlations were detected, only those equal to or greater than ρ =0.8 will be discussed. Full details of

correlations between behavioural outcomes are shown in Table 4-1, with between-week correlation data shown in Table 4-2.

Highlighting the strongest correlations in the overall data, velocity and distance travelled were significantly correlated (ρ =1, p<0.001), and frequency of inner zone entry was significantly correlated with duration spent in the inner zone (ρ =0.89, p<0.001). Both distance and velocity were also significantly correlated with the frequency (ρ =0.85, p<0.001) and duration (ρ =0.80, p<0.001) of wall-supported rearing. Duration and frequency were significantly correlated with both wall-supported (ρ =0.91, p<0.001) and free-standing rearing (ρ =0.87, p<0.001).

Comparing correlations week by week revealed a time-dependent increase in ρ , with 4 significant correlations greater than ρ =0.8 observed in data from week 1, compared to 8 in week 3. However, correlations between weeks were poor, showing commonality only with the adjacent time point (i.e. week 1 with 2, and 2 with 3, but not 1 with 3).

Looking at correlations within thigmotactic phenotypes, velocity and distance were strongly correlated in all subgroups(p=1, p<0.001). Correlations between distance travelled and frequency and duration of wall-supported rearing were strongest in the rapid (p=0.90, p<0.01), and high (p=0.87, p<0.001) thigmotaxis animals. Low thigmotaxis animals also showed a correlation with frequency of wall-supported rears (p=0.95, p<0.001).

Combining responder type with across week comparison to investigate the relationship between week 1 behaviour and that observed during subsequent weeks revealed differences between the thigmotactic phenotypes as would be expected by their temporal phenotype e.g. those in the rapid thigmotaxis group showed negative correlations between weeks 1 and 2, whereas in the low and slow, there were positive correlations.

Duration in the inner zone was consistently correlated over time, suggesting use as a predictor of behavioural phenotype.

Key findings

- Duration in the inner zone was the only outcome measure consistently correlated with itself over repeated testing
- Velocity and distance travelled was strongly correlated in every phenotype and time point tested
- Frequency and duration measures of the same outcome (e.g. rearing, inner zone entry) show strong correlations
- Repeated exposure to the open field strengthens correlations observed

Imperial College London

Table 4-1: Overall Pearson's correlation coefficients between open field behavioural outcomes

There was a strong relationship between velocity and distance moved. * denotes significant correlations present between parameters

			Mean Velocity*	2*	3*	4*	5*	6*	7*	8*	9*	10*	11*
2	Total Distance moved*	ρ Sig.	1* 0.00										
3	Frequency of Inner Zone Entry*	ρ Sig.	0.64* 0.00	0.64* 0.00									
4	Duration of Inner Zone Activity*	ρ Sig.	0.56* 0.00	0.56* 0.00	0.89* 0.00								
5	Latency to first enter Inner Zone	ρ Sig.	-0.22 0.12	-0.21 0.14	-0.25 0.07	-0.11 0.44							
6	Latency to last enter Inner Zone*	ρ Sig.	0.47* 0.00	0.48* 0.00	0.64* 0.00	0.54* 0.00	0.30* 0.03						
7	Wall-supported Rear Frequency*	ρ Sig.	0.85* 0.00	0.85* 0.00	0.57* 0.00	0.51* 0.00	-0.20 0.16	0.52* 0.00					
8	Wall-supported Rear Duration*	ρ Sig.	0.80* 0.00	0.80* 0.00	0.51* 0.00	0.46* 0.00	-0.12 0.41	0.53* 0.00	0.91* 0.00				
9	Wall-supported Rear Latency*	ρ Sig.	-0.38* 0.00	-0.38* 0.00	-0.18 0.11	-0.17 0.13	0.31* 0.03	-0.01 0.94	-0.38* 0.00	-0.36* 0.00			
10	Free-standing Rear Frequency*	ρ Sig.	0.47* 0.00	0.46* 0.00	0.45* 0.00	0.39* 0.00	-0.31* 0.03	0.31* 0.03	0.57* 0.00	0.51* 0.00	-0.23* 0.05		
11	Free-standing Rear Duration*	ρ Sig.	0.40* 0.00	0.38* 0.00	0.35* 0.00	0.37* 0.00	-0.28* 0.05	0.17 0.23	0.45* 0.00	0.43* 0.00	-0.17 0.13	0.87* 0.00	
12	Free-standing Rear Latency*	ρ Sig.	-0.26* 0.02	-0.26* 0.02	-0.15 0.20	-0.10 0.39	0.19 0.19	0.10 0.48	-0.34* 0.00	-0.30* 0.01	0.45* 0.00	-0.40* 0.00	-0.34* 0.00

Rosemary Morland

Imperial College London

Table 4-2: Summary of Pearson's correlation coefficients calculated between weeks

To investigate predictive value of previous behaviours. * denotes significant correlations present between parameters

WEEK 1														
			Velocity*	Distance*	Inner Zone Freq. *	Inner Zone Duration*	WS Rear Freq. *	FS Freq.						
	WS Rear	ρ	0.42*	0.42*	0.28	0.20	0.45*	0.46*						
	Frequency*	Sig.	0.03	0.03	0.16	0.33	0.02	0.02						
	Inner Zone	ρ	0.34	0.34	0.40*	0.36	0.28	0.12						
< 2	Frequency	Sig.	0.09	0.09	0.04	0.07	0.17	0.55						
wee	Inner Zone	ρ	0.39*	0.38*	0.44*	0.41*	0.33	0.11		WEEK 2				
	Duration	Sig.	0.05	0.05	0.02	0.04	0.10	0.58						
						*			Velocity*	Distance*	Inner Zone Freq.*	Inner Zone Duration*	WS Rear Freq.	FS Rear Freq.
	Inner Zone	ρ	0.13	0.13	0.33	0.42*	-0.11	-0.17	0.41*	0.42*	0.74*	0.61*	0.27	-0.08
	Frequency*	Sig.	0.53	0.54	0.10	0.03	0.61	0.41	0.04	0.03	0.00	0.00	0.18	0.71
к 3	Inner Zone	ρ	0.13	0.13	0.37	0.46*	-0.07	-0.19	0.25	0.26	0.63*	0.54*	0.13	-0.10
wee	Duration*	Sig.	0.53	0.54	0.07	0.02	0.75	0.34	0.23	0.21	0.00	0.00	0.54	0.63
5	FS Rear	ρ	0.03	0.02	0.06	0.06	-0.23	-0.22	0.28	0.29	0.47*	0.40*	0.21	-0.13
	Frequency*	Sig.	0.90	0.92	0.77	0.75	0.25	0.28	0.17	0.15	0.01	0.04	0.30	0.52

5 Results - Study 2: Bladder Inflammation

Acute and repeated turpentine bladder inflammation was induced in female Wistar rats to investigate the behavioural consequences of visceral inflammation.

Bladder inflammation as a model of visceral inflammation was well tolerated; the main cause of mortality was surgical complications relating to technical issues associated with anaesthesia. In the repeated model, all deaths occurred during, or immediately following the final inflammation session. Following recovery from anaesthesia and return to the home cage, animals were alert and outwardly indistinguishable from naïve.

5.1 Inflammatory Mediator mRNA

Intensity of inflammatory response was assayed using whole bladder tissue and a qRT-PCR array featuring 92 inflammatory mediator transcripts and four house-keeping genes.

Acute Bladder Inflammation

Both bladder weight and RNA concentration were increased following turpentine bladder inflammation as shown in Table 5-1.

Table 5-1: Bladder weight and total RNA concentration following a single episode of turpentine bladder inflammation. Mean (IQR)

	Bladder Weight (g)	Total RNA (ng/nl)	Relative to Naive
Naïve	0.13 (0.01-0.25)	368.35 (195.8-540.9)	1
Turpentine	0.28 (0.18-0.35)	615.03 (250.7-979.3)	1.67

A total of 81/92 cytokine transcripts were analysed for magnitude and significance of transcript upregulation following acute bladder inflammation, as measured by fold change (FC) compared to naïve tissue. 11 markers (CCL1, CCL28, CTLA-8, CCXL17, IFNG, IL-2, IL-3, IL-4, IL-9, IL-13, IL-27) were excluded from the acute inflammation model due to high cycle time (>38), indicative of low levels or issues in detection. The top ten up-regulated transcripts were iNOS (159,110.28 FC), PROK2 (11,060.01 FC), CXCl2 (3,679.32 FC), CCL3 (2,541.99 FC), IL-1 α (1,827.32 FC), IL-1 β (403.78 FC), CSF3 (350.52 FC), CXCL3 (254.33 FC), IL-10 (222.75 FC), and IL-6 (153.21 FC) (see Table 5-2). Figure 5-1 shows the rank FC for all markers analysed. SAM was used to identify 25 mRNAs significantly different in the turpentine group compared to naive (FC >1.5, Δ = 1.61, FDR=0%). Of these, 13 were classified as chemokines (CCL2, CCL3, CCL4, CCL6, CCL7, CCL12, CCL20, CXCL1, CXCL2, CXCL3, CXCL5/6, XCL1), 9 as cytokines (CSF2, CSF3, IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-10, IL-24, IL-35/EBI1, TNF), 2 as enzymes (iNOS, COX-2), 2 as growth factors (ARTN, EREG), and 1 as 'other' (PROK2), as seen in Table 5-4.



Figure 5-1: Fold change of inflammatory mediators following acute and repeated turpentine bladder inflammation. Markers were ranked by fold change.

Table 5-2: Top 10 up-regulated transcripts in bladder tissue from turpentine group
Ranked by mRNA FC, and normalised to naive values. Data presented as mean FC (95% CI), n=3-4, * Significant
difference (p<0.05)

Acute Bladder Inflammation		Repeat	Repeated Bladder Inflammation			
Rank	Gene	FC	95% CI	Gene	FC	95% CI
1	NOS2	159110.28	-127366.6-445587.2	CCL12	169.65	67.05-272.25
2	PROK2	11060.01	-12741.5-34861.5	CTLA-8	75.098	-56.21-206.4
3	CXCL2	3679.32	-4618.0-11976.7	CXCL17	71.2	-22.64-165.03
4	CCL3	2541.99	-1417.4-6501.3	CXCL11	53.27	-71.05-177.6
5	IL-1α	1827.32	-2717.6-6372.2	NOS2	14.2	-9.46-37.87
6	IL-1β	403.78	-328.2-1135.7	BDNF	11.9	-2.06-25.86
7	CSF3	350.52	-269.9-971.0	CXCL2	9.94	-9.78-29.65
8	CXCL3	254.33	-131.8-640.5	PROK2	9.12	-10.24-28.49
9	IL-10	222.75	-399.6-845.1	IL-21	8.88	-17.20-34.96
10	IL-6	153.21	-42.8-349.3	IL-1β	8.63*	4.62-12.65

Repeated Bladder Inflammation

Both bladder weight and RNA concentration were increased in the turpentine and instrumentation groups as shown in Table 5-3.

Table 5-3: Bladder weight and RNA concentration in the repeated bladder inflammation model showing mean (IQR)

	Bladder Weight (g)	[RNA] (ng/nl)	RNA relative to Naïve
Naïve	0.15 (0.07-0.22)	2082.75 (-1164.7-5330.2)	1
Instrumentation	0.30 (0.16-0.44)	3548.5 (-172-7269)	1.70
Turpentine	0.30 (0.16-0.43)	2600.25 (165.1-5035.4)	1.25

A total of 75/92 cytokine transcripts were analysed for magnitude and significance of transcript upregulation following repeated bladder inflammation. 16 markers (CCL1, CCL3, CCL25, CCL26, CXCL12, IL-2, IL-3, IL-4, IL-4, IL-9, IL-13, IL-19, IL-20, IL-27, C5, and IFNG) were excluded from the repeated inflammation model due to high cycle time (>38). One housekeeping gene (18s) was excluded as it was significantly up-regulated in the turpentine group. FC was therefore calculated normalized to the remaining housekeeping genes (HPRT, ACTB, and GAPDH). Figure 5-1 shows FC rank for all cytokines analysed in the turpentine groups. The top 10 mRNA transcripts up-regulated following repeated bladder inflammation with turpentine (normalised to naïve data) were CCL12 (169.65 FC), CTLA-8 (75.10 FC), CXCL17 (71.20 FC), CXCL11 (53.27), iNOS (14.2 FC), BDNF (11.9 FC), CXCL2 (9.94 FC), PROK2 (9.12 FC), IL-21 (8.88 FC), and IL-1 β (8.63 FC) (see Table 5-2). Using SAM, we identified 4 mRNAs that were significantly different in turpentine compared to naive (FC >1.5, Δ = 1.61, FDR=0%). Of these, 3 were classified as chemokines (CCL7, CCL12, CXCL17), and 1 as cytokine (IL-1 β), as seen in Table 5-4.

Analysis of bladders from the repeated instrumentation group also revealed significant up-regulation of CCL12 (108.55 FC), and of PPBP (FC 34.42) compared to naïve animals (FC >1.5, Δ = 1.67, FDR=0%).

Table 5-4: Significance analysis of qRT-PCR array (SAM) results for acute and repeated bladder inflammation	n
Significant fold difference in acute model a , repeated model b , or both c ; Significance level, FDR q=0%	6

		Acute		Repeated				
		FC	Score (d)	q-value (%)	FC	Score (d)	q-value (%)	
	CCL2 ^a	43.47	4.63	0	3.36	1.43	8.44	
	CCL3 ^a	1656.98	8.89	0	tra	transcript excluded		
	CCL4 ^a	95.66	2.55	0	6.74	1.13	8.44	
	CCL6 ^a	14.34	2.52	0	3.98	1.9	5.52	
	CCL7 ^c	17.96	2.37	0	5.44	3.47	0	
	CCL12 ^c	149.46	3.7	0	120.42	8.28	0	
Chemokines	CCL20 ^a	66.21	3.69	0	9.71	1.4	8.44	
Chemokines	CXCL1 ^a	218.46	2.71	0	3.42	1.21	8.44	
	CXCL2 ^a	9412.93	5.23	0	5.63	1.22	8.44	
	CXCL3 ^a	75.99	2.61	0	tra	transcript excluded		
	CXCL6 ^a	106.35	4.74	0	5.24	1.17	8.44	
	CXCL17 ^b	transcript excluded		34.53	4.15	0		
	XCL1 ^a	0.01	-4.93 0.00	0	2.38	0.45	15.95	
	CSF2 ^a	91.78	5.87	0	2.2	0.57	15.95	
	CSF3 ^a	1355.83	4.75	0	5.23	0.87	10.67	
	$IL-1\alpha^{a}$	2857.26	4.63	0	5.46	1.6	5.52	
	IL-1 β^{c}	272.74	5.88	0	7.15	2.68	0	
Cytokines	IL-6 ^a	522.18	4.78	0	4.57	1.11	8.44	
Cyconneo	IL-10 ^a	334.63	3.67	0	2.83	0.48	15.95	
	IL-24 ^a	233.58	4.22	0	0.11	-0.98	21.98	
	IL-35 / Ebi3ª	45.77	2.46	0	3.15	1.1	8.44	
	TNF ^a	20.44	3.2	0	2.42	1.13	8.44	
Enzymes	NOS2 ^a	81737.07	11.43	0	13.87	1.98	5.52	
	COX-2 / PTGS2 ^ª	8.42	2.66	0	0.96	-0.07	21.98	
Growth	ARTN ^a	0.37	-2.46	2.26	0.39	-1.61	20.25	
Factors	EREG ^a	140.2	3.15	0	24.38	1.91	5.52	
Other	PROK2 ^a	4443.04	7.25	0	8.52	1.34	8.44	

Comparison of Inflammatory mediator up-regulation in Acute and Repeated Bladder Inflammation

From a possible list of 92 transcripts, 73 were detected in both models. Table 5-5 shows the mean rank, standard deviation, and super rank value (SRV) for the top ten transcripts. Of these IL-1 β was significantly up-regulated in both (FDR q=0%). Two other chemokines, CCL7 (acute: 272.74 FC; repeated: 7.15 FC), and CCL12 (acute: 17.96 FC; repeated: 7.15 FC), were also significantly upregulated in both models (FDR q=0%).

Table 5-5: Super rank values (SRV) for cytokines in bladder tissue up-regulated following acute and repeated bladder inflammation

SRV	Gene	Mean Rank	SD
1	NOS2	3	1.41
2	CXCL2	5	0.71
3	PROK2	5	7.07
4	IL-1β	8	2.83
5	CCL12	9.5	4.24
6	IL-1α	13.5	7.07
7	BDNF	15	8.49
8	C3	18.5	4.95
9	IL-35 / EBI3	19	4.95
10	EREG	19.5	10.6

Comparison of Repeated Instrumentation and Turpentine

CCL12 was significantly up-regulated in both turpentine and instrumentation groups following repeated bladder inflammation. PPBP was up-regulated in instrumentation but not turpentine groups.

Key findings

- Both acute and repeated visceral inflammation increase levels of 4 inflammatory mediators
- Number of inflammatory mediators up-regulated by repeated inflammation is lower than that seen in acute inflammation, suggesting habituation to the stimuli
- CCL12 is also up-regulated in the instrumentation group, suggesting involvement in a general inflammatory response, rather than irritant-specific (i.e. turpentine)

5.2 Open Field Behaviour

Thigmotaxis in the open field has been observed in traumatic and HIV/ART-associated models of neuropathic pain (Hasnie *et al.*, 2007; Wallace *et al.*, 2007a; Huang *et al.*, 2013), but as yet not in models of visceral inflammation. Therefore, open field behaviour was assessed 24 hours after either a single (acute), or the third (repeated) session of bladder inflammation. Behaviour was recorded for 15 minutes.

Acute Bladder Inflammation

Animals in both the instrumentation (7, 0-12, p=0.004), and the turpentine (11, 1-16, p=0.03) groups entered the inner zone significantly less frequently than naïve (10, 2-27) (Kruskal-Wallis overall 1way ANOVA, p=0.045, Figure 5-2).

Duration in the inner zone was not significantly different between groups (Kruskal-Wallis 1-way ANOVA, p=0.216). The time spent in the inner zone was 11.52 s (6.88-26.88), 6.8 s (2.88-12.96), and 8.64 s (2.72-13.92) for naïve, instrumentation, and turpentine groups respectively (Figure 5-2).
Rearing behaviour was not significantly different between groups either (Kruskal-Wallis 1-way ANOVA, p=0.179), with median rear counts of 58 (40-61), 45 (32-55), and 44 (26-50) for naïve, instrumentation, and turpentine groups respectively (Figure 5-3).

In the turpentine group, distance travelled significantly reduced from 8964.82 cm (8153.48-9776.16) in naïve animals to 6204.49cm (4513.71-7895.26) in turpentine (p=0.0018). No difference was observed between instrumentation (7038.95 cm (6011.39-8066.50) and naïve (p=0.1029) or turpentine (overall 1-way ANOVA p=0.0045, Figure 5-3).

Repeated Bladder Inflammation

No significant differences in inner zone activity (frequency or duration) were seen between any groups, with naïve animals entering the inner zone 12 (8-14) times for 13.76s (9.12-24), instrumentation entering 7.5 (5-14) times with a duration of 14.48 (6.56-27.2), and turpentine animals entering the inner zone 8.5 (1.5-10) times with a median duration of 6.96s (1.76-16.72) (Kruskal-Wallis 1-way ANOVA p=0.39, and p=0.348; Figure 5-4). No difference was seen in rearing activity (p=0.241), with median rear counts of 58 (49-71), 48 (44-63.5), and 53.5 (45-56) for naïve, instrumentation, and turpentine groups respectively (Figure 5-4).

A decrease in distance travelled was seen in both instrumentation (p=0.016, 6797.29 cm (5626.187968.39)) and turpentine (p=0.00091, 5974.04 cm (4678.10-726.99)) groups compared to naïve (8432.59 cm (7904.75-8960.42); overall 1-way ANOVA p=0.002, Figure 5-5).

To control for the effects of repeated anaesthesia, an additional control group was introduced for the repeated model. These "anaesthesia only" (AO) animals were not significantly different compared to control, with an average distance travelled of 8316.25cm (95% CI: 7852.49-8780.01), 13 inner zone entries (IQR: 8-18), and a median duration in the inner zone of 14.24s (IQR: 11.04-24.32).



Figure 5-2: Inner zone activity (frequency and duration) following acute bladder inflammation There was a significant decrease in inner zone entry in both turpentine and instrumentation groups. Frequency analysed using Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on ranks, Duration by 1-way ANOVA



5-3: Total distance travelled (cm), and rearing activity in the open field following acute bladder inflammation Significant decreases in total distance travelled were seen in both turpentine and instrumentation groups. Distance by 1-way ANOVA, Rearing analysed using Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on ranks.



Figure 5-4: Inner zone activity following repeated bladder inflammation No significant differences in inner zone activity were recorded. Frequency analysed using Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on ranks, Duration by 1-way ANOVA



Figure 5-5: Distance travelled (cm) and rearing activity in the open field following repeated bladder inflammation Significant decreases in total distance travelled were seen in both turpentine and instrumentation groups when compared to naïve. Distance by 1-way ANOVA, Rearing analysed using Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on ranks.

Comparison of Acute and Repeated Bladder Inflammation

2-way ANOVA was conducted to investigate how these models compare in terms of behavioural outcomes. No significant difference between acute and repeated bladder inflammation were seen for distance travelled (p=0.4), frequency of inner zone entry (p=0.8), or duration in the inner zone (p=0.4). Rearing was significantly higher in the repeated model (54, 46-60) compared to acute (p=0.01; 45, 35-58.5). Turpentine inflammation had a significant effect on behaviour, independent of the number of instillations, with significant decreases seen in distance (p<0.001), frequency (p=0.004), duration (p=0.01), and rearing (p=0.01), with higher rear frequencies in repeated turpentine when compared to acute turpentine (p=0.03). Instrumentation had a less pronounced effect, significantly decreasing distance travelled (p=0.001), and frequency of entry to the inner zone (p=0.004) only. Figure 5-6 and Figure 5-7 illustrate the overall behavioural effects of acute and repeated bladder inflammation.

- Acute but not repeated bladder inflammation significantly increases thigmotaxis
- Both acute and repeated models showed a decrease in locomotor activity
- There was a strong effect of instrumentation, suggesting catheterisation alone is sufficient to induce behavioural alterations such as thigmotaxis
- 2-way ANOVA found no differences between acute and repeated inflammation on distance travelled, frequency of entry to the inner zone, and duration in the inner zone
- Rearing activity was higher in the repeated model than in the acute



Figure 5-6: Comparison of thigmotactic outcomes (frequency and duration in the open field) following acute and repeated bladder inflammation p-values shown for 2-Way ANOVA comparison between acute and repeated inflammation



Figure 5-7: Comparison of distance travelled and rearing activity following acute and repeated bladder inflammation. pvalues shown for 2-Way ANOVA comparison between acute and repeated inflammation

5.3 Burrowing Paradigm

Burrowing is a relatively new ethological assay, which has detected deficits associated with experimental models of pain such as CFA inflammation (Rutten *et al.*, 2014a), and spinal nerve transection (Andrews *et al.*, 2012). It models burrow maintenance behaviour, and deficits in burrowing have been associated with decreases in quality of life measures such as impaired ability to maintain activities around the home and workplace seen in many chronic clinical conditions (Breivik *et al.*, 2006).

A separate group of female rats had burrowing activity assessed following acute turpentine bladder inflammation. Briefly, three paired training, and three individual baseline sessions of burrowing were conducted prior to model induction. 2500g gravel was used, and the weight displaced during each hour-long session recorded. Bladder induction was induced as previously described, with naïve, instrumentation, and turpentine groups. 24 hours later, animals were re-introduced to the burrowing paradigm and weight displaced recorded.

This was repeated at 2, 3, and 7 days after bladder inflammation. Data was analysed using 2-way Repeated Measure ANOVA and showed equal variance but was not distributed normally. Data below presented as median (IQR).

Exclusions:

Animals were assigned to experimental group based on mean baseline burrowing activity, and those with baseline values below 500g were equally distributed between groups but excluded following completion of the study (n=2/group). 5 animals in total were lost during model induction due to surgical complications, yielding final group sizes of 14 (naïve), 12, (instrumentation), and 11 (turpentine).

Bladder inflammation did not significantly influence weight displaced during the burrowing paradigm (p=0.46) as shown in Figure 5-8. There was a significant effect of time, with animals in all groups significantly decreasing gravel displacement between baseline (Naïve: 1214.6g (1006.0-1274.4g), Instrumentation: 1169.9g (998.5-1415.9g), and Turpentine: 1155.0g (901.8-1363.7g)) and 24 hours post-inflammation (Naïve: 849.6g (499.3-1110.3g), Instrumentation: 834.6g (178.84-1781.0g), and Turpentine: 812.2g (231.0-1331.5g)) (p=0.001). No other differences were observed.



Figure 5-8: Weight displaced during 1hr burrowing session 24hrs after acute bladder inflammation

- A) data from baseline (average of 3 measurements), to 1, 2, 3, and 7 days. All groups burrowed significantly less during the first test session (1 day)
- *B)* Box and Dot representation of the significant difference seen between baseline activity and that 24hrs following acute bladder inflammation

Data analysed using 1-way Repeated Measures ANOVA

- Acute bladder inflammation has no effect on burrowing activity
- Burrowing activity is highly variable

5.4 c-Fos Immunoreactivity in the Central Amygdala Following Open Field

c-Fos is an immediate-early oncogene specific to neurons. It shows up-regulation associated with neuronal activation (Gao & Ji, 2009), with a window of expression 90-120 minutes after a stimulus (Hunt *et al.*, 1987). Numerous studies have demonstrated up-regulation of c-Fos in the central amygdala in response to nociceptive stimuli such as intra-peritoneal acetic acid (Tanimoto *et al.*, 2003), intra-plantar formalin (Nakagawa *et al.*, 2003), adjuvant-induced arthritis (Jawed *et al.*, 2014), and dental pain (Yamashiro *et al.*, 1998). In addition, studies have showed social stress influences cFos expression in the central amygdala (Daskalakis *et al.*, 2014), and that c-Fos expression in the central amygdala correlates with novelty-seeking behaviour (Majkutewicz *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, cFos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala was investigated to determine whether alterations in activation mirror the effect of visceral noxious inflammatory stimuli on open field behaviour.

Acute Bladder Inflammation

Levels of c-Fos immunoreactivity were higher in the left hemisphere, with observed densities $(cells/mm^2)$ of 19.7 (2.8-36.6), 23.1 (11.5-34.7), and 27.6 (5.1-50.1) compared to 12.2 (2.4-22), 7.4 (1.4-13.3), and 12.5 (2.8-22.2) in naïve, instrumentation, and turpentine groups respectively (p=0.024). Overall, c-Fos immunoreactivity was present at densities of 23.9 (14.1-33.6) cells/mm² in the left hemisphere, compared to 10.9 (6.2-15.5) in the right, as shown in Figure 5-9.

No other differences in c-Fos immunoreactivity were observed in the central amygdala at the overall level (Figure 5-10).

Figure 5-11 show examples of c-Fos staining and amygdala delineation in sections from rostral, intermediate, and caudal areas.



Figure 5-9: c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala globally and in left/right hemispheres following open field exposure (Acute bladder inflammation). Analyses conducted using 1-way and 2-way ANOVA for global and hemispheric respectively.



Figure 5-10: c-Fos immunoreactivity in the three subdivisions of the central amygdala (Medial, CeM; Lateral, CeL; Capsular, CeC), and along the rostro-caudal axis (acute bladder inflammation). Analysis conducted using 2-way ANOVA.



Figure 5-11: Examples of c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala following acute (left) and repeated (right) bladder inflammation. Examples from rostral (1st row) to caudal (3rd row) x50 magnification (x100 used for quantification purposes), with magnified sections to show examples of positive c-Fos staining (4th row). Toluidine blue counterstain used, with nickel-enhanced DAB visualisation of c-Fos protein.



Figure 5-12: c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala and left/right hemispheres following repeated bladder inflammation. Analyses conducted using 1-way and 2-way ANOVA for global and hemispheric respectively.



Figure 5-13: c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala within the three subdivisions of the amygdala (medial, CeM; lateral, CeL; capsular, CeC), and along the rostro-caudal axis following repeated bladder inflammation. Analysis conducted using 2-way ANOVA.

Repeated Bladder Inflammation

There was no overall difference between left and right hemisphere, and no effect of group on c-Fos immunoreactivity (Figure 5-12).

A rostro-caudal gradient was present with significantly higher levels of activation observed in the caudal regions (Overall: 123.1 (86.0-127.1), N: 107.3 (31.6-182.9), AO: 167.5 (78.5-256.4), I: 114.6 (40.9-188.2), T: 120.6 (31.4-209.8)) when compared to both rostral (p<0.001; Overall: 56.9 (38.475.3), N: 38.2 (15.7-60.8), AO: 68.9 (13.9-124.0), I: 68.9 (3.5-134.3), T: 62.5 (22.7-102.3)), and intermediate (p=0.005; Overall: 76.8 (52.4-101.1), N:82.0 (21.6-142.4), AO: 85.3 (25.4-145.2), I: 75.8 (26.4-125.2), T: 64.8 (22.7-106.8)) as shown in Figure 5-13.

c-Fos immunoreactivity in the CeM (61.1 (43.7-78.5)) was significantly lower than that detected in both the CeL (p=0.007; 115.1 (81.3-148.9)) and the CeC (p=0.005; 108.1 (76.7-139.5)).

To check reliability of measurements, delineated amygdala area was analysed. No group differences were observed in measured area of central amygdala nuclei (data not shown).

To control for the effects of repeated anaesthesia, an additional control group was introduced for the repeated model. These AO animals showed no significant effect of repeated isoflurane anaesthesia on c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala.

Examples of c-Fos staining can be seen on the right panel of Figure 5-11 showing c-Fos immunoreactivity and amygdala delineation in sections from rostral, intermediate, and caudal areas.

Key findings

- Bladder inflammation has no effect on c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala
- Increased caudal activation of the central amygdala was observed in the repeated model only
- Some lateralisation was observed following acute inflammation, with immunoreactivity of the left hemisphere higher than right

5.5 Relationship between Thigmotaxis and Central Amygdala Activity Responder Analysis

When behaviour was analysed by responder phenotype, significant differences between high and low activity animals was seen in frequency and duration (p<0.001 for both acute and repeated models, Table 5-6).

A significant difference between high and low responders was also seen for distance travelled in the repeated group (p=0.009), with an effect of group (p=0.012), but no interaction (p=0.732, Figure 5-7).

In the acute model, high/low thigmotactic phenotype influenced c-Fos immunoreactivity in the right intermediate central amygdala (p=0.05). In the repeated model, thigmotaxis showed an inverse relationship with findings of increased c-Fos immunoreactivity in the medial central amygdala (global: p=0.03, rostral: p<0.001, intermediate: p=0.006), and in the intermediate region of the lateral central amygdala (p=0.03) in low thigmotaxis animals. Multiple comparison procedures identified significant differences between c-Fos immunoreactivity of high and low thigmotaxis animals in the turpentine (Global CeM: p0.03, rostral CeM: p=0.004, intermediate CeM: p=0.04) and instrumentation groups (Rostral CeM: p=0.003, intermediate CeM: p=0.01).

* denotes p<0.05 between high and low thigmotactic groups												
	n	Low Thigm	otaxis	High Thigmotaxis								
Acute	hi-lo	Frequency	Duration (s)	Frequency	Duration (s)							
Naïve	9-4	19 (10.5-22)*	18.2 (11.5-36.2)*	9 (7-9)	5.7 (4.4-6.8)							
Instrumentation	2-8	11 (10-12)*	7.6 (6.7-8.5)*	6.5 (2.5-7.5)	5.5 (2.5-13.4)							
Turpentine	8-5	12.5 (11.5-14.5)*	13.8 (10.5-15.6)*	2 (1-2)	2.1 (1.6-2.7)							
Repeated												
Naïve	9-6	14 (13-16)*	22.9 (12.5-31.8)*	6.5 (3-9)	8.6 (4.2-13.8)							
Instrumentation	4-6	15 (13.5-16)*	28 (20.2-30)*	5 (2-6)	8 (1.4-15.7)							
Turpentine	3-9	12 (11-12)*	17.28 (8.3-45.4)*	3 (1-9)	4.3 (1.1-9.1)							

 Table 5-6: Responder data for thigmotactic outcomes in both models

 * denotes p<0.05 between high and low thigmotactic groups</td>

- Possible existence of distinct behavioural phenotypes based on frequency of entry to inner zone, which show significant differences across the other open field outcomes measures
- Increased c-Fos immunoreactivity observed in the medial subdivision of the central amygdala in animals exhibiting a low thigmotaxis phenotype in the repeated model, with the reverse observed in the right intermediate central amygdala in the acute model

Correlations

Acute Bladder Inflammation

Overall

There were no significant correlations between c-Fos immunoreactivity and behaviour in the open field at the overall level.

Within Groups

In naïve animals, duration in the inner zone significantly correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the intermediate CeL (ρ =0.76, p=0.05).

In the instrumentation group, rearing behaviour was correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the CeC (overall p=0.73, right p=0.76, rostral p=0.80; p<0.05) and CeM (caudal p=0.71 p=0.03), and distance travelled was correlated with immunoreactivity in the caudal levels of the left central amygdala (p=0.80, p=0.02).

There were no significant correlations seen in the turpentine group.

 Table 5-7: Responder data for locomotor activity and rearing in both models

 No significant differences in rearing or distance travelled were detected

	n	Low Thigmotax	cis	High Thigmotaxis				
Acute	hi-lo	Distance (cm)	Rearing	Distance (cm)	Rearing			
Naïve	9-4	9267.74 (8196.73-10338.75)	58 (36-61)	8283.24 (6585.08-9981.39)	50.5 (41-65.5)			
Instrumentation	2-8	7339.10 (2836.33-11841.86)	59.5 (59-60)	6963.91 (5919.82-8307.99)	44.5 (27.5-47)			
Turpentine	8-5	8031.84 (6881.98-9181.70)	46.5 (33-53)	3280.72 (1199.09-5362.35)	26 (4-46)			
Repeated								
Naïve	9-6	8779.38 (8165.49-9393.28)	58 (55-71)	7912.40 (6872.44-8952.35)	58.5 (46-68)			
Instrumentation	4-6	8403.06 (6602.87-10203.25)	46.5 (41.5-48)	5726.77 (4901.66-6551.88)	55 (47-56)			
Turpentine	3-9	6516.65 (5475.62-7557.69)	53 (2-54)	5793.12 (3985.70-7600.64)	56 (44-68)			

Correlations Based on Thigmotactic Phenotype

No significant correlations were observed in low thigmotactic animals. In those showing higher levels of thigmotaxis, duration in the inner zone was significantly correlated with intermediate CeL c-Fos immunoreactivity (p=0.61, p=0.034), distance travelled correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the caudal regions of the left central amygdala (p=0.62, p=0.031), and rearing was significantly correlated with central amygdala activation in the left hemisphere (p=0.52, p=0.045).

Correlations were seen between central amygdala activation and bladder inflammation (Table 5-7) and behavioural phenotype (Table 5-8). No overall patterns were observed.

 Table 5-8: Correlations between behavioural outcomes and c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala following acute bladder inflammation R: Right, L: Left; glob: Global

			Na	ïve			Instrum	entatior	ı	Turpentine				
		Distance travelled	lnner Zone Freq.	lnner Zone Duration*	Rearing	Distance travelled*	lnner Zone Freg.	lnner Zone Duration	Rearing*	Distance travelled	Distance travelled Inner Zone Freq. Inner Zone Duration Rearing			
	ρ	-0.05	0.16	-0.07	0.14	0.28	0.15	-0.24	0.66*	0.34	0.17	0.05	0.19	
LCEIVI	Sig.	0.90	0.68	0.87	0.71	0.47	0.71	0.54	0.05	0.25	0.59	0.87	0.53	
	ρ	0.41	-0.13	0.22	-0.07	0.60	0.55	0.57	0.13	0.26	0.25	0.37	-0.14	
LCEL	Sig.	0.27	0.74	0.58	0.86	0.09	0.12	0.11	0.74	0.41	0.44	0.24	0.66	
ICeC	ρ	-0.21	-0.31	-0.43	-0.42	0.12	-0.07	-0.26	0.48	0.23	0.17	0.22	0.26	
LUCC	Sig.	0.58	0.42	0.25	0.26	0.76	0.85	0.51	0.19	0.45	0.58	0.48	0.38	
Left	ρ	0.14	-0.14	-0.06	-0.13	0.50	0.42	0.16	0.49	0.39	0.32	0.35	0.06	
	Sig.	0.71	0.72	0.88	0.73	0.17	0.26	0.68	0.18	0.18	0.29	0.24	0.85	
RCoM	ρ	-0.34	-0.15	-0.34	-0.27	0.23	-0.33	-0.40	0.38	0.06	0.02	0.08	0.24	
NCEIVI	Sig.	0.37	0.69	0.36	0.48	0.55	0.39	0.29	0.31	0.86	0.95	0.79	0.42	
RCel	ρ	-0.09	-0.33	-0.37	-0.39	-0.13	-0.07	-0.37	0.23	0.30	0.11	0.15	0.16	
NCCL	Sig.	0.81	0.39	0.33	0.29	0.73	0.85	0.33	0.55	0.32	0.71	0.63	0.60	
RCeC*	ρ	-0.34	-0.18	-0.43	-0.18	0.52	0.32	-0.22	0.76*	0.22	0.06	0.02	0.30	
Nece	Sig.	0.37	0.64	0.25	0.65	0.15	0.40	0.57	0.02	0.47	0.86	0.94	0.32	
Right	ρ	0.09	-0.10	-0.28	-0.14	0.33	-0.10	-0.43	0.62	0.24	0.08	0.11	0.29	
MgIIt	Sig.	0.82	0.79	0.47	0.71	0.39	0.80	0.25	0.07	0.42	0.81	0.71	0.33	
CoM	ρ	-0.10	0.12	-0.12	0.08	0.28	-0.10	-0.36	0.58	0.25	0.12	0.08	0.27	
Celvi	Sig.	0.80	0.77	0.76	0.84	0.46	0.79	0.35	0.10	0.41	0.71	0.78	0.36	
	ρ	0.27	-0.24	0.01	-0.22	0.56	0.53	0.45	0.21	0.38	0.28	0.39	0.01	
CEL	Sig.	0.48	0.53	0.99	0.56	0.12	0.14	0.22	0.59	0.20	0.36	0.19	0.97	
	ρ	-0.29	-0.34	-0.52	-0.44	0.40	0.17	-0.27	0.73*	0.23	0.12	0.13	0.29	
	Sig.	0.44	0.37	0.15	0.23	0.29	0.66	0.48	0.02	0.44	0.70	0.68	0.34	
Global	ρ	0.12	-0.15	-0.14	-0.18	0.51	0.29	-0.07	0.65	0.35	0.22	0.27	0.18	
Giobai	Sig.	0.75	0.70	0.72	0.65	0.16	0.46	0.87	0.06	0.24	0.46	0.37	0.56	

,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			Na	ïve		Instrumentation Turpentine							
		Distance travelled	Inner Zone Freq.	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing	Distance travelled*	Inner Zone Freq.	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing*	Distance travelled	Inner Zone Freq.	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing
Destad	ρ	-0.21	-0.01	-0.21	-0.08	0.23	-0.08	-0.34	0.53	-0.06	-0.13	-0.09	0.32
Rostral	Sig.	0.59	0.98	0.58	0.84	0.55	0.84	0.37	0.14	0.84	0.66	0.76	0.29
	ρ	-0.23	-0.13	-0.32	-0.19	-0.16	-0.15	-0.32	0.39	-0.25	-0.17	-0.15	0.22
rLeft	Sig.	0.54	0.74	0.40	0.62	0.68	0.70	0.40	0.29	0.41	0.58	0.63	0.47
"Dialat	ρ	0.03	0.48	0.22	0.40	0.35	-0.03	-0.34	0.52	0.02	-0.09	-0.05	0.30
rkight	Sig.	0.94	0.19	0.57	0.28	0.35	0.94	0.37	0.15	0.94	0.77	0.88	0.31
	ρ	-0.02	0.28	0.01	0.26	0.23	-0.28	-0.18	0.12	-0.21	-0.12	-0.01	-0.16
rCeivi	Sig.	0.97	0.46	0.98	0.50	0.56	0.47	0.64	0.75	0.54	0.72	0.97	0.63
"Cal	ρ	0.20	-0.22	-0.04	-0.23	-0.20	-0.08	-0.48	0.39	-0.01	-0.14	-0.10	0.24
rceL	Sig.	0.64	0.60	0.93	0.58	0.61	0.83	0.19	0.30	0.97	0.64	0.76	0.43
CoC	ρ	0.14	0.49	0.00	0.40	0.36	0.13	-0.37	0.80*	0.00	-0.10	-0.10	0.32
ree	Sig.	0.72	0.18	0.99	0.29	0.34	0.74	0.33	0.01	1.00	0.75	0.75	0.29
1	ρ	0.13	-0.11	0.21	-0.18	0.44	0.35	-0.05	0.66*	0.31	0.18	0.28	0.14
Inter.*	Sig.	0.74	0.79	0.59	0.65	0.24	0.36	0.91	0.05	0.30	0.56	0.35	0.66
:1 - f t	ρ	0.22	0.05	0.40	-0.01	0.34	0.41	0.09	0.50	0.23	0.13	0.22	-0.09
ILett	Sig.	0.58	0.91	0.29	0.99	0.37	0.27	0.81	0.17	0.47	0.70	0.50	0.79
:D:-b+	ρ	-0.27	-0.42	-0.49	-0.48	0.27	-0.22	-0.43	0.52	0.18	0.07	0.12	0.28
ikight	Sig.	0.47	0.26	0.18	0.19	0.49	0.57	0.25	0.15	0.57	0.83	0.68	0.35
:C-14	ρ	-0.45	-0.18	-0.57	-0.16	0.09	-0.26	-0.39	0.62	0.04	-0.02	-0.01	0.36
ICEIVI	Sig.	0.26	0.66	0.14	0.70	0.82	0.49	0.30	0.07	0.89	0.94	0.98	0.23
:Cal *	ρ	0.33	0.16	0.76*	0.05	0.44	0.49	0.17	0.47	0.25	0.11	0.25	-0.25
ICEL.	Sig.	0.47	0.74	0.05	0.92	0.24	0.19	0.66	0.20	0.46	0.74	0.46	0.46
10.00	ρ	0.29	-0.10	-0.10	-0.07	0.38	0.19	-0.18	0.61	0.15	-0.02	0.02	0.22
icec	Sig.	0.44	0.80	0.81	0.86	0.31	0.62	0.64	0.08	0.64	0.95	0.96	0.50

Table 5-8 (continued): Correlations between behavioural outcomes and c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala following acute bladder inflammation

r: Rostral, i: Intermediate, c: Caudal; glob: Global

Table 5-8 (continued): Correlations between behavioural outcomes and c-Fos immunoreactivity in the central amygdala following acute bladder inflammation

r: Rostral, i: Intermediate, c: Caudal; glob: Global

			Na	ïve			Instrume	entation	I	Turpentine					
		Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing	Distance travelled*	lnner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing*	Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing		
Caudal*	ρ	0.29	-0.16	-0.15	-0.10	0.66*	0.39	0.08	0.60	0.46	0.35	0.33	0.08		
	Sig.	0.45	0.68	0.71	0.79	0.05	0.30	0.83	0.09	0.11	0.24	0.27	0.79		
cLeft*	ρ	0.36	-0.22	-0.16	-0.10	0.80*	0.64	0.39	0.34	0.46	0.38	0.36	0.08		
	Sig.	0.43	0.63	0.74	0.83	0.02	0.09	0.34	0.41	0.14	0.22	0.25	0.79		
cRight	ρ	0.24	-0.15	-0.23	-0.14	0.21	0.04	-0.34	0.65	0.23	0.10	0.04	-0.24		
	Sig.	0.54	0.70	0.55	0.71	0.62	0.92	0.41	0.08	0.52	0.79	0.92	0.51		
cCeM*	ρ	0.16	-0.13	0.07	-0.23	0.46	0.20	-0.22	0.72*	0.41	0.19	0.07	0.09		
	Sig.	0.72	0.78	0.88	0.62	0.22	0.60	0.58	0.03	0.16	0.54	0.81	0.77		
cCeL	ρ	0.19	-0.28	-0.35	-0.16	0.68	0.12	0.66	-0.42	0.44	0.41	0.43	0.04		
	Sig.	0.68	0.54	0.44	0.73	0.32	0.88	0.34	0.58	0.20	0.24	0.22	0.91		
cCeC	ρ	0.34	-0.15	-0.24	-0.06	0.10	-0.44	-0.46	0.78	0.42	0.39	0.42	-0.09		
	Sig.	0.45	0.75	0.60	0.90	0.90	0.56	0.54	0.22	0.20	0.24	0.20	0.79		

		I	Low Thig	motaxis		High Thigmotaxis						
		Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing	Distance travelled*	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing*			
LCeM	ρ	-0.04	-0.16	-0.29	-0.01	0.22	0.29	0.01	0.38			
	Sig.	0.87	0.54	0.27	0.98	0.43	0.30	0.98	0.16			
LCeL*	ρ	0.14	0.17	0.25	-0.39	0.53*	0.40	0.35	0.36			
	Sig.	0.60	0.52	0.34	0.13	0.05	0.15	0.22	0.20			
LCeC	ρ	-0.23	-0.10	-0.16	-0.06	0.22	-0.01	-0.23	0.21			
	Sig.	0.40	0.71	0.55	0.84	0.42	0.96	0.41	0.45			
Lglob*	ρ	0.03	0.03	-0.02	-0.25	0.51*	0.38	0.12	0.52*			
	Sig.	0.92	0.91	0.94	0.36	0.05	0.16	0.66	0.04			
RCeM	ρ	-0.01	-0.06	-0.06	0.00	0.14	0.04	-0.16	0.41			
	Sig.	0.97	0.82	0.82	1.00	0.61	0.88	0.58	0.13			
RCeL	ρ	-0.09	-0.26	-0.22	-0.20	0.07	-0.22	-0.30	0.27			
	Sig.	0.75	0.34	0.41	0.46	0.80	0.44	0.28	0.33			
RCeC	ρ	0.21	0.16	-0.18	0.28	0.03	-0.10	-0.30	0.37			
	Sig.	0.42	0.54	0.51	0.29	0.91	0.72	0.28	0.18			
RGlob	ρ	0.03	-0.14	-0.25	-0.01	0.19	0.03	-0.21	0.46			
	Sig.	0.90	0.62	0.36	0.98	0.50	0.91	0.46	0.09			
GlobCeM	ρ	-0.04	-0.16	-0.26	-0.01	0.23	0.22	-0.08	0.47			
	Sig.	0.88	0.56	0.34	0.98	0.42	0.44	0.79	0.08			
GlobCeL	ρ	0.07	0.00	0.09	-0.42	0.43	0.18	0.11	0.44			
	Sig.	0.80	0.99	0.75	0.10	0.11	0.53	0.71	0.10			
GlobCeC	ρ	0.01	0.04	-0.19	0.14	0.17	-0.05	-0.29	0.30			
	Sig.	0.97	0.87	0.49	0.61	0.55	0.85	0.30	0.27			
Glob	ρ	0.06	0.00	-0.09	-0.16	0.32	0.16	-0.06	0.50			
	Sig.	0.82	0.99	0.73	0.56	0.24	0.57	0.83	0.06			

Table 5-9: Correlations between behavioural phenotype and c-Fos immunoreactivity following acute bladder inflammation * denotes parameters with significant correlation L: Left, R: Right; glob: Global

Table 5-9 (continued):	Correlations betwee	en behavioural	phenotype and c-Fos	s immunoreactivity	following acute
bladder inflammation.	* denotes parameter	s with significa	nt correlation; r: Rost	ral, i: Intermediate,	, c: Caudal; glob:
Global					

			Low Thig	gmotaxis		High Thigmotaxis					
		Distance travelled	lnner Zone Freq.	lnner Zone Duration	Rearing	Distance travelled*	lnner Zone Freq.	lnner Zone Duration*	Rearing*		
	ρ	-0.06	0.05	-0.09	0.16	0.13	0.08	-0.17	0.39		
rGIOD	Sig.	0.82	0.86	0.74	0.55	0.65	0.79	0.54	0.15		
rl oft	ρ	-0.32	-0.07	-0.18	0.22	0.12	0.08	-0.14	0.10		
rten	Sig.	0.23	0.79	0.49	0.41	0.68	0.78	0.62	0.72		
rDight	ρ	0.07	0.11	-0.05	0.12	0.11	0.03	-0.14	0.50		
rkigitt	Sig.	0.78	0.68	0.85	0.66	0.71	0.92	0.62	0.06		
rCoM	ρ	-0.02	-0.13	-0.04	-0.10	0.17	0.36	0.08	0.29		
ICEIVI	Sig.	0.94	0.66	0.88	0.74	0.54	0.19	0.78	0.29		
rCol	ρ	-0.22	-0.11	-0.28	-0.02	0.14	-0.05	-0.10	0.41		
ICEL	Sig.	0.41	0.69	0.29	0.95	0.63	0.87	0.75	0.15		
rCoC	ρ	0.02	0.15	-0.14	0.43	0.15	0.04	-0.21	0.47		
TUEU	Sig.	0.95	0.58	0.59	0.10	0.59	0.88	0.46	0.08		
iGlah	ρ	0.04	0.00	-0.07	-0.24	0.18	0.02	0.00	0.47		
	Sig.	0.89	0.99	0.79	0.37	0.53	0.93	0.99	0.07		
il oft	ρ	0.07	0.12	0.04	-0.26	0.29	0.21	0.22	0.47		
ileit	Sig.	0.78	0.65	0.90	0.33	0.32	0.48	0.44	0.09		
iRight	ρ	-0.03	-0.13	-0.15	0.02	0.12	-0.05	-0.25	0.40		
inigitt	Sig.	0.92	0.64	0.58	0.95	0.68	0.87	0.38	0.14		
iCoM	ρ	-0.16	-0.12	-0.13	0.22	0.09	-0.06	-0.27	0.42		
	Sig.	0.56	0.67	0.62	0.40	0.75	0.84	0.36	0.13		
iCal *	ρ	0.08	0.01	-0.02	-0.31	0.24	0.25	0.61*	0.31		
ICEL	Sig.	0.77	0.97	0.95	0.27	0.46	0.43	0.03	0.32		
iCoC	ρ	0.09	0.12	-0.08	-0.09	0.12	-0.02	-0.19	0.43		
	Sig.	0.74	0.66	0.77	0.75	0.67	0.95	0.51	0.12		

Table 5-9 (continued): Correlations between behavioural phenotype and c-Fos immunoreactivity
following acute bladder inflammation. * denotes parameters with significant correlation r:
Rostral, i: Intermediate, c: Caudal; glob: Global

		I	ow Thig	motaxis		High Thigmotaxis						
		Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing	Distance travelled*	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing*			
cGlob	ρ	0.11	-0.02	-0.09	-0.16	0.41	0.25	0.01	0.27			
	Sig.	0.67	0.93	0.75	0.56	0.12	0.37	0.97	0.33			
cLeft*	ρ	0.09	0.06	0.03	-0.29	0.62*	0.41	0.05	0.48			
	Sig.	0.74	0.83	0.93	0.30	0.03	0.19	0.89	0.12			
cRight	ρ	0.04	-0.24	-0.29	-0.16	0.13	0.01	-0.09	-0.11			
	Sig.	0.88	0.40	0.30	0.57	0.69	0.97	0.77	0.73			
cCeM	ρ	0.16	-0.11	-0.23	-0.05	0.43	0.27	0.12	0.38			
	Sig.	0.58	0.71	0.41	0.85	0.13	0.35	0.67	0.18			
cCeL	ρ	0.04	-0.20	0.09	-0.39	0.42	0.22	-0.02	0.14			
	Sig.	0.90	0.58	0.81	0.26	0.20	0.51	0.94	0.69			
cCeC	ρ	-0.16	-0.41	-0.28	-0.21	0.40	0.36	0.02	0.06			
	Sig.	0.64	0.20	0.40	0.54	0.23	0.28	0.96	0.87			

Repeated Bladder Inflammation

Overall

Duration in the inner zone significantly correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the left CeC (p=0.30, p=0.04).

Within Groups

In naïve animals, rearing activity was significantly correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the rostral CeM (p=0.59, p=0.02).

Animals in the anaesthesia-only group showed significant negative correlations between duration and c-Fos immunoreactivity in the CeC (right: ρ =-0.73, p=0.04, intermediate: ρ =-0.73 p=0.04), CeL (caudal: ρ =-0.79, p=0.02), right hemisphere (overall: ρ =-0.79, p=0.02, intermediate: ρ =-0.80, p=0.02, caudal: ρ =-0.76, p=0.03), and in the intermediate (ρ =-0.71, p=0.05) and caudal (ρ =-0.76, p=0.03) levels of the central amygdala.

In instrumentation animals, duration in the inner zone was significantly correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the CeM (right hemisphere: p=0.64, p=0.04), and rostral (p=0.64, p=0.04) regions of the central amygdala, with frequency also showing a correlation with activation in the rostral central amygdala (overall: p=0.75, p=0.01, right: p=0.68, p=0.03).

In turpentine animals, frequency in the inner zone was significantly correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity in the left CeC (ρ =0.67, p=0.02), and caudal regions of the central amygdala (overall: ρ =0.68, p=0.01, left: ρ =0.72, p=0.01, CeL: ρ =0.65 p=0.02). Duration in the inner zone was also significantly correlated with c-Fos immunoreactivity overall (ρ =0.58, p=0.05), in the CeC (overall: ρ =0.60 p=0.04, caudal: ρ =0.60, p=0.04), CeL (overall: ρ =0.63, p=0.03, caudal: ρ =0.61, p=0.03), and in the rostral (right: ρ =0.60, p=0.04) and caudal (overall: ρ =0.78, p<0.001, left: ρ =0.68, p=0.01.

Looking at correlations within thigmotactic phenotypes, low thigmotactic animals showed significant negative correlations between distance travelled and left hemispheric c-Fos activation in the central amygdala (Caudal: ρ =-0.51, p=0.02, CeC: ρ =-0.56, p=0.006). In the high thigmotaxis animals, a negative correlation between rearing activity and c-Fos immunoreactivity in the CeC (ρ =-0.44, p=0.04).

Table 5-10 and Table 5-11 summarise the correlations detected in the repeated bladder inflammation model.

Rosemary Morland

- More correlations between behaviour and immunoreactivity were seen in the repeated compared to acute model of bladder inflammation
- The majority of correlations involved measures of thigmotaxis (frequency and duration in the inner zone) associated with activation in the CeC and CeL

Rosemary Morland

Imperial College London

Table 5-10: Pearson Correlation Coefficients between behaviour and open field following repeated bladder inflammation * denotes significant correlation within parameter, † denotes significant correlation within parameter, † denotes significant correlation within parameter, † denotes significant correlation also seen in acute model

			Na	ïve		AO					Instrumentation				Turpentine			
		Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration	Rearing*	Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing	Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency*	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing	Distance travelled	Inner Zone Entry Frequency*	Inner Zone Duration*	Rearing	
LCeM	ρ	0.34	0.06	0.09	-0.02	-0.48	-0.34	-0.30	-0.70	0.12	0.19	0.24	0.16	-0.37	0.20	0.17	-0.19	
	Sig.	0.22	0.83	0.74	0.94	0.23	0.41	0.47	0.12	0.75	0.59	0.51	0.65	0.24	0.53	0.59	0.56	
	ρ	-0.03	0.12	-0.06	0.11	-0.25	-0.39	-0.47	0.29	0.30	0.45	0.52	-0.02	-0.17	0.52	0.36	-0.55	
LCEL	Sig.	0.91	0.67	0.85	0.69	0.55	0.34	0.24	0.58	0.39	0.19	0.13	0.95	0.60	0.08	0.25	0.06	
	ρ	-0.39	0.12	0.22	0.19	-0.52	-0.44	-0.48	0.63	0.27	0.46	0.53	0.04	-0.24	0.67*	0.67*	-0.33	
LCEC	Sig.	0.15	0.67	0.43	0.51	0.19	0.27	0.22	0.18	0.45	0.18	0.12	0.92	0.46	0.02	0.02	0.29	
Left	ρ	-0.09	0.13	0.08	0.13	-0.61	-0.53	-0.56	0.59	0.28	0.44	0.51	0.06	-0.28	0.54	0.47	-0.47	
	Sig.	0.75	0.64	0.79	0.64	0.11	0.17	0.15	0.22	0.43	0.20	0.13	0.87	0.37	0.07	0.12	0.12	
RCeM*	ρ	-0.46	-0.13	0.10	-0.04	-0.56	-0.42	-0.67	-0.37	0.26	0.58	0.64*	-0.03	-0.29	0.50	0.56	0.10	
Recivi	Sig.	0.08	0.64	0.72	0.88	0.15	0.29	0.07	0.47	0.46	0.08	0.04	0.93	0.36	0.10	0.06	0.76	
RCel	ρ	-0.01	0.04	0.38	0.04	-0.11	-0.18	-0.60	0.59	0.13	0.31	0.43	0.17	-0.45	0.36	0.57	0.09	
NCCL	Sig.	0.96	0.89	0.16	0.89	0.80	0.67	0.12	0.22	0.71	0.38	0.22	0.63	0.14	0.25	0.05	0.78	
BCeC*+	ρ	0.07	0.31	0.14	-0.08	-0.52	-0.40	-0.73*	0.55	0.58	0.44	0.10	-0.29	-0.52	0.15	0.28	-0.02	
Nece '	Sig.	0.80	0.26	0.61	0.77	0.19	0.33	0.04	0.25	0.08	0.20	0.79	0.42	0.08	0.63	0.38	0.95	
Right*†	ρ	-0.02	0.26	0.27	-0.07	-0.51	-0.42	-0.79*	0.68	0.55	0.49	0.24	-0.17	-0.50	0.26	0.44	0.03	
~	Sig.	0.95	0.34	0.32	0.79	0.20	0.30	0.02	0.14	0.10	0.15	0.50	0.64	0.10	0.42	0.16	0.93	

denotes significant correlation also seen in acute moder					21												
		Naïve					A	0		Instrumentation					Turpe	entine	
		Dist.	Freq	Duration	Rearing*	Dist.	Freq	Durati	Rearing*	Dist.	Freq	Duration	Rearing*	Dist.	Freq	Duration	Rearing*
CeM	ρ	-0.21	-0.04	0.14	-0.07	-0.53	-0.39	-0.47	-0.62	0.13	0.36	0.46	-0.07	-0.05	0.42	0.48	-0.14
	Sig.	0.45	0.88	0.62	0.80	0.17	0.34	0.25	0.19	0.72	0.31	0.18	0.84	0.87	0.17	0.11	0.67
CeL*	ρ	0.04	0.28	0.27	0.03	-0.18	-0.29	-0.56	0.54	0.25	0.46	0.56	-0.23	-0.24	0.57	0.63*	-0.33
	Sig.	0.89	0.32	0.33	0.92	0.66	0.48	0.15	0.27	0.49	0.18	0.09	0.51	0.45	0.05	0.03	0.29
CeC*†	ρ	-0.08	0.33	0.21	-0.01	-0.55	-0.45	-0.64	0.69	0.50	0.52	0.32	-0.43	-0.13	0.52	0.60*	-0.31
	Sig.	0.79	0.24	0.46	0.96	0.16	0.27	0.08	0.13	0.14	0.12	0.37	0.21	0.69	0.08	0.04	0.32
Global*	ρ	-0.06	0.26	0.24	-0.01	-0.58	-0.50	-0.70	0.71	0.36	0.51	0.49	-0.31	-0.23	0.48	0.58*	-0.32
	Sig.	0.84	0.34	0.39	0.98	0.13	0.21	0.05	0.12	0.31	0.13	0.15	0.39	0.48	0.11	0.05	0.31
Rostral*	ρ	0.07	0.23	0.28	0.12	-0.51	-0.37	-0.43	-0.62	0.61	0.75*	0.64*	-0.31	-0.03	0.32	0.40	-0.03
	Sig.	0.81	0.40	0.31	0.67	0.19	0.37	0.28	0.19	0.06	0.01	0.04	0.39	0.92	0.31	0.20	0.92
rLeft	ρ	0.07	0.16	0.21	0.10	-0.53	-0.41	-0.36	-0.68	0.27	0.37	0.41	-0.08	-0.41	-0.29	-0.30	0.10
	Sig.	0.81	0.57	0.45	0.73	0.17	0.32	0.38	0.14	0.44	0.29	0.23	0.83	0.19	0.36	0.35	0.76
rRight*	ρ	-0.01	0.09	0.05	0.30	-0.44	-0.26	-0.52	-0.35	0.57	0.68*	0.50	-0.25	-0.13	0.56	0.60*	0.05
	Sig.	0.99	0.76	0.85	0.27	0.28	0.53	0.18	0.49	0.09	0.03	0.14	0.48	0.69	0.06	0.04	0.88
rCeM*	ρ	-0.21	0.09	-0.04	0.59*	-0.60	-0.43	-0.42		0.20	0.49	0.55	-0.04	0.05	0.31	0.39	-0.06
	Sig.	0.45	0.74	0.90	0.02	0.11	0.28	0.30		0.57	0.15	0.10	0.91	0.88	0.33	0.21	0.85
rCeL	ρ	0.30	0.29	0.30	-0.08	0.38	0.35	-0.02	-0.53	0.27	0.35	0.49	-0.12	-0.25	-0.12	-0.05	0.06
	Sig.	0.28	0.29	0.28	0.79	0.36	0.40	0.97	0.28	0.46	0.32	0.16	0.75	0.43	0.70	0.87	0.86
rCeC	ρ	-0.19	0.27	0.32	0.25	-0.54	-0.42	-0.48	-0.66	0.63	0.38	0.01	-0.36	0.02	0.01	-0.01	-0.08
	Sig.	0.49	0.34	0.25	0.38	0.17	0.30	0.22	0.15	0.05	0.28	0.97	0.31	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.80

Table 5.10 (continued): Pearson Correlation Coefficients between behaviour and open field following repeated bladder inflammation. * denotes significant correlation within parameter, † denotes significant correlation also seen in acute model

Rosemary Morland

Imperial College London

		Naïve				AO			Instrumentation				Turpentine				
		Dist.	Freq	Dur.	Rear *	Dist.	Freq	Dur.	Rear *	Dist.	Freq	Dur.	Rear *	Dist.	Freq	Dur.	Rear *
Inter.*†	ρ	-0.14	-0.01	0.11	0.31	-0.51	-0.51	-0.71*	-0.53	-0.03	0.01	0.16	-0.01	-0.03	0.36	0.37	-0.26
	Sig.	0.61	0.96	0.68	0.25	0.19	0.20	0.05	0.28	0.93	0.99	0.66	0.97	0.93	0.25	0.23	0.41
iLeft	ρ	0.01	-0.09	-0.03	0.17	-0.49	-0.54	-0.59	-0.68	0.06	0.09	0.21	0.11	-0.03	0.49	0.31	-0.55
	Sig.	0.96	0.76	0.91	0.54	0.22	0.16	0.12	0.14	0.87	0.80	0.57	0.76	0.92	0.11	0.32	0.06
iRight	ρ	-0.21	-0.08	0.23	0.24	-0.47	-0.40	-0.80*	-0.16	0.10	0.27	0.38	0.00	-0.54	0.25	0.34	0.15
	Sig.	0.46	0.77	0.41	0.38	0.24	0.33	0.02	0.76	0.77	0.46	0.27	0.99	0.07	0.43	0.28	0.64
iCeM	ρ	0.27	0.19	0.32	-0.09	-0.36	-0.24	-0.33	-0.67	-0.11	-0.11	0.02	-0.10	-0.46	-0.03	0.07	0.14
	Sig.	0.33	0.51	0.24	0.75	0.38	0.56	0.42	0.15	0.76	0.77	0.95	0.79	0.14	0.93	0.84	0.65
iCeL	ρ	0.05	0.02	-0.05	0.35	-0.46	-0.53	-0.64	-0.47	0.07	0.13	0.24	0.09	0.00	0.43	0.54	0.00
	Sig.	0.87	0.94	0.85	0.21	0.25	0.17	0.09	0.35	0.84	0.72	0.50	0.81	0.99	0.17	0.07	0.99
iCeC*	ρ	0.00	-0.08	0.13	-0.05	-0.47	-0.41	-0.73*	-0.43	-0.06	0.01	0.20	-0.15	0.12	0.21	0.21	-0.28
	Sig.	0.99	0.79	0.65	0.85	0.24	0.31	0.04	0.39	0.87	0.98	0.59	0.68	0.70	0.51	0.51	0.38
Caudal*†	ρ	0.05	0.29	0.27	-0.23	-0.65	-0.57	-0.76*	0.70	0.18	0.41	0.53	-0.19	-0.13	0.68*	0.78*	-0.25
	Sig.	0.86	0.29	0.33	0.42	0.08	0.14	0.03	0.12	0.63	0.24	0.12	0.59	0.68	0.01	0.00	0.44
cLeft*†	ρ	-0.10	0.20	0.10	0.16	-0.58	-0.57	-0.67	0.70	0.26	0.43	0.50	0.01	-0.15	0.72*	0.68*	-0.28
	Sig.	0.73	0.47	0.73	0.56	0.13	0.14	0.07	0.12	0.47	0.21	0.14	0.97	0.64	0.01	0.01	0.38
cRight	ρ	0.14	0.33	0.25	-0.19	-0.61	-0.53	-0.76*	0.57	0.05	0.17	0.23	0.17	-0.34	0.36	0.56	0.05
	Sig.	0.63	0.23	0.36	0.50	0.11	0.17	0.03	0.24	0.89	0.64	0.52	0.64	0.29	0.25	0.06	0.89
cCeM	ρ	-0.29	-0.26	-0.02	0.03	-0.66	-0.51	-0.63	-0.31	0.19	0.42	0.55	0.08	0.17	0.14	0.14	-0.18
	Sig.	0.30	0.34	0.94	0.90	0.08	0.20	0.09	0.55	0.60	0.23	0.10	0.83	0.60	0.67	0.66	0.58
cCeL*	ρ	0.10	0.32	0.36	-0.23	-0.59	-0.56	0.79*	0.51	0.12	0.23	0.22	-0.44	-0.19	0.65*	0.61*	-0.41
	Sig.	0.73	0.24	0.18	0.42	0.13	0.15	0.02	0.30	0.75	0.52	0.54	0.20	0.56	0.02	0.03	0.19
cCeC*	ρ	0.02	0.24	0.13	-0.13	-0.62	-0.55	-0.67	0.67	0.08	0.21	0.22	-0.27	-0.48	0.36	0.60*	0.04
	Sig.	0.94	0.38	0.64	0.64	0.10	0.16	0.07	0.14	0.83	0.56	0.55	0.45	0.11	0.25	0.04	0.90

Table 5.10 (continued): Pearson Correlation Coefficients between behaviour and open field following repeated bladder inflammation. * denotes significant correlation within parameter, † denotes significant correlation also seen in acute model

			Low T	higmotaxis			High T		
		Dist.*	Freq	Duration	Rearing*	Dist.	Freq	Rearing*	
LCeM	ρ	-0.05	-0.13	-0.03	0.13	0.03	0.04	0.12	-0.01
	Sig.	0.82	0.56	0.89	0.58	0.88	0.84	0.60	0.95
LCeL	ρ	-0.31	-0.08	-0.13	0.05	0.06	-0.13	-0.09	-0.04
	Sig.	0.16	0.74	0.55	0.81	0.77	0.56	0.70	0.86
LCeC*	ρ	-0.56*	-0.04	0.13	0.16	-0.08	0.08	0.16	-0.02
	Sig.	0.01	0.85	0.55	0.48	0.71	0.72	0.47	0.94
Left	ρ	-0.41	-0.09	-0.03	0.15	-0.02	-0.03	0.07	-0.06
	Sig.	0.06	0.68	0.89	0.51	0.93	0.88	0.76	0.81
RCeM	ρ	-0.38	0.05	0.22	0.21	0.01	0.08	0.15	-0.05
	Sig.	0.09	0.81	0.33	0.35	0.98	0.71	0.49	0.83
RCeL	ρ	-0.25	0.01	0.32	0.21	-0.35	-0.40	-0.28	0.03
	Sig.	0.25	0.97	0.15	0.34	0.10	0.06	0.20	0.91
RCeC	ρ	0.12	0.11	-0.14	0.04	-0.14	-0.18	-0.05	-0.13
	Sig.	0.58	0.64	0.53	0.85	0.52	0.40	0.80	0.56
Right	ρ	-0.03	0.11	0.03	0.14	-0.24	-0.25	-0.10	-0.10
	Sig.	0.89	0.62	0.88	0.55	0.28	0.26	0.64	0.66
CeM	ρ	-0.24	-0.03	0.10	0.19	0.09	0.24	0.38	-0.3
	Sig.	0.28	0.90	0.65	0.38	0.70	0.26	0.08	0.18
CeL	ρ	-0.27	0.04	0.07	0.16	-0.14	-0.13	0.04	-0.36
	Sig.	0.22	0.87	0.75	0.47	0.53	0.54	0.85	0.11
CeC	ρ	-0.12	0.08	-0.07	0.11	-0.07	0.16	0.36	-0.44
	Sig.	0.58	0.74	0.76	0.63	0.74	0.47	0.09	0.04
Global*	ρ	-0.23	0.04	0.02	0.19	-0.11	0.04	0.26	-0.43*
	Sig.	0.29	0.86	0.92	0.40	0.61	0.85	0.23	0.05

5-11: Correlation coefficients between behavioural phenotype and c-Fos activation in the central amygdala

			Low Thi	igmotaxis		High Thigmotaxis				
		Dist.*	Freq	Dur.	Rear*	Dist.	Freq	Dur.	Rear*	
Rostral	ρ	-0.11	0.01	0.10	0.27	0.06	0.15	0.18	-0.31	
	Sig.	0.63	0.98	0.67	0.22	0.77	0.49	0.41	0.17	
rLeft	ρ	0.00	-0.09	0.04	0.41	0.03	-0.02	0.00	-0.21	
	Sig.	0.98	0.69	0.84	0.06	0.88	0.91	0.99	0.35	
rRight	ρ	-0.22	0.05	0.03	0.07	-0.06	0.15	0.04	-0.13	
	Sig.	0.34	0.83	0.88	0.76	0.78	0.51	0.84	0.56	
rCeM2	ρ	-0.33	0.01	0.06	0.33	-0.03	0.21	0.26	-0.13	
	Sig.	0.13	0.96	0.79	0.13	0.88	0.33	0.23	0.58	
rCeL2	ρ	0.08	-0.04	0.07	0.26	0.06	0.03	0.01	-0.34	
	Sig.	0.72	0.86	0.76	0.25	0.78	0.91	0.97	0.13	
rCeC2	ρ	0.14	-0.10	-0.18	0.14	0.02	0.17	0.20	-0.16	
	Sig.	0.54	0.65	0.42	0.52	0.94	0.45	0.35	0.49	
Interm.	ρ	-0.22	-0.18	-0.06	0.26	0.04	0.04	0.20	-0.13	
	Sig.	0.33	0.42	0.81	0.24	0.85	0.87	0.36	0.59	
iLeft	ρ	-0.15	-0.17	-0.07	0.06	0.16	-0.07	0.03	0.07	
	Sig.	0.52	0.45	0.76	0.80	0.48	0.76	0.90	0.77	
iRight	ρ	-0.22	-0.07	0.12	0.27	-0.22	-0.20	-0.05	0.26	
	Sig.	0.32	0.76	0.59	0.23	0.32	0.36	0.81	0.25	
iCeM	ρ	-0.01	-0.05	0.17	0.29	-0.09	0.00	-0.01	-0.34	
	Sig.	0.95	0.82	0.46	0.19	0.68	1.00	0.95	0.13	
iCeL	ρ	-0.13	-0.11	-0.06	0.17	0.00	0.01	0.13	0.11	
	Sig.	0.58	0.62	0.80	0.44	0.98	0.97	0.54	0.63	
iCeC	ρ	-0.15	-0.05	0.03	-0.13	0.07	0.17	0.32	-0.21	
	Sig.	0.49	0.81	0.90	0.57	0.75	0.44	0.13	0.35	
Caudal	ρ	-0.35	0.05	0.13	0.00	-0.09	0.12	0.31	-0.38	
	Sig.	0.11	0.84	0.56	0.99	0.67	0.58	0.16	0.09	
cLeft	ρ	-0.51	0.00	0.05	0.00	-0.03	0.16	0.16	0.30	
	Sig.	0.02	0.98	0.83	0.99	0.88	0.47	0.46	0.19	
cRight	ρ	-0.05	0.22	0.15	0.15	-0.14	-0.21	-0.09	-0.19	
	Sig.	0.84	0.33	0.50	0.50	0.52	0.34	0.70	0.41	
cCeM	ρ	-0.30	-0.15	0.02	-0.09	0.08	0.26	0.38	-0.09	
	Sig.	0.18	0.50	0.92	0.69	0.73	0.24	0.08	0.69	
cCeL*	ρ	-0.21	0.15	0.13	-0.01	-0.16	-0.04	0.08	-0.43*	
	Sig.	0.35	0.52	0.58	0.97	0.48	0.86	0.73	0.05	
cCeC	ρ	-0.24	0.11	0.06	0.18	-0.29	-0.11	0.11	-0.31	
	Sig.	0.27	0.62	0.80	0.41	0.18	0.63	0.62	0.18	

5-11 (continued): Correlation coefficients between behavioural phenotype and c-Fos activation in the central amygdala

6 Results - Study 3: Stavudine-associated Neuropathy in Female Rats

To induce anti-retroviral associated neuropathy, two intravenous tail vein injections of Stavudine (d4T) were given to adult female Wistar rats under isoflurane anaesthesia. Control animals received an equal volume of sterile 0.9% saline solution (B. Braun Melsungen AG, Germany), and naïve animals were untreated but similarly handled. Baseline evoked hypersensitivity measurements to mechanical, thermal, and cold stimuli were taken prior to d4T treatment, and on days 4, 7, 10, and 13 post-injection. Animals were subsequently exposed to the open field paradigm for 15 minutes on day 14 post-injection, and behaviour analysed for thigmotaxis.

Exclusions

One animal was excluded from the naïve group due to technical failure during video capture of open field behaviour. *A priori* exclusion criteria for evoked measures were discarded when no significant effect of treatment was observed, and results are reported for the entire data set.

6.1 Mechanical Hypersensitivity

Electronic von Frey apparatus was used to test hind paw hypersensitivity to mechanical stimuli. Each data point represents an average of five measurements.

No significant effect of d4T treatment on mechanical hypersensitivity was found (2-way RM ANOVA p=0.685 left, p=0.367 right), and there was no interaction between group and time-point (p=0.820 left, p=0.983 right). There was an effect of time-point (p<0.001), with all animals reducing baseline mechanical withdrawal from 48.42g (45.27-51.57), 50.90g (47.17-54.62), and 50.35 (47.05-53.63), to 40.79g (35.82-45.74), 42.33g (37.94-46.71), and 44.82g (40.34-49.30) at 4 days post-injection in naïve, saline, and d4T animals respectively (Figure 6-1).

6.2 Thermal Hypersensitivity

Hargreaves apparatus was used to investigate thermal withdrawal thresholds, with each data point representing an average of three measurements.

No significant differences in thermal hypersensitivity were detected due to group (p=0.351 left, p=0.867 right), time-point (p=0.380 left, p=0.090 right), or an interaction between the two (p=0.902 left, p=0.264 right). Baseline and day 13 withdrawal latencies were 11.0s (10.1-11.8) and 11.5s (10.112.8) for naïve animals, 11.9s (10.9-12.9) and 11.2s (10.2-12.2) for the saline group, and 11.1s (10.3-11.9) and 11.2s (10.2-12.3) in the d4T treated group (Figure 6-1).



Figure 6-1: Mechanical and thermal hypersensitivity following d4T treatment

All groups showed reduced mechanical thresholds on the first day of testing (mean \pm 95% Cl). There were no differences in thermal hypersensitivity Data analyses conducted using 1-way Repeated Measures ANOVA

6.3 Cold Hypersensitivity

A drop of acetone was applied to each hind paw in turn, and flinch responses frequency noted.

Each data point represents an average of five measurements.

No flinch responses to acetone were observed (p=1 for all tests performed, data not shown).

6.4 Open Field Behaviour

No differences in open field behaviour were associated with d4T treatment in female rats.

Frequency of entry to the inner zone was 17 (8-21) in naïve animals, 12 (8-21) in saline vehicle, and 14.5 (12.5-20) in d4T (1-way ANOVA on ranks p=0.56). Duration in the inner zone was not significantly altered (1-way ANOVA p=0.607), with naïve animals spending 23.4s (9.8-25.6), compared to 7.1s (15.5-22.3) in vehicle, and 17.4s (22.16-26.24) in d4T groups (Figure 6-2). Rearing behaviour was also not significantly different between groups (1-way ANOVA on ranks p=0.174), with naïve animals rearing a median of 79 (61.5-82.5) times, compared to 66 (58-80) in saline, and 59 (52-71) in d4T treated animals. Distance travelled was 8847.99cm (7665.70-10030.28) in naïve animals, 8967.27cm (8063.93-9870.61) in saline vehicle, and 9254.44cm (8482.54-10026.34) in the d4T group (1-way ANOVA p=0.793) (Figure 6-3).

- No evidence of mechanical, thermal, or cold hypersensitivity within 14 days of d4T antiretroviral
- No effect of d4T on open field behaviour
- Sex differences could explain unexpectedly negative result



Figure 6-2: Inner zone activity (frequency and duration) in the open field following d4T treatment No significant differences were observed. Data analysed using 1-way Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on Ranks (frequency) and 1-way ANOVA (duration)


Figure 6-3: Total distance travelled and rearing activity in the open field following d4T treatment No significant differences were observed. Data analysed using 1-way ANOVA (distance) and 1- way Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA on Ranks (rearing)

7 Discussion

These studies have shown robust behavioural phenotypes are present in naïve rats in terms of open field behaviour. The data also indicates catheterisation, with or without turpentine-induced bladder inflammation is capable of inducing thigmotaxis, and this is not accompanied by clear changes in amygdala activation, but is associated with robust upregulation of inflammatory mediators. There was no effect of bladder inflammation on burrowing behaviour. Unexpectedly, Stavudine treatment in female rats did not cause the hypersensitivity and thigmotactic alterations observed in male rats.

7.1 Repeated Open Field

The Open Field paradigm was developed to detect behavioural alterations in the rat associated with emotionality (Walsh & Cummins, 1976). This study was designed to investigate how the behaviour of male Wistar rats changes with repeated exposure to the open field. The primary outcome of interest was thigmotaxis, a predation risk avoidance behaviour characterised by preference for movement close to the walls. Thigmotaxis is an ethological outcome measure, investigating the balance between exploratory drive and heightened risk awareness associated with a vulnerable physical state, e.g. pain. By looking at behaviour in naïve animals, it is possible to characterise naïve behaviour, and determine whether all animals behave in the same way, and if not, characterise behavioural phenotypes present.

As the Open Field has been used for over 80 years, there are a number of outcomes measures that have been used. Table 7-1 summarises the most common outcomes measures used in the open field.

Outcome		Behaviour	Primary Detection Method
General Field	Distance Travelled	General Activity	Automated
Activity	Velocity	General Activity	Automated
	Rearing	Exploratory/Escape / High Arousal	Manual
	Grooming	Arousal	Manual
	Freezing	Fear	Automated
	Sleeping/Immobility	Low Arousal	Automated/Manual
	Faecal Boli	'Emotionality'	Manual
Inner Zone	Distance Travelled	Thigmotaxis / 'Timidity' / 'Anxiety'	Automated
activity	Frequency of Entry	Thigmotaxis / 'Timidity' / 'Anxiety'	Automated
	Duration in Zone	Thigmotaxis / 'Timidity' / 'Anxiety'	Automated
	Velocity	Thigmotaxis / 'Timidity' / 'Anxiety'	Automated

Table 7-1: Summary of outcome measures commonly used in the Open Field Paradigm

In naïve animals repeatedly exposed to the open field, behavioural outcomes decreased with exposure, as previously reported (Walsh & Cummins, 1976). To minimise this effect, I designed this study to maximise time between exposures, and minimise the number of exposures required.

Four behavioural phenotypes were identified, based on initial thigmotactic phenotype, and how that changed over time. There were a minority of animals that consistently exhibited either high (n=5) or low (n=3) thigmotaxis, but in the majority of animals, thigmotaxis was initially low, increasing over time. The speed of this decrease distinguishes the two majority phenotypes as slow (n=8) or rapid (n=10) thigmotaxis, based primarily on thigmotactic activity during their second exposure to the open field. This distribution pattern, with a minority exhibiting extreme behaviours and the majority occupying an intermediate phenotype was also noted in much earlier open field studies into the non-specific excitability level of rats in the open field (Lát & Gollová-Hémon, 1969).

One of the purposes of conducting this study was to investigate the feasibility of utilising the open field paradigm in a test-re-test manner, allowing a 'baseline' session, during which behavioural phenotype can be assessed, prior to testing. This would improve understanding of how different stimuli influence open field behaviour, and whether all behavioural phenotypes react in the same way. Numerous studies have shown biochemical differences between animals with high and low innate activity levels, suggestive of these being trait rather than state characteristics (Cools et al., 1993; Borta & Schwarting, 2005; Mällo et al., 2007). The noted changes in phenotype during the first two open field sessions is in keeping with early work suggesting a change in factor loading of ambulation during initial exposure (Whimbey & Denenberg, 1967b), and based on this, it would be advantageous to test open field behaviour on two consecutive days prior to intervention, with a further two sessions occurring over the 48 hours following bladder inflammation. This time period is within the current Home Office project license permissions relating to induction of bladder inflammation, and would allow investigation of the time-course of the behavioural response to such stimuli. Baseline open field testing, preferably over 2 sessions, would allow prior behavioural phenotyping of the experimental animals, which could then be randomised to treatment in a balanced manner. This behavioural phenotyping would allow distinction of effects due to experimental pain from innate variation in trait behavioural phenotype, and enable researchers to investigate how individual differences influence behavioural outcome. This is important in pain research as the factors that predispose an individual to developing chronic pain are thought to involve complex interplay between physiological factors and psychological profile.

When behavioural phenotype based on frequency of inner zone activity was applied, this produced sub-groups that were different both in terms of thigmotaxis, and other behaviours such as total distance travelled, velocity, and rearing. These subgroups may reflect innate differences in trait phenotype.

Thigmotactic outcomes of frequency and duration in the open field showed greatest predictive value between weeks one and two, with the majority of animals exhibiting a consistent thigmotaxis phenotype. However, there was a group of animals ("rapid thigmotaxis") that dramatically reduced their inner zone activity between week 1 and 2, and this could skew attempts to interpret the effect of any intervention between open field exposures, as some animals would naturally show reduced thigmotaxis. However, as significant differences in thigmotaxis are detectable at an overall level, this is unlikely to be a deciding factor, although future studies into how experimental pain affects repeated open field exposure would increase understanding of how different behavioural phenotypes respond to nociceptive stimuli.

This study indicated duration in the open field showed the greatest consistency across re-testing, with strong correlations seen between consecutive testing, and also between initial and second exposure. However, experimental findings from this lab have shown frequency is more reliably modulated by experimental pain states (Wallace *et al.*, 2007b; Huang *et al.*, 2013), suggesting further investigation into the relationship between frequency and duration is warranted.

The fact that correlations were strengthened by repeated exposure to the open field strengthens the assertion that the behavioural phenotypes are indicative of trait differences.

Strong correlations were seen between both velocity and distance travelled, and duration and frequency in the inner zone, indicative of a link between these behaviours.

Additionally, rearing activity was shown to be robust and stable, with differences noted in freestanding and wall-supported rearing. It is likely that these two forms of rearing are representative of exploration and escape attempts respectively, particularly as wall-supported rearing was shown to be higher when the open field apparatus featured lower walls, i.e. increasing the potential for escape (Walsh & Cummins, 1976).

7.2 Bladder Inflammation

Bladder inflammation induced via instillation of a 50% turpentine solution has been shown to cause referred somatic hyperalgesia and bladder hyper-reflexia (Rice, 1995; Jaggar *et al.*, 1999), but until this study, investigations into affective alterations associated with this model of visceral inflammation were lacking. Therefore, this study was designed to investigate the presence of affective changes, such as increased thigmotactic behaviour in the open field, or decreased burrowing activity, and determine whether correlations between neural activation of the amygdala (as measured by c-Fos immunoreactivity) and behaviour are present. Levels of inflammatory mediators in the bladder were determined in order to provide a measure of insult severity, and

demonstrate the presence of nociceptive stimuli in the absence of measuring evoked hypersensitivity.

Bladder inflammation with turpentine, both acute and repeated, had effects on both inflammatory mediator levels in bladder tissue and activity in the open field. Additionally, there was a strong effect seen in the instrumentation group, with inflammatory changes and alterations in open field behaviour present, suggesting catheterization alone is responsible for part of the effect seen in the turpentine group.

Up-regulation of inflammatory mediators was observed in both acute and repeated models of visceral inflammation. Bladder weights were increased in both models, with the magnitude increase in total RNA higher following repeated bladder inflammation, likely associated with the extended duration, as changes were also seen in naïve animals. The magnitude of fold change, and the number of mediators affected was higher in the acute model compared to the repeated, suggesting a possible habituation to inflammatory stimuli occurs. The difference in expression could also reflect bladder re-modelling in response to repeated inflammatory stimuli (Tseng *et al.*, 2009), with remodelling seen in both urothelial (Lucon *et al.*,) and sensory innervation (Forrest *et al.*, 2013). Alternatively, it could simply be associated with the presence of a non-linear relationship between RNA and protein levels (Heumann *et al.*, 1984; Gygi *et al.*, 1999; Chen, 2002). In the rat, compared to a single acute treatment, repeated i.p. injections of LPS decrease the responsiveness of ACTH and corticosterone, decreased the corticosterone response to stress, and increased expression of vasopressin (AVP) in parvocellular neurons (Grinevich *et al.*, 2001), with similar suppression observed in studies on lung tissue following repeated ovalbumin, specifically decreased in inflammatory cell involvement (e.g. neutrophils & eosinophils) (Tigani *et al.*, 2007).

CCL-12 is up-regulated in both acute and repeated turpentine inflammation, and also following repeated instrumentation, suggesting involvement in a general inflammatory response, rather than irritant-specific (i.e. turpentine). It is also known as monocyte chemotactic protein (MCP-5) and acts during the early stages of inflammation to attract eosinophils, monocytes, and lymphocytes (Lam *et al.*, 2013a) as shown in Figure 7-1. Production by macrophages is stimulated by interleukin (IL)-13 (Cho *et al.*, 2006), and NGF (Susaki *et al.*, 1996), and it is strongly up-regulated by infection (Benítez-Hernández *et al.*, 2010; Li *et al.*, 2014a). IL-7 aggravation of collagen-induced arthritis is associated with CCL-12 up-regulation (Hartgring *et al.*, 2012), and in another study looking at thioglycollate-elicited peritonitis in mice, it was found that CCL-12 is up-regulated at three days post-insult, although it is worth noting CCL-12 was also one of the few mediators investigated

which had baseline detection levels above zero (Lam *et al.*, 2013a), suggesting the presence of constant low-level activation.



Figure 7-1: Inflammation in the bladder, comparing inflamed (red/left) and normal (right). 1) Integrity of tight junctions and basal lamina is lost; 2) NGF is produced by mast cells and neutrophils, which activates sensory nerve endings and 3) macrophages to produce IL-1 β and CCL-12; 4) CCL-12 and CCL-7 attract monocytes, eosinophils, and lymphocytes (CCL-12 only).

In this study, CCL-12 was most highly up-regulated in the acute turpentine group (149 fold change, FC), although levels seen in the repeated turpentine (120FC) and repeated instrumentation (109FC) were very similar, and as the acute and repeated RT-qPCR array cards were not run simultaneously, it is likely that up-regulation of CCL-12 is not significantly different across all groups, and associated with a general inflammatory response to trauma due to catheterisation, or some other aspect of the surgical induction such as anaesthesia.

The other inflammatory mediators significantly up-regulated in both turpentine groups were CCL-7, and IL-1 β .

CCL-7 is also a monocyte attractant (AKA MCP-3) as seen in Figure 7-1, and is associated with various conditions involving inflammatory and immune processes. It is one of a number of cytokines associated with a poor prognosis in gastric cancer patients (Chang *et al.*, 2014), is upregulated serum from asthma patients (Pelikan, 2013), and found in increased levels in fibroblasts from patients with systemic sclerosis

(Distler *et al.*, 2009). CCL-7 has been suggested as a biomarker for IC/BPS (Corcoran *et al.*, 2013), and OAB (Ghoniem *et al.*, 2011). However, a study has also shown that a common treatment for nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer, bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG, from *Mycobacterium bovis*), upregulates a number of cytokines including CCL-7, which was still up-regulated 4 weeks following instillation (Seow *et al.*, 2008). Furthermore, it is also up-regulated in vaginal (Woo *et al.*, 2007) and urethral (Woo *et al.*, 2009) tissue following a simulated childbirth model involving vaginal distension. As cross-sensitisation has previously been observed between pelvic organs (Ustinova *et al.*, 2006), it is interesting that the first study (Woo *et al.*, 2007) also noted no up-regulation in bladder or rectal tissue.

The presence of significant up-regulation of CCL-7 following turpentine inflammation (acute: 18FC, repeated: 5FC), with very low levels detected in the repeated instrumentation group is in keeping with turpentine producing a cystitis-like state, and suggests the acute model is associated with higher levels of immune activation.

IL-1 β is highly up-regulated following acute turpentine inflammation (273FC), and was less so but still significantly increased in the repeated turpentine group (7FC). It is an important mediator of the inflammatory process and is produced by macrophages in autoimmune disorders (Chen & Meckfessel, 2013), CRPS (Cooper & Clark, 2013), and neuropathic pain (Ramesh *et al.*, 2013). It is also associated painful bladder conditions such as IC/PBS (Schrepf *et al.*, 2014), is up-regulated in tissue from CYP treated mice (Girard *et al.*, 2008), and looking at other painful pelvic conditions, IL1- β is significantly up-regulated in menstrual blood from a group of primary dysmenorrhea patients compared to healthy control (Ma *et al.*, 2013). The increased levels observed following turpentine inflammation are in keeping with an intense inflammatory response, especially in the first twenty four hours.

Alterations in thigmotactic behaviour were only seen following acute bladder inflammation, but were seen in both turpentine and instrumentation groups', suggesting that the trauma associated with catheterisation is sufficient to induce behavioural alterations. This acute effect is in agreement with the majority of literature on bladder inflammation, which shows stronger acute effects of CYP compared to chronic (Juszczak *et al.*, 2010), and in the original turpentine inflammation studies by

McMahon & Abel, the greatest thermal responses were seen in the first few hours of inflammation, with tail and abdominal sensitivity showing more sustained sensitisation compared to the lateral hindpaw (McMahon & Abel, 1987).

Decreases in locomotor activity were seen in both intervention groups for acute and repeated models. Whether this can be interpreted as a sign of on-going nociception in these animals is unclear – decreased locomotor activity has been documented in other studies of experimental models of visceral pain and neuropathy, suggesting it is an effect worth understanding. It could be a pure 'locomotor inhibition effect' associated with non-nociceptive symptoms, but it seems likely that it could reflect increased vigilance, and an indication of increased environmental awareness expressed through reduction of 'unnecessary' movements akin to extended freezing noted following exposure to predators (Hofer, 1970). Furthermore, systemic inflammation is associated with both cytokine release and peripheral nerve activation (Poon *et al.*, 2013), meaning it is important when studying inflammation to fully characterise behavioural responses and inflammatory mediator levels to enable distinction of systemic inflammatory effects from behavioural depression associated with nociceptive stimuli.

Burrowing has been mooted as an ethological outcome measure sensitive to disruptions in general wellbeing (Deacon, 2009). Rats, being primary excavator burrowers (i.e. build their own burrows rather than occupying those built by other animals), readily burrow when given the opportunity, and decreases in burrowing activity have been documented in association with models of peripheral neuropathy (Andrews *et al.*, 2012), and somatic inflammation (Rutten *et al.*, 2014b), with reversal of deficits following analgesic treatment (Rutten *et al.*, 2014a). No studies to date have investigated the effect of visceral inflammation on burrowing outcomes, and the little data available on differences in burrowing activity between male and female rats comes from a largely observational study utilising small sample sizes, which found no significant differences (Stryjek *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, this study of burrowing behaviour following bladder inflammation in female rats provides useful information on both the effect of visceral inflammation, and also on whether burrowing shows sex-associated variation.

There was no significant effect of bladder inflammation on burrowing activity, in contrast with the reported decreases associated with acute somatic inflammation following intraplantar CFA (Rutten *et al.*, 2014a). However, this was the first study looking at burrowing activity in female rats, and it is possible that sex differences are present in this behavioural response. It could also be argued that abdominal sensitivity contributes less than hind-paw sensitivity to decreases in burrowing,

however this was not quantified in this study. So far, the majority of studies showing burrowingrelated deficits have focused on conditions predominantly affecting the hindlimbs, such as peripheral neuropathy (Andrews *et al.*, 2012), or those involving central lesions such as prion disease (Cunningham *et al.*, 2005), so it is possible that conditions with less severe neurological implications, and those evoking non-peripheral pain and therefore not impairing limb function implicitly may not show such clear burrowing deficits. Burrowing is still a relatively new paradigm, and studies investigating the contribution of environmental factors are still on-going, so it is possible that future refinements may increase sensitivity and reduce the high levels of variation currently observed.

c-Fos is an immediate early oncogene which is frequently used as a marker of neural activation due to its rapid induction following stimuli including pain (Hunt *et al.*, 1987). To capture the peak of c-Fos activation, animals were sacrificed one hour and thirty minutes after exposure to the open field, and activity within the central amygdala (Ce) was determined.

There was no effect of turpentine inflammation on c-Fos immunoreactivity in the amygdala. Increased activation of the left amygdala was seen in both models, potentially indicative of left amygdala involvement in processing input related to open field exposure. Lateralisation has been seen in studies of amygdala activation, although there is no clear indication of generalisation, with both pain and social processing showing differential lateralisation, as shown in Table 1-5. However, there is evidence that lateralisation shows a time-dependent phenotype, with increased left activation in early stages of spinal nerve ligation (<day 6), and increased right Ce activation corresponding with expression of hypersensitivity (>day 14) (Gonçalves & Dickenson, 2012). Caudal activation of Ce, particularly CeL and CeC was observed in both models. Caudal activation has also been observed following acute CYP treatment in male rats, although higher intensities of staining were observed in the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (Bon et al., 1998), and following SNT, caudal activation of the CeL and CeC was also observed in male rats exposed to the open field using the same protocol this study was based on (Morland et al., Manuscript in Preparation). Both studies observed increases of c-Fos in saline-treated animals, but as the former did not include a naïve control, and the later, as with this study, was without a "No Open Field" control, it is difficult to conclude whether this is due to the injection process/experimental neuropathy or some other element of the experimental experience such as handling or environmental factors.

The difference in c-Fos immunoreactive cell density between acute and repeated models is curious. That the levels are consistent within each model suggests it is not due to inconsistencies in counting, but it is unlikely that the difference in model duration (2 days compared to 15 days) could

be responsible for the differences. It is possible there was some other environmental factor present during the repeated model, which could increase baseline c-Fos activity in all animals.

To determine whether the changes in behaviour observed were related to activation of the Ce, correlations were performed between density of c-Fos immunoreactivity and open field behaviour.

Increased correlations between thigmotaxis in the open field and Ce c-Fos immunoreactivity, particularly the CeC and CeL, were seen in the repeated model, despite no significant differences in thigmotaxis being observed.

Interestingly, when open field behaviour following both acute and repeated bladder inflammation was compared and analysed using 2-Way ANOVA, overall differences in behavioural influence between turpentine and instrumentation group became clear – turpentine treatment was associated with decreases in all outcomes measures, whereas instrumentation only significantly decreased distance travelled and frequency of entry to the inner zone, emphasising the increased severity of the inflammation associated with turpentine. Additionally, in the overall analysis, rearing behaviour was the only outcome influenced by repeated bladder inflammation, showing an overall increase compared to the acute model, likely an effect associated with the longer experimental time-course due to increased handling. This analysis firstly suggests that much larger group sizes are required to detect the behavioural changes produced by turpentine and differentiate them from the effects of catheterisation. The group sizes were based on data from a model of traumatic peripheral neuropathy, and it is likely that the increased inflammatory component of bladder inflammation resulted in higher variation than that seen in nerve injury models.

Secondly, it shows that examining behavioural change as a whole, rather than individual outcome measures, can be more sensitive when determining the contribution from the control condition, in this case, catheterisation. Looking at data from both experiments, rearing activity and duration in the inner zone appear to distinguish the effect of turpentine from that of the catheterisation (i.e. distance travelled and frequency of inner zone entry).

7.3 d4T in female rats

The d nucleoside reverse transcriptase (dNRTI) family of anti-retroviral drugs such as ddC and ddI are associated with poor side-effect profiles, including peripheral neuropathy and lipodystrophy (Dubinsky *et al.*, 1989; Joseph *et al.*, 2004). d4T, or Stavudine, is another dNRTI which is still in widespread used as cheap an effective ART in the developing world but it is associated with a drug induced peripheral neuropathy (McGrath *et al.*, 2012), and to date, the few studies which

investigate the effect of such agents on behaviours such as thigmotaxis (Huang *et al.*, 2013), use exclusively male animals. This study investigated thigmotaxis following a previously validated treatment regime, aiming to determine firstly whether female rats respond in the same manner as male rats, and secondly, whether behavioural alterations correlate with sensory nociceptive measures of evoked hypersensitivity.

d4T, administered twice over 4 days via tail vein injection, failed to evoke spontaneous hypersensitivity, and had no effect on open field behaviour. This was unexpected as the protocol was previously validated (Huang *et al.*, 2013; Denk *et al.*, 2013), with the only difference from this study being the use of male, rather than female rats.

A pilot study was initially conducted to determine whether the dosing regimen of two intravenous injections was sufficient to induce peripheral neuropathy in female rats. After this pilot study showed no effect, small trials were conducted using both male and female rats and d4T from both a new batch, and a batch with proven efficacy in causing peripheral neuropathy in male Wistar rats of comparable weight (Huang *et al.*, 2013). The new batch appeared to be effective in male rats at comparable doses, with a mild decrease was seen in female rats, and as there was no literature suggesting differences in d4T metabolism between males and females, the study went ahead using the second batch of d4T.

However, in contrast with previous studies investigating d4T-associated hypersensitivity and thigmotaxis in the open field in male rats (Huang *et al.*, 2013), d4T treatment failed to significantly alter female behaviour. No deficits in open field behaviour were observed, and evoked measures were similarly unaffected, with all animals showing significantly decreased mechanical thresholds four days after the final d4T injection.

Previous studies have shown hypersensitivity following d4T treatment, although this used oral dosing via gelatin cubes, resulting in a higher dose of 87.5mg (assuming rat weight of 250g) at the start of testing, compared to 50mg in this study (Weber *et al.*, 2007). They also continued dosing throughout the testing period, which started 7 days after the start of dosing, and didn't see evoked hypersensitivity until 3 weeks, or 21 days of dosing. Therefore, it is possible that there is a sex difference in sensitivity to the neuropathic effects of d4T, with female rats requiring a chronic dosing regimen, compared to the more acute sensitivity seen in male rats.

d4T is thought to instigate neuropathic symptoms by disrupting mitochondrial activity leading to an increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Velsor *et al.*, 2004; Lagathu *et al.*, 2007), although it has

also been shown that d4T has no effect on oxidative stress levels *in vitro* (Cui *et al.*, 1997; Kline *et al.*, 2009).

There is some evidence of increased mitochondrial resistance in women (Lagranha *et al.*, 2010; Guevara *et al.*, 2011), which could explain the lack of effect we observed, but as there are no long term studies of d4T effects in healthy individuals, it is difficult to compare this directly to the clinical situation as patients on d4T exhibiting peripheral neuropathy, will all have HIV infection, which in itself causes peripheral neuropathy, but may also have been previously treated with older antiretrovirals (e.g. AZT), making it very difficult to accurately determine the contribution d4T makes to neuropathic phenotype.

Further studies are required to determine whether the lack of effect observed represents increased resistance in females to d4T-induced neuropathy. It is possible that the differences between male and female metabolism result in a different time course, with peak behavioural and sensory alterations present at a later time point, and requiring higher dosages than tested in this study. Investigations into epidermal nerve fibre density in the hindpaw, and circulating levels of both d4T and of inflammatory cytokines would enable better interpretation of these findings. It is useful to note that distance travelled by these animals was comparable with naïve data from the bladder inflammation studies, suggesting activity levels were within the normal range and therefore not a factor in the results observed.

8 Limitations

There are a number of limitations present in the methods and data presented.

First, the c-Fos experiments could benefit from the inclusion of additional control groups. To determine whether c-Fos immunoreactivity seen following open field exposure is influenced by the inflammatory pain condition, an additional set of animals, with identical handling and treatment, but without open field exposure, could have been included. However, as this would have doubled the experimental group sizes and considerably increased the workload in terms of immunohistochemical analysis, this was omitted from the experimental design.

Immunohistochemical controls, including negative (lacking primary and/or secondary antibodies) and positive (including c-Fos antigen) controls were not conducted, as the protocol had been previously validated in the laboratory at Chelsea & Westminster Hospital (Morland *et al.*, Manuscript in Preparation; Farquhar-Smith *et al.*, 2002) and elsewhere (Moncho-Bogani *et al.*, 2005).

Due to cost constraints, inflammatory mediator levels were initially only assessed in bladder tissue from naïve and turpentine-inflamed animals following acute bladder inflammation, whereas instrumentation tissue was included in the repeated inflammation model. This restricts the conclusions that can be drawn from up-regulation in the acute model, as demonstrated by the differential up-regulation seen in the repeated instrumentation group compared to the repeated turpentine, with some markers in common, and some only seen in instrumentation and turpentine groups.

Male rats were chosen for the repeated open field investigation, despite female rats being used throughout the remainder of studies. They were selected to maximise comparison with the literature, however it would have also been informative for this series of experiments to use female rats. The initial plans were to investigate in both males and females, but time-constraints prevented this.

Measurement of oestrous cycle was not conducted, as it would have greatly increased the number of animals required, and involved an additional stressor not present in studies using male rats (i.e. vaginal swabs), reducing comparison with the published literature.

Dual-staining of sections, using a marker such as Galanin (Gray & Magnuson, 1987) or CGRP (D'Hanis *et al.*, 2007) would have aided identification of the amygdalar sub-divisions, in addition to providing insight into the classification of cells activated.

Behavioural alterations following d4t treatment failed to detect an effect. In hindsight, further pilot studies to determine the optimal dose to induce hypersensitivity would have been advisable. Hypersensitivity has been demonstrated in female rats following a more intense dosing regimen (Weber *et al.*, 2007). Oral dosing is not optimal, due to imprecision regarding the actual dose delivered, but additional d4T i.v. administration could have enhanced effects seen, in addition to providing valuable information regarding sex-related differences in sensitivity in peripheral neuropathy development.

In contrast with the other interventional studies, the effect of acute bladder inflammation on burrowing activity involved mixed housing, as opposed to the block design employed in other studies. This was a consequence of group randomisation based on baseline burrowing activity, and block randomisation would have required either ignoring baseline activity or re-distributing animals between cages, which would introduce undesirable social stress effects potentially associated with stranger interactions (Martin *et al.*, 2014). Further, it has been suggested that

mixed housing of naïve animals with those exposed to experimental nociceptive stimuli can influence open field outcome, although the effects are subtle (Legg, 2011).

Experimental design and laboratory capacity restricted the size of experimental batches, potentially introducing additional variation both in terms of seasonality, and time frame. Open Field exposure in study 1 was performed over the course of an entire day, introducing the potential for circadian variation, although as the time-frame involved did not cross between the light and dark phases, this effect is likely minimal (Eidman *et al.*, 1990).

9 Further Studies

There are numerous directions this research could now go in. The first studies required should address the limitations mentioned in the previous section. Investigation of c-Fos expression in animals without open field exposure would enable untangling of the activation due to bladder stimuli from those associated with open field exposure. Also, c-Fos expression in other amygdala nuclei such as the BL, Me, and ST, and extra-amygdala areas such as the insula, PAG, and RVM, which are also involved in response to nociceptive and environmental stimuli, would further elucidate the neural networks involved in the expression of thigmotactic behaviour.

A study examining inflammatory mediator up-regulation in acute instrumentation animals is also required, as many more mediators were affected in the acute turpentine, compared to repeated turpentine, and there was some degree of over overlap between repeated instrumentation and repeated turpentine. As behaviour was significantly different in these animals, it is likely that a high level of differential regulation would be observed in acute instrumentation.

Additionally, examination of inflammatory profiles associated with all animals in a study, rather than a selected subgroup, would enable identification of mediators whose expression correlates with behavioural changes, and provides the potential for identification of biomarkers for such changes, although this would currently be an expensive study to carry out. Studies looking at cytokines in urine or blood would also enable examination of changes over time, distinguishing mediators involved in initiation of inflammatory response from those responsible for maintenance of long-term inflammation.

Studies have shown systemic inflammation induces changes in central activation (Fan *et al.*, 2014), and that central changes can drive peripheral inflammation in a neurogenic model of cystitis (Jasmin *et al.*, 1998), and changes in inflammatory mediator expression have been observed centrally, including amygdala nuclei, following LPS-induced systemic inflammation (Skelly *et al.*,

2013; Araki *et al.*, 2014). It would therefore be interesting to examine central levels of mediators seen local to inflammation (e.g. CCL-2, IL-1 β , and iNOS) in areas such as the amygdala. As it has been shown that isoflurane is capable of producing an inflammatory response in the brain independent of other stimuli (Wu *et al.*, 2012), it would also important to also include the inflammatory profile of anaesthesia-only animals to allow differentiation of effects due to anaesthesia from those associated with peripheral inflammation.

In this study, oestrous cycle was not considered, as identification of stage is not only a potentially stressful experience, but also it would necessitate larger group sizes to allow for analysis between stages. However, there is evidence of sex differences in the role of nitric oxide and transforming growth factor beta (TGF-B) following CYP-induced cystitis, with females showing higher baseline levels of NO2/3, compared to a greater TGF- β response in males (Tyagi *et al.*, 2009). Furthermore, oestrous cycle has been shown to influence centrally-mediated cross-sensitisation between the bladder, colon, and uterus (Winnard et al., 2006). However, there is debate in clinical research regarding different methods of determining menstrual phase, with poor correlations between cell and hormonal markers, suggesting monitoring circulating hormone levels may yield more useful information, as demonstrated by greater correlation between hormonal levels and heart rate in healthy women, not seen when looking strictly at menstrual cycle (Leicht et al., 2003). Furthermore, there is considerable variation in cycle length in healthy women, but a relatively restricted range of peak progesterone levels (Landgren et al., 1980). Studies have shown decreased testosterone in a subgroup of women taking the combined oral contraceptive (COCP) show increased pain sensitivity compared to both women taking COCP with elevated testosterone levels, and those not taking COCP at all (Vincent et al., 2013).

Comparison of the hyper-reflexia and referred hypersensitivity response to bladder inflammation in female rats with male rats would also yield valuable information on sex differences in behavioural responses. Female animals have been documented as having higher sensitivity to visceral stimuli (Aloisi *et al.*, 2010), higher activity and lower defecation in the open field (Slob *et al.*, 1981), and the opposite effect of social isolation on open field compared to males, with females showing reduced ambulation and increased 'anxiety' (Palanza, 2001).

The majority of animals in this study were randomised to group by the block method, meaning they were housed with cage-mates in the same experimental group. Studies have shown a degree of 'empathy' or altered social responses both between animals in experimental pain, and between control animals and those in experimental pain groups, with non-pain observers demonstrating hypersensitivity only if they were cage-mates in a model of acute bee venom pain (Li *et al.*, 2014b),

and although it has been suggested that there is no effect on naïve open field behaviour associated with mixed group housing, male rats with transection of L5 spinal nerve only show behavioural alterations when house in mixed groups (Legg, 2011). As sex-related effects have been demonstrated in expression of social behaviour, it is likely that female rats may exhibit a higher degree of 'empathic' behaviour (Langford et al., 2010b), which could impact comparisons of behavioural outcomes dependent on whether housing is heterogeneous or homogeneous. The majority of animals in this study were randomised to group by the block method, meaning they were housed with cage-mates in the same experimental group. Studies have shown a degree of 'empathy' or altered social responses both between animals in experimental pain, and between control animals and those in experimental pain groups, with non-pain observers demonstrating hypersensitivity only if they were cage-mates in a model of acute bee venom pain (Li et al., 2014b), and although it has been suggested that there is no effect on naïve open field behaviour associated with mixed group housing, male rats with transection of L5 spinal nerve only show behavioural alterations when house in mixed groups (Legg, 2011). Additionally, the concept of empathy or emotional contagion is controversial, as the use of words such as emotion/empathy can be misleading, as previously discussed in relation to 'anxiety' and 'allodynia'. Empathy and emotion are human constructs per se, and their use implies a degree of insight into subjective experience that is not currently possible when the subjects are unable to communicate their perspective. As sex-related effects have been demonstrated in expression of social behaviour, it is likely that female rats may exhibit a higher degree of 'empathic' behaviour (Langford et al., 2010b), which could impact comparisons of behavioural outcomes dependent on whether housing is heterogeneous or homogeneous.

Increasing group sizes would facilitate investigation of behavioural phenotypes, such as those seen in the study of repeated open field exposure. This would allow full correlations to be conducted into expression of mediators implicated in protective pain-associated modulation of behaviour, with the potential for identification of useful biomarkers indicative of negative consequences in situations where the occurrence of pain can be predicted (e.g. post-operative pain).

Examination of morphological changes in the bladder would also facilitate better understanding of how turpentine bladder inflammation alters behaviour, particularly looking at the extent of mucosal denudation as this has been shown to correlate with increased sensitivity (Andersson *et al.*, 2008; Ikeda *et al.*, 2009). Infiltration of mast cells could also be quantified, as this is another factor known to contribute to the severity of inflammatory response (Sant *et al.*, 2007).

Furthermore, immunohistochemical investigations examining co-expression of neuromarkers such as those involved in endogenous endocannabinoid activity, fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH) and monoacylglycerol lipase (MAGL) (Connell et al., 2006), nociceptive activity (substance P receptor neurokinin-1 (NK1) (Singewald et al., 2008), cytokine activity (calcitonin gene related peptide (CGRP)) (D'Hanis et al., 2007), stress modulation (corticotrophin-releasing factor (CRF1)) (Ji et al., 2007), and opioidergic receptors (Marchant et al., 2007) with c-Fos would enable a full picture of the neurochemical response associated with amygdala activation under acute and repeated bladder inflammatory conditions. This is particularly important in a heterogeneous brain area such as the amygdala, as both inhibitory (GABA-ergic), and excitatory (glutamatergic) innervation is present (Cassell et al., 1999), such that the presence of c-Fos alone can be taken as evidence for both activation and inhibition. Quantification of the stress response (e.g. via CRF1), would allow investigation into how much trait stress responses contribute to behavioural outcome, whereas receptors such as FAAH and MAGL, NK1, and opioid receptors would give insight into activation of pain circuits associated with endocannabinoids, substance P, and endogenous opioids respectively. Furthermore using only c-Fos and toluidine blue counterstaining made the task of precisely delineating the Ce and its subdivisions difficult - this process could be optimised by using fluorescence immunohistochemistry and combining c-Fos detection with CGRP (CeL and CeC specific) and Galanin (CeM specific) co-localisation (Olucha-bordonau et al., 2015).

It is clear that understanding of behavioural alterations associated with pain are best detected when using a battery of ethological tests, allowing investigation of the different aspects of behaviour such as conditioned responses, analgesia-associated place preference, and at social and cognitive impairments. This would yield a thorough picture of which behaviours are more strongly impacted by pain of differing aetiologies.

The turpentine inflammation protocol could be refined by decreasing the interval between inflammation sessions in the repeated model, as a second inflammatory stimulus within twenty-four hours of the first shows heightened hypersensitivity (McMahon & Abel, 1987), although this was conducted in decerebrate animals. When we were developing the repeated model, we were looking to mimic the timeline seen in development of hypersensitivity in traumatic models of neuropathy, hence dosing so close might risk unnecessary suffering for the animals. However, investigation of the timeline effects following such dosing might enable modification of the repeated model, enhancing the pain phenotype and more reliably mimicking the clinical situation seen in chronic bladder pain conditions.

All experiments in this study were conducted during the light phase, with testing largely taking place between 9am and 2pm. However, as rats are nocturnal animals, it is likely that different results would be obtained were the behavioural studies performed between 7pm and 7am (i.e. the dark phase). Studies have shown increased ambulation and wall-supported rearing during the dark phase in male rats, although there was no difference between free-standing rearing activity (Gentsch *et al.*, 1982), and suggested stressful procedures of similar intensity have greatest effect during daylight (Paredes *et al.*, 2005).

10 Conclusion

In conclusion, the body of work included in this thesis has demonstrated bladder inflammation is associated with up-regulation of local inflammatory mediators in the urinary bladder, and acutely with an increase in thigmotactic behaviour. It is also clear that a high level of variation is present, suggesting larger group sizes and improved behaviour phenotyping prior to testing would be beneficial in improving the ability of the open field paradigm to detect changes in behaviour. Inclusion of detailed analysis rearing behaviour as demonstrated in the naïve repeated open field exposure study has the potential to provide useful information on how experimental pain affects arousal levels. The lack of observable effect of d4T on female rats was interesting, and suggestive of differential metabolism compared to males.

References

- ABBASS, K. 2012. Efficacy of gabapentin for treatment of adults with phantom limb pain. *The Annals of pharmacotherapy*, **46**, 1707–1711, 10.1345/aph.1Q793.
- ADOLPHS, R., GOSSELIN, F., BUCHANAN, T.W., TRANEL, D., SCHYNS, P. & DAMASIO, A.R. 2005. A mechanism for impaired fear recognition after amygdala damage. *Nature*, **433**, 68–72, 10.1038/nature03086.
- AHMED, A.R. & HOMBAL, S.M. 1984. Cyclophosphamide (Cytoxan). A review on relevant pharmacology and clinical uses. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, **11**, 1115–1126 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6392368 [Accessed June 25, 2014].
- AKITSUKI, Y. & DECETY, J. 2009. Social context and perceived agency affects empathy for pain: an event-related fMRI investigation. *NeuroImage*, **47**, 722–734, 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.04.091.
- ALABAS, O.A., TASHANI, O.A., TABASAM, G. & JOHNSON, M.I. 2012. Gender role affects experimental pain responses: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **16**, 1211–1223, 10.1002/j.1532-2149.2012.00121.x.
- ALI, Z., MEYER, R.A. & BELZBERG, A.J. 2002. Neuropathic pain after C7 spinal nerve transection in man. *Pain*, **96**, 41–47 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11932059 [Accessed November 16, 2014].
- ALOISI, A.M., AFFAITATI, G., CECCARELLI, I., FIORENZANI, P., LERZA, R., ROSSI, C., PACE, M.C., CHIEFARI, M., AURILIO, C. & GIAMBERARDINO, M.A. 2010. Estradiol and testosterone differently affect visceral pain-related behavioural responses in male and female rats. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, 14, 602–607, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2009.10.016.
- ALOISI, A.M., AURILIO, C., BACHIOCCO, V., BIASI, G., FIORENZANI, P., PACE, M.C., PACI, V., ...
 CECCARELLI, I. 2009. Endocrine consequences of opioid therapy.
 Psychoneuroendocrinology, **34 Suppl 1**, S162–S168, 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2009.05.013.
- ALTMAN, D.G. 1996. Better reporting of randomised controlled trials: the CONSORT statement. BMJ (Clinical research ed.), 313, 570–571 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2352018&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed October 19, 2012].
- ALTMAN, R.D. & BARTHEL, H.R. 2011. Topical therapies for osteoarthritis. *Drugs*, **71**, 1259–1279, 10.2165/11592550-00000000-00000.
- AMANO, T., DUVARCI, S., POPA, D. & PARÉ, D. 2011. The fear circuit revisited: contributions of the basal amygdala nuclei to conditioned fear. *The Journal of neuroscience : the* official journal of the Society for Neuroscience, **31**, 15481–15489, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3410-11.2011.

- AMARAL, D.G. & PRICE, J.L. 1984. Amygdalo-cortical projections in the monkey (Macaca fascicularis). *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **230**, 465–496, 10.1002/cne.902300402.
- ANDERSSON, M.C., TOBIN, G. & GIGLIO, D. 2008. Cholinergic nitric oxide release from the urinary bladder mucosa in cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis of the anaesthetized rat. *British journal of pharmacology*, **153**, 1438–1444, 10.1038/bjp.2008.6.
- ANDREWS, N., LEGG, E., LISAK, D., ISSOP, Y., RICHARDSON, D., HARPER, S., PHEBY, T., ... RICE, A.S.C. 2012. Spontaneous burrowing behaviour in the rat is reduced by peripheral nerve injury or inflammation associated pain. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, 16, 485–495, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2011.07.012.
- APKARIAN, A.V., SOSA, Y., SONTY, S., LEVY, R.M., HARDEN, R.N., PARRISH, T.B. & GITELMAN, D.R. 2004. Chronic back pain is associated with decreased prefrontal and thalamic gray matter density. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **24**, 10410–10415, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2541-04.2004.
- ARAKI, R., HIRAKI, Y. & YABE, T. 2014. Genipin attenuates lipopolysaccharide-induced persistent changes of emotional behaviors and neural activation in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus and the central amygdala nucleus. *European journal of pharmacology*, **741**, 1–7, 10.1016/j.ejphar.2014.07.038.
- ARANGO DUQUE, G. & DESCOTEAUX, A. 2014. Macrophage cytokines: involvement in immunity and infectious diseases. *Frontiers in immunology*, **5**, 491, 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00491.
- ARGOFF, C.E. 2013. Topical analgesics in the management of acute and chronic pain. *Mayo Clinic proceedings*, **88**, 195–205, 10.1016/j.mayocp.2012.11.015.
- ARMARIO, A. 2010. Activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis by addictive drugs: different pathways, common outcome. *Trends in pharmacological sciences*, **31**, 318– 325, 10.1016/j.tips.2010.04.005.
- ARMS, L., GIRARD, B.M., MALLEY, S.E. & VIZZARD, M.A. 2013. Expression and function of CCL2/CCR2 in rat micturition reflexes and somatic sensitivity with urinary bladder inflammation. *American journal of physiology. Renal physiology*, **305**, F111–F122, 10.1152/ajprenal.00139.2013.
- ARNSTEIN, P.M. 2013. The future of topical analgesics. *Postgraduate medicine*, **125**, 34–41 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24547602 [Accessed November 11, 2014].
- ASGHAR, O., PETROPOULOS, I.N., ALAM, U., JONES, W., JEZIORSKA, M., MARSHALL, A., PONIRAKIS, G., ... MALIK, R.A. 2014. Corneal confocal microscopy detects neuropathy in subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. *Diabetes care*, **37**, 2643–2646, 10.2337/dc14-0279.
- ATTAL, N., CRUCCU, G., BARON, R., HAANPÄÄ, M., HANSSON, P., JENSEN, T.S. & NURMIKKO, T. 2010. EFNS guidelines on the pharmacological treatment of neuropathic pain: 2010 revision.

European journal of neurology : the official journal of the European Federation of Neurological Societies, **17**, 1113–e88, 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2010.02999.x.

- Attal, N., Fermanian, C., Fermanian, J., Lanteri-Minet, M., Alchaar, H. & Bouhassira, D. 2008. Neuropathic pain: are there distinct subtypes depending on the aetiology or anatomical lesion? *Pain*, **138**, 343–353, 10.1016/j.pain.2008.01.006.
- AUBRUN, F., SALVI, N., CORIAT, P. & RIOU, B. 2005. Sex- and age-related differences in morphine requirements for postoperative pain relief. *Anesthesiology*, **103**, 156–160 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15983468 [Accessed March 9, 2015].
- AUGÉ, C., CHENE, G., DUBOURDEAU, M., DESOUBZDANNE, D., CORMAN, B., PALEA, S., LLUEL, P., VERGNOLLE, N. & COELHO, A.-M. 2013. Relevance of the cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis model for pharmacological studies targeting inflammation and pain of the bladder. *European journal of pharmacology*, **707**, 32–40, 10.1016/j.ejphar.2013.03.008.
- AVILA, M.A.N., REAL, M.A.Á. & GUIRADO, S. 2011. Patterns of GABA and GABA Transporter-1 immunoreactivities in the developing and adult mouse brain amygdala. *Brain research*, **1388**, 1–11, 10.1016/j.brainres.2011.02.093.
- AVITSUR, R., DONCHIN, O., BARAK, O., COHEN, E. & YIRMIYA, R. 1995. Behavioral effects of interleukin-1 beta: modulation by gender, estrus cycle, and progesterone. *Brain, behavior, and immunity*, **9**, 234–241, 10.1006/brbi.1995.1022.
- BAAS, D., ALEMAN, A. & KAHN, R.S. 2004. Lateralization of amygdala activation: a systematic review of functional neuroimaging studies. *Brain research. Brain research reviews*, 45, 96–103, 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2004.02.004.
- BABES, A., CIOBANU, A.C., NEACSU, C. & BABES, R.-M. 2011. TRPM8, a sensor for mild cooling in mammalian sensory nerve endings. *Current pharmaceutical biotechnology*, **12**, 78–88 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20932256 [Accessed November 8, 2014].
- BACKONJA, M.M., ATTAL, N., BARON, R., BOUHASSIRA, D., DRANGHOLT, M., DYCK, P.J., EDWARDS,
 R.R., ... ZIEGLER, D. 2013. Value of quantitative sensory testing in neurological and pain disorders: NeuPSIG consensus. *Pain*, **154**, 1807–1819, 10.1016/j.pain.2013.05.047.
- BADOWSKA-SZALEWSKA, E., KLEJBOR, I., LUDKIEWICZ, B., DOMARADZKA-PYTEL, B., DZIEWIATKOWSKI, J., SPODNIK, J.H. & MORYŚ, J. 2006. Immunoreactivity of c-Fos, NGF and its receptor TrkA in the periventricular zone of the rat hypothalamus after open field exposure. *Polish journal of veterinary sciences*, 9, 171–180 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17020011 [Accessed September 15, 2014].
- BALIKI, M.N., GEHA, P.Y., JABAKHANJI, R., HARDEN, N., SCHNITZER, T.J. & APKARIAN, A.V. 2008. A preliminary fMRI study of analgesic treatment in chronic back pain and knee osteoarthritis. *Molecular pain*, **4**, 47 Available at:

http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2584040&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed August 3, 2012].

- BANIK, R.K., SATO, J., YAJIMA, H. & MIZUMURA, K. 2001. Differences between the Lewis and Sprague-Dawley rats in chronic inflammation induced norepinephrine sensitivity of cutaneous C-fiber nociceptors. *Neuroscience letters*, **299**, 21–24 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11166928 [Accessed August 31, 2014].
- BANOZIC, A., GRKOVIC, I., PULJAK, L. & SAPUNAR, D. 2014. Behavioral Changes Following Experimentally-Induced Acute Myocardial Infarction in Rats. *International heart journal* Available at: https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/ihj/55/2/55_13-275/_pdf [Accessed March 21, 2014].
- BAR AD, V. 2010. Gabapentin for the treatment of cancer-related pain syndromes. *Reviews* on recent clinical trials, **5**, 174–178 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20482492 [Accessed November 11, 2014].
- BARKIN, R.L. 2013. The pharmacology of topical analgesics. *Postgraduate medicine*, **125**, 7– 18 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24547599 [Accessed November 11, 2014].
- BARNETT, S.A. 2001. THE STORY OF RATS by S. Anthony Barnett | Kirkus. THE STORY OF RATS by S. Anthony Barnett | Kirkus. Allen & Unwin, 202 pp. Available at: https://www.kirkusreviews.com/book-reviews/s-anthony-barnett/the-story-of-rats/ [Accessed September 9, 2014].
- BARON, R., FÖRSTER, M. & BINDER, A. 2012. Subgrouping of patients with neuropathic pain according to pain-related sensory abnormalities: a first step to a stratified treatment approach. *The Lancet. Neurology*, **11**, 999–1005, 10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70189-8.
- BARRIÈRE, D.A., MALLET, C., BLOMGREN, A., SIMONSEN, C., DAULHAC, L., LIBERT, F., CHAPUY, E., ... ESCHALIER, A. 2013. Fatty acid amide hydrolase-dependent generation of antinociceptive drug metabolites acting on TRPV1 in the brain. *PloS one*, 8, e70690, 10.1371/journal.pone.0070690.
- BARTLEY, E.J. & FILLINGIM, R.B. 2013. Sex differences in pain: a brief review of clinical and experimental findings. *British journal of anaesthesia*, **111**, 52–58, 10.1093/bja/aet127.
- BARZEGAR-FALLAH, A., ALIMORADI, H., MEHRZADI, S., BARZEGAR-FALLAH, N., ZENDEDEL, A., ABBASI, A.
 & DEHPOUR, A.R. 2014. The neuroprotective effect of tropisetron on vincristineinduced neurotoxicity. *Neurotoxicology*, 41, 1–8, 10.1016/j.neuro.2013.12.002.
- BASBAUM, A.I., BAUTISTA, D.M., SCHERRER, G. & JULIUS, D. 2009. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of pain. *Cell*, **139**, 267–284, 10.1016/j.cell.2009.09.028.
- BECKETT, M.K., ELLIOTT, M.N., CLEMENS, J.Q., EWING, B. & BERRY, S.H. 2014. Consequences of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain symptoms on women's work participation and

income: results from a national household sample. *The Journal of urology*, **191**, 83–88, 10.1016/j.juro.2013.07.018.

- BELLINGHAM, G.A. & PENG, P.W.H. 2010. Duloxetine: a review of its pharmacology and use in chronic pain management. *Regional anesthesia and pain medicine*, **35**, 294–303, 10.1097/AAP.0b013e3181df2645.
- BENHAM, C.D., GUNTHORPE, M.J. & DAVIS, J.B. 2003. TRPV channels as temperature sensors. *Cell Calcium*, **33**, 479–487, 10.1016/S0143-4160(03)00063-0.
- BENÍTEZ-HERNÁNDEZ, I., MÉNDEZ-ENRÍQUEZ, E., OSTOA, P., FORTOUL, T., RAMÍREZ, J.A., STEMPIN, C., CERBÁN, F., SOLDEVILA, G. & GARCÍA-ZEPEDA, E.A. 2010. Proteolytic cleavage of chemokines by Trypanosoma cruzi's cruzipain inhibits chemokine functions by promoting the generation of antagonists. *Immunobiology*, **215**, 413–426, 10.1016/j.imbio.2009.06.001.
- BENNETT, G.J. & XIE, Y.K. 1988. A peripheral mononeuropathy in rat that produces disorders of pain sensation like those seen in man. *Pain*, **33**, 87–107 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2837713 [Accessed September 13, 2014].
- BENNETT, M.I., HUGHES, N. & JOHNSON, M.I. 2011. Methodological quality in randomised controlled trials of transcutaneous electric nerve stimulation for pain: low fidelity may explain negative findings. *Pain*, **152**, 1226–1232, 10.1016/j.pain.2010.12.009.
- BERAHA, E., EGGERS, J., HINDI ATTAR, C., GUTWINSKI, S., SCHLAGENHAUF, F., STOY, M., STERZER, P., KIENAST, T., HEINZ, A. & BERMPOHL, F. 2012. Hemispheric asymmetry for affective stimulus processing in healthy subjects--a fMRI study. *PloS one*, 7, e46931, 10.1371/journal.pone.0046931.
- BERGAN, J.F., BEN-SHAUL, Y. & DULAC, C. 2014. Sex-specific processing of social cues in the medial amygdala. *eLife*, **3**, e02743 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=4038839&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- BEVAN, S. & ANDERSSON, D.A. 2009. TRP channel antagonists for pain--opportunities beyond TRPV1. Current opinion in investigational drugs (London, England : 2000), 10, 655–663 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19579171 [Accessed November 8, 2014].
- BIAŁY, M. & KACZMAREK, L. 1996. c-Fos expression as a tool to search for the neurobiological base of the sexual behaviour of males. Acta neurobiologiae experimentalis, 56, 567– 577 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8768308 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- BIELEFELDT, K., LAMB, K. & GEBHART, G.F. 2006. Convergence of sensory pathways in the development of somatic and visceral hypersensitivity. *American journal of physiology. Gastrointestinal and liver physiology*, **291**, G658–G665, 10.1152/ajpgi.00585.2005.

- BIRDER, L.A. 2014. Urinary bladder, cystitis and nerve/urothelial interactions. *Autonomic neuroscience : basic & clinical*, **182**, 89–94, 10.1016/j.autneu.2013.12.005.
- BIRDER, L.A., BARRICK, S.R., ROPPOLO, J.R., KANAI, A.J., DE GROAT, W.C., KISS, S. & BUFFINGTON, C.A. 2003. Feline interstitial cystitis results in mechanical hypersensitivity and altered ATP release from bladder urothelium. *American journal of physiology. Renal physiology*, **285**, F423–F429, 10.1152/ajprenal.00056.2003.
- BISCHOFF, J.M., PETERSEN, M., UÇEYLER, N., SOMMER, C., KEHLET, H. & WERNER, M.U. 2013. Lidocaine patch (5%) in treatment of persistent inguinal postherniorrhaphy pain: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover trial. *Anesthesiology*, **119**, 1444–1452, 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182a2a243.
- BJÖRKMAN, R. 1995. Central antinociceptive effects of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and paracetamol. Experimental studies in the rat. *Acta anaesthesiologica Scandinavica. Supplementum*, **103**, 1–44 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7725891 [Accessed October 6, 2010].
- BJORLING, D.E., WANG, Z.-Y., BOLDON, K. & BUSHMAN, W. 2008. Bacterial cystitis is accompanied by increased peripheral thermal sensitivity in mice. *The Journal of urology*, **179**, 759–763, 10.1016/j.juro.2007.09.024.
- BLACKBEARD, J., WALLACE, V.C.J., O'DEA, K.P., HASNIE, F., SEGERDAHL, A., PHEBY, T., FIELD, M., TAKATA, M. & RICE, A.S.C. 2012. The correlation between pain-related behaviour and spinal microgliosis in four distinct models of peripheral neuropathy. *European journal* of pain (London, England), 16, 1357–1367, 10.1002/j.1532-2149.2012.00140.x.
- BLIZARD, D.A. 1971. SITUATIONAL DETERMINANTS OF OPEN-FIELD BEHAVIOUR IN MUS MUSCULUS. *British Journal of Psychology*, **62**, 245–252, 10.1111/j.2044-8295.1971.tb02034.x.
- BLUMENKOPF, B. & LIPMAN, J.J. 1991. Studies in autotomy: its pathophysiology and usefulness as a model of chronic pain. *Pain*, **45**, 203–209 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1843451 [Accessed November 20, 2014].
- BOATENG, E.K., NOVEJARQUE, A., PHEBY, T., RICE, A.S.C. & HUANG, W. 2014. Heterogeneous responses of dorsal root ganglion neurons in neuropathies induced by peripheral nerve trauma and the antiretroviral drug stavudine. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, 10.1002/ejp.541.
- BODNAR, R.J. 2013. Endogenous opiates and behavior: 2012. *Peptides*, **50**, 55–95, 10.1016/j.peptides.2013.10.001.
- BOICE, R. 1977. Burrows of wild and albino rats: effects of domestication, outdoor raising, age, experience, and maternal state. *Journal of comparative and physiological psychology*, **91**, 649–661 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/559696 [Accessed May 26, 2014].

- BON, K., LANTÉRI-MINET, M., MENÉTREY, D. & BERKLEY, K. J. 1997. Sex, time-of-day and estrous variations in behavioral and bladder histological consequences of cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis in rats. *Pain*, **73**, 423–429, 10.1016/S0304-3959(97)00134-6.
- BON, K., LANTÉRI-MINET, M., MICHIELS, J.F. & MENÉTREY, D. 1998. Cyclophosphamide cystitis as a model of visceral pain in rats: a c-fos and Krox-24 study at telencephalic levels, with a note on pituitary adenylate cyclase activating polypeptide (PACAP). *Experimental brain research*, **122**, 165–174, 10.1007/s002210050504.
- BORCHERS, A.T. & GERSHWIN, M.E. 2014. Complex regional pain syndrome: a comprehensive and critical review. *Autoimmunity reviews*, **13**, 242–265, 10.1016/j.autrev.2013.10.006.
- BORNHOVD, K., BORNHÖVD, K., QUANTE, M., GLAUCHE, V., BROMM, B., WEILLER, C. & BÜCHEL, C.
 2002. Painful stimuli evoke different stimulus-response functions in the amygdala, prefrontal, insula and somatosensory cortex: a single-trial fMRI study. *Brain*, 125, 1326–1336 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12023321 [Accessed August 3, 2012].
- BORTA, A. & SCHWARTING, R.K.W. 2005. Inhibitory avoidance, pain reactivity, and plus-maze behavior in Wistar rats with high versus low rearing activity. *Physiology & Behavior*, 84, 387–396, 10.1016/j.physbeh.2005.01.009.
- BOUDES, M., UVIN, P., KERSELAERS, S., VENNEKENS, R., VOETS, T. & DE RIDDER, D. 2011. Functional characterization of a chronic cyclophosphamide-induced overactive bladder model in mice. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **30**, 1659–1665, 10.1002/nau.21180.
- BOUHASSIRA, D., ATTAL, N., FERMANIAN, J., ALCHAAR, H., GAUTRON, M., MASQUELIER, E., ROSTAING, S., ... BOUREAU, F. 2004. Development and validation of the Neuropathic Pain Symptom Inventory. *Pain*, **108**, 248–257, 10.1016/j.pain.2003.12.024.
- BOURBIA, N., ANSAH, O.B. & PERTOVAARA, A. 2010. Corticotropin-Releasing Factor in the Rat Amygdala Differentially Influences Sensory-Discriminative and Emotional-like Pain Response in Peripheral Neuropathy. *The journal of pain : official journal of the American Pain Society*, 10.1016/j.jpain.2010.05.004.
- BOUREAU, F., LUU, M. & DOUBRÈRE, J.F. 1992. Comparative study of the validity of four French McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) versions. *Pain*, **50**, 59–65, 10.1016/0304-3959(92)90112-0.
- BRADE, W., SEEBER, S. & HERDRICH, K. 1986. Comparative activity of ifosfamide and cyclophosphamide. *Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology*, **18 Suppl 2**, S1–S9 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3545522 [Accessed June 25, 2014].
- BRAY, G.A. 2000. Afferent signals regulating food intake. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, **59**, 373–384 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10997653 [Accessed October 22, 2014].

- BREIVIK, H., COLLETT, B., VENTAFRIDDA, V., COHEN, R. & GALLACHER, D. 2006. Survey of chronic pain in Europe: prevalence, impact on daily life, and treatment. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **10**, 287–333, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2005.06.009.
- BRENNAN, P.A. & ZUFALL, F. 2006. Pheromonal communication in vertebrates. Nature. *Nature*, **444**, 308–315, 10.1038/nature05404.
- BRIDGES, D., THOMPSON, S.W. & RICE, A.S. 2001. Mechanisms of neuropathic pain. British journal of anaesthesia, 87, 12–26 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11460801 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- BROWN, K.J. & GRUNBERG, N.E. 1995. Effects of housing on male and female rats: crowding stresses male but calm females. *Physiology & behavior*, **58**, 1085–1089 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8623006 [Accessed September 28, 2014].
- BRÜGGER, M., ETTLIN, D.A., MEIER, M., KELLER, T., LUECHINGER, R., BARLOW, A., PALLA, S., JÄNCKE, L.
 & LUTZ, K. 2011. Taking Sides with Pain Lateralization aspects Related to Cerebral Processing of Dental Pain. *Frontiers in human neuroscience*, 5, 12, 10.3389/fnhum.2011.00012.
- BRUMOVSKY, P.R., FENG, B., XU, L., MCCARTHY, C.J. & GEBHART, G.F. 2009. Cystitis increases colorectal afferent sensitivity in the mouse. *American journal of physiology. Gastrointestinal and liver physiology*, **297**, G1250–G1258, 10.1152/ajpgi.00329.2009.
- BRUNO, A., TACCONELLI, S. & PATRIGNANI, P. 2014. Variability in the response to non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: mechanisms and perspectives. *Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology*, **114**, 56–63, 10.1111/bcpt.12117.
- BRUNO, P.P., CARPINO, F., CARPINO, G. & ZICARI, A. 2007. An overview on immune system and migraine. *European review for medical and pharmacological sciences*, **11**, 245–248 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17876959 [Accessed August 3, 2014].
- BRYSON, H.M. & WILDE, M.I. 1996. Amitriptyline. A review of its pharmacological properties and therapeutic use in chronic pain states. *Drugs & aging*, **8**, 459–476 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8736630 [Accessed November 11, 2014].
- BUCY, P.C. & KLUVER, H. 1955. An anatomical investigation of the temporal lobe in the monkey (Macaca mulatta). *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **103**, 151–251 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/13271593 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- BUFFINGTON, C.A.T. 2004. Comorbidity of interstitial cystitis with other unexplained clinical conditions. *The Journal of urology*, **172**, 1242–1248 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15371816 [Accessed September 15, 2014].

- BULLITT, E. 1990. Expression of c-fos-like protein as a marker for neuronal activity following noxious stimulation in the rat. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **296**, 517–530, 10.1002/cne.902960402.
- BURDO, T.H., ORZECHOWSKI, K., KNIGHT, H.L., MILLER, A.D. & WILLIAMS, K. 2012. Dorsal root ganglia damage in SIV-infected rhesus macaques: an animal model of HIV-induced sensory neuropathy. *The American journal of pathology*, **180**, 1362–1369, 10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.12.016.
- BYRNE, D.S., SEDOR, J.F., ESTOJAK, J., FITZPATRICK, K.J., CHIURA, A.N. & MULHOLLAND, S.G. 1999. The urinary glycoprotein GP51 as a clinical marker for interstitial cystitis. *The Journal* of urology, 161, 1786–1790 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10332435 [Accessed August 30, 2014].
- CAHILL, C.M., XUE, L., GRENIER, P., MAGNUSSEN, C., LECOUR, S. & OLMSTEAD, M.C. 2013. Changes in morphine reward in a model of neuropathic pain. *Behavioural pharmacology*, **24**, 207–213, 10.1097/FBP.0b013e3283618ac8.
- CAMPESI, I., FOIS, M. & FRANCONI, F. 2012. Sex and gender aspects in anesthetics and pain medication. *Handbook of experimental pharmacology*, 265–278, 10.1007/978-3-642-30726-3_13.
- CANDLAND, D.K. & NAGY, Z.M. 1969. THE OPEN FIELD: SOME COMPARATIVE DATA. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, **159**, 831–851, 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1969.tb12982.x.
- CANTERAS, N.S., MOTA-ORTIZ, S.R. & MOTTA, S.C. 2012. What ethologically based models have taught us about the neural systems underlying fear and anxiety. *Brazilian journal of medical and biological research = Revista brasileira de pesquisas médicas e biológicas / Sociedade Brasileira de Biofísica ... [et al.]*, **45**, 321–327 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3854166&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- CARDINALE, F., CHINELLATO, I., CAIMMI, S., PERONI, D.G., FRANCESCHINI, F., MIRAGLIA DEL GIUDICE, M.
 & BERNARDINI, R. 2011. Perioperative period: immunological modifications. International journal of immunopathology and pharmacology, 24, S3–S12 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22014920 [Accessed November 18, 2014].
- CARLSSON, A.M. 1983. Assessment of chronic pain. I. Aspects of the reliability and validity of the visual analogue scale. *Pain*, **16**, 87–101, 10.1016/0304-3959(83)90088-X.
- CARRASQUILLO, Y. & GEREAU, R.W. 2008. Hemispheric lateralization of a molecular signal for pain modulation in the amygdala. *Molecular pain*, **4**, 24, 10.1186/1744-8069-4-24.
- CASSELL, M.D., FREEDMAN, L.J. & SHI, C. 1999. The intrinsic organization of the central extended amygdala. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, **877**, 217–241 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10415652 [Accessed September 14, 2014].

- CASSELL, M.D., GRAY, T.S. & KISS, J.Z. 1986. Neuronal architecture in the rat central nucleus of the amygdala: a cytological, hodological, and immunocytochemical study. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **246**, 478–499, 10.1002/cne.902460406.
- CASTEL, A., HÉLIE, P., BEAUDRY, F. & VACHON, P. 2013. Bilateral central pain sensitization in rats following a unilateral thalamic lesion may be treated with high doses of ketamine. *BMC veterinary research*, **9**, 59, 10.1186/1746-6148-9-59.
- CATA, J.P., BAUER, M., SOKARI, T., RAMIREZ, M.F., MASON, D., PLAUTZ, G. & KURZ, A. 2013. Effects of surgery, general anesthesia, and perioperative epidural analgesia on the immune function of patients with non-small cell lung cancer. *Journal of clinical anesthesia*, **25**, 255–262, 10.1016/j.jclinane.2012.12.007.
- CATTARUZZA, F., JOHNSON, C., LEGGIT, A., GRADY, E., SCHENK, A.K., CEVIKBAS, F., CEDRON, W., ... KIRKWOOD, K.S. 2013. Transient receptor potential ankyrin 1 mediates chronic pancreatitis pain in mice. *American journal of physiology. Gastrointestinal and liver physiology*, **304**, G1002–G1012, 10.1152/ajpgi.00005.2013.
- CERVERO, F., CONNELL, L.A. & LAWSON, S.N. 1984. Somatic and visceral primary afferents in the lower thoracic dorsal root ganglia of the cat. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, 228, 422–431, 10.1002/cne.902280309.
- CHALMERS, I. 1993. The Cochrane Collaboration: Preparing, Maintaining, and Disseminating Systematic Reviews of the Effects of Health Care. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, **703**, 156–165, 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1993.tb26345.x.
- CHANG, W.-J., DU, Y., ZHAO, X., MA, L.-Y. & CAO, G.-W. 2014. Inflammation-related factors predicting prognosis of gastric cancer. *World journal of gastroenterology : WJG*, **20**, 4586–4596, 10.3748/wjg.v20.i16.4586.
- CHAPLAN, S.R., BACH, F.W., POGREL, J.W., CHUNG, J.M. & YAKSH, T.L. 1994. Quantitative assessment of tactile allodynia in the rat paw. *Journal of neuroscience methods*, **53**, 55–63 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7990513 [Accessed January 23, 2015].
- CHEN, G. 2002. Discordant Protein and mRNA Expression in Lung Adenocarcinomas. *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics*, **1**, 304–313, 10.1074/mcp.M200008-MCP200.
- CHEN, M.C. & MECKFESSEL, M.H. 2013. Autoinflammatory disorders, pain, and neural regulation of inflammation. *Dermatologic clinics*, **31**, 461–470, 10.1016/j.det.2013.04.002.
- CHEN, N., DICKEY, C.C., YOO, S., GUTTMANN, C.R.G. & PANYCH, L.P. 2003. Selection of voxel size and slice orientation for fMRI in the presence of susceptibility field gradients : application to imaging of the amygdala. **19**, 817–825, 10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00091-0.

- CHEN, Y.-L., LI, A.H., YEH, T.-H., CHOU, A.-H. & WANG, H.-L. 2009. Nocistatin and nociceptin exert opposite effects on the excitability of central amygdala nucleus-periaqueductal gray projection neurons. *Molecular and cellular neurosciences*, **40**, 76–88, 10.1016/j.mcn.2008.09.003.
- CHEN, Y.-T., HUANG, M.-W., HUNG, I.-C., LANE, H.-Y. & HOU, C.-J. 2014. Right and left amygdalae activation in patients with major depression receiving antidepressant treatment, as revealed by fMRI. *Behavioral and brain functions : BBF*, **10**, 36, 10.1186/1744-9081-10-36.
- CHEONG, Y.C., SMOTRA, G. & WILLIAMS, A.C. DE C. 2014. Non-surgical interventions for the management of chronic pelvic pain. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, **3**, CD008797, 10.1002/14651858.CD008797.pub2.
- CHERRY, C.L., MOBAROK, M., WESSELINGH, S.L., FAIN, R., WEINSTOCK, S., TACHEDJIAN, G., SRIVASTAVA, S., TYSSEN, D.P., GLASS, J.D. & HOOKER, D.J. 2010. Ubisol-Aqua: coenzyme Q10 prevents antiretroviral toxic neuropathy in an in vitro model. *Current HIV research*, **8**, 232–239 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20158454 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- CHIBA, S. & WADA, J.A. 1995. Amygdala kindling in rats with brainstem bisection. *Brain research*, **682**, 50–54 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7552326 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- CHO, S.J., KANG, M.J., HOMER, R.J., KANG, H.R., ZHANG, X., LEE, P.J., ELIAS, J.A. & LEE, C.G. 2006. Role of early growth response-1 (Egr-1) in interleukin-13-induced inflammation and remodeling. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **281**, 8161–8168, 10.1074/jbc.M506770200.
- CHRISTMAS, T.J., RODE, J., CHAPPLE, C.R., MILROY, E.J. & TURNER-WARWICK, R.T. 1990. Nerve fibre proliferation in interstitial cystitis. Virchows Archiv. A, Pathological anatomy and histopathology, 416, 447–451 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2107633 [Accessed August 30, 2014].
- CHUANG, D.C., CHENG, S.L., WEI, F.C., WU, C.L. & HO, Y.S. 1998. Clinical evaluation of C7 spinal nerve transection: 21 patients with at least 2 years' follow-up. *British journal of plastic surgery*, **51**, 285–290, 10.1054/bjps.1997.0193.
- CHUNG, K.-H., LIU, S.-P., LIN, H.-C. & CHUNG, S.-D. 2014. Bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis is associated with anxiety disorder. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **33**, 101–105, 10.1002/nau.22382.
- CICERO, T.J., MEYER, E.R., WIEST, W.G., OLNEY, J.W. & BELL, R.D. 1975. Effects of chronic morphine administration on the reproductive system of the male rat. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics*, **192**, 542–548 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1168254 [Accessed November 20, 2014].

- CIOCCHI, S., HERRY, C., GRENIER, F., WOLFF, S.B.E., LETZKUS, J.J., VLACHOS, I., EHRLICH, I., ... LÜTHI, A. 2010. Encoding of conditioned fear in central amygdala inhibitory circuits. *Nature*, **468**, 277–282, 10.1038/nature09559.
- CIRINO, G. 1998. Multiple controls in inflammation. Extracellular and intracellular phospholipase A2, inducible and constitutive cyclooxygenase, and inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Biochemical pharmacology*, **55**, 105–111 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9448732 [Accessed December 4, 2014].
- CITROME, L. & WEISS-CITROME, A. 2012. A systematic review of duloxetine for osteoarthritic pain: what is the number needed to treat, number needed to harm, and likelihood to be helped or harmed? *Postgraduate medicine*, **124**, 83–93, 10.3810/pgm.2012.01.2521.
- CLARK, E.W. & BERNSTEIN, I.L. 2009. Establishing aversive, but not safe, taste memories requires lateralized pontine-cortical connections. *Behavioural brain research*, **197**, 356–363, 10.1016/j.bbr.2008.09.030.
- CLARKE, H., BONIN, R.P., ORSER, B.A., ENGLESAKIS, M., WIJEYSUNDERA, D.N. & KATZ, J. 2012. The prevention of chronic postsurgical pain using gabapentin and pregabalin: a combined systematic review and meta-analysis. *Anesthesia and analgesia*, **115**, 428–442, 10.1213/ANE.0b013e318249d36e.
- CLEMENS, J.Q., ELLIOTT, M.N., SUTTORP, M. & BERRY, S.H. 2012. Temporal ordering of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome and non-bladder conditions. *Urology*, **80**, 1227–1231, 10.1016/j.urology.2012.06.059.
- CLEMENS, J.Q., MEENAN, R.T., O'KEEFFE ROSETTI, M.C., KIMES, T.A. & CALHOUN, E.A. 2008. Casecontrol study of medical comorbidities in women with interstitial cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **179**, 2222–2225, 10.1016/j.juro.2008.01.172.
- CLEMENS, J.Q., MULLINS, C., KUSEK, J.W., KIRKALI, Z., MAYER, E.A., RODRÍGUEZ, L. V, KLUMPP, D.J., ... CLAUW, D.J. 2014. The MAPP research network: a novel study of urologic chronic pelvic pain syndromes. *BMC urology*, **14**, 57, 10.1186/1471-2490-14-57.
- CLEMENTS, J.E., MANKOWSKI, J.L., GAMA, L. & ZINK, M.C. 2008. The accelerated simian immunodeficiency virus macaque model of human immunodeficiency virusassociated neurological disease: from mechanism to treatment. *Journal of neurovirology*, **14**, 309–317, 10.1080/13550280802132832.
- COCHRANE, D.E., DISTEL, D.L., LANSMAN, J.B. & PATERSON, B.M. 1982. Stimulus-secretion coupling in rat mast cells: inactivation of extracellular calcium dependent secretion. *The Journal of physiology*, **323**, 423–435 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1250366&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed November 8, 2014].
- COGGESHALL, R.E. 2005. Fos, nociception and the dorsal horn. *Progress in neurobiology*, **77**, 299–352, 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2005.11.002.

- COLLETT, B. 2013. Visceral pain: the importance of pain management services. *British Journal of Pain*, **7**, 6–7, 10.1177/2049463713480138.
- CONNELL, K., BOLTON, N., OLSEN, D., PIOMELLI, D. & HOHMANN, A.G. 2006. Role of the basolateral nucleus of the amygdala in endocannabinoid-mediated stress-induced analgesia. *Neuroscience letters*, **397**, 180–184, 10.1016/j.neulet.2005.12.008.
- COOLS, A.R., ELLENBROEK, B., HEEREN, D. & LUBBERS, L. 1993. Use of high and low responders to novelty in rat studies on the role of the ventral striatum in radial maze performance: effects of intra-accumbens injections of sulpiride. *Canadian journal of physiology and pharmacology*, **71**, 335–342 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8402399 [Accessed March 14, 2013].
- COOPER, M.S. & CLARK, V.P. 2013. Neuroinflammation, neuroautoimmunity, and the comorbidities of complex regional pain syndrome. *Journal of neuroimmune pharmacology : the official journal of the Society on NeuroImmune Pharmacology*, 8, 452–469, 10.1007/s11481-012-9392-x.
- CORCORAN, A.T., YOSHIMURA, N., TYAGI, V., JACOBS, B., LENG, W. & TYAGI, P. 2013. Mapping the cytokine profile of painful bladder syndrome/interstitial cystitis in human bladder and urine specimens. *World journal of urology*, **31**, 241–246, 10.1007/s00345-012-0852-y.
- CRAIG, K.D., HYDE, S.A. & PATRICK, C.J. 1991. Genuine, suppressed and faked facial behavior during exacerbation of chronic low back pain. *Pain*, **46**, 161–171, 10.1016/0304-3959(91)90071-5.
- CREGG, R., ANWAR, S. & FARQUHAR-SMITH, P. 2013. Persistent postsurgical pain. *Current* opinion in supportive and palliative care, **7**, 144–152, 10.1097/SPC.0b013e328360b09e.
- CRYAN, J.F. & HOLMES, A. 2005. The ascent of mouse: advances in modelling human depression and anxiety. *Nature reviews. Drug discovery*, **4**, 775–790, 10.1038/nrd1825.
- CUI, L., LOCATELLI, L., XIE, M.Y. & SOMMADOSSI, J.P. 1997. Effect of nucleoside analogs on neurite regeneration and mitochondrial DNA synthesis in PC-12 cells. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics*, **280**, 1228–1234 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9067308 [Accessed November 16, 2014].
- CUNHA, T.M., VERRI, W.A., VALÉRIO, D.A., GUERRERO, A.T., NOGUEIRA, L.G., VIEIRA, S.M., SOUZA, D.G., ... CUNHA, F.Q. 2008. Role of cytokines in mediating mechanical hypernociception in a model of delayed-type hypersensitivity in mice. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **12**, 1059–1068, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2008.02.003.
- CUNNINGHAM, C., DEACON, R.M.J., CHAN, K., BOCHE, D., RAWLINS, J.N.P. & PERRY, V.H. 2005. Neuropathologically distinct prion strains give rise to similar temporal profiles of behavioral deficits. *Neurobiology of disease*, **18**, 258–269, 10.1016/j.nbd.2004.08.015.

- D'HANIS, W., LINKE, R. & YILMAZER-HANKE, D.M. 2007. Topography of thalamic and parabrachial calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) immunoreactive neurons projecting to subnuclei of the amygdala and extended amygdala. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **505**, 268–291, 10.1002/cne.21495.
- DAHAN, A., DUNNE, A., SWARTJES, M., PROTO, P.L., HEIJ, L., VOGELS, O., VAN VELZEN, M., ... BRINES, M. 2013. ARA 290 improves symptoms in patients with sarcoidosis-associated small nerve fiber loss and increases corneal nerve fiber density. *Molecular medicine* (*Cambridge, Mass.*), **19**, 334–345, 10.2119/molmed.2013.00122.
- DALAKAS, M.C. 2001. Peripheral neuropathy and antiretroviral drugs. *Journal of the peripheral nervous system : JPNS*, **6**, 14–20 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11293802 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- DALAKAS, M.C. & CUPLER, E.J. 1996. Neuropathies in HIV infection. *Baillière's clinical neurology*, **5**, 199–218 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8732208 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- DANIEL, H.C., NAREWSKA, J., SERPELL, M., HOGGART, B., JOHNSON, R. & RICE, A.S.C. 2008.
 Comparison of psychological and physical function in neuropathic pain and nociceptive pain: implications for cognitive behavioral pain management programs. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **12**, 731–741, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2007.11.006.
- DASKALAKIS, N.P., DIAMANTOPOULOU, A., CLAESSENS, S.E.F., REMMERS, E., TJÄLVE, M., OITZL, M.S., CHAMPAGNE, D.L. & DE KLOET, E.R. 2014. Early experience of a novel-environment in isolation primes a fearful phenotype characterized by persistent amygdala activation. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, **39**, 39–57, 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.09.021.
- DAVOODY, L., QUITON, R.L., LUCAS, J.M., JI, Y., KELLER, A. & MASRI, R. 2011. Conditioned place preference reveals tonic pain in an animal model of central pain. *The journal of pain : official journal of the American Pain Society*, **12**, 868–874, 10.1016/j.jpain.2011.01.010.
- DAWES, J.M., CALVO, M., PERKINS, J.R., PATERSON, K.J., KIESEWETTER, H., HOBBS, C., KAAN, T.K.Y., ORENGO, C., BENNETT, D.L.H. & MCMAHON, S.B. 2011. CXCL5 mediates UVB irradiationinduced pain. *Science translational medicine*, **3**, 90ra60 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3232447&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed July 27, 2012].
- DAY, H.E.W., MASINI, C. V & CAMPEAU, S. 2004. The pattern of brain c-fos mRNA induced by a component of fox odor, 2,5-dihydro-2,4,5-trimethylthiazoline (TMT), in rats, suggests both systemic and processive stress characteristics. *Brain research*, **1025**, 139–151, 10.1016/j.brainres.2004.07.079.
- DE GOEIJ, M., VAN EIJK, L.T., VANELDEREN, P., WILDER-SMITH, O.H., VISSERS, K.C., VAN DER HOEVEN, J.G., KOX, M., SCHEFFER, G.J. & PICKKERS, P. 2013. Systemic inflammation decreases pain threshold in humans in vivo. *PloS one*, **8**, e84159, 10.1371/journal.pone.0084159.

- DE KRUIJF, M., KERKHOF, H.J.M., PETERS, M.J., BIERMA-ZEINSTRA, S., HOFMAN, A., UITTERLINDEN, A.G., HUGGEN, F.J.P.M. & VAN MEURS, J.B.J. 2014. Finger length pattern as a biomarker for osteoarthritis and chronic joint pain: a population-based study and meta-analysis after systematic review. *Arthritis care & research*, **66**, 1337–1343, 10.1002/acr.22320.
- DE OLIVEIRA, C.M.B., SAKATA, R.K., ISSY, A.M., GEROLA, L.R. & SALOMÃO, R. 2014. Cytokines and pain. *Revista brasileira de anestesiologia*, **61**, 255–259, 260–265, 137–142, 10.1016/S0034-7094(11)70029-0.
- DE OLMOS, J., HARDY, H. & HEIMER, L. 1978. The afferent connections of the main and the accessory olfactory bulb formations in the rat: an experimental HRP-study. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **181**, 213–244, 10.1002/cne.901810202.
- DEACON, R.M.J. 2009. Burrowing: a sensitive behavioural assay, tested in five species of laboratory rodents. *Behavioural brain research*, **200**, 128–133, 10.1016/j.bbr.2009.01.007.
- DEACON, R.M.J., CROUCHER, A. & RAWLINS, J.N.P. 2002. Hippocampal cytotoxic lesion effects on species-typical behaviours in mice. *Behavioural brain research*, **132**, 203–213 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11997150 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- DEL BEL, E.A., GUIMARÃES, F.S., BERMÚDEZ-ECHEVERRY, M., GOMES, M.Z., SCHIAVETO-DE-SOUZA, A., PADOVAN-NETO, F.E., TUMAS, V., ... PAULA-SOUZA1, D. 2005. Role of nitric oxide on motor behavior. *Cellular and molecular neurobiology*, **25**, 371–392, 10.1007/s10571-005-3065-8.
- DELBARRE, B., DUMAS, G. & GUIONNIERE, M. 1970. An automated open field method. *Psychopharmacologia*, **18**, 227–230, 10.1007/BF00401502.
- DELEO, J. A & RUTKOWSKI, M.D. 2000. Gender differences in rat neuropathic pain sensitivity is dependent on strain. *Neuroscience letters*, **282**, 197–199 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10717425.
- DELEO, J.A. 2006. Basic science of pain. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery. American volume*, **88 Suppl 2**, 58–62, 10.2106/JBJS.E.01286.
- DEMANT, D.T., LUND, K., VOLLERT, J., MAIER, C., SEGERDAHL, M., FINNERUP, N.B., JENSEN, T.S. & SINDRUP, S.H. 2014. The effect of oxcarbazepine in peripheral neuropathic pain depends on pain phenotype: A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phenotype-stratified study. *Pain*, **155**, 2263–2273, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.08.014.
- DENK, F., HUANG, W., SIDDERS, B., BITHELL, A., CROW, M., GRIST, J., SHARMA, S., ... MCMAHON, S.B. 2013. HDAC inhibitors attenuate the development of hypersensitivity in models of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, **154**, 1668–1679, 10.1016/j.pain.2013.05.021.
- DEPOORTÈRE, R., MELEINE, M., BARDIN, L., ALIAGA, M., MULLER, E., ARDID, D. & NEWMAN-TANCREDI, A. 2011. Milnacipran is active in models of irritable bowel syndrome and abdominal

visceral pain in rodents. *European journal of pharmacology*, 10.1016/j.ejphar.2011.09.182.

- DERRY, S., SVEN-RICE, A., COLE, P., TAN, T. & MOORE, R.A. 2013. Topical capsaicin (high concentration) for chronic neuropathic pain in adults. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, **2**, CD007393, 10.1002/14651858.CD007393.pub3.
- DHAKA, A., MURRAY, A.N., MATHUR, J., EARLEY, T.J., PETRUS, M.J. & PATAPOUTIAN, A. 2007. TRPM8 is required for cold sensation in mice. *Neuron*, **54**, 371–378, 10.1016/j.neuron.2007.02.024.
- DHUNGEL, S., MASAOKA, M., RAI, D., KONDO, Y. & SAKUMA, Y. 2011. Both olfactory epithelial and vomeronasal inputs are essential for activation of the medial amygdala and preoptic neurons of male rats. *Neuroscience*, **199**, 225–234, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.09.051.
- DIAMANTOPOULOU, A., RAFTOGIANNI, A., STAMATAKIS, A., TZANOULINOU, S., OITZL, M.S. & STYLIANOPOULOU, F. 2013. Denial or receipt of expected reward through maternal contact during the neonatal period differentially affect the development of the rat amygdala and program its function in adulthood in a sex-dimorphic way. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, **38**, 1757–1771, 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.02.012.
- DIAZ, M. 2014. How far have we come in interstitial cystitis and how far to go? A methodologist's perspective. *The Journal of urology*, **191**, 11–12, 10.1016/j.juro.2013.10.049.
- DINIS, P., CHARRUA, A., AVELINO, A. & CRUZ, F. 2004. Intravesical resiniferatoxin decreases spinal c-fos expression and increases bladder volume to reflex micturition in rats with chronic inflamed urinary bladders. *BJU international*, **94**, 153–157, 10.1111/j.1464-4096.2004.04855.x.
- DISTLER, J.H.W., AKHMETSHINA, A., SCHETT, G. & DISTLER, O. 2009. Monocyte chemoattractant proteins in the pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis. *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, **48**, 98–103, 10.1093/rheumatology/ken401.
- DIXON, K. 2004. The Laboratory Mouse. *The Laboratory Mouse*. Academic Press, 656 pp. Available at: http://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=J4Ip20dvFEsC&pgis=1 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- DORNELLES, F.N., ANDRADE, E.L., CAMPOS, M.M. & CALIXTO, J.B. 2014. Role of CXCR2 and TRPV1 in functional, inflammatory and behavioural changes in the rat model of cyclophosphamide-induced haemorrhagic cystitis. *British journal of pharmacology*, 171, 452–467, 10.1111/bph.12467.
- DRAGUNOW, M. & FAULL, R. 1989. The use of c-fos as a metabolic marker in neuronal pathway tracing. *Journal of neuroscience methods*, **29**, 261–265 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2507830 [Accessed April 17, 2012].

- Du, J.-Y., FANG, J.-Q., LIANG, Y. & FANG, J.-F. 2014. Electroacupuncture attenuates mechanical allodynia by suppressing the spinal JNK1/2 pathway in a rat model of inflammatory pain. *Brain research bulletin*, **108C**, 27–36, 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2014.06.004.
- DUBINSKY, R.M. & MIYASAKI, J. 2010. Assessment: efficacy of transcutaneous electric nerve stimulation in the treatment of pain in neurologic disorders (an evidence-based review): report of the Therapeutics and Technology Assessment Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. *Neurology*, **74**, 173–176, 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181c918fc.
- DUBINSKY, R.M., YARCHOAN, R., DALAKAS, M. & BRODER, S. 1989. Reversible axonal neuropathy from the treatment of AIDS and related disorders with 2',3'-dideoxycytidine (ddC). *Muscle & nerve*, **12**, 856–860, 10.1002/mus.880121012.
- DUNCKLEY, P., WISE, R.G., FAIRHURST, M., HOBDEN, P., AZIZ, Q., CHANG, L. & TRACEY, I. 2005. A comparison of visceral and somatic pain processing in the human brainstem using functional magnetic resonance imaging. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **25**, 7333–7341, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1100-05.2005.
- DUPONT, M.C., SPITSBERGEN, J.M., KIM, K.B., TUTTLE, J.B. & STEERS, W.D. 2001. Histological and neurotrophic changes triggered by varying models of bladder inflammation. *The Journal of urology*, **166**, 1111–1118 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11490308 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- DURCHDEWALD, M., ANGEL, P. & HESS, J. 2009. The transcription factor Fos: a Janus-type regulator in health and disease. *Histology and histopathology*, **24**, 1451–1461 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19760594 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- DUVARCI, S., POPA, D. & PARÉ, D. 2011. Central amygdala activity during fear conditioning. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **31**, 289–294, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4985-10.2011.
- DWORKIN, R.H., O'CONNOR, A.B., KENT, J., MACKEY, S.C., RAJA, S.N., STACEY, B.R., LEVY, R.M., ... WELLS, C.D. 2013. Interventional management of neuropathic pain: NeuPSIG recommendations. *Pain*, **154**, 2249–2261, 10.1016/j.pain.2013.06.004.
- DYCK, M., LOUGHEAD, J., KELLERMANN, T., BOERS, F., GUR, R.C. & MATHIAK, K. 2010. Cognitive versus automatic mechanisms of mood induction differentially activate left and right amygdala. *NeuroImage*, 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.10.013.
- EIDMAN, D.S., BENEDITO, M.A.C. & LEITE, J.R. 1990. Daily changes in pentylenetrazol-induced convulsions and open-field behavior in rats. *Physiology & Behavior*, **47**, 853–856, 10.1016/0031-9384(90)90008-R.
- ELLIS, A. & BENNETT, D.L.H. 2013. Neuroinflammation and the generation of neuropathic pain. *British journal of anaesthesia*, **111**, 26–37, 10.1093/bja/aet128.

- ERGORUL, C. & EICHENBAUM, H. 2004. The hippocampus and memory for "what," "where," and "when". *Learning & memory (Cold Spring Harbor, N.Y.)*, **11**, 397–405, 10.1101/lm.73304.
- EWAN, E.E. & MARTIN, T.J. 2014. Differential suppression of intracranial self-stimulation, food-maintained operant responding, and open field activity by paw incision and spinal nerve ligation in rats. *Anesthesia and analgesia*, **118**, 854–862, 10.1213/ANE.0000000000119.
- FALK, S., IPSEN, D.H., APPEL, C.K., UGARAK, A., DURUP, D., DICKENSON, A.H. & HEEGAARD, A.M.
 2014. Randall Selitto pressure algometry for assessment of bone-related pain in rats. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, 10.1002/ejp.547.
- FAN, L., WANG, T., CHANG, L., SONG, Y., WU, Y. & MA, D. 2014. Systemic inflammation induces a profound long term brain cell injury in rats. *Acta neurobiologiae experimentalis*, 74, 298–306 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25231849 [Accessed November 15, 2014].
- FARAHBOD, H., COOK, I.A., KORB, A.S., HUNTER, A.M. & LEUCHTER, A.F. 2010. Amygdala lateralization at rest and during viewing of neutral faces in major depressive disorder using low-resolution brain electromagnetic tomography. *Clinical EEG and neuroscience : official journal of the EEG and Clinical Neuroscience Society (ENCS)*, **41**, 19–23 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20307012 [Accessed November 22, 2010].
- FARQUHAR-SMITH, W.P., JAGGAR, S.I. & RICE, A.S.C. 2002. Attenuation of nerve growth factorinduced visceral hyperalgesia via cannabinoid CB(1) and CB(2)-like receptors. *Pain*, **97**, 11–21 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12031775.
- FARQUHAR-SMITH, W.P. & RICE, A S. 2001. Administration of endocannabinoids prevents a referred hyperalgesia associated with inflammation of the urinary bladder. *Anesthesiology*, 94, 507–513; discussion 6A Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11374613.
- FEHRENBACHER, J.C., VASKO, M.R. & DUARTE, D.B. 2012. Models of inflammation: Carrageenanor complete Freund's Adjuvant (CFA)-induced edema and hypersensitivity in the rat. *Current protocols in pharmacology / editorial board, S.J. Enna (editor-in-chief) ... [et al.]*, Chapter 5, Unit5.4, 10.1002/0471141755.ph0504s56.
- FEINSTEIN, J.S., BUZZA, C., HURLEMANN, R., FOLLMER, R.L., DAHDALEH, N.S., CORYELL, W.H., WELSH, M.J., TRANEL, D. & WEMMIE, J.A. 2013. Fear and panic in humans with bilateral amygdala damage. *Nature neuroscience*, **16**, 270–272, 10.1038/nn.3323.
- FELDMAN, S. & CONFORTI, N. 1985. Modifications of adrenocortical responses following frontal cortex simulation in rats with hypothalamic deafferentations and medial forebrain bundle lesions. *Neuroscience*, **15**, 1045–1047 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3876521 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- FENDER, C., FUJINAGA, M. & MAZE, M. 2000. Strain differences in the antinociceptive effect of nitrous oxide on the tail flick test in rats. *Anesthesia and analgesia*, **90**, 195–199 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10625003.
- FENDT, M. & ENDRES, T. 2008. 2,3,5-Trimethyl-3-thiazoline (TMT), a component of fox odor just repugnant or really fear-inducing? *Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews*, **32**, 1259–1266, 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2008.05.010.
- FERGUSON, S.A., HOLSON, R.R., GAZZARA, R.A. & SIITONEN, P.H. 1998. Minimal behavioral effects from moderate postnatal lead treatment in rats. *Neurotoxicology and teratology*, 20, 637–643 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9831125 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- FERRARI, G., NALASSAMY, N., DOWNS, H., DANA, R. & OAKLANDER, A. 2013a. Corneal innervation as a window to peripheral neuropathies. *Experimental eye research*, **113**, 148–150, 10.1016/j.exer.2013.05.016.
- FERRARI, L.F., LEVINE, E. & LEVINE, J.D. 2013b. Independent contributions of alcohol and stress axis hormones to painful peripheral neuropathy. *Neuroscience*, **228**, 409–417, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.10.052.
- FERRY, B. 2014. The orexinergic system influences conditioned odor aversion learning in the rat: a theory on the processes and hypothesis on the circuit involved. *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, **8**, 164, 10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00164.
- FILLINGIM, R.B., KAPLAN, L., STAUD, R., NESS, T.J., GLOVER, T.L., CAMPBELL, C.M., MOGIL, J.S. & WALLACE, M.R. 2005. The A118G single nucleotide polymorphism of the mu-opioid receptor gene (OPRM1) is associated with pressure pain sensitivity in humans. *The journal of pain : official journal of the American Pain Society*, 6, 159–167, 10.1016/j.jpain.2004.11.008.
- FILLINGIM, R.B., MAIXNER, W., GIRDLER, S.S., LIGHT, K.C., HARRIS, M.B., SHEPS, D.S. & MASON, G. A. 1997. Ischemic but not thermal pain sensitivity varies across the menstrual cycle. *Psychosomatic medicine*, **59**, 512–520 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9316184.
- FINNERUP, N.B. 2008. A review of central neuropathic pain states. *Current opinion in anaesthesiology*, **21**, 586–589, 10.1097/ACO.0b013e32830a4c11.
- FINNERUP, N.B., ATTAL, N., HAROUTOUNIAN, S., MCNICOL, E., BARON, R., DWORKIN, R.H., GILRON, I., ... WALLACE, M. 2015. Pharmacotherapy for neuropathic pain in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Neurology*, **14**, 162–173, 10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70251-0.
- FLEETWOOD-WALKER, S.M., QUINN, J.P., WALLACE, C., BLACKBURN-MUNRO, G., KELLY, B.G., FISKERSTRAND, C.E., NASH, A.A. & DALZIEL, R.G. 1999. Behavioural changes in the rat following infection with varicella-zoster virus. *The Journal of general virology*, **80 (Pt**)

9), 2433–2436 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10501498 [Accessed December 8, 2014].

- FLEMMING, K. 2010. The use of morphine to treat cancer-related pain: a synthesis of quantitative and qualitative research. *Journal of pain and symptom management*, **39**, 139–154, 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2009.05.014.
- FORREST, S.L., OSBORNE, P.B. & KEAST, J.R. 2013. Characterization of bladder sensory neurons in the context of myelination, receptors for pain modulators, and acute responses to bladder inflammation. *Frontiers in neuroscience*, **7**, 206, 10.3389/fnins.2013.00206.
- FRANCONI, F. & CAMPESI, I. 2014. Pharmacogenomics, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics: interaction with biological differences between men and women. *British journal of pharmacology*, **171**, 580–594, 10.1111/bph.12362.
- FREYNHAGEN, R., BARON, R., GOCKEL, U. & TÖLLE, T.R. 2006. painDETECT: a new screening questionnaire to identify neuropathic components in patients with back pain. *Current medical research and opinion*, **22**, 1911–1920, 10.1185/030079906X132488.
- FRIAS, B., ALLEN, S., DAWBARN, D., CHARRUA, A., CRUZ, F. & CRUZ, C.D. 2013. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor, acting at the spinal cord level, participates in bladder hyperactivity and referred pain during chronic bladder inflammation. *Neuroscience*, 234, 88–102, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.12.044.
- FRØKJÆR, J.B., OLESEN, S.S., GRAM, M., YAVARIAN, Y., BOUWENSE, S.A.W., WILDER-SMITH, O.H.G. & DREWES, A.M. 2011. Altered brain microstructure assessed by diffusion tensor imaging in patients with chronic pancreatitis. *Gut*, **60**, 1554–1562 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21610272 [Accessed July 13, 2012].
- FUDGE, J.L. & TUCKER, T. 2009. Amygdala projections to central amygdaloid nucleus subdivisions and transition zones in the primate. *Neuroscience*, **159**, 819–841, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2009.01.013.
- GABOR, C.S., PHAN, A., CLIPPERTON-ALLEN, A.E., KAVALIERS, M. & CHOLERIS, E. 2012. Interplay of oxytocin, vasopressin, and sex hormones in the regulation of social recognition. *Behavioral neuroscience*, **126**, 97–109, 10.1037/a0026464.
- GAFFREY, M.S., LUBY, J.L., BELDEN, A.C., HIRSHBERG, J.S., VOLSCH, J. & BARCH, D.M. 2011. Association between depression severity and amygdala reactivity during sad face viewing in depressed preschoolers: an fMRI study. *Journal of affective disorders*, **129**, 364–370, 10.1016/j.jad.2010.08.031.
- GAMBARDELLA, P., GRECO, A.M., STICCHI, R., BELLOTTI, R. & DI RENZO, G. 1994. Individual housing modulates daily rhythms of hypothalamic catecholaminergic system and circulating hormones in adult male rats. *Chronobiology international*, **11**, 213–221 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7954904 [Accessed September 28, 2014].

- GAO, Y.-J. & JI, R.-R. 2009. c-Fos and pERK, which is a better marker for neuronal activation and central sensitization after noxious stimulation and tissue injury? *The open pain journal*, **2**, 11–17, 10.2174/1876386300902010011.
- GARDNER, K., HALL, P.A., CHINNERY, P.F. & PAYNE, B.A.I. 2013. HIV Treatment and Associated Mitochondrial Pathology: Review of 25 Years of in Vitro, Animal, and Human Studies. *Toxicologic pathology*, **42**, 811–822, 10.1177/0192623313503519.
- GAREAU, M.G., SILVA, M.A. & PERDUE, M.H. 2008. Pathophysiological Mechanisms of Stress-Induced Intestina Damage. *Current Molecular Medicine*, **8**, 274–281, 10.2174/156652408784533760.
- GARRY, E.M., DELANEY, A., ANDERSON, H.A., SIRINATHSINGHJI, E.C., CLAPP, R.H., MARTIN, W.J., KINCHINGTON, P.R., KRAH, D.L., ABBADIE, C. & FLEETWOOD-WALKER, S.M. 2005. Varicella zoster virus induces neuropathic changes in rat dorsal root ganglia and behavioral reflex sensitisation that is attenuated by gabapentin or sodium channel blocking drugs. *Pain*, **118**, 97–111, 10.1016/j.pain.2005.08.003.
- GAUTAM, A., DIXIT, S., PHILIPP, M.T., SINGH, S.R., MORICI, L.A., KAUSHAL, D. & DENNIS, V.A. 2011. Interleukin-10 alters effector functions of multiple genes induced by Borrelia burgdorferi in macrophages to regulate Lyme disease inflammation. *Infection and immunity*, **79**, 4876–4892, 10.1128/IAI.05451-11.
- GENTSCH, C., LICHTSTEINER, M. & FEER, H. 1982. Behavioural comparisons between individually- and group-housed male rats: Effects of novel environments and diurnal rhythm. *Behavioural Brain Research*, **6**, 93–100, 10.1016/0166-4328(82)90084-5.
- GHONIEM, G., FARUQUI, N., ELMISSIRY, M., MAHDY, A., ABDELWAHAB, H., OOMMEN, M. & ABDEL-MAGEED, A.B. 2011. Differential profile analysis of urinary cytokines in patients with overactive bladder. *International urogynecology journal*, **22**, 953–961, 10.1007/s00192-011-1401-8.
- GIAMBERARDINO, M. 1999. Recent and forgotten aspects of visceral pain. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **3**, 77–92, 10.1053/eujp.1999.0117.
- GIBBONS, C.H., WANG, N. & FREEMAN, R. 2010. Capsaicin induces degeneration of cutaneous autonomic nerve fibers. *Annals of neurology*, **68**, 888–898, 10.1002/ana.22126.
- GILLER, C.A. 2003. The neurosurgical treatment of pain. Archives of neurology, **60**, 1537–1540, 10.1001/archneur.60.11.1537.
- GILLIAM, W., BURNS, J.W., QUARTANA, P., MATSUURA, J., NAPPI, C. & WOLFF, B. 2010. Interactive effects of catastrophizing and suppression on responses to acute pain: a test of an appraisal x emotion regulation model. *Journal of behavioral medicine*, **33**, 191–199, 10.1007/s10865-009-9245-0.

- GILRON, I., WATSON, C.P.N., CAHILL, C.M. & MOULIN, D.E. 2006. Neuropathic pain: a practical guide for the clinician. *CMAJ* : *Canadian Medical Association journal = journal de l'Association medicale canadienne*, **175**, 265–275, 10.1503/cmaj.060146.
- GIRARD, B.M., MALLEY, S.E., BRAAS, K.M., WASCHEK, J.A., MAY, V. & VIZZARD, M.A. 2008. Exaggerated expression of inflammatory mediators in vasoactive intestinal polypeptide knockout (VIP-/-) mice with cyclophosphamide (CYP)-induced cystitis. *Journal of molecular neuroscience : MN*, **36**, 188–199, 10.1007/s12031-008-9084-4.
- GOA, K.L. & SORKIN, E.M. 1993. Gabapentin. A review of its pharmacological properties and clinical potential in epilepsy. *Drugs*, **46**, 409–427 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7693432 [Accessed November 12, 2014].
- GONÇALVES, L. & DICKENSON, A.H. 2012. Asymmetric time-dependent activation of right central amygdala neurones in rats with peripheral neuropathy and pregabalin modulation. *The European journal of neuroscience*, **36**, 3204–3213, 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2012.08235.x.
- GRAVES, N.M. & LEPPIK, I.E. 1993. Advances in pharmacotherapy: recent developments in the treatment of epilepsy. *Journal of clinical pharmacy and therapeutics*, **18**, 227–242 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8227231 [Accessed November 12, 2014].
- GRAY, T.S. & MAGNUSON, D.J. 1987. Galanin-like immunoreactivity within amygdaloid and hypothalamic neurons that project to the midbrain central grey in rat. *Neuroscience letters*, 83, 264–268 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2450313 [Accessed November 5, 2014].
- GRÉGOIRE, S., MICHAUD, V., CHAPUY, E., ESCHALIER, A. & ARDID, D. 2012. Study of emotional and cognitive impairments in mononeuropathic rats: Effect of duloxetine and gabapentin. *Pain*, 10.1016/j.pain.2012.04.023.
- GRINEVICH, V., MA, X.-M., HERMAN, J.P., JEZOVA, D., AKMAYEV, I. & AGUILERA, G. 2001. Effect of Repeated Lipopolysaccharide Administration on Tissue Cytokine Expression and Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis Activity in Rats. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, 13, 711–723, 10.1046/j.1365-2826.2001.00684.x.
- GROSSEN, N.E. & KELLEY, M.J. 1972. Species-specific behavior and acquisition of avoidance behavior in rats. *Journal of comparative and physiological psychology*, **81**, 307–310.
- GUENTHER, K., DEACON, R.M., PERRY, V.H. & RAWLINS, J.N. 2001. Early behavioural changes in scrapie-affected mice and the influence of dapsone. *The European journal of neuroscience*, **14**, 401–409 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11553290 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- GUERIOS, S.D., WANG, Z.-Y. & BJORLING, D.E. 2006. Nerve growth factor mediates peripheral mechanical hypersensitivity that accompanies experimental cystitis in mice. *Neuroscience letters*, **392**, 193–197, 10.1016/j.neulet.2005.09.026.

- GUERIOS, S.D., WANG, Z.-Y., BOLDON, K., BUSHMAN, W. & BJORLING, D.E. 2008. Blockade of NGF and trk receptors inhibits increased peripheral mechanical sensitivity accompanying cystitis in rats. *American journal of physiology. Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology*, **295**, R111–R122, 10.1152/ajpregu.00728.2007.
- GUERIOS, S.D., WANG, Z.-Y., BOLDON, K., BUSHMAN, W. & BJORLING, D.E. 2009. Lidocaine prevents referred hyperalgesia associated with cystitis. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **28**, 455–460, 10.1002/nau.20670.
- GUEVARA, R., GIANOTTI, M., OLIVER, J. & ROCA, P. 2011. Age and sex-related changes in rat brain mitochondrial oxidative status. *Experimental gerontology*, **46**, 923–928, 10.1016/j.exger.2011.08.003.
- GUIMARÃES, F.S., BEIJAMINI, V., MOREIRA, F.A., AGUIAR, D.C. & DE LUCCA, A.C.B. 2005. Role of nitric oxide in brain regions related to defensive reactions. *Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews*, **29**, 1313–1322, 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.03.026.
- GUIMARÃES, N.N., DE ANDRADE, H.H.R., LEHMANN, M., DIHL, R.R. & CUNHA, K.S. 2010. The genetic toxicity effects of lamivudine and stavudine antiretroviral agents. *Expert* opinion on drug safety, **9**, 771–781, 10.1517/14740331003702384.
- GUIRADO, S., REAL, M.A. & DÁVILA, J.C. 2008. Distinct immunohistochemically defined areas in the medial amygdala in the developing and adult mouse. *Brain research bulletin*, **75**, 214–217, 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2007.10.016.
- GUPTA. 1995. Animal models in leprosy. *Indian Journal of Medical Microbiology*, **13**, 57 Available at: http://www.ijmm.org/article.asp?issn=0255-0857;year=1995;volume=13;issue=2;spage=57;epage=64;aulast=Gupta;type=0 [Accessed September 28, 2014].
- GYGI, S.P., ROCHON, Y., FRANZA, B.R. & AEBERSOLD, R. 1999. Correlation between Protein and mRNA Abundance in Yeast. *Mol. Cell. Biol.*, **19**, 1720–1730 Available at: http://mcb.asm.org/content/19/3/1720.short [Accessed May 15, 2015].
- HÄBLER, H.J., JÄNIG, W. & KOLTZENBURG, M. 1988. A novel type of unmyelinated chemosensitive nociceptor in the acutely inflamed urinary bladder. *Agents and actions*, 25, 219–221 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3218595 [Accessed September 28, 2014].
- HADJIKHANI, N., WARD, N., BOSHYAN, J., NAPADOW, V., MAEDA, Y., TRUINI, A., CARAMIA, F., TINELLI,
 E. & MAINERO, C. 2013. The missing link: enhanced functional connectivity between amygdala and visceroceptive cortex in migraine. *Cephalalgia : an international journal* of headache, **33**, 1264–1268, 10.1177/0333102413490344.
- HALL, C.S. 1934. Drive and emotionality: factors associated with adjustment in the rat. *Journal of Comparative Psychology*, **17**, 89–108.

- HAM, K.N. & HURLEY, J. V. 1965. Acute inflammation: An electron-microscope study of turpentine-induced pleurisy in the rat. *The Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology*, **90**, 365–377, 10.1002/path.1700900202.
- HAN, J.S., HOLLAND, P.C. & GALLAGHER, M. 1999. Disconnection of the amygdala central nucleus and substantia innominata/nucleus basalis disrupts increments in conditioned stimulus processing in rats. *Behavioral neuroscience*, **113**, 143–151 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10197914 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- HANNO, P.M., BURKS, D.A., CLEMENS, J.Q., DMOCHOWSKI, R.R., ERICKSON, D., FITZGERALD, M.P., FORREST, J.B., ... FARADAY, M.M. 2011. AUA Guideline for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Interstitial Cystitis/Bladder Pain Syndrome. *The Journal of urology*, **185**, 2162–2170, 10.1016/j.juro.2011.03.064.
- HARGREAVES, K., DUBNER, R., BROWN, F., FLORES, C. & JORIS, J. 1988. A new and sensitive method for measuring thermal nociception in cutaneous hyperalgesia. *Pain*, **32**, 77–88 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3340425 [Accessed September 6, 2014].
- HARI DASS, S.A. & VYAS, A. 2014. Toxoplasma gondii infection reduces predator aversion in rats through epigenetic modulation in the host medial amygdala. *Molecular ecology*, 10.1111/mec.12888.
- HARMAN, K. & RUYAK, P. 2005. Working Through the Pain: A Controlled Study of the Impact of Persistent Pain on Performing a Computer Task. *Clinical Journal of Pain*, 216–222 Available at: http://journals.lww.com/clinicalpain/Abstract/2005/05000/Working_Through_the_P ain__A_Controlled_Study_of.4.aspx [Accessed September 22, 2014].
- HAROUN, O.M.O., HIETAHARJU, A., BIZUNEH, E., TESFAYE, F., BRANDSMA, J.W., HAANPÄÄ, M., RICE, A.S.C. & LOCKWOOD, D.N.J. 2012. Investigation of neuropathic pain in treated leprosy patients in Ethiopia: a cross-sectional study. *Pain*, **153**, 1620–1624, 10.1016/j.pain.2012.04.007.
- HARRIS, J.A. 1998. Using c-fos as a neural marker of pain. *Brain research bulletin*, **45**, 1–8 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9434195 [Accessed November 29, 2010].
- HARRIS, R.E., ZUBIETA, J.-K., SCOTT, D.J., NAPADOW, V., GRACELY, R.H. & CLAUW, D.J. 2009. Traditional Chinese acupuncture and placebo (sham) acupuncture are differentiated by their effects on mu-opioid receptors (MORs). *NeuroImage*, **47**, 1077–1085 Available at: http://www.pubmedceptral.pib.gov/articlerender.fcgi2artid=2757074&tool=pmcepty

http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2757074&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed August 3, 2012].

HARTGRING, S.A.Y., WILLIS, C.R., BIJLSMA, J.W.J., LAFEBER, F.P.J.G. & VAN ROON, J.A.G. 2012. Interleukin-7-aggravated joint inflammation and tissue destruction in collageninduced arthritis is associated with T-cell and B-cell activation. *Arthritis research & therapy*, **14**, R137, 10.1186/ar3870.

- HASNIE, F., BREUER, J., PARKER, S., WALLACE, V.C.J., BLACKBEARD, J., LEVER, I., KINCHINGTON, P.R., DICKENSON, A.H., PHEBY, T. & RICE, A.S.C. 2007. Further characterization of a rat model of varicella zoster virus-associated pain: Relationship between mechanical hypersensitivity and anxiety-related behavior, and the influence of analgesic drugs. *Neuroscience*, **144**, 1495–1508, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.11.029.
- HASSAN, S., MUERE, A. & EINSTEIN, G. 2014. Ovarian hormones and chronic pain: A comprehensive review. *Pain*, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.08.027.
- HÄUSER, W., PETZKE, F., ÜÇEYLER, N. & SOMMER, C. 2011. Comparative efficacy and acceptability of amitriptyline, duloxetine and milnacipran in fibromyalgia syndrome: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, **50**, 532–543, 10.1093/rheumatology/keq354.
- HAYASHI, Y., TAKIMOTO, K., CHANCELLOR, M.B., ERICKSON, K.A., ERICKSON, V.L., KIRIMOTO, T., NAKANO, K., DE GROAT, W.C. & YOSHIMURA, N. 2009. Bladder hyperactivity and increased excitability of bladder afferent neurons associated with reduced expression of Kv1.4 alpha-subunit in rats with cystitis. *American journal of physiology. Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology*, **296**, R1661–R1670, 10.1152/ajpregu.91054.2008.
- HEALY, S., KHAN, P. & DAVIE, J.R. 2013. Immediate early response genes and cell transformation. *Pharmacology & therapeutics*, **137**, 64–77, 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2012.09.001.
- HERRMANN, D.N. 2008. Noninvasive and minimally invasive detection and monitoring of peripheral neuropathies. *Expert review of neurotherapeutics*, **8**, 1807–1816, 10.1586/14737175.8.12.1807.
- HEUMANN, R., KORSCHING, S., SCOTT, J. & THOENEN, H. 1984. Relationship between levels of nerve growth factor (NGF) and its messenger RNA in sympathetic ganglia and peripheral target tissues. *The EMBO journal*, **3**, 3183–3189 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=557836&tool=pmcentre z&rendertype=abstract [Accessed May 15, 2015].
- HILL, A., RUXRUNGTHAM, K., HANVANICH, M., KATLAMA, C., WOLF, E., SORIANO, V., MILINKOVIC, A., GATELL, J. & RIBERA, E. 2007. Systematic review of clinical trials evaluating low doses of stavudine as part of antiretroviral treatment. *Expert opinion on pharmacotherapy*, 8, 679–688, 10.1517/14656566.8.5.679.
- HINDI ATTAR, C., MÜLLER, M.M., ANDERSEN, S.K., BÜCHEL, C. & ROSE, M. 2010. Emotional processing in a salient motion context: integration of motion and emotion in both V5/hMT+ and the amygdala. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **30**, 5204–5210, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5029-09.2010.

- HINMAN, F. & Cox, C.E. 1967. Residual urine volume in normal male subjects. *The Journal of urology*, **97**, 641–645 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/5336852 [Accessed August 30, 2014].
- HINO, K., HONJO, H., NAKAO, M. & KITAKOJI, H. 2010. The effects of sacral acupuncture on acetic acid-induced bladder irritation in conscious rats. *Urology*, **75**, 730–734, 10.1016/j.urology.2009.04.025.
- HOFER, M.A. 1970. Cardiac and Respiratory Function During Sudden Prolonged Immobility in Wild Rodents. *Psychosomatic medicine*, **32** Available at: http://journals.lww.com/psychosomaticmedicine/Abstract/1970/11000/Cardiac_and _Respiratory_Function_During_Sudden.8.aspx [Accessed November 19, 2014].
- HOLSON, R.R. 1986. Mesial prefrontal cortical lesions and timidity in rats. I. Reactivity to aversive stimuli. *Physiology & behavior*, **37**, 221–230 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3737731 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- HONG, I., KIM, J., SONG, B., PARK, K., SHIN, K., EOM, K.D., HAN, P.L., LEE, S. & CHOI, S. 2012. Fear conditioning occludes late-phase long-term potentiation at thalamic input synapses onto the lateral amygdala in rat brain slices. *Neuroscience letters*, **506**, 121–125, 10.1016/j.neulet.2011.10.063.
- Hsu, E.S. 2009. Practical management of complex regional pain syndrome. *American journal of therapeutics*, **16**, 147–154, 10.1097/MJT.0b013e3181715671.
- Hu, B., Doods, H., TREEDE, R.-D. & CECI, A. 2009a. Depression-like behaviour in rats with mononeuropathy is reduced by the CB2-selective agonist GW405833. *Pain*, **143**, 206– 212, 10.1016/j.pain.2009.02.018.
- Hu, Y., Dong, L., Sun, B., GUILLON, M.A., BURBACH, L.R., NUNN, P.A., LIU, X., ... Rong, W. 2009b. The role of metabotropic glutamate receptor mGlu5 in control of micturition and bladder nociception. *Neuroscience letters*, **450**, 12–17, 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.11.026.
- HUANG, P., FARQUHAR, D. & PLUNKETT, W. 1992. Selective action of 2',3'-didehydro-2',3'-dideoxythymidine triphosphate on human immunodeficiency virus reverse transcriptase and human DNA polymerases. J. Biol. Chem., 267, 2817–2822 Available at: http://www.jbc.org/content/267/4/2817.abstract?ijkey=6e209afc4887b358d932dcba faa50cac4dc2a033&keytype2=tf ipsecsha [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- HUANG, W., CALVO, M., KARU, K., OLAUSEN, H.R., BATHGATE, G., OKUSE, K., BENNETT, D.L.H. & RICE, A.S.C. 2013. A clinically relevant rodent model of the HIV antiretroviral drug stavudine induced painful peripheral neuropathy. *Pain*, **154**, 560–575, 10.1016/j.pain.2012.12.023.
- HUBSCHER, C.H., BROOKS, D.L. & JOHNSON, J.R. 2005. A quantitative method for assessing stages of the rat estrous cycle. *Biotechnic & histochemistry : official publication of the Biological Stain Commission*, **80**, 79–87, 10.1080/10520290500138422.

- HUNT, S.P., PINI, A. & EVAN, G. 1987. Induction of c-fos-like protein in spinal cord neurons following sensory stimulation. *Nature*, **328**, 632–634, 10.1038/328632a0.
- HURST, M. & NOBLE, S. 1999. Stavudine: an update of its use in the treatment of HIV infection. *Drugs*, **58**, 919–949 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10595868 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- IANNITTI, T., GRAHAM, A. & DOLAN, S. 2012. Increased central and peripheral inflammation and inflammatory hyperalgesia in Zucker rat model of leptin receptor deficiency and genetic obesity. *Experimental physiology*, **97**, 1236–1245, 10.1113/expphysiol.2011.064220.
- IDA, T., NAKAHARA, K., KATAYAMA, T., MURAKAMI, N. & NAKAZATO, M. 1999. Effect of lateral cerebroventricular injection of the appetite-stimulating neuropeptide, orexin and neuropeptide Y, on the various behavioral activities of rats. *Brain research*, **821**, 526– 529 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10064841 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- IKEBUCHI, M., HASEGAWA, T. & BISCHOF, H.-J. 2009. Amygdala and socio-sexual behavior in male zebra finches. *Brain, behavior and evolution*, **74**, 250–257, 10.1159/000264660.
- IKEDA, Y., BIRDER, L., BUFFINGTON, C., ROPPOLO, J. & KANAI, A. 2009. Mucosal muscarinic receptors enhance bladder activity in cats with feline interstitial cystitis. *The Journal* of urology, **181**, 1415–1422, 10.1016/j.juro.2008.10.138.
- IMBE, H., IWAI-LIAO, Y. & SENBA, E. 2006. Stress-induced hyperalgesia: animal models and putative mechanisms. *Frontiers in bioscience : a journal and virtual library*, **11**, 2179– 2192 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16720304 [Accessed June 29, 2011].
- IMI EUROPAIN. 2012. IMI Europain. *Website*, http://www.imieuropain.org/ Available at: http://www.imieuropain.org/ [Accessed November 21, 2014].
- IRWIN, P.P., JAMES, S., WATTS, L., FLEMING, L.L. & GALLOWAY, N.T. 1993. Abnormal pedal thermoregulation in interstitial cystitis. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **12**, 139–144 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7920670 [Accessed November 13, 2014].
- IVINSKIS, A. 1968. The reliability of behavioural measures obtained in the open-field. *Australian Journal of Psychology*, **20**, 173–177, 10.1080/00049536808255754.
- JAGGAR, S.I., HABIB, S. & RICE, A.S. 1998a. The modulatory effects of bradykinin B1 and B2 receptor antagonists upon viscero-visceral hyper-reflexia in a rat model of visceral hyperalgesia. *Pain*, **75**, 169–176 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9583752 [Accessed October 10, 2013].
- JAGGAR, S.I., SCOTT, H.C., JAMES, I.F. & RICE, A.S. 2001. The capsaicin analogue SDZ249-665 attenuates the hyper-reflexia and referred hyperalgesia associated with inflammation

of the rat urinary bladder. *Pain*, **89**, 229–235 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11166479 [Accessed May 26, 2014].

- JAGGAR, S.I., SCOTT, H.C. & RICE, A.S.C. 1999. Inflammation of the rat urinary bladder is associated with a referred thermal hyperalgesia which is nerve growth factor dependent. *British journal of anaesthesia*, **83**, 442–448 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10655916.
- JAGGAR, S.I., SELLATURAY, S. & RICE, A.S.C. 1998b. The endogenous cannabinoid anandamide, but not the CB2 ligand palmitoylethanolamide, prevents the viscero-visceral hyperreflexia associated with inflammation of the rat urinary bladder. *Neuroscience letters*, 253, 123–126, 10.1016/S0304-3940(98)00621-1.
- JAIN, S., MATHUR, R., SHARMA, R. & NAYAR, U. 2000. Amygdalar tissue transplants improve recovery of nociceptive behaviour in rats. *Restorative neurology and neuroscience*, 16, 143–147 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12671217 [Accessed November 18, 2010].
- JÄNIG, W. 2010. Visceral pain still an enigma? *Pain*, **151**, 239–240, 10.1016/j.pain.2010.07.009.
- JASMIN, L., JANNI, G., MANZ, H.J. & RABKIN, S.D. 1998. Activation of CNS circuits producing a neurogenic cystitis: evidence for centrally induced peripheral inflammation. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **18**, 10016–10029 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9822756 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- JAWED, H., JAMALL, S., SHAH, S.U.A., PERVEEN, K., HANIF, F. & SIMJEE, S.U. 2014. N-(2-hydroxy phenyl) acetamide produces profound inhibition of c-Fos protein and mRNA expression in the brain of adjuvant-induced arthritic rats. *Molecular and cellular biochemistry*, **387**, 81–90, 10.1007/s11010-013-1873-6.
- JENSEN, T.S., BARON, R., HAANPÄÄ, M., KALSO, E., LOESER, J.D., RICE, A.S.C. & TREEDE, R.-D. 2011. A new definition of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, **152**, 2204–2205, 10.1016/j.pain.2011.06.017.
- JI, G., FU, Y., RUPPERT, K. A & NEUGEBAUER, V. 2007. Pain-related anxiety-like behavior requires CRF1 receptors in the amygdala. *Molecular pain*, **3**, 13, 10.1186/1744-8069-3-13.
- JI, G. & NEUGEBAUER, V. 2009. Hemispheric lateralization of pain processing by amygdala neurons. *Journal of neurophysiology*, **102**, 2253–2264, 10.1152/jn.00166.2009.
- JIAN, M., LUO, Y.-X., XUE, Y.-X., HAN, Y., SHI, H.-S., LIU, J.-F., YAN, W., ... LU, L. 2014. eIF2α dephosphorylation in basolateral amygdala mediates reconsolidation of drug memory. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **34**, 10010–10021, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0934-14.2014.

- JIRIK-BABB, P., MANAKER, S., TUCKER, A.M. & HOFER, M.A. 1984. The role of the accessory and main olfactory systems in maternal behavior of the primiparous rat. *Behavioral and neural biology*, **40**, 170–178 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6732710 [Accessed March 9, 2015].
- JIRKOF, P., CESAROVIC, N., RETTICH, A., FLEISCHMANN, T. & ARRAS, M. 2012. Individual housing of female mice: influence on postsurgical behaviour and recovery. *Laboratory animals*, 46, 325–334, 10.1258/la.2012.012027.
- JOËLS, M., PASRICHA, N. & KARST, H. 2013. The interplay between rapid and slow corticosteroid actions in brain. *European journal of pharmacology*, **719**, 44–52, 10.1016/j.ejphar.2013.07.015.
- JOHNSON, A.C., TRAN, L., SCHULKIN, J. & MEERVELD, B.G.-V. 2012. Importance of stress receptormediated mechanisms in the amygdala on visceral pain perception in an intrinsically anxious rat. *Neurogastroenterology and motility : the official journal of the European Gastrointestinal Motility Society*, 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2012.01899.x.
- JOHNSON, A.K., DE OLMOS, J., PASTUSKOVAS, C. V, ZARDETTO-SMITH, A.M. & VIVAS, L. 1999. The extended amygdala and salt appetite. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 877, 258–280 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10415654 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- JOHNSON, R. & RICE, A.S.C. 2014. Postherpetic Neuralgia. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 1526–1533 Available at: http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMcp1403062 [Accessed December 8, 2014].
- JOHNSTON, J.B. 1923. Further contributions to the study of the evolution of the forebrain. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, **35**, 337–481, 10.1002/cne.900350502.
- JONES, K.L. & BARR, G.A. 1995. Ontogeny of morphine withdrawal in the rat. *Behavioral neuroscience*, **109**, 1189–1198 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8748967 [Accessed October 6, 2010].
- JOSEPH, E.K., CHEN, X., KHASAR, S.G. & LEVINE, J.D. 2004. Novel mechanism of enhanced nociception in a model of AIDS therapy-induced painful peripheral neuropathy in the rat. *Pain*, **107**, 147–158, 10.1016/j.pain.2003.10.010.
- Jóźwiak-BEBENISTA, M. & Nowak, J.Z. 2014. Paracetamol: mechanism of action, applications and safety concern. *Acta poloniae pharmaceutica*, **71**, 11–23 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24779190 [Accessed November 5, 2014].
- JUSZCZAK, K., GIL, K., WYCZOLKOWSKI, M. & THOR, P.J. 2010. Functional, histological structure and mastocytes alterations in rat urinary bladders following acute and [corrected] chronic cyclophosphamide treatment. *Journal of physiology and pharmacology : an official journal of the Polish Physiological Society*, **61**, 477–482 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20814076 [Accessed November 14, 2014].

- KACHRAMANOGLOU, C., CARLSTEDT, T., KOLTZENBURG, M. & CHOI, D. 2011. Self-mutilation in patients after nerve injury may not be due to deafferentation pain: a case report. *Pain medicine (Malden, Mass.)*, **12**, 1644–1648, 10.1111/j.1526-4637.2011.01242.x.
- KAKUDA, T.N. 2000. Pharmacology of nucleoside and nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitor-induced mitochondrial toxicity. *Clinical therapeutics*, **22**, 685–708, 10.1016/S0149-2918(00)90004-3.
- KALLAI, J., MAKANY, T., CSATHO, A., KARADI, K., HORVATH, D., KOVACS-LABADI, B., JARAI, R., NADEL, L.
 & JACOBS, J.W. 2007. Cognitive and affective aspects of thigmotaxis strategy in humans. *Behavioral neuroscience*, **121**, 21–30, 10.1037/0735-7044.121.1.21.
- KAMBIZ, S., BAAS, M., DURAKU, L.S., KERVER, A.L., KONING, A.H.J., WALBEEHM, E.T. & RUIGROK, T.J.H. 2014. Innervation mapping of the hind paw of the rat using Evans Blue extravasation, Optical Surface Mapping and CASAM. *Journal of neuroscience methods*, 229, 15–27, 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2014.03.015.
- KAMERMAN, P.R., MOSS, P.J., WEBER, J., WALLACE, V.C.J., RICE, A.S.C. & HUANG, W. 2012. Pathogenesis of HIV-associated sensory neuropathy: evidence from in vivo and in vitro experimental models. *Journal of the peripheral nervous system : JPNS*, **17**, 19–31, 10.1111/j.1529-8027.2012.00373.x.
- KAMPIRA, E., KUMWENDA, J., VAN OOSTERHOUT, J.J. & DANDARA, C. 2013. Mitochondrial subhaplogroups and differential risk of stavudine-induced lipodystrophy in Malawian HIV/AIDS patients. *Pharmacogenomics*, **14**, 1999–2004, 10.2217/pgs.13.188.
- KARPMAN, H.L., KNEBEL, A., SEMEL, C.J. & COOPER, J. 1970. Clinical Studies in Thermography. Archives of Environmental Health: An International Journal, **20**, 412–417, 10.1080/00039896.1970.10665613.
- KATO, K., KITADA, S., LONGHURST, P.A., WEIN, A.J. & LEVIN, R.M. 1990. Time-course of alterations of bladder function following acetone-induced cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, 144, 1272–1276 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2231913 [Accessed November 14, 2014].
- KATONA, I., RANCZ, E.A., ACSADY, L., LEDENT, C., MACKIE, K., HAJOS, N. & FREUND, T.F. 2001.
 Distribution of CB1 cannabinoid receptors in the amygdala and their role in the control of GABAergic transmission. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **21**, 9506–9518 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11717385 [Accessed November 15, 2010].
- KAUL, S., DANDEKAR, K.A., SCHILLING, B.E. & BARBHAIYA, R.H. 1999. Toxicokinetics of 2',3'didehydro-3'-deoxythymidine, stavudine (D4T). *Drug metabolism and disposition: the biological fate of chemicals*, 27, 1–12 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9884303 [Accessed May 26, 2014].

- KEAY, S.K., BIRDER, L.A. & CHAI, T.C. 2014. Evidence for bladder urothelial pathophysiology in functional bladder disorders. *BioMed research international*, **2014**, 865463, 10.1155/2014/865463.
- KELLER, J.J., CHEN, Y.-K. & LIN, H.-C. 2012. Comorbidities of bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis: a population-based study. *BJU international*, **110**, E903– E909, 10.1111/j.1464-410X.2012.11539.x.
- KEOGH, E. 2014. Gender differences in the nonverbal communication of pain: A new direction for sex, gender, and pain research? *Pain*, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.06.024.
- KHADILKAR, A., ODEBIYI, D.O., BROSSEAU, L. & WELLS, G.A. 2008. Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation (TENS) versus placebo for chronic low-back pain. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, CD003008, 10.1002/14651858.CD003008.pub3.
- KILKENNY, C., BROWNE, W.J., CUTHILL, I.C., EMERSON, M. & ALTMAN, D.G. 2010. Improving bioscience research reporting: the ARRIVE guidelines for reporting animal research. *PLoS biology*, **8**, e1000412, 10.1371/journal.pbio.1000412.
- KILKENNY, C., PARSONS, N., KADYSZEWSKI, E., FESTING, M.F.W., CUTHILL, I.C., FRY, D., HUTTON, J. & ALTMAN, D.G. 2009. Survey of the quality of experimental design, statistical analysis and reporting of research using animals. *PloS one*, **4**, e7824, 10.1371/journal.pone.0007824.
- KILLINGER, K.A., BOURA, J.A. & PETERS, K.M. 2013. Pain in interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: do characteristics differ in ulcerative and non-ulcerative subtypes? *International urogynecology journal*, 24, 1295–1301, 10.1007/s00192-012-2003-9.
- KIM, J. & FREEMAN, M.R. 2011. Antiproliferative factor signaling and interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome. *International neurourology journal*, **15**, 184–191, 10.5213/inj.2011.15.4.184.
- KIM, S.H. & CHUNG, J.M. 1992. An experimental model for peripheral neuropathy produced by segmental spinal nerve ligation in the rat. *Pain*, **50**, 355–363 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1333581 [Accessed September 14, 2014].
- KIM, S.M., HAN, D.H., MIN, K.J., KIM, B.-N. & CHEONG, J.H. 2014. Brain activation in response to craving- and aversion-inducing cues related to alcohol in patients with alcohol dependence. *Drug and alcohol dependence*, **141**, 124–131, 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.05.017.
- KIM, W., KIM, S.K. & MIN, B.-I. 2013. Mechanisms of electroacupuncture-induced analgesia on neuropathic pain in animal model. *Evidence-based complementary and alternative medicine : eCAM*, 2013, 436913, 10.1155/2013/436913.
- KING, D.L. 1970. Effect of early experience and litter on some emotionality variables in the rat. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, **73**, 436–441.

- KING, T., VERA-PORTOCARRERO, L., GUTIERREZ, T., VANDERAH, T.W., DUSSOR, G., LAI, J., FIELDS, H.L.
 & PORRECA, F. 2009. Unmasking the tonic-aversive state in neuropathic pain. *Nature neuroscience*, **12**, 1364–1366, 10.1038/nn.2407.
- KINLAW, A. 1999. A review of burrowing by semi-fossorial vertebrates in arid environments. *Journal of Arid Environments*, **41**, 127–145, 10.1006/jare.1998.0476.
- KINNEY, G.G., WILKINSON, L.O., SAYWELL, K.L. & TRICKLEBANK, M.D. 1999. Rat Strain Differences in the Ability to Disrupt Sensorimotor Gating Are Limited to the Dopaminergic System, Specific to Prepulse Inhibition, and Unrelated to Changes in Startle Amplitude or Nucleus Accumbens Dopamine Receptor Sensitivity. J. Neurosci., 19, 5644–5653 Available at: http://www.jneurosci.org/content/19/13/5644.short [Accessed November 28, 2014].
- KLEIJNEN, J. & MACKERRAS, D. 2000. Vitamin E for intermittent claudication. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, CD000987, 10.1002/14651858.CD000987.
- KLINE, E.R., BASSIT, L., HERNANDEZ-SANTIAGO, B.I., DETORIO, M.A., LIANG, B., KLEINHENZ, D.J., WALP, E.R., ... SUTLIFF, R.L. 2009. Long-term exposure to AZT, but not d4T, increases endothelial cell oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction. *Cardiovascular toxicology*, **9**, 1–12, 10.1007/s12012-008-9029-8.
- KLINE, L.W. 1899. Suggestions toward a Laboratory Course in Comparative Psychology. *The American Journal of Psychology*, **10**, 399–430 Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/1412142?seq=7 [Accessed November 19, 2014].
- KLINGER, M.B., DATTILIO, A. & VIZZARD, M.A. 2007. Expression of cyclooxygenase-2 in urinary bladder in rats with cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis. *American journal of physiology. Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology*, **293**, R677–R685, 10.1152/ajpregu.00305.2007.
- KLIT, H., FINNERUP, N.B. & JENSEN, T.S. 2009. Central post-stroke pain: clinical characteristics, pathophysiology, and management. *The Lancet. Neurology*, **8**, 857–868, 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70176-0.
- KOIVISTO, A., CHAPMAN, H., JALAVA, N., KORJAMO, T., SAARNILEHTO, M., LINDSTEDT, K. & PERTOVAARA, A. 2014. TRPA1: a transducer and amplifier of pain and inflammation. *Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology*, **114**, 50–55, 10.1111/bcpt.12138.
- KOLBER, B.J., MONTANA, M.C., CARRASQUILLO, Y., XU, J., HEINEMANN, S.F., MUGLIA, L.J. & GEREAU, R.W. 2010. Activation of metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 in the amygdala modulates pain-like behavior. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **30**, 8203–8213, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1216-10.2010.
- KONG, L.N. 1960. The triple response of Lewis. *Medical bulletin (Ann Arbor, Mich.)*, 26, 445–450 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/13752944 [Accessed November 18, 2014].

- KONOPKA, K.-H., HARBERS, M., HOUGHTON, A., KORTEKAAS, R., VAN VLIET, A., TIMMERMAN, W., DEN BOER, J.A., STRUYS, M.M.R.F. & VAN WIJHE, M. 2012. Bilateral sensory abnormalities in patients with unilateral neuropathic pain; a quantitative sensory testing (QST) study. *PloS one*, **7**, e37524, 10.1371/journal.pone.0037524.
- KONTINEN, V.K., KAUPPILA, T., PAANANEN, S., PERTOVAARA, A. & KALSO, E. 1999. Behavioural measures of depression and anxiety in rats with spinal nerve ligation-induced neuropathy. *Pain*, **80**, 341–346 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10204747 [Accessed June 22, 2014].
- KOO, J.W., HAN, J.-S. & KIM, J.J. 2004. Selective neurotoxic lesions of basolateral and central nuclei of the amygdala produce differential effects on fear conditioning. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **24**, 7654–7662, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1644-04.2004.
- KOPSKY, D.J. & HESSELINK, J.M.K. 2012. High doses of topical amitriptyline in neuropathic pain: two cases and literature review. *Pain practice : the official journal of World Institute of Pain*, **12**, 148–153, 10.1111/j.1533-2500.2011.00477.x.
- KOSTEN, T.A. & KEHOE, P. 2010. Immediate and enduring effects of neonatal isolation on maternal behavior in rats. *International journal of developmental neuroscience : the official journal of the International Society for Developmental Neuroscience*, **28**, 53– 61, 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2009.09.005.
- Kovács, K.J. 2013. CRH: the link between hormonal-, metabolic- and behavioral responses to stress. *Journal of chemical neuroanatomy*, **54**, 25–33, 10.1016/j.jchemneu.2013.05.003.
- KRÄMER, H.H. 2012. Immunological aspects of the complex regional pain syndrome (CRPS). Current pharmaceutical design, 18, 4546–4549 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22612752 [Accessed September 8, 2014].
- KRUSEMARK, E.A., NOVAK, L.R., GITELMAN, D.R. & LI, W. 2013. When the sense of smell meets emotion: anxiety-state-dependent olfactory processing and neural circuitry adaptation. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **33**, 15324–15332, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1835-13.2013.
- KUCHINAD, A., SCHWEINHARDT, P., SEMINOWICZ, D.A., WOOD, P.B., CHIZH, B.A. & BUSHNELL, M.C. 2007. Accelerated brain gray matter loss in fibromyalgia patients: premature aging of the brain? *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **27**, 4004–4007, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0098-07.2007.
- КUDO, T., KUSHIKATA, T., KUDO, M., KUDO, T. & HIROTA, K. 2010. A central neuropathic pain model by DSP-4 induced lesion of noradrenergic neurons: preliminary report. *Neuroscience letters*, **481**, 102–104, 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.06.061.

- Киккая, А., Bali, A., Singh, N. & Jaggi, A.S. 2013. Implications and mechanism of action of gabapentin in neuropathic pain. *Archives of pharmacal research*, **36**, 237–251, 10.1007/s12272-013-0057-y.
- KURIHARA, T., NONAKA, T. & TANABE, T. 2003. Acetic acid conditioning stimulus induces longlasting antinociception of somatic inflammatory pain. *Pharmacology, biochemistry, and behavior*, **74**, 841–849 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12667898 [Accessed September 15, 2014].
- KWON, J.S., SHIN, Y.-W., KIM, C.-W., KIM, Y.I., YOUN, T., HAN, M.H., CHANG, K.-H. & KIM, J.-J.
 2003. Similarity and disparity of obsessive-compulsive disorder and schizophrenia in MR volumetric abnormalities of the hippocampus-amygdala complex. *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, 74, 962–964 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1738533&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed August 31, 2014].
- LABUDA, C.J. & FUCHS, P.N. 2000. A behavioral test paradigm to measure the aversive quality of inflammatory and neuropathic pain in rats. *Experimental neurology*, **163**, 490–494, 10.1006/exnr.2000.7395.
- LAGATHU, C., EUSTACE, B., PROT, M., FRANTZ, D., GU, Y., BASTARD, J.-P., MAACHI, M., ... CAPEAU, J. 2007. Some HIV antiretrovirals increase oxidative stress and alter chemokine, cytokine or adiponectin production in human adipocytes and macrophages. *Antiviral therapy*, **12**, 489–500 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17668557 [Accessed November 10, 2014].
- LAGRANHA, C.J., DESCHAMPS, A., APONTE, A., STEENBERGEN, C. & MURPHY, E. 2010. Sex differences in the phosphorylation of mitochondrial proteins result in reduced production of reactive oxygen species and cardioprotection in females. *Circulation research*, **106**, 1681–1691, 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.213645.
- LAI, H.H., GARDNER, V., NESS, T.J. & GEREAU, R.W. 2014. Segmental hyperalgesia to mechanical stimulus in interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: evidence of central sensitization. *The Journal of urology*, **191**, 1294–1299, 10.1016/j.juro.2013.11.099.
- LAM, D., HARRIS, D. & QIN, Z. 2013a. Inflammatory mediator profiling reveals immune properties of chemotactic gradients and macrophage mediator production inhibition during thioglycollate elicited peritoneal inflammation. *Mediators of inflammation*, 2013, 931562, 10.1155/2013/931562.
- LAM, M., GALVIN, R. & CURRY, P. 2013b. Effectiveness of acupuncture for nonspecific chronic low back pain: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Spine*, **38**, 2124–2138, 10.1097/01.brs.0000435025.65564.b7.
- LANDAU, R., KERN, C., COLUMB, M.O., SMILEY, R.M. & BLOUIN, J.-L. 2008. Genetic variability of the mu-opioid receptor influences intrathecal fentanyl analgesia requirements in laboring women. *Pain*, **139**, 5–14, 10.1016/j.pain.2008.02.023.

- LANDGREN, B.-M., UNDEN, A.-L. & DICZFALUSY, E. 1980. Hormonal profile of the cycle in 68 normally menstruating women. *European Journal of Endocrinology*, **94**, 89–98, 10.1530/acta.0.0940089.
- LANGEN, B. & DOST, R. 2011. Comparison of SHR, WKY and Wistar rats in different behavioural animal models: effect of dopamine D1 and alpha2 agonists. Attention deficit and hyperactivity disorders, 3, 1–12 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21432613 [Accessed August 2, 2012].
- LANGER, M., BRANDT, C. & LÖSCHER, W. 2011. Marked strain and substrain differences in induction of status epilepticus and subsequent development of neurodegeneration, epilepsy, and behavioral alterations in rats. [corrected]. *Epilepsy research*, 96, 207– 224, 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2011.06.005.
- LANGFORD, D.J., BAILEY, A.L., CHANDA, M.L., CLARKE, S.E., DRUMMOND, T.E., ECHOLS, S., GLICK, S., ... MOGIL, J.S. 2010a. Coding of facial expressions of pain in the laboratory mouse. *Nature methods*, 7, 447–449, 10.1038/nmeth.1455.
- LANGFORD, D.J., TUTTLE, A.H., BROWN, K., DESCHENES, S., FISCHER, D.B., MUTSO, A., ROOT, K.C., ... STERNBERG, W.F. 2010b. Social approach to pain in laboratory mice. *Social neuroscience*, 5, 163–170, 10.1080/17470910903216609.
- LARAUCHE, M., MULAK, A. & TACHÉ, Y. 2011. Stress and visceral pain: From animal models to clinical therapies. *Experimental neurology*, 10.1016/j.expneurol.2011.04.020.
- LARIVIERE, W.R., SATTAR, M.A. & MELZACK, R. 2006. Inflammation-susceptible Lewis rats show less sensitivity than resistant Fischer rats in the formalin inflammatory pain test and with repeated thermal testing. *Journal of neurophysiology*, **95**, 2889–2897, 10.1152/jn.00608.2005.
- LÁT, J. & GOLLOVÁ-HÉMON, E. 1969. PERMANENT EFFECTS OF NUTRITIONAL AND ENDOCRINOLOGICAL INTERVENTION IN EARLY ONTOGENY ON THE LEVEL OF NONSPECIFIC EXCITABILITY AND ON LABILITY (EMOTIONALITY). *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, **159**, 710–720, 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1969.tb12973.x.
- LAU, W., DYKSTRA, C., THEVARKUNNEL, S., SILENIEKS, L.B., DE LANNOY, I.A.M., LEE, D.K.H. & HIGGINS, G.A. 2013. A back translation of pregabalin and carbamazepine against evoked and non-evoked endpoints in the rat spared nerve injury model of neuropathic pain. *Neuropharmacology*, **73**, 204–215, 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.05.023.
- LAU, W.K., LAU, Y.M., ZHANG, H.Q., WONG, S.C. & BIAN, Z.X. 2010. Electroacupuncture versus celecoxib for neuropathic pain in rat SNL model. *Neuroscience*, **170**, 655–661, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.07.031.
- LAURIA, G., MERKIES, I.S.J. & FABER, C.G. 2012. Small fibre neuropathy. *Current opinion in neurology*, **25**, 542–549, 10.1097/WCO.0b013e32835804c5.

- LAUTENBACHER, S., HUBER, C., SCHÖFER, D., KUNZ, M., PARTHUM, A., WEBER, P.G., ROMAN, C., GRIESSINGER, N. & SITTL, R. 2010. Attentional and emotional mechanisms related to pain as predictors of chronic postoperative pain: A comparison with other psychological and physiological predictors. *Pain*, **151**, 722–731, 10.1016/j.pain.2010.08.041.
- LAZZARO, S.C., HOU, M., CUNHA, C., LEDOUX, J.E. & CAIN, C.K. 2010. Antagonism of lateral amygdala alpha1-adrenergic receptors facilitates fear conditioning and long-term potentiation. *Learning & memory (Cold Spring Harbor, N.Y.)*, **17**, 489–493, 10.1101/lm.1918210.
- LEDOUX, J.E. 2000. Emotion circuits in the brain. *Annual review of neuroscience*, **23**, 155–184, 10.1146/annurev.neuro.23.1.155.
- LEDOUX, J.E., IWATA, J., CICCHETTI, P. & REIS, D.J. 1988. Different projections of the central amygdaloid nucleus mediate autonomic and behavioral correlates of conditioned fear. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 8, 2517–2529 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2854842 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- LEE, S.-H., KIM, S.-Y., KIM, J.-H., JUNG, H.-Y., MOON, J.-H., BAE, K.-H. & CHOI, B.-T. 2012. Phosphoproteomic analysis of electroacupuncture analgesia in an inflammatory pain rat model. *Molecular medicine reports*, **6**, 157–162, 10.3892/mmr.2012.879.
- LEE, Y.C., FRITS, M.L., IANNACCONE, C.K., WEINBLATT, M.E., SHADICK, N.A., WILLIAMS, D.A. & CUI, J. 2014. Subgrouping of patients with rheumatoid arthritis based on pain, fatigue, inflammation, and psychosocial factors. *Arthritis & rheumatology (Hoboken, N.J.)*, 66, 2006–2014, 10.1002/art.38682.
- LEFAUCHEUR, J.-P., ANDRÉ-OBADIA, N., ANTAL, A., AYACHE, S.S., BAEKEN, C., BENNINGER, D.H., CANTELLO, R.M., ... GARCIA-LARREA, L. 2014. Evidence-based guidelines on the therapeutic use of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS). *Clinical neurophysiology : official journal of the International Federation of Clinical Neurophysiology*, 10.1016/j.clinph.2014.05.021.
- LEGENDRE, D.P., MUZNY, C.A. & SWIATLO, E. 2012. Hansen's disease (Leprosy): current and future pharmacotherapy and treatment of disease-related immunologic reactions. *Pharmacotherapy*, **32**, 27–37, 10.1002/PHAR.1009.
- LEGG, E.D. 2011. Behavioural Co-morbidities in Rat Models of Neuropathic Pain. *Imperial College London*, **PhD Thesis**.
- LEICHT, A.S., HIRNING, D.A. & ALLEN, G.D. 2003. Heart rate variability and endogenous sex hormones during the menstrual cycle in young women. *Experimental physiology*, **88**, 441–446 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12719769 [Accessed November 15, 2014].
- LEITE-ALMEIDA, H., ALMEIDA-TORRES, L., MESQUITA, A.R., PERTOVAARA, A., SOUSA, N., CERQUEIRA, J.J. & ALMEIDA, A. 2009. The impact of age on emotional and cognitive behaviours

triggered by experimental neuropathy in rats. *Pain*, **144**, 57–65, 10.1016/j.pain.2009.02.024.

- LI, S., YANG, F., JI, P., ZENG, X., WU, X., WEI, J., OUYANG, L., ... LV, Z. 2014a. Eosinophil chemotactic chemokine profilings of the brain from permissive and non-permissive hosts infected with Angiostrongylus cantonenis. *Parasitology research*, **113**, 517–525, 10.1007/s00436-013-3683-x.
- LI, Z., LU, Y.F., LI, C.L., WANG, Y., SUN, W., HE, T., CHEN, X.F., WANG, X.L. & CHEN, J. 2014b. Social interaction with a cagemate in pain facilitates subsequent spinal nociception via activation of the medial prefrontal cortex in rats. *Pain*, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.03.019.
- LI, Z., WANG, J., CHEN, L., ZHANG, M. & WAN, Y. 2013. Effects of amygdala lesion before the SNI surgery on mechanical allodynia., doi:10.6084/m9.figshare.764893.
- LIKHTIK, E., PELLETIER, J.G., PAZ, R. & PARE, D. 2005. Prefrontal Control of the Amygdala. **25**, 7429–7437, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2314-05.2005.
- LIN, D., SHKEDY, Z., BURZYKOWSKI, T., ION, R., GÖHLMANN, H.W.H., BONDT, A. DE, PERER, T., GEERTS, T., VAN DEN WYNGAERT, I. & BIJNENS, L. 2008. An investigation on performance of Significance Analysis of Microarray (SAM) for the comparisons of several treatments with one control in the presence of small-variance genes. *Biometrical journal. Biometrische Zeitschrift*, **50**, 801–823, 10.1002/bimj.200710467.
- LINNMAN, C., BEUCKE, J.-C., JENSEN, K.B., GOLLUB, R.L. & KONG, J. 2012. Sex similarities and differences in pain-related periaqueductal gray connectivity. *Pain*, **153**, 444–454, 10.1016/j.pain.2011.11.006.
- LISTER, R.G. 1990. Ethologically-based animal models of anxiety disorders. *Pharmacology & therapeutics*, **46**, 321–340 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2188266.
- LIU, B., YANG, F., ZHAN, H., FENG, Z., ZHANG, Z., LI, W. & ZHOU, X. 2014. Increased severity of inflammation correlates with elevated expression of TRPV1 nerve fibers and nerve growth factor on interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome. *Urologia internationalis*, 92, 202–208, 10.1159/000355175.
- LIU, J., HAO, Y., DU, M., WANG, X., ZHANG, J., MANOR, B., JIANG, X., FANG, W. & WANG, D. 2013. Quantitative cerebral blood flow mapping and functional connectivity of postherpetic neuralgia pain: a perfusion fMRI study. *Pain*, **154**, 110–118, 10.1016/j.pain.2012.09.016.
- LIVINGSTON, S.J., SEWELL, R.D., ROONEY, K.F. & SMITH, H.J. 1988. Amelioration of naloxoneprecipitated opioid withdrawal symptoms by peripheral administration of the enkephalinase inhibitor acetorphan. *Psychopharmacology*, **94**, 540–544 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3131801 [Accessed May 26, 2014].

- LOGADOTTIR, Y., HALLSBERG, L., FALL, M., PEEKER, R. & DELBRO, D. 2012. Bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis ESSIC type 3C: High expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase in inflammatory cells. *Scandinavian journal of urology and nephrology* Available at: http://informahealthcare.com/doi/abs/10.3109/00365599.2012.699100 [Accessed August 6, 2012].
- LÓPEZ-RUBALCAVA, C. & LUCKI, I. 2000. Strain differences in the behavioral effects of antidepressant drugs in the rat forced swimming test. Neuropsychopharmacology. *Neuropsychopharmacology : official publication of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology*, **22**, 191–199, 10.1016/S0893-133X(99)00100-1.
- LORENZ, J., MINOSHIMA, S. & CASEY, K.L. 2003. Keeping pain out of mind: the role of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in pain modulation. *Brain : a journal of neurology*, **126**, 1079–1091 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12690048 [Accessed September 28, 2014].
- LUCON, M., MARTINS, J.R., LEITE, K.R.M., SOLER, R., NADER, H.B., SROUGI, M. & BRUSCHINI, H. Evaluation of the metabolism of glycosaminoglycans in patients with interstitial cystis. *International braz j urol : official journal of the Brazilian Society of Urology*, **40**, 72–79 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24642152 [Accessed May 15, 2015].
- LUKACZ, E.S., SAMPSELLE, C., GRAY, M., MACDIARMID, S., ROSENBERG, M., ELLSWORTH, P. & PALMER, M.H. 2011. A Healthy Bladder: A Consensus Statement: Discussion. *International journal of clinical practice*, **65**, 1026–1036, 10.1111/j.1742-1241.2011.02763.x.
- LUNN, M.P., HUGHES, R.A. & WIFFEN, P.J. 2009. Duloxetine for treating painful neuropathy or chronic pain. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, CD007115, 10.1002/14651858.CD007115.pub2.
- LUNN, M.P.T., HUGHES, R.A.C. & WIFFEN, P.J. 2014. Duloxetine for treating painful neuropathy, chronic pain or fibromyalgia. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, **1**, CD007115, 10.1002/14651858.CD007115.pub3.
- LUO, J., WANG, T., LIANG, S., HU, X., LI, W. & JIN, F. 2013. Experimental gastritis leads to anxiety- and depression-like behaviors in female but not male rats. *Behavioral and brain functions : BBF*, **9**, 46, 10.1186/1744-9081-9-46.
- MA, H., HONG, M., DUAN, J., LIU, P., FAN, X., SHANG, E., SU, S., GUO, J., QIAN, D. & TANG, Y. 2013. Altered cytokine gene expression in peripheral blood monocytes across the menstrual cycle in primary dysmenorrhea: a case-control study. *PloS one*, 8, e55200, 10.1371/journal.pone.0055200.
- MA, S., BONAVENTURE, P., FERRARO, T., SHEN, P.-J., BURAZIN, T.C.D., BATHGATE, R.A.D., LIU, C., TREGEAR, G.W., SUTTON, S.W. & GUNDLACH, A.L. 2007. Relaxin-3 in GABA projection neurons of nucleus incertus suggests widespread influence on forebrain circuits via Gprotein-coupled receptor-135 in the rat. *Neuroscience*, **144**, 165–190, 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.08.072.

- MACLEOD, M.R., FISHER, M., O'COLLINS, V., SENA, E.S., DIRNAGL, U., BATH, P.M.W., BUCHAN, A., ... HOWELLS, D.W. 2009. Good laboratory practice: preventing introduction of bias at the bench. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*, **40**, e50–e52, 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.525386.
- MAIA, J.L., LIMA-JÚNIOR, R.C.P., DAVID, J.P.J.M., SANTOS, F.A. & RAO, V.S. 2006. Oleanolic Acid, a pentacyclic triterpene attenuates the mustard oil-induced colonic nociception in mice. *Biological & pharmaceutical bulletin*, **29**, 82–85 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16394515 [Accessed August 7, 2014].
- MAIER, C., BARON, R., TÖLLE, T.R., BINDER, A, BIRBAUMER, N., BIRKLEIN, F., GIERTHMÜHLEN, J., ...
 TREEDE, R.-D. 2010. Quantitative sensory testing in the German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain (DFNS): somatosensory abnormalities in 1236 patients with different neuropathic pain syndromes. *Pain*, **150**, 439–450, 10.1016/j.pain.2010.05.002.
- MAITLAND, G.D. 1968. Vertebral manipulation. *Vertebral manipulation*. Butterworths, 179 pp. Available at: http://books.google.co.uk/books/about/Vertebral_manipulation.html?id=44NsAAAA MAAJ&pgis=1 [Accessed December 15, 2014].
- MAJKUTEWICZ, I., MYŚLIŃSKA, D., JERZEMOWSKA, G., PLUCIŃSKA, K., LISTOWSKA, M., GREMBECKA, B., PODLACHA, M. & WRONA, D. 2012. Stress-induced differences in the limbic system Fos expression are more pronounced in rats differing in responsiveness to novelty than social position. *Brain research bulletin*, **89**, 31–40, 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2012.06.011.
- MALETIC, V. & RAISON, C.L. 2009. Neurobiology of depression, fibromyalgia and neuropathic pain. *Frontiers in bioscience (Landmark edition)*, **14**, 5291–5338 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19482616 [Accessed September 14, 2014].
- MALIK, R.A., VEVES, A., TESFAYE, S., SMITH, G., CAMERON, N., ZOCHODNE, D. & LAURIA, G. 2011. Small fibre neuropathy: role in the diagnosis of diabetic sensorimotor polyneuropathy. *Diabetes/metabolism research and reviews*, **27**, 678–684, 10.1002/dmrr.1222.
- MALLET, C., BARRIÈRE, D.A., ERMUND, A., JÖNSSON, B.A.G., ESCHALIER, A., ZYGMUNT, P.M. & HÖGESTÄTT, E.D. 2010. TRPV1 in brain is involved in acetaminophen-induced antinociception. *PloS one*, **5**, 10.1371/journal.pone.0012748.
- MÄLLO, T., ALTTOA, A., KÕIV, K., TÕNISSAAR, M., ELLER, M. & HARRO, J. 2007. Rats with persistently low or high exploratory activity: behaviour in tests of anxiety and depression, and extracellular levels of dopamine. *Behavioural brain research*, **177**, 269–281, 10.1016/j.bbr.2006.11.022.
- MANGUS, L.M., DORSEY, J.L., LAAST, V.A., RINGKAMP, M., EBENEZER, G.J., HAUER, P. & MANKOWSKI, J.L. 2014. Unraveling the pathogenesis of HIV peripheral neuropathy: insights from a simian immunodeficiency virus macaque model. *ILAR journal / National Research Council, Institute of Laboratory Animal Resources*, 54, 296–303, 10.1093/ilar/ilt047.

- MANJI, H. 2000. Neuropathy in HIV infection. *Current opinion in neurology*, **13**, 589–592 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11073368 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- MANNING, B.H. & MAYER, D.J. 1995. The central nucleus of the amygdala contributes to the production of morphine antinociception in the rat tail-flick test. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **15**, 8199–8213 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8613754 [Accessed November 18, 2010].
- MANYANGA, T., FROESE, M., ZARYCHANSKI, R., ABOU-SETTA, A., FRIESEN, C., TENNENHOUSE, M. & SHAY, B.L. 2014. Pain management with acupuncture in osteoarthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC complementary and alternative medicine*, **14**, 312, 10.1186/1472-6882-14-312.
- MARCHANT, N.J., DENSMORE, V.S. & OSBORNE, P.B. 2007. Coexpression of prodynorphin and corticotrophin-releasing hormone in the rat central amygdala: evidence of two distinct endogenous opioid systems in the lateral division. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **504**, 702–715, 10.1002/cne.21464.
- MARCONDES, F.K., BIANCHI, F.J. & TANNO, A P. 2002. Determination of the estrous cycle phases of rats: some helpful considerations. *Brazilian journal of biology = Revista brasleira de biologia*, **62**, 609–614 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12659010.
- MARITZ, J., BENATAR, M., DAVE, J.A., HARRISON, T.B., BADRI, M., LEVITT, N.S. & HECKMANN, J.M.
 2010. HIV neuropathy in South Africans: frequency, characteristics, and risk factors.
 Muscle & nerve, 41, 599–606, 10.1002/mus.21535.
- MARLOW, N.M., BONILHA, H.S. & SHORT, E.B. 2013. Efficacy of transcranial direct current stimulation and repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation for treating fibromyalgia syndrome: a systematic review. *Pain practice : the official journal of World Institute of Pain*, **13**, 131–145, 10.1111/j.1533-2500.2012.00562.x.
- MARTIN, J.C., HITCHCOCK, M.J.M., DE CLERCQ, E. & PRUSOFF, W.H. 2010. Early nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors for the treatment of HIV: a brief history of stavudine (D4T) and its comparison with other dideoxynucleosides. *Antiviral research*, **85**, 34– 38, 10.1016/j.antiviral.2009.10.006.
- MARTIN, L.J., TUTTLE, A.H. & MOGIL, J.S. 2014. The interaction between pain and social behavior in humans and rodents. *Current topics in behavioral neurosciences*, **20**, 233–250, 10.1007/7854_2014_287.
- MARTÍNEZ-MARCOS, A., LANUZA, E. & HALPERN, M. 1999. Organization of the ophidian amygdala: chemosensory pathways to the hypothalamus. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **412**, 51–68 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10440709 [Accessed November 6, 2014].

- MASEDO, A.I. & ESTEVE, R. 2000. Some empirical evidence regarding the validity of the Spanish Version of the McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ-SV). *Pain*, **85**, 451–456, 10.1016/S0304-3959(99)00300-0.
- MASINI, C. V, SASSE, S.K., GARCIA, R.J., NYHUIS, T.J., DAY, H.E.W. & CAMPEAU, S. 2009. Disruption of neuroendocrine stress responses to acute ferret odor by medial, but not central amygdala lesions in rats. *Brain research*, **1288**, 79–87, 10.1016/j.brainres.2009.07.011.
- MATSUMIYA, L.C., SORGE, R.E., SOTOCINAL, S.G., TABAKA, J.M., WIESKOPF, J.S., ZALOUM, A., KING, O.D. & MOGIL, J.S. 2012. Using the Mouse Grimace Scale to reevaluate the efficacy of postoperative analgesics in laboratory mice. *Journal of the American Association for Laboratory Animal Science : JAALAS*, **51**, 42–49 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3276965&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed November 8, 2014].
- MATSUO, H., UCHIDA, K., NAKAJIMA, H., GUERRERO, A.R., WATANABE, S., TAKEURA, N., SUGITA, D., SHIMADA, S., NAKATSUKA, T. & BABA, H. 2014. Early transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation reduces hyperalgesia and decreases activation of spinal glial cells in mice with neuropathic pain. *Pain*, **155**, 1888–1901, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.06.022.
- MAZURAK, N., SEREDYUK, N., SAUER, H., TEUFEL, M. & ENCK, P. 2012. Heart rate variability in the irritable bowel syndrome: a review of the literature. *Neurogastroenterology and motility : the official journal of the European Gastrointestinal Motility Society*, **24**, 206–216, 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2011.01866.x.
- McCALL, R.B., LESTER, M.L. & DOLAN, C.G. 1969. Differential rearing and the exploration of stimuli in the open field. *Developmental Psychology*, **1**, 750–762.
- McCormick, Z., Chang-Chien, G., Marshall, B., Huang, M. & Harden, R.N. 2014. Phantom limb pain: a systematic neuroanatomical-based review of pharmacologic treatment. *Pain medicine (Malden, Mass.)*, **15**, 292–305, 10.1111/pme.12283.
- McDonald, A.J. 1998. Cortical pathways to the mammalian amygdala. Progress in neurobiology, 55, 257–332 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9643556 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- McDoNALD, A.J. 2003. Is there an amygdala and how far does it extend? An anatomical perspective. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, **985**, 1–21 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12724144 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- McGINTY, J.F. 2007. Co-localization of GABA with other neuroactive substances in the basal ganglia. *Progress in brain research*, **160**, 273–284, 10.1016/S0079-6123(06)60016-2.
- McGrath, C.J., NJOROGE, J., JOHN-STEWART, G.C., KOHLER, P.K., BENKI-NUGENT, S.F., THIGA, J.W., ETYANG, A. & CHUNG, M.H. 2012. Increased incidence of symptomatic peripheral neuropathy among adults receiving stavudine- versus zidovudine-based antiretroviral

regimens in Kenya. *Journal of neurovirology*, **18**, 200–204, 10.1007/s13365-012-0098x.

- McMahon, S.B. 1988. Neuronal and behavioural consequences of chemical inflammation of rat urinary bladder. *Agents and actions*, **25**, 231–233 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3218599 [Accessed November 1, 2010].
- MCMAHON, S.B. & ABEL, C. 1987. A model for the study of visceral pain states: chronic inflammation of the chronic decerebrate rat urinary bladder by irritant chemicals. *Pain*, **28**, 109–127 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3822491 [Accessed January 3, 2011].
- McMahon, S.B., DMITRIEVA, N. & KOLTZENBURG, M. 1995. Visceral pain. *British journal of anaesthesia*, **75**, 132–144 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7577247 [Accessed January 3, 2011].
- MEDICO, M., NICOSIA, A., GRECH, M., ONESTA, M., SESSA, G., RAMPELLO, L. & DRAGO, F. 2004. Riluzole restores motor activity in rats with post-traumatic peripheral neuropathy. *Neuroscience letters*, **358**, 37–40, 10.1016/j.neulet.2003.12.090.
- MELZACK, R. 1975. The McGill Pain Questionnaire: major properties and scoring methods. *Pain*, **1**, 277–299 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1235985 [Accessed November 16, 2014].
- MELZACK, R. & WALL, P.D. 1965. Pain mechanisms: a new theory. Science (New York, N.Y.), 150, 971–979 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/5320816 [Accessed May 23, 2012].
- MEOTTI, F.C., FORNER, S., LIMA-GARCIA, J.F., VIANA, A.F. & CALIXTO, J.B. 2013. Antagonism of the transient receptor potential ankyrin 1 (TRPA1) attenuates hyperalgesia and urinary bladder overactivity in cyclophosphamide-induced haemorrhagic cystitis. *Chemico-biological interactions*, **203**, 440–447, 10.1016/j.cbi.2013.03.008.
- MERRIAM, F.V., WANG, Z.-Y., HILLARD, C.J., STUHR, K.L. & BJORLING, D.E. 2010. Inhibition of fatty acid amide hydrolase suppresses referred hyperalgesia induced by bladder inflammation. *BJU international*, **108**, 1145–1149, 10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09583.x.
- MERSKEY, H., ALBE-FESSARD, D.G., BONICA, J.J., CARTOON, A., DUBNER, R., KERR, F.W.L., LINDBLOM, U., ... SUNDERLAND, S. 1979. Editorial The need of a taxonomy. *PAIN*, **6**, 247–252, 10.1016/0304-3959(79)90046-0.
- MICK, G. & CORREA-ILLANES, G. 2012. Topical pain management with the 5% lidocaine medicated plaster--a review. *Current medical research and opinion*, **28**, 937–951, 10.1185/03007995.2012.690339.
- MIKA, J., ZYCHOWSKA, M., MAKUCH, W., ROJEWSKA, E. & PRZEWLOCKA, B. 2013. Neuronal and immunological basis of action of antidepressants in chronic pain clinical and

experimental studies. *Pharmacological reports : PR*, **65**, 1611–1621 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24553009 [Accessed November 11, 2014].

- MINETT, M.S., EIJKELKAMP, N. & WOOD, J.N. 2014. Significant determinants of mouse pain behaviour. *PloS one*, **9**, e104458, 10.1371/journal.pone.0104458.
- MOAYEDI, M. & DAVIS, K.D. 2013. Theories of pain: from specificity to gate control. *Journal of neurophysiology*, **109**, 5–12, 10.1152/jn.00457.2012.
- MONCHO-BOGANI, J., MARTINEZ-GARCIA, F., NOVEJARQUE, A. & LANUZA, E. 2005. Attraction to sexual pheromones and associated odorants in female mice involves activation of the reward system and basolateral amygdala. *The European journal of neuroscience*, **21**, 2186–2198, 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04036.x.
- MOORE, R.A., DERRY, S., ALDINGTON, D., COLE, P. & WIFFEN, P.J. 2012. Amitriptyline for neuropathic pain and fibromyalgia in adults. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, **12**, CD008242, 10.1002/14651858.CD008242.pub2.
- MOORE, R.A., WIFFEN, P.J., DERRY, S. & McQUAY, H.J. 2011. Gabapentin for chronic neuropathic pain and fibromyalgia in adults. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, CD007938, 10.1002/14651858.CD007938.pub2.
- MOORE, R.A., WIFFEN, P.J., DERRY, S., TOELLE, T. & RICE, A.S.C. 2014. Gabapentin for chronic neuropathic pain and fibromyalgia in adults. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, **4**, CD007938, 10.1002/14651858.CD007938.pub3.
- MORENO, N. & GONZÁLEZ, A. 2007. Development of the vomeronasal amygdala in anuran amphibians: hodological, neurochemical, and gene expression characterization. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **503**, 815–831, 10.1002/cne.21422.
- MORGAN, M.M. & CHRISTIE, M.J. 2011. Analysis of opioid efficacy, tolerance, addiction and dependence from cell culture to human. *British journal of pharmacology*, **164**, 1322–1334, 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01335.x.
- MORLAND, R.H., NOVEJARQUE, A., SPICER, C., PHEBY, T. & ANDREW S.C. RICE. Do hindpaw sensitivity, thigmotactic behaviour, and activation of the central amygdala correlate in laboratory rats following spinal nerve transection? Manuscript in Preparation.
- MORRISON, B.J. & THATCHER, K. 1969. Overpopulation effects on social reduction of emotionality in the albino rat. *Physiological Psychology*, **69**, 658–662.
- MORSE, D. 1997. Effects of ddC and AZT on Locomotion and Acoustic Startle I: Acute Effects in Female Rats1. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, **56**, 221–228, 10.1016/S0091-3057(96)00214-6.
- MORSE, D.E., DAVIS, H.D., POPKE, E.J., BROWN, K.J., O'DONOGHUE, V.A. & GRUNBERG, N.E. 1997. Effects of ddC and AZT on Locomotion and Acoustic Startle I: Acute Effects in Female

Rats1. *Pharmacology, biochemistry, and behavior*, **56**, 221–228, 10.1016/S0091-3057(96)00214-6.

- MOSHER, A.A., RAINEY, K.J., GIEMBYCZ, M.A., WOOD, S. & SLATER, D.M. 2012. Prostaglandin E2 represses interleukin 1 beta-induced inflammatory mediator output from pregnant human myometrial cells through the EP2 and EP4 receptors. *Biology of reproduction*, 87, 7, 1–10, 10.1095/biolreprod.112.100099.
- MOTA-ORTIZ, S.R., SUKIKARA, M.H., FELICIO, L.F. & CANTERAS, N.S. 2009. Afferent connections to the rostrolateral part of the periaqueductal gray: a critical region influencing the motivation drive to hunt and forage. *Neural plasticity*, **2009**, 612698, 10.1155/2009/612698.
- MOYLE, G. 2000. Toxicity of antiretroviral nucleoside and nucleotide analogues: is mitochondrial toxicity the only mechanism? *Drug safety : an international journal of medical toxicology and drug experience*, 23, 467–481 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11144657 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- MOYLE, G.J. & GAZZARD, B.G. 1997. The role of stavudine in the management of adults with HIV infection. *Antiviral therapy*, **2**, 207–218 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11327440 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- MRUS, J.M., WILLIAMS, P.L., TSEVAT, J., COHN, S.E. & WU, A.W. 2005. Gender differences in health-related quality of life in patients with HIV/AIDS. *Quality of life research : an international journal of quality of life aspects of treatment, care and rehabilitation*, **14**, 479–491 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15892437 [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- MUKERJI, G., WATERS, J., CHESSELL, I.P., BOUNTRA, C., AGARWAL, S.K. & ANAND, P. 2006. Pain during ice water test distinguishes clinical bladder hypersensitivity from overactivity disorders. *BMC urology*, **6**, 31, 10.1186/1471-2490-6-31.
- MUKERJI, G., YIANGOU, Y., AGARWAL, S.K. & ANAND, P. 2010. Increased cannabinoid receptor 1immunoreactive nerve fibers in overactive and painful bladder disorders and their correlation with symptoms. *Urology*, **75**, 1514.e15–e20, 10.1016/j.urology.2009.12.051.
- MULLER, J.E., KOEN, L. & STEIN, D.J. 2005. Anxiety and medical disorders. *Current psychiatry reports*, **7**, 245–251 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16098277 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- MULLIN, S., TEMU, A., KALLUVYA, S., GRANT, A. & MANJI, H. 2011. High prevalence of distal sensory polyneuropathy in antiretroviral-treated and untreated people with HIV in Tanzania. *Tropical medicine & international health : TM & IH*, **16**, 1291–1296, 10.1111/j.1365-3156.2011.02825.x.

- MUROI, Y. & UNDEM, B.J. 2014. Targeting voltage gated sodium channels NaV1.7, Na V1.8, and Na V1.9 for treatment of pathological cough. *Lung*, **192**, 15–20, 10.1007/s00408-013-9533-x.
- MURPHY, R.A., SUNPATH, H., KURITZKES, D.R., VENTER, F. & GANDHI, R.T. 2007. Antiretroviral therapy-associated toxicities in the resource-poor world: the challenge of a limited formulary. *The Journal of infectious diseases*, **196 Suppl**, S449–S456, 10.1086/521112.
- MURPHY, S.F., SCHAEFFER, A.J. & THUMBIKAT, P. 2014. Immune mediators of chronic pelvic pain syndrome. *Nature reviews. Urology*, **11**, 259–269, 10.1038/nrurol.2014.63.
- MYERS, B., MCKLVEEN, J.M. & HERMAN, J.P. 2014a. Glucocorticoid actions on synapses, circuits, and behavior: implications for the energetics of stress. *Frontiers in neuroendocrinology*, **35**, 180–196, 10.1016/j.yfrne.2013.12.003.
- MYERS, J., WIELAGE, R.C., HAN, B., PRICE, K., GAHN, J., PAGET, M.-A. & HAPPICH, M. 2014b. The efficacy of duloxetine, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, and opioids in osteoarthritis: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. *BMC musculoskeletal disorders*, **15**, 76, 10.1186/1471-2474-15-76.
- MYSTAKIDOU, K., PARPA, E., TSILIKA, E., KALAIDOPOULOU, O., GEORGAKI, S., GALANOS, A. & VLAHOS, L. 2002. Greek McGill Pain Questionnaire. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 24, 379–387, 10.1016/S0885-3924(02)00495-5.
- NADER, K. & LEDOUX, J. 1999. The dopaminergic modulation of fear: quinpirole impairs the recall of emotional memories in rats. *Behavioral neuroscience*, **113**, 152–165 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10197915 [Accessed November 3, 2014].
- NAKAGAWA, T., KATSUYA, A., TANIMOTO, S., YAMAMOTO, J., YAMAUCHI, Y., MINAMI, M. & SATOH, M. 2003. Differential patterns of c-fos mRNA expression in the amygdaloid nuclei induced by chemical somatic and visceral noxious stimuli in rats. *Neuroscience letters*, **344**, 197–200 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12812839 [Accessed September 4, 2014].
- NAKAMURA, T., TOMIDA, M., YAMAMOTO, T., ANDO, H., TAKAMATA, T., KONDO, E., KURASAWA, I. & ASANUMA, N. 2013. The endogenous opioids related with antinociceptive effects induced by electrical stimulation into the amygdala. *The open dentistry journal*, **7**, 27–35, 10.2174/1874210601307010027.
- NALIBOFF, B.D., BERMAN, S., CHANG, L., DERBYSHIRE, S.W.G., SUYENOBU, B., VOGT, B.A., MANDELKERN, M. & MAYER, E.A. 2003. Sex-related differences in IBS patients: central processing of visceral stimuli. *Gastroenterology*, **124**, 1738–1747 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12806606 [Accessed October 20, 2010].
- NARDONE, R., HÖLLER, Y., LEIS, S., HÖLLER, P., THON, N., THOMSCHEWSKI, A., GOLASZEWSKI, S., BRIGO, F. & TRINKA, E. 2014. Invasive and non-invasive brain stimulation for treatment of

neuropathic pain in patients with spinal cord injury: a review. *The journal of spinal cord medicine*, **37**, 19–31, 10.1179/2045772313Y.0000000140.

- NARITA, M.M., OZAKI, S., ISE, Y., YAJIMA, Y. & SUZUKI, T. 2003. Change in the expression of c-fos in the rat brain following sciatic nerve ligation. *Neuroscience Letters*, **352**, 231–233, 10.1016/S0304-3940(03)01045-0.
- NATIONAL INSTITUTES FOR HEALTH. 2014. NIH Takes Steps to Address Sex Differences in Preclinical Research. *http://www.nih.gov,* http://www.nih.gov/about/director/05142014_stateme Available at: http://www.nih.gov/about/director/05142014_statement_gender.htm [Accessed November 20, 2014].
- NC3Rs. 2014. NC3Rs. National Centre for the Replacement, Reduction, and Refinement of Animal Research, https://www.nc3rs.org.uk/ Available at: https://www.nc3rs.org.uk/ [Accessed November 21, 2014].
- NEOPHYTOU, S.I., GRAHAM, M., WILLIAMS, J., ASPLEY, S., MARSDEN, C.A. & BECKETT, S.R. 2000. Strain differences to the effects of aversive frequency ultrasound on behaviour and brain topography of c-fos expression in the rat. *Brain research*, **854**, 158–164 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10784117 [Accessed August 2, 2012].
- NESS, T.J., POWELL-BOONE, T., CANNON, R., LLOYD, L.K. & FILLINGIM, R.B. 2005. Psychophysical evidence of hypersensitivity in subjects with interstitial cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **173**, 1983–1987, 10.1097/01.ju.0000158452.15915.e2.
- NEUGEBAUER, V., GALHARDO, V., MAIONE, S. & MACKEY, S.C. 2009. Forebrain pain mechanisms. *Brain research reviews*, **60**, 226–242, 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2008.12.014.
- NICKEL, J.C., TRIPP, D.A., PONTARI, M., MOLDWIN, R., MAYER, R., CARR, L.K., DOGGWEILER, R., YANG, C.C., MISHRA, N. & NORDLING, J. 2010. Psychosocial phenotyping in women with interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome: a case control study. *The Journal of urology*, **183**, 167–172, 10.1016/j.juro.2009.08.133.
- NICOTRA, L., TUKE, J., GRACE, P.M., ROLAN, P.E. & HUTCHINSON, M.R. 2014. Sex differences in mechanical allodynia: how can it be preclinically quantified and analyzed? *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, **8**, 40, 10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00040.
- NISHI, M., HORII-HAYASHI, N., SASAGAWA, T. & MATSUNAGA, W. 2013. Effects of early life stress on brain activity: implications from maternal separation model in rodents. *General and comparative endocrinology*, **181**, 306–309, 10.1016/j.ygcen.2012.09.024.
- NISHISHINYA, B., URRÚTIA, G., WALITT, B., RODRIGUEZ, A., BONFILL, X., ALEGRE, C. & DARKO, G. 2008. Amitriptyline in the treatment of fibromyalgia: a systematic review of its efficacy. *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, **47**, 1741–1746, 10.1093/rheumatology/ken317.

- NNOAHAM, K.E. & KUMBANG, J. 2008. Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation (TENS) for chronic pain. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, CD003222, 10.1002/14651858.CD003222.pub2.
- NOLDUS, L.P., SPINK, A.J. & TEGELENBOSCH, R.A. 2001. EthoVision: a versatile video tracking system for automation of behavioral experiments. *Behavior research methods, instruments, & computers : a journal of the Psychonomic Society, Inc,* **33**, 398–414 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11591072 [Accessed November 20, 2014].
- NORCLIFFE-KAUFMANN, L. & KAUFMANN, H. 2012. Familial dysautonomia (Riley-Day syndrome): when baroreceptor feedback fails. *Autonomic neuroscience : basic & clinical*, **172**, 26– 30, 10.1016/j.autneu.2012.10.012.
- NORMAN, G.J., KARELINA, K., MORRIS, J.S., ZHANG, N., COCHRAN, M. & COURTNEY DEVRIES, A. 2010. Social interaction prevents the development of depressive-like behavior post nerve injury in mice: a potential role for oxytocin. *Psychosomatic medicine*, **72**, 519–526, 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181de8678.
- O'BRYANT, A.J., ALLRED, R.P., MALDONADO, M.A., CORMACK, L.K. & JONES, T.A. 2011. Breeder and batch-dependent variability in the acquisition and performance of a motor skill in adult Long-Evans rats. *Behavioural brain research*, **224**, 112–120, 10.1016/j.bbr.2011.05.028.
- O'NEILL, J., McMAHON, S.B. & UNDEM, B.J. 2013. Chronic cough and pain: Janus faces in sensory neurobiology? *Pulmonary pharmacology & therapeutics*, **26**, 476–485, 10.1016/j.pupt.2013.06.010.
- OERTEL, B.G. & LÖTSCH, J. 2013. Clinical pharmacology of analgesics assessed with human experimental pain models: bridging basic and clinical research. *British journal of pharmacology*, **168**, 534–553, 10.1111/bph.12023.
- OFFIAH, I., MCMAHON, S.B. & O'REILLY, B.A. 2013. Interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: diagnosis and management. *International urogynecology journal*, **24**, 1243–1256, 10.1007/s00192-013-2057-3.
- OKURA, Y., TAWARA, S., KIKUSUI, T. & TAKENAKA, A. 2009. Dietary vitamin E deficiency increases anxiety-related behavior in rats under stress of social isolation. *BioFactors (Oxford, England)*, **35**, 273–278, 10.1002/biof.33.
- OLDHAM, J. & MORLOCK, H. 2013. The effects of open-field size on activity in the Mongolian gerbil. *Psychonomic Science*, **20**, 290–290, 10.3758/BF03329071.
- OLUCHA-BORDONAU, F.E., FORTES-MARCO, L., OTERO-GARCÍA, M., LANUZA, E. & MARTÍNEZ-GARCÍA, F. 2015. The Rat Nervous System. *The Rat Nervous System*. Fourth Edi. Elsevier, 441-490 pp, 10.1016/B978-0-12-374245-2.00018-8.

- OTAKE, K. & NAKAMURA, Y. 1995. Sites of origin of corticotropin-releasing factor-like immunoreactive projection fibers to the paraventricular thalamic nucleus in the rat. *Neuroscience letters*, **201**, 84–86 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8830320 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- PALANZA, P. 2001. Animal models of anxiety and depression: how are females different? *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, **25**, 219–233, 10.1016/S0149-7634(01)00010-0.
- PALLARES, P. & GONZALEZ-BULNES, A. 2009. A new method for induction and synchronization of oestrus and fertile ovulations in mice by using exogenous hormones. *Laboratory animals*, **43**, 295–299, 10.1258/la.2008.008056.
- PALM, S., HÄVERMARK, Å., MEYERSON, B.J., NYLANDER, I. & ROMAN, E. 2011a. When is a Wistar a Wistar? Behavioral profiling of outbred Wistar rats from five different suppliers using the MCSF test. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 10.1016/j.applanim.2011.08.010.
- PALM, S., ROMAN, E. & NYLANDER, I. 2011b. Differences in voluntary ethanol consumption in Wistar rats from five different suppliers. *Alcohol (Fayetteville, N.Y.)*, **45**, 607–614, 10.1016/j.alcohol.2010.11.005.
- PAN, F., LIU, D., HAN, X.-M., LI, W.-C., PANG, Z.-L., LI, B., ZHANG, X.-P., XIAO, Y.-J. & ZENG, F.-Q.
 2012. Urodynamic investigation of cyclophosphamide-induced overactive bladder in conscious rats. *Chinese medical journal*, **125**, 321–325 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22340567 [Accessed November 14, 2014].
- PANG, X., MARCHAND, J., SANT, G.R., KREAM, R.M. & THEOHARIDES, T.C. 1995. Increased number of substance P positive nerve fibres in interstitial cystitis. *British journal of urology*, **75**, 744–750 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7542136 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- PAREDES, S.D., SÁNCHEZ, S., RIAL, R.V., RODRÍGUEZ, A.B. & BARRIGA, C. 2005. Changes in behaviour and in the circadian rhythms of melatonin and corticosterone in rats subjected to a forced-swimming test. *Journal of Applied Biomedicine*, **3**, 47–57 Available at: http://www.zsf.jcu.cz/jab_old/3_1/paredes.pdf [Accessed November 21, 2014].
- PARENT, A.J., BEAUDET, N., BEAUDRY, H., BERGERON, J., BÉRUBÉ, P., DROLET, G., SARRET, P. & GENDRON, L. 2012. Increased anxiety-like behaviors in rats experiencing chronic inflammatory pain. *Behavioural brain research*, **229**, 160–167, 10.1016/j.bbr.2012.01.001.
- PARK, H.J., STOKES, J.A., PIRIE, E., SKAHEN, J., SHTAERMAN, Y. & YAKSH, T.L. 2013. Persistent hyperalgesia in the cisplatin-treated mouse as defined by threshold measures, the conditioned place preference paradigm, and changes in dorsal root ganglia activated transcription factor 3: the effects of gabapentin, ketorolac, and etanercept. *Anesthesia and analgesia*, **116**, 224–231, 10.1213/ANE.0b013e31826e1007.

- PATERSON, K.J., ZAMBREANU, L., BENNETT, D.L.H. & MCMAHON, S.B. 2013. Characterisation and mechanisms of bradykinin-evoked pain in man using iontophoresis. *Pain*, **154**, 782–792, 10.1016/j.pain.2013.01.003.
- PATRIGNANI, P. & PATRONO, C. 2014. Cyclooxygenase inhibitors: From pharmacology to clinical read-outs. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*, 10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.09.016.
- PAZART, L., COMTE, A., MAGNIN, E., MILLOT, J.-L. & MOULIN, T. 2014. An fMRI study on the influence of sommeliers' expertise on the integration of flavor. *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, **8**, 358, 10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00358.
- PEARCE, J.M. 1988. The thalamic syndrome of Dejerine and Roussy. *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, **51**, 676 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1033074&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed November 20, 2014].
- PELIKAN, Z. 2013. Chemokine profiles in blood associated with delayed asthmatic response to allergen challenge. *Respiratory medicine*, **107**, 47–59, 10.1016/j.rmed.2012.09.013.
- PENZO, M.A., ROBERT, V. & LI, B. 2014. Fear conditioning potentiates synaptic transmission onto long-range projection neurons in the lateral subdivision of central amygdala. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **34**, 2432– 2437, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4166-13.2014.
- PERIASAMY, S., POOVATHAI, R. & PONDIYADANAR, S. 2014. Influences of gender on postoperative morphine consumption. *Journal of clinical and diagnostic research : JCDR*, **8**, GC04–GC07, 10.7860/JCDR/2014/10770.5319.
- PERKINS, J.R., DAWES, J.M., MCMAHON, S.B., BENNETT, D.L.H., ORENGO, C. & KOHL, M. 2012. ReadqPCR and NormqPCR: R packages for the reading, quality checking and normalisation of RT-qPCR quantification cycle (Cq) data. *BMC genomics*, **13**, 296, 10.1186/1471-2164-13-296.
- PÉROCHEAU, D., LAROCHE, F. & PERROT, S. 2014. Relieving pain in rheumatology patients: repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS), a developing approach. *Joint, bone, spine : revue du rhumatisme*, **81**, 22–26, 10.1016/j.jbspin.2013.04.015.
- PERTOVAARA, A. & KOIVISTO, A. 2011. TRPA1 ion channel in the spinal dorsal horn as a therapeutic target in central pain hypersensitivity and cutaneous neurogenic inflammation. *European journal of pharmacology*, **666**, 1–4, 10.1016/j.ejphar.2011.05.027.
- PEZZONE, M.A., LIANG, R. & FRASER, M.O. 2005. A model of neural cross-talk and irritation in the pelvis: implications for the overlap of chronic pelvic pain disorders. *Gastroenterology*, **128**, 1953–1964 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15940629 [Accessed May 26, 2014].

- PFAFF, D.W., RAPIN, I. & GOLDMAN, S. 2011. Male predominance in autism: neuroendocrine influences on arousal and social anxiety. *Autism research : official journal of the International Society for Autism Research*, **4**, 163–176, 10.1002/aur.191.
- PFAU, D.B., KRUMOVA, E.K., TREEDE, R.-D., BARON, R., TOELLE, T., BIRKLEIN, F., EICH, W., ... MAIER, C. 2014. Quantitative sensory testing in the German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain (DFNS): reference data for the trunk and application in patients with chronic postherpetic neuralgia. *Pain*, **155**, 1002–1015, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.02.004.
- PHILLIPS, T.J.C., BROWN, M., RAMIREZ, J.D., PERKINS, J., WOLDEAMANUEL, Y.W., WILLIAMS, A.C. DE C., ORENGO, C., ... RICE, A.S.C. 2014. Sensory, psychological, and metabolic dysfunction in HIV-associated peripheral neuropathy: A cross-sectional deep profiling study. *Pain*, **155**, 1846–1860, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.06.014.
- PITKÄNEN, A., JOLKKONEN, E. & KEMPPAINEN, S. 2000. Anatomic heterogeneity of the rat amygdaloid complex. *Folia morphologica*, **59**, 1–23 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10774087 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- PLONER, M., LEE, M.C., WIECH, K., BINGEL, U. & TRACEY, I. 2010. Prestimulus functional connectivity determines pain perception in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **107**, 355–360, 10.1073/pnas.0906186106.
- POON, D.C.-H., HO, Y.-S., CHIU, K. & CHANG, R.C.-C. 2013. Cytokines: how important are they in mediating sickness? *Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews*, **37**, 1–10, 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.11.001.
- POWELL-BOONE, T., NESS, T.J., CANNON, R., LLOYD, L.K., WEIGENT, D.A. & FILLINGIM, R.B. 2005. Menstrual cycle affects bladder pain sensation in subjects with interstitial cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **174**, 1832–1836, 10.1097/01.ju.0000176747.40242.3d.
- PRICE, D.D., MCGRATH, P.A., RAFII, A. & BUCKINGHAM, B. 1983. The validation of visual analogue scales as ratio scale measures for chronic and experimental pain. *Pain*, **17**, 45–56, 10.1016/0304-3959(83)90126-4.
- PRICE, J.L. 2006. Comparative Aspects of Amygdala Connectivity. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, **985**, 50–58, 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2003.tb07070.x.
- PROVERBIO, A.M., ADORNI, R., ZANI, A. & TRESTIANU, L. 2009. Sex differences in the brain response to affective scenes with or without humans. *Neuropsychologia*, **47**, 2374– 2388, 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2008.10.030.
- PRUT, L. & BELZUNG, C. 2003. The open field as a paradigm to measure the effects of drugs on anxiety-like behaviors: a review. *European journal of pharmacology*, **463**, 3–33, 10.1016/S0014-2999(03)01272-X.
- QIU, Y.-H., WU, X.-Y., XU, H. & SACKETT, D. 2009. Neuroimaging study of placebo analgesia in humans. *Neuroscience bulletin*, **25**, 277–282, 10.1007/s12264-009-0907-2.

- QU, C., KING, T., OKUN, A., LAI, J., FIELDS, H.L. & PORRECA, F. 2011. Lesion of the rostral anterior cingulate cortex eliminates the aversiveness of spontaneous neuropathic pain following partial or complete axotomy. *Pain*, **152**, 1641–1648, 10.1016/j.pain.2011.03.002.
- QUATTRINI, C., TAVAKOLI, M., JEZIORSKA, M., KALLINIKOS, P., TESFAYE, S., FINNIGAN, J., MARSHALL, A., BOULTON, A.J.M., EFRON, N. & MALIK, R.A. 2007. Surrogate markers of small fiber damage in human diabetic neuropathy. *Diabetes*, **56**, 2148–2154, 10.2337/db07-0285.
- RADAT, F., MARGOT-DUCLOT, A. & ATTAL, N. 2013. Psychiatric co-morbidities in patients with chronic peripheral neuropathic pain: a multicentre cohort study. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **17**, 1547–1557, 10.1002/j.1532-2149.2013.00334.x.
- RAHNAMA'I, M.S., VAN KOEVERINGE, G.A. & VAN KERREBROECK, P.E. 2013. Overactive bladder syndrome and the potential role of prostaglandins and phosphodiesterases: an introduction. *Nephro-urology monthly*, **5**, 934–945, 10.5812/numonthly.14087.
- RAMESH, G., MACLEAN, A.G. & PHILIPP, M.T. 2013. Cytokines and chemokines at the crossroads of neuroinflammation, neurodegeneration, and neuropathic pain. *Mediators of inflammation*, **2013**, 480739, 10.1155/2013/480739.
- RANDALL, L.O. & SELITTO, J.J. 1957. A method for measurement of analgesic activity on inflamed tissue. Archives internationales de pharmacodynamie et de thérapie, **111**, 409–419 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/13471093 [Accessed November 19, 2014].
- RANDICH, A., MEBANE, H. & NESS, T.J. 2009. Ice water testing reveals hypersensitivity in adult rats that experienced neonatal bladder inflammation: implications for painful bladder syndrome/interstitial cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **182**, 337–342, 10.1016/j.juro.2009.02.107.
- RANDICH, A., UZZELL, T., DEBERRY, J.J. & NESS, T.J. 2006. Neonatal urinary bladder inflammation produces adult bladder hypersensitivity. *The journal of pain : official journal of the American Pain Society*, **7**, 469–479, 10.1016/j.jpain.2006.01.450.
- RASIA-FILHO, A.A., DALPIAN, F., MENEZES, I.C., BRUSCO, J., MOREIRA, J.E. & COHEN, R.S. 2012. Dendritic spines of the medial amygdala: plasticity, density, shape, and subcellular modulation by sex steroids. *Histology and histopathology*, 27, 985–1011 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22763872 [Accessed November 4, 2014].
- RASLAN, A.M., MCCARTNEY, S. & BURCHIEL, K.J. 2007. Management of chronic severe pain: spinal neuromodulatory and neuroablative approaches. *Acta neurochirurgica*. *Supplement*, **97**, 33–41 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17691354 [Accessed November 19, 2014].

- REA, K., ROCHE, M. & FINN, D.P. 2007. Supraspinal modulation of pain by cannabinoids: the role of GABA and glutamate. *British journal of pharmacology*, **152**, 633–648, 10.1038/sj.bjp.0707440.
- REAL, M.A., PINEDA, D., DÁVILA, J.C. & GUIRADO, S. 2008. Development and adult organization of the lateral part of the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis in the chicken. *Brain research bulletin*, **75**, 410–413, 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2007.10.014.
- REDDY, K.S.K., NAIDU, M.U.R., RANI, P.U. & RAO, T.R.K. 2012. Human experimental pain models: A review of standardized methods in drug development. *Journal of research in medical sciences : the official journal of Isfahan University of Medical Sciences*, 17, 587–595 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3634303&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed November 19, 2014].
- REDGATE, E.S. & FAHRINGER, E.E. 1973. A comparison of the pituitary adrenal activity elicited by electrical stimulation of preoptic, amygdaloid and hypothalamic sites in the rat brain. *Neuroendocrinology*, **12**, 334–343 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/4760260 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- REES, R.J.W. 1988. Animal models in leprosy. Br. Med. Bull., 44, 650–664 Available at: http://bmb.oxfordjournals.org/content/44/3/650.short [Accessed September 28, 2014].
- REUL, J.M.H.M. 2014. Making memories of stressful events: a journey along epigenetic, gene transcription, and signaling pathways. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, **5**, 5, 10.3389/fpsyt.2014.00005.
- REX, A., SONDERN, U., VOIGT, J.P., FRANCK, S. & FINK, H. 1996. Strain differences in fearmotivated behavior of rats. *Pharmacology, biochemistry, and behavior*, **54**, 107–111 Available at: http://ac.els-cdn.com/0091305795021280/1-s2.0-0091305795021280main.pdf?_tid=0525437a-770b-11e4-b0be-00000aacb35d&acdnat=1417185174_dc6391027bd2209c0bd16d596bed4353 [Accessed August 31, 2014].
- RICE, A.S. 1995. Topical spinal administration of a nitric oxide synthase inhibitor prevents the hyper-reflexia associated with a rat model of persistent visceral pain. *Neuroscience letters*, **187**, 111–114 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7540269 [Accessed October 10, 2013].
- RICE, A.S. & MCMAHON, S.B. 1994. Pre-emptive intrathecal administration of an NMDA receptor antagonist (AP-5) prevents hyper-reflexia in a model of persistent visceral pain. *Pain*, **57**, 335–340 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7936711 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- RICE, A.S.C., FARQUHAR-SMITH, W.P. & NAGY, I. 2002. Endocannabinoids and pain: spinal and peripheral analgesia in inflammation and neuropathy. *Prostaglandins, leukotrienes, and essential fatty acids*, **66**, 243–256, 10.1054/plef.2001.0362.

- RICE, A.S.C., MORLAND, R., HUANG, W., CURRIE, G.L., SENA, E.S. & MACLEOD, M.R. 2013. Transparency in the reporting of in vivo pre-clinical pain research: The relevance and implications of the ARRIVE (Animal Research: Reporting In Vivo Experiments) guidelines. *Scandinavian Journal of Pain*, **4**, 58–62, 10.1016/j.sjpain.2013.02.002.
- RIGAUD, M., GEMES, G., BARABAS, M.-E., CHERNOFF, D.I., ABRAM, S.E., STUCKY, C.L. & HOGAN, Q.H. 2008. Species and strain differences in rodent sciatic nerve anatomy: implications for studies of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, **136**, 188–201, 10.1016/j.pain.2008.01.016.
- RIZVI, T.A., ENNIS, M., BEHBEHANI, M.M. & SHIPLEY, M.T. 1991. Connections between the central nucleus of the amygdala and the midbrain periaqueductal gray: topography and reciprocity. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **303**, 121–131, 10.1002/cne.903030111.
- ROBB, K., OXBERRY, S.G., BENNETT, M.I., JOHNSON, M.I., SIMPSON, K.H. & SEARLE, R.D. 2009. A cochrane systematic review of transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation for cancer pain. *Journal of pain and symptom management*, **37**, 746–753, 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2008.03.022.
- ROBBINS, M.T., DEBERRY, J. & NESS, T.J. 2007. Chronic psychological stress enhances nociceptive processing in the urinary bladder in high-anxiety rats. *Physiology & behavior*, **91**, 544–550, 10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.04.009.
- ROCHE, M., JOHNSTON, P., MHUIRCHEARTAIGH, O.N., OLANGO, W.M., MACKIE, K. & FINN, D.P. 2010. Effects of intra-basolateral amygdala administration of rimonabant on nociceptive behaviour and neuronal activity in the presence or absence of contextual fear. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **14**, 487–495, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2009.08.009.
- ROCKETT, M. 2014. Diagnosis, mechanisms and treatment of complex regional pain syndrome. *Current opinion in anaesthesiology*, **27**, 494–500, 10.1097/ACO.0000000000114.
- RODRIGUEZ-RAECKE, R., NIEMEIER, A., IHLE, K., RUETHER, W. & MAY, A. 2009. Brain gray matter decrease in chronic pain is the consequence and not the cause of pain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **29**, 13746–13750, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3687-09.2009.
- ROOZENDAAL, B. & McGAUGH, J.L. 1997. Glucocorticoid receptor agonist and antagonist administration into the basolateral but not central amygdala modulates memory storage. *Neurobiology of learning and memory*, **67**, 176–179, 10.1006/nlme.1996.3765.
- ROPPOLO, J.R., TAI, C., BOOTH, A.M., BUFFINGTON, C.A.T., DE GROAT, W.C. & BIRDER, L.A. 2005. Bladder Adelta afferent nerve activity in normal cats and cats with feline interstitial cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **173**, 1011–1015, 10.1097/01.ju.0000145591.35569.9e.

- ROSENBERGER, C., ELSENBRUCH, S., SCHOLLE, A., DE GREIFF, A., SCHEDLOWSKI, M., FORSTING, M. & GIZEWSKI, E.R. 2009. Effects of psychological stress on the cerebral processing of visceral stimuli in healthy women. *Neurogastroenterology and motility : the official journal of the European Gastrointestinal Motility Society*, **21**, 740–e45, 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2009.01295.x.
- RÓWNIAK, M., ROBAK, A., BOGUS-NOWAKOWSKA, K., KOLENKIEWICZ, M., BOSSOWSKA, A., WOJTKIEWICZ, J., SKOBOWIAT, C. & MAJEWSKI, M. 2008. Somatostatin-like immunoreactivity in the amygdala of the pig. Folia histochemica et cytobiologica / Polish Academy of Sciences, Polish Histochemical and Cytochemical Society, 46, 229– 238, 10.2478/v10042-008-0035-2.
- RUBINSTEIN, A.L.M., CARPENTER, D.M.M. & MINKOFF, J.R.M. 2013. Hypogonadism in Men With Chronic Pain Linked to the Use of Long-acting Rather Than Short-acting Opioids. *Clinical Journal of Pain*, **29**, 840–845 Available at: http://journals.lww.com/clinicalpain/Abstract/2013/10000/Hypogonadism_in_Men_ With_Chronic_Pain_Linked_to.2.aspx [Accessed November 21, 2014].
- RUBIO-DIAZ, D.E., POZZA, M.E., DIMITRAKOV, J., GILLERAN, J.P., GIUSTI, M.M., STELLA, J.L., RODRIGUEZ-SAONA, L.E. & BUFFINGTON, C.A.T. 2009. A candidate serum biomarker for bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis. *The Analyst*, **134**, 1133–1137, 10.1039/b901736d.
- RUDICK, C.N., PAVLOV, V.I., CHEN, M.C. & KLUMPP, D.J. 2012. Gender specific pelvic pain severity in neurogenic cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **187**, 715–724, 10.1016/j.juro.2011.10.048.
- RUTJES, A.W., NÜESCH, E., STERCHI, R., KALICHMAN, L., HENDRIKS, E., OSIRI, M., BROSSEAU, L., REICHENBACH, S. & JÜNI, P. 2009. Transcutaneous electrostimulation for osteoarthritis of the knee. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, CD002823, 10.1002/14651858.CD002823.pub2.
- RUTTEN, K., ROBENS, A., READ, S.J. & CHRISTOPH, T. 2014a. Pharmacological validation of a refined burrowing paradigm for prediction of analgesic efficacy in a rat model of subchronic knee joint inflammation. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **18**, 213–222, 10.1002/j.1532-2149.2013.00359.x.
- RUTTEN, K., SCHIENE, K., ROBENS, A., LEIPELT, A., PASQUALON, T., READ, S.J. & CHRISTOPH, T. 2014b. Burrowing as a non-reflex behavioural readout for analgesic action in a rat model of sub-chronic knee joint inflammation. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, 18, 204–212, 10.1002/j.1532-2149.2013.00358.x.
- Ryk, C., Steineck, G., Wiklund, N.P., Nyberg, T. & De Verdier, P.J. 2010. The (CCTTT)n microsatellite polymorphism in the nitric oxide synthase 2 gene may influence bladder cancer pathogenesis. *The Journal of urology*, **184**, 2150–2157, 10.1016/j.juro.2010.06.091.
- RYK, C., WIKLUND, N.P., NYBERG, T. & DE VERDIER, P.J. 2011. Ser608Leu polymorphisms in the nitric oxide synthase-2 gene may influence urinary bladder cancer pathogenesis. *Scandinavian journal of urology and nephrology*, **45**, 319–325, 10.3109/00365599.2011.584901.
- SABINO, G.S., SANTOS, C.M.F., FRANCISCHI, J.N. & DE RESENDE, M.A. 2008. Release of endogenous opioids following transcutaneous electric nerve stimulation in an experimental model of acute inflammatory pain. *The journal of pain : official journal* of the American Pain Society, **9**, 157–163, 10.1016/j.jpain.2007.09.003.
- SACCHETTI, B., LORENZINI, C.A., BALDI, E., TASSONI, G. & BUCHERELLI, C. 1999. Auditory thalamus, dorsal hippocampus, basolateral amygdala, and perirhinal cortex role in the consolidation of conditioned freezing to context and to acoustic conditioned stimulus in the rat. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **19**, 9570–9578 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10531459 [Accessed November 6, 2014].
- SACCÒ, M., MESCHI, M., REGOLISTI, G., DETRENIS, S., BIANCHI, L., BERTORELLI, M., PIOLI, S., ... CAIAZZA, A. 2013. The relationship between blood pressure and pain. *Journal of clinical hypertension (Greenwich, Conn.)*, **15**, 600–605, 10.1111/jch.12145.
- SACHS, B.D. 1996. Penile erection in response to remote cues from females: albino rats severely impaired relative to pigmented strains. *Physiology & behavior*, **60**, 803–808 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8873254 [Accessed August 31, 2014].
- SANDKÜHLER, J. 1996. The organization and function of endogenous antinociceptive systems. *Progress in neurobiology*, **50**, 49–81 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8931107 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- SANT, G.R., KEMPURAJ, D., MARCHAND, J.E. & THEOHARIDES, T.C. 2007. The mast cell in interstitial cystitis: role in pathophysiology and pathogenesis. *Urology*, **69**, 34–40, 10.1016/j.urology.2006.08.1109.
- SCALIA, F. & WINANS, S.S. 1975. The differential projections of the olfactory bulb and accessory olfactory bulb in mammals. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **161**, 31– 55, 10.1002/cne.901610105.
- SCHAAP, M.W.H., VAN OOSTROM, H., DOORNENBAL, A., VAN 'T KLOOSTER, J., BAARS, A.M., ARNDT,
 S.S. & HELLEBREKERS, L.J. 2013. Nociception and conditioned fear in rats: strains matter.
 PloS one, 8, e83339, 10.1371/journal.pone.0083339.
- SCHAFE, G.E., NADER, K., BLAIR, H.T. & LEDOUX, J.E. 2001. Memory consolidation of Pavlovian fear conditioning: a cellular and molecular perspective. *Trends in neurosciences*, 24, 540–546 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11506888 [Accessed November 6, 2014].

- SCHATTAUER, S.S., MIYATAKE, M., SHANKAR, H., ZIETZ, C., LEVIN, J.R., LIU-CHEN, L.-Y., GUREVICH, V. V, RIEDER, M.J. & CHAVKIN, C. 2012. Ligand directed signaling differences between rodent and human κ-opioid receptors. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **287**, 41595–41607, 10.1074/jbc.M112.381368.
- SCHMIDT-WILCKE, T., LEINISCH, E., GÄNSSBAUER, S., DRAGANSKI, B., BOGDAHN, U., ALTMEPPEN, J. & MAY, A. 2006. Affective components and intensity of pain correlate with structural differences in gray matter in chronic back pain patients. *Pain*, **125**, 89–97, 10.1016/j.pain.2006.05.004.
- SCHNEGELSBERG, B., SUN, T.-T., CAIN, G., BHATTACHARYA, A., NUNN, P.A., FORD, A.P.D.W., VIZZARD, M.A. & COCKAYNE, D.A. 2010. Overexpression of NGF in mouse urothelium leads to neuronal hyperinnervation, pelvic sensitivity, and changes in urinary bladder function. *American journal of physiology. Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology*, 298, R534–R547, 10.1152/ajpregu.00367.2009.
- SCHOENBAUM, G., ROESCH, M.R., STALNAKER, T.A. & TAKAHASHI, Y.K. 2009. A new perspective on the role of the orbitofrontal cortex in adaptive behaviour. *Nature reviews. Neuroscience*, **10**, 885–892, 10.1038/nrn2753.
- SCHREPF, A., O'DONNELL, M., LUO, Y., BRADLEY, C.S., KREDER, K. & LUTGENDORF, S. 2014. Inflammation and inflammatory control in interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: Associations with painful symptoms. *Pain*, **155**, 1755–1761, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.05.029.
- SEGAL, A.Z. & RORDORF, G. 1996. Gabapentin as a novel treatment for postherpetic neuralgia. *Neurology*, 46, 1175–1176 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8780121 [Accessed November 12, 2014].
- SEIFERT, C.L., VALET, M., PFAFFENRATH, V., BOECKER, H., RÜTHER, K. V, TÖLLE, T.R. & SPRENGER, T. 2011. Neurometabolic correlates of depression and disability in episodic cluster headache. *Journal of neurology*, **258**, 123–131 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3016159&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed August 3, 2012].
- SELTZER, Z., DUBNER, R. & SHIR, Y. 1990. A novel behavioral model of neuropathic pain disorders produced in rats by partial sciatic nerve injury. *Pain*, **43**, 205–218, 10.1016/0304-3959(90)91074-S.
- SENA, E., CURRIE, G.L., MCCANN, S.K., MACLEOD, M.R. & HOWELLS, D.W. 2014a. Systematic reviews and meta-analysis of preclinical studies : why perform them and how to critically appraise them. 1–6, 10.1038/jcbfm.2014.28.
- SENA, E.S., CEREB, J. & ALNYLAM, J.M. 2014b. Design animal studies better. Nature, 510, 35.
- SEOW, S.W., RAHMAT, J.N., BAY, B.H., LEE, Y.K. & MAHENDRAN, R. 2008. Expression of chemokine/cytokine genes and immune cell recruitment following the instillation of Mycobacterium bovis, bacillus Calmette-Guérin or Lactobacillus rhamnosus strain GG

in the healthy murine bladder. *Immunology*, **124**, 419–427, 10.1111/j.1365-2567.2007.02792.x.

- SHACKMAN, A.J., SALOMONS, T. V, SLAGTER, H.A., FOX, A.S., WINTER, J.J. & DAVIDSON, R.J. 2011. The integration of negative affect, pain and cognitive control in the cingulate cortex. *Nature reviews. Neuroscience*, **12**, 154–167, 10.1038/nrn2994.
- SHARMA, S.K., VIJ, A.S. & SHARMA, M. 2013. Mechanisms and clinical uses of capsaicin. *European journal of pharmacology*, **720**, 55–62, 10.1016/j.ejphar.2013.10.053.
- SHAW, D., NORWOOD, K. & LESLIE, J.C. 2011. Chlordiazepoxide and lavender oil alter unconditioned anxiety-induced c-fos expression in the rat brain. *Behavioural brain research*, **224**, 1–7, 10.1016/j.bbr.2011.05.014.
- SHIKUMA, C., GERSCHENSON, M., ANANWORANICH, J., VALCOUR, V., TEERATAKULPISARN, N., JADWATTANAKUL, T., DEGRUTTOLA, V., ... PHANUPHAK, N. 2012. Determinants of epidermal nerve fibre density in antiretroviral-naïve HIV-infected individuals. *HIV medicine*, **13**, 602–608, 10.1111/j.1468-1293.2012.01024.x.
- SHIMIZU, I., KAWASHIMA, K. & HOSOKI, K. 1999. Urodynamics in acetone-induced cystitis of anesthetized rats. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **18**, 115–127, 10.1002/(SICI)1520-6777(1999)18:2<115::AID-NAU7>3.0.CO;2-D.
- SHOJI, H. & MIZOGUCHI, K. 2013. Brain region-specific reduction in c-Fos expression associated with an anxiolytic effect of yokukansan in rats. *Journal of ethnopharmacology*, **149**, 93–102, 10.1016/j.jep.2013.06.005.
- SINGEWALD, N., CHICCHI, G.G., THURNER, C.C., TSAO, K.-L., SPETEA, M., SCHMIDHAMMER, H., SREEPATHI, H.K., FERRAGUTI, F., SINGEWALD, G.M. & EBNER, K. 2008. Modulation of basal and stress-induced amygdaloid substance P release by the potent and selective NK1 receptor antagonist L-822429. *Journal of neurochemistry*, **106**, 2476–2488, 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05596.x.
- SKELLY, D.T., HENNESSY, E., DANSEREAU, M.-A. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 2013. A systematic analysis of the peripheral and CNS effects of systemic LPS, IL-1B, TNF-α and IL-6 challenges in C57BL/6 mice. Block, M.L., ed. PloS one, 8, e69123, 10.1371/journal.pone.0069123.
- SKOURAS, S., GRAY, M., CRITCHLEY, H. & KOELSCH, S. 2014. Superficial amygdala and hippocampal activity during affective music listening observed at 3 T but not 1.5 T fMRI. *NeuroImage*, **101**, 364–369, 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.07.007.
- SLOB, A.K., BOGERS, H. & VAN STOLK, M.A. 1981. Effects of gonadectomy and exogenous gonadal steroids on sex differences in open field behaviour of adult rats. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 2, 347–362, 10.1016/0166-4328(81)90017-6.
- SMITH, G.M., EGBERT, L.D., MARKOWITZ, R.A., MOSTELLER, F. & BEECHER, H.K. 1966. An experimental pain method sensitive to morphine in man: the submaximum effort tourniquet technique. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics*,

154, 324–332 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/5922993 [Accessed November 19, 2014].

- SMITH, Y.R., STOHLER, C.S., NICHOLS, T.E., BUELLER, J.A., KOEPPE, R.A. & ZUBIETA, J.-K. 2006. Pronociceptive and antinociceptive effects of estradiol through endogenous opioid neurotransmission in women. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **26**, 5777–5785, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5223-05.2006.
- SOHER, B.J., DALE, B.M. & MERKLE, E.M. 2007. A review of MR physics: 3T versus 1.5T. Magnetic resonance imaging clinics of North America, **15**, 277–290, v, 10.1016/j.mric.2007.06.002.
- SOTOCINAL, S.G., SORGE, R.E., ZALOUM, A., TUTTLE, A.H., MARTIN, L.J., WIESKOPF, J.S., MAPPLEBECK, J.C.S., ... MOGIL, J.S. 2011. The Rat Grimace Scale: a partially automated method for quantifying pain in the laboratory rat via facial expressions. *Molecular pain*, **7**, 55, 10.1186/1744-8069-7-55.
- STAAHL, C. & DREWES, A.M. 2004. Experimental human pain models: a review of standardised methods for preclinical testing of analgesics. *Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology*, **95**, 97–111, 10.1111/j.1742-7843.2004.950301.x.
- STANKOV, M. V, PANAYOTOVA-DIMITROVA, D., LEVERKUS, M., VONDRAN, F.W.R., BAUERFEIND, R., BINZ, A. & BEHRENS, G.M.N. 2012. Autophagy inhibition due to thymidine analogues as novel mechanism leading to hepatocyte dysfunction and lipid accumulation. *AIDS* (London, England), 26, 1995–2006, 10.1097/QAD.0b013e32835804f9.
- STANOS, S.P. & GALLUZZI, K.E. 2013. Topical therapies in the management of chronic pain. Postgraduate medicine, 125, 25–33 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24547601 [Accessed November 11, 2014].
- STELZER, W., AIGLESBERGER, M., STELZER, D. & STELZER, V. 2013. Use of cooled radiofrequency lateral branch neurotomy for the treatment of sacroiliac joint-mediated low back pain: a large case series. *Pain medicine (Malden, Mass.)*, **14**, 29–35, 10.1111/pme.12014.
- Sternbach, R.A. 1974. Psychological aspects of pain and the selection of patients. *Clinical neurosurgery*, **21**, 323–333 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/4153793 [Accessed September 28, 2014].
- STONE, C.P. 1926. The initial copulatory response of female rats reared in isolation from the age of twenty days to the age of puberty. *Journal of comparative psychology* (*Washington, D.C. : 1983*), **6**, 73–83.
- STORM, H. 2008. Changes in skin conductance as a tool to monitor nociceptive stimulation and pain. *Current opinion in anaesthesiology*, **21**, 796–804, 10.1097/ACO.0b013e3283183fe4.

- STRAUBE, S., DERRY, S., MOORE, R. & COLE, P. 2013. Cervico-thoracic or lumbar sympathectomy for neuropathic pain Available at: https://summaries.cochrane.org/CD002918/SYMPT_cervico-thoracic-or-lumbarsympathectomy-for-neuropathic-pain [Accessed December 8, 2014].
- STRIGO, I.A., SIMMONS, A.N., MATTHEWS, S.C., CRAIG, A.D.B. & PAULUS, M.P. 2008. Association of major depressive disorder with altered functional brain response during anticipation and processing of heat pain. *Archives of general psychiatry*, 65, 1275– 1284, 10.1001/archpsyc.65.11.1275.
- STRYJEK, R., MODLIŃSKA, K. & PISULA, W. 2012. Species specific behavioural patterns (digging and swimming) and reaction to novel objects in wild type, Wistar, Sprague-Dawley and Brown Norway rats. *PLoS ONE*, **7**, e40642, 10.1371/journal.pone.0040642.
- STURMAN-HULBE, M. & STONE, C.P. 1929. Maternal behavior in the albino rat. *Journal of Comparative Psychology*, **9**, 203–237.
- SU, X., NICKLES, A. & NELSON, D.E. 2013. Neuromodulation attenuates bladder hyperactivity in a rat cystitis model. *BMC urology*, **13**, 70, 10.1186/1471-2490-13-70.
- SUSAKI, Y., SHIMIZU, S., KATAKURA, K., WATANABE, N., KAWAMOTO, K., MATSUMOTO, M., TSUDZUKI, M., FURUSAKA, T., KITAMURA, Y. & MATSUDA, H. 1996. Functional properties of murine macrophages promoted by nerve growth factor. *Blood*, **88**, 4630–4637 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8977255 [Accessed May 4, 2015].
- SUSKIND, A.M., BERRY, S.H., EWING, B.A., ELLIOTT, M.N., SUTTORP, M.J. & CLEMENS, J.Q. 2013. The prevalence and overlap of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome and chronic prostatitis/chronic pelvic pain syndrome in men: results of the RAND Interstitial Cystitis Epidemiology male study. *The Journal of urology*, **189**, 141–145, 10.1016/j.juro.2012.08.088.
- SUTHERLAND, J.E., BURIAN, L.C., COVAULT, J. & CONTI, L.H. 2010. The effect of restraint stress on prepulse inhibition and on corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) and CRF receptor gene expression in Wistar-Kyoto and Brown Norway rats. *Pharmacology, biochemistry, and behavior*, 10.1016/j.pbb.2010.08.003.
- SUZUKI, T., AMATA, M., SAKAUE, G., NISHIMURA, S., INOUE, T., SHIBATA, M. & MASHIMO, T. 2007. Experimental neuropathy in mice is associated with delayed behavioral changes related to anxiety and depression. *Anesthesia and analgesia*, **104**, 1570–1577, table of contents, 10.1213/01.ane.0000261514.19946.66.
- SWANSON, L.W. & PETROVICH, G.D. 1998. What is the amygdala? *Trends in neurosciences*, **21**, 323–331 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9720596 [Accessed November 5, 2014].
- SWERDLOW, N.R., MARTINEZ, Z.A., HANLON, F.M., PLATTEN, A., FARID, M., AUERBACH, P., BRAFF, D.L. & GEYER, M.A. 2000. Toward Understanding the Biology of a Complex Phenotype: Rat Strain and Substrain Differences in the Sensorimotor Gating-Disruptive Effects of

Dopamine Agonists. J. Neurosci., **20**, 4325–4336 Available at: http://www.jneurosci.org/content/20/11/4325.short [Accessed November 28, 2014].

- Такаді-Матѕимото, H., Ng, B., Тѕикімі, Y. & Талімі, M. 2004. Effects of NSAIDs on bladder function in normal and cystitis rats: a comparison study of aspirin, indomethacin, and ketoprofen. *Journal of pharmacological sciences*, **95**, 458–465 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15322343 [Accessed November 14, 2014].
- TAKAHASHI, L.K. 2014. Olfactory systems and neural circuits that modulate predator odor fear. *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, **8**, 72, 10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00072.
- TAKAHASHI, Y. & NAKAJIMA, Y. 1996. Dermatomes in the rat limbs as determined by antidromic stimulation of sensory C-fibers in spinal nerves. *PAIN*, **67**, 197–202, 10.1016/0304-3959(96)03116-8.
- TAKEZAWA, K., KONDO, M., KIUCHI, H., SODA, T., TAKAO, T., MIYAGAWA, Y., TSUJIMURA, A., NONOMURA, N. & SHIMADA, S. 2014. Combination of bladder ultrasonography and novel cystometry method in mice reveals rapid decrease in bladder capacity and compliance in LPS-induced cystitis. *American journal of physiology. Renal physiology*, **307**, F234– F241, 10.1152/ajprenal.00043.2014.
- TANIMOTO, S., NAKAGAWA, T., YAMAUCHI, Y., MINAMI, M. & SATOH, M. 2003. Differential contributions of the basolateral and central nuclei of the amygdala in the negative affective component of chemical somatic and visceral pains in rats. *The European journal of neuroscience*, **18**, 2343–2350 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14622196 [Accessed September 4, 2014].
- TAOKA, T., IWASAKI, S., UCHIDA, H., FUKUSUMI, A., NAKAGAWA, H., KICHIKAWA, K., TAKAYAMA, K., YOSHIOKA, T., TAKEWA, M. & OHISHI, H. 1998. Age correlation of the time lag in signal change on EPI-fMRI. *Journal of computer assisted tomography*, **22**, 514–517 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9676437 [Accessed November 19, 2014].
- TATEM, K.S., QUINN, J.L., PHADKE, A., YU, Q., GORDISH-DRESSMAN, H. & NAGARAJU, K. 2014. Behavioral and locomotor measurements using an open field activity monitoring system for skeletal muscle diseases. *Journal of visualized experiments : JoVE*, e51785, 10.3791/51785.
- TAVAKOLI, M., MARSHALL, A., BANKA, S., PETROPOULOS, I.N., FADAVI, H., KINGSTON, H. & MALIK, R.A. 2012. Corneal confocal microscopy detects small-fiber neuropathy in Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease type 1A patients. *Muscle & nerve*, **46**, 698–704, 10.1002/mus.23377.
- TAVAKOLI, M., MARSHALL, A., THOMPSON, L., KENNY, M., WALDEK, S., EFRON, N. & MALIK, R.A. 2009. Corneal confocal microscopy: a novel noninvasive means to diagnose neuropathy in patients with Fabry disease. *Muscle & nerve*, **40**, 976–984, 10.1002/mus.21383.
- TAVAKOLI, M., QUATTRINI, C., ABBOTT, C., KALLINIKOS, P., MARSHALL, A., FINNIGAN, J., MORGAN, P., EFRON, N., BOULTON, A.J.M. & MALIK, R.A. 2010. Corneal confocal microscopy: a novel

noninvasive test to diagnose and stratify the severity of human diabetic neuropathy. *Diabetes care*, **33**, 1792–1797, 10.2337/dc10-0253.

- TERZIAN, H. & ORE, G.D. 1955. Syndrome of Klüver and Bucy; reproduced in man by bilateral removal of the temporal lobes. *Neurology*, **5**, 373–380 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14383941 [Accessed November 7, 2014].
- THAKUR, M., CROW, M., RICHARDS, N., DAVEY, G.I.J., LEVINE, E., KELLEHER, J.H., AGLEY, C.C., DENK, F., HARRIDGE, S.D.R. & MCMAHON, S.B. 2014. Defining the nociceptor transcriptome. *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience*, 7, 10.3389/fnmol.2014.00087.
- THEOHARIDES, T.C., WHITMORE, K., STANFORD, E., MOLDWIN, R. & O'LEARY, M.P. 2008. Interstitial cystitis: bladder pain and beyond. *Expert opinion on pharmacotherapy*, **9**, 2979–2994, 10.1517/14656560802519845.
- THOMAS, B.M. & FARQUHAR-SMITH, P. 2013. Gabapentin enacarbil extended release for the treatment of postherpetic neuralgia in adults. *Therapeutics and clinical risk management*, **9**, 469–475, 10.2147/TCRM.S50212.
- THOMAS, C., YE, F.Q., IRFANOGLU, M.O., MODI, P., SALEEM, K.S., LEOPOLD, D.A. & PIERPAOLI, C. 2014. Anatomical accuracy of brain connections derived from diffusion MRI tractography is inherently limited. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 10.1073/pnas.1405672111.
- TIGANI, B., CANNET, C., KARMOUTY-QUINTANA, H., BLÉ, F.-X., ZURBRUEGG, S., SCHAEUBLIN, E., FOZARD, J.R. & BECKMANN, N. 2007. Lung inflammation and vascular remodeling after repeated allergen challenge detected noninvasively by MRI. *American journal of physiology. Lung cellular and molecular physiology*, **292**, L644–L653, 10.1152/ajplung.00122.2006.
- TIRLAPUR, S.A., KUHRT, K., CHALIHA, C., BALL, E., MEADS, C. & KHAN, K.S. 2013. The "evil twin syndrome" in chronic pelvic pain: a systematic review of prevalence studies of bladder pain syndrome and endometriosis. *International journal of surgery (London, England)*, **11**, 233–237, 10.1016/j.ijsu.2013.02.003.
- TORRANCE, N., LAWSON, K.D., AFOLABI, E., BENNETT, M.I., SERPELL, M.G., DUNN, K.M. & SMITH, B.H. 2014. Estimating the burden of disease in chronic pain with and without neuropathic characteristics: Does the choice between the EQ-5D and SF-6D matter? *Pain*, **155**, 1996–2004, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.07.001.
- TRACEY, I. 2008. Imaging pain. *British journal of anaesthesia*, **101**, 32–39, 10.1093/bja/aen102.
- TRAN, L. & GREENWOOD-VAN MEERVELD, B. 2012. Lateralized amygdala activation: importance in the regulation of anxiety and pain behavior. *Physiology & behavior*, **105**, 371–375 Available at: http://www.researchgate.net/publication/51649950_Lateralized_amygdala_activatio

n_importance_in_the_regulation_of_anxiety_and_pain_behavior [Accessed July 14, 2012].

- TRAN, T.T., CHOWANADISAI, W., LÖNNERDAL, B., LE, L., PARKER, M., CHICZ-DEMET, A. & CRINELLA, F.M. 2002. Effects of neonatal dietary manganese exposure on brain dopamine levels and neurocognitive functions. *Neurotoxicology*, **23**, 645–651 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12428736 [Accessed May 26, 2014].
- TRAUB, R.J., SILVA, E., GEBHART, G.F. & SOLODKIN, A. 1996. Noxious colorectal distention induced-c-Fos protein in limbic brain structures in the rat. *Neuroscience letters*, **215**, 165–168 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8899739 [Accessed September 4, 2014].
- TRAUB, R.J., TANG, B., JI, Y., PANDYA, S., YFANTIS, H. & SUN, Y. 2008. A rat model of chronic postinflammatory visceral pain induced by deoxycholic acid. *Gastroenterology*, **135**, 2075–2083, 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.08.051.
- TSENG, L.-H., CHEN, I., CHEN, M.-Y., LEE, C.-L., LIN, Y.-H. & LLOYD, L.K. 2009. Genome-based expression profiles as a single standardized microarray platform for the diagnosis of bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis: an array of 139 genes model. *International urogynecology journal and pelvic floor dysfunction*, **20**, 515–522, 10.1007/s00192-009-0822-0.
- TSUKIMI, Y., MIZUYACHI, K., MATSUMOTO, H., SATO, M., NG, B. & TAJIMI, M. 2004. Mechanism of action by which aspirin alleviates detrusor hyperactivity in rats. *Journal of pharmacological sciences*, **95**, 101–107 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15153656 [Accessed November 14, 2014].
- TU, C., NIDDAM, D.M., CHAO, H., CHEN, L., CHEN, Y., WU, Y., YEH, T., LIRNG, J. & HSIEH, J. 2010. Brain morphological changes associated with cyclic menstrual pain. **150**, 462–468, 10.1016/j.pain.2010.05.026.
- TURNER, B.H. & HERKENHAM, M. 1991. Thalamoamygdaloid projections in the rat: a test of the amygdala's role in sensory processing. *The Journal of comparative neurology*, **313**, 295–325, 10.1002/cne.903130208.
- TWILLMAN, R.K. 2007. Mental disorders in chronic pain patients. Journal of pain & palliative care pharmacotherapy, 21, 13–19 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18032311 [Accessed December 6, 2010].

TYAGI, P., TYAGI, V., YOSHIMURA, N., WITTEEMER, E., BARCLAY, D., LOUGHRAN, P.A., ZAMORA, R. & VODOVOTZ, Y. 2009. Gender-based reciprocal expression of transforming growth factor-beta1 and the inducible nitric oxide synthase in a rat model of cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis. *Journal of inflammation (London, England)*, **6**, 23 Available at:

http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2736585&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed August 6, 2012].

- UMRIUKHIN, P.E., KOPLIK, E. V & SUDAKOV, K. V. 2012. Dizocilpine and cycloheximide prevent inhibition of c-Fos gene expression by delta sleep-inducing peptide in the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus in rats with different resistance to emotional stress. *Neuroscience letters*, **506**, 184–187, 10.1016/j.neulet.2011.11.001.
- UNAIDS. 2014. The GAP Report. *The GAP Report*. Geneva, 1-422 pp. Available at: http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/UNAIDS_Gap_report_en.pdf [Accessed December 1, 2014].
- USTINOVA, E.E., FRASER, M.O. & PEZZONE, M.A. 2006. Colonic irritation in the rat sensitizes urinary bladder afferents to mechanical and chemical stimuli: an afferent origin of pelvic organ cross-sensitization. *American journal of physiology. Renal physiology*, 290, F1478–F1487, 10.1152/ajprenal.00395.2005.
- VALLE, F.P. 1970. Effects of Strain, Sex, and Illumination on Open-Field Behavior of Rats. *The American Journal of Psychology*, 83, 103–111 Available at: http://www.jstor.org/discover/10.2307/1420860?uid=3738032&uid=2&uid=4&sid=2 1104604263141 [Accessed November 20, 2014].
- VAN DER PLAS, E.A.A., BOES, A.D., WEMMIE, J.A., TRANEL, D. & NOPOULOS, P. 2010. Amygdala volume correlates positively with fearfulness in normal healthy girls. *Social cognitive and affective neuroscience*, **5**, 424–431, 10.1093/scan/nsq009.
- VAN DER WERF, Y.D., WITTER, M.P. & GROENEWEGEN, H.J. 2002. The intralaminar and midline nuclei of the thalamus. Anatomical and functional evidence for participation in processes of arousal and awareness. *Brain research. Brain research reviews*, **39**, 107– 140 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12423763 [Accessed October 8, 2014].
- VANDERIET, K., ADRIAENSEN, H., CARTON, H. & VERTOMMEN, H. 1987. The McGill Pain Questionnaire constructed for the Dutch language (MPQ-DV). Preliminary data concerning reliability and validity. *Pain*, **30**, 395–408, 10.1016/0304-3959(87)90027-3.
- VELASCO, C., ANGELICO, P., GUARNERI, L., LEONARDI, A., CLARKE, D.E. & TESTA, R. 2001. Effects of the nuclear factor-kappaB inhibitors 2-hydroxy-4-trifluoromethylbenzoic acid and aspirin on micturition in rats with normal and inflamed bladder. *The Journal of urology*, **166**, 1962–1968 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11586268 [Accessed November 14, 2014].
- VELSOR, L.W., KOVACEVIC, M., GOLDSTEIN, M., LEITNER, H.M., LEWIS, W. & DAY, B.J. 2004. Mitochondrial oxidative stress in human hepatoma cells exposed to stavudine. *Toxicology and applied pharmacology*, **199**, 10–19, 10.1016/j.taap.2004.03.005.
- VELTMAN, D.J., TUINEBREIJER, W.E., WINKELMAN, D., LAMMERTSMA, A.A., WITTER, M.P., DOLAN, R.J.
 & EMMELKAMP, P.M.G. 2004. Neurophysiological correlates of habituation during exposure in spider phobia. *Psychiatry research*, **132**, 149–158, 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2004.09.001.

- VERA, P.L., ICZKOWSKI, K.A., HOWARD, D.J., JIANG, L. & MEYER-SIEGLER, K.L. 2010. Antagonism of macrophage migration inhibitory factor decreases cyclophosphamide cystitis in mice. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **29**, 1451–1457, 10.1002/nau.20878.
- VERHEYEN, C.C. & CASTELEIN, R.M. 2007. A life without pain: a case report. *Strategies in trauma and limb reconstruction (Online)*, **2**, 55–56, 10.1007/s11751-007-0014-8.
- VINCENT, K., WARNABY, C., STAGG, C.J., MOORE, J., KENNEDY, S. & TRACEY, I. 2013. Brain imaging reveals that engagement of descending inhibitory pain pathways in healthy women in a low endogenous estradiol state varies with testosterone. *Pain*, **154**, 515–524, 10.1016/j.pain.2012.11.016.
- VOLZ, M.S., VOLZ, T.S., BRUNONI, A.R., DE OLIVEIRA, J.P.V.T.R. & FREGNI, F. 2012. Analgesic effects of noninvasive brain stimulation in rodent animal models: a systematic review of translational findings. *Neuromodulation : journal of the International Neuromodulation Society*, **15**, 283–295, 10.1111/j.1525-1403.2012.00478.x.
- VRANKEN, J.H., DIJKGRAAF, M.G.W., KRUIS, M.R., VAN DASSELAAR, N.T. & VAN DER VEGT, M.H. 2005. Iontophoretic administration of S(+)-ketamine in patients with intractable central pain: a placebo-controlled trial. *Pain*, **118**, 224–231, 10.1016/j.pain.2005.08.020.
- WADA, N., MATSUMOTO, S., KITA, M., WATANABE, M., HASHIZUME, K. & KAKIZAKI, H. 2013. Effect of intrathecal administration of E-series prostaglandin 1 receptor antagonist in a cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis rat model. *International journal of urology : official journal of the Japanese Urological Association*, **20**, 235–240, 10.1111/j.1442-2042.2012.03126.x.
- WALCZAK, J.-S. & BEAULIEU, P. 2006. Comparison of three models of neuropathic pain in mice using a new method to assess cold allodynia: the double plate technique. *Neuroscience letters*, **399**, 240–244, 10.1016/j.neulet.2006.01.058.
- WALKER, D.L., MILES, L.A. & DAVIS, M. 2009. Selective participation of the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis and CRF in sustained anxiety-like versus phasic fear-like responses. *Progress in neuro-psychopharmacology & biological psychiatry*, **33**, 1291–1308, 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2009.06.022.
- WALLACE, V.C.J., BLACKBEARD, J., PHEBY, T., SEGERDAHL, A.R., DAVIES, M., HASNIE, F., HALL, S., MCMAHON, S.B. & RICE, A.S.C. 2007a. Pharmacological, behavioural and mechanistic analysis of HIV-1 gp120 induced painful neuropathy. *Pain*, **133**, 47–63, 10.1016/j.pain.2007.02.015.
- WALLACE, V.C.J., BLACKBEARD, J., SEGERDAHL, A.R., HASNIE, F., PHEBY, T., MCMAHON, S.B. & RICE, A.S.C. 2007b. Characterization of rodent models of HIV-gp120 and anti-retroviralassociated neuropathic pain. *Brain : a journal of neurology*, **130**, 2688–2702, 10.1093/brain/awm195.
- WALLACE, V.C.J., SEGERDAHL, A.R., BLACKBEARD, J., PHEBY, T. & RICE, A.S.C. 2008. Anxiety-like behaviour is attenuated by gabapentin, morphine and diazepam in a rodent model of

HIV anti-retroviral-associated neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience letters*, **448**, 153–156, 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.10.005.

- WALSH, R.N. & CUMMINS, R.A. 1976. The open-field test: A critical review. *Psychological bulletin*, **83**, 482–504 Available at: http://www.drrogerwalsh.com/wp-content/uploads/2009/07/The-open-field-test.-A-critical-review.pdf [Accessed May 23, 2012].
- WANG, J., GOFFER, Y., XU, D., TUKEY, D.S., SHAMIR, D.B., EBERLE, S.E., ZOU, A.H., BLANCK, T.J.J. & ZIFF, E.B. 2011. A single subanesthetic dose of ketamine relieves depression-like behaviors induced by neuropathic pain in rats. *Anesthesiology*, **115**, 812–821, 10.1097/ALN.0b013e31822f16ae.
- WANG, Z.-Y., WANG, P. & BJORLING, D.E. 2014. Treatment with a cannabinoid receptor 2 agonist decreases severity of established cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **191**, 1153–1158, 10.1016/j.juro.2013.10.102.
- WANG, Z.Y., WANG, P., MERRIAM, F.V. & BJORLING, D.E. 2008. Lack of TRPV1 inhibits cystitisinduced increased mechanical sensitivity in mice. *Pain*, **139**, 158–167, 10.1016/j.pain.2008.03.020.
- WANTLAND, D.J., MULLAN, J.P., HOLZEMER, W.L., PORTILLO, C.J., BAKKEN, S. & MCGHEE, E.M. 2011. Additive effects of numbress and muscle aches on fatigue occurrence in individuals with HIV/AIDS who are taking antiretroviral therapy. *Journal of pain and symptom management*, **41**, 469–477, 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2010.05.011.
- WEBER, J., MITCHELL, D. & KAMERMAN, P.R. 2007. Oral administration of stavudine induces hyperalgesia without affecting activity in rats. *Physiology & behavior*, **92**, 807–813, 10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.06.005.
- WEBER, J., MITCHELL, D., VELIOTES, D., MITCHELL, B. & KAMERMAN, P.R. 2009. Hyperalgesia induced by oral stavudine administration to rats does not depend on spinal neuronal cell death, or on spinal or systemic inflammatory cytokine secretion, or metabolic dysregulation. *Neurotoxicology*, **30**, 423–429, 10.1016/j.neuro.2009.02.007.
- WEHRFRITZ, A., NAMER, B., IHMSEN, H., MUELLER, C., FILITZ, J., KOPPERT, W. & LEFFLER, A. 2011.
 Differential effects on sensory functions and measures of epidermal nerve fiber density after application of a lidocaine patch (5%) on healthy human skin. *European journal of pain (London, England)*, **15**, 907–912, 10.1016/j.ejpain.2011.03.011.
- WEISSE, C.S., SORUM, P.C., SANDERS, K.N. & SYAT, B.L. 2001. Do gender and race affect decisions about pain management? *Journal of general internal medicine*, **16**, 211–217 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1495199&tool=pmcentr

http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1495199&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract [Accessed March 9, 2015].

- WESTROPP, J.L. & BUFFINGTON, C. A T. 2002. In vivo models of interstitial cystitis. *The Journal of urology*, **167**, 694–702 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11792956.
- WHIMBEY, A.E. & DENENBERG, V.H. 1967a. Experimental Programming of Life Histories: The Factor Structure Underlying Experimentally Created Individual Differences. *Behaviour*, 29, 296–314 Available at: http://www.jstor.org/discover/10.2307/4533195?uid=3738032&uid=2&uid=4&sid=2 1104598505631 [Accessed November 20, 2014].
- WHIMBEY, A.E. & DENENBERG, V.H. 1967b. Two Independent Behavioural Dimensions in Open-Field Performance. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, **63**, 500–504.
- WHISHAW, I.Q., GORNY, B., FOROUD, A. & KLEIM, J.A. 2003. Long-Evans and Sprague-Dawley rats have similar skilled reaching success and limb representations in motor cortex but different movements: some cautionary insights into the selection of rat strains for neurobiological motor research. *Behavioural brain research*, **145**, 221–232 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14529819 [Accessed August 2, 2012].
- WHO. 2013. Model Lists of Essential Medicines. *World Health Organisation Publications* Available at: http://www.who.int/medicines/publications/essentialmedicines/en/ [Accessed September 7, 2014].
- WHO. 2009. WHO | New HIV recommendations to improve health, reduce infections and save lives. WHO | New HIV recommendations to improve health, reduce infections and save lives. World Health Organization Available at: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/news/releases/2009/world_aids_20091130/en/ [Accessed December 1, 2014].
- WIECH, K., JBABDI, S., LIN, C.S., ANDERSSON, J. & TRACEY, I. 2014. Differential structural and resting state connectivity between insular subdivisions and other pain-related brain regions. *Pain*, 10.1016/j.pain.2014.07.009.
- WIFFEN, P.J., DERRY, S., MOORE, R.A., ALDINGTON, D., COLE, P., RICE, A.S.C., LUNN, M.P.T., HAMUNEN, K., HAANPAA, M. & KALSO, E.A. 2013. Antiepileptic drugs for neuropathic pain and fibromyalgia - an overview of Cochrane reviews. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, **11**, CD010567, 10.1002/14651858.CD010567.pub2.
- WILCOCK, J. & BROADHURST, P.L. 1967. STRAIN DIFFERENCES IN EMOTIONALITY: OPEN-FIELD AND CONDITIONED AVOIDANCE BEHAVIOR IN THE RAT. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, **63**, 335–338.
- WINNARD, K.P., DMITRIEVA, N. & BERKLEY, K.J. 2006. Cross-organ interactions between reproductive, gastrointestinal, and urinary tracts: modulation by estrous stage and involvement of the hypogastric nerve. *American journal of physiology. Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology*, **291**, R1592–R1601, 10.1152/ajpregu.00455.2006.

- WOLFF, R.F., BALA, M.M., WESTWOOD, M., KESSELS, A.G. & KLEIJNEN, J. 2011. 5% lidocainemedicated plaster vs other relevant interventions and placebo for post-herpetic neuralgia (PHN): a systematic review. Acta neurologica Scandinavica, **123**, 295–309, 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2010.01433.x.
- WOO, L.L., HIJAZ, A., KUANG, M., PENN, M.S., DAMASER, M.S. & RACKLEY, R.R. 2007. Over expression of stem cell homing cytokines in urogenital organs following vaginal distention. *The Journal of urology*, **177**, 1568–1572, 10.1016/j.juro.2006.11.047.
- Woo, L.L., HIJAZ, A., PAN, H.Q., KUANG, M., RACKLEY, R.R. & DAMASER, M.S. 2009. Simulated childbirth injuries in an inbred rat strain. *Neurourology and urodynamics*, **28**, 356–361, 10.1002/nau.20644.
- WOOLFOLK, D.R. & HOLTZMAN, S.G. 1995. Rat strain differences in the potentiation of morphine-induced analgesia by stress. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, **51**, 699–703, 10.1016/0091-3057(94)00440-T.
- WRONA, D., LISTOWSKA, M., KUBERA, M., MAJKUTEWICZ, I., GLAC, W., WOJTYŁA-KUCHTA, B., PLUCIŃSKA, K., GREMBECKA, B. & PODLACHA, M. 2013. Chronic antidepressant desipramine treatment increases open field-induced brain expression and spleen production of interleukin 10 in rats. *Brain research bulletin*, **99**, 117–131, 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2013.10.002.
- WU, C.H., BUFFINGTON, C.A.T., FRASER, M.O. & WESTROPP, J.L. 2011. Urodynamic evaluation of female cats with idiopathic cystitis. *American journal of veterinary research*, **72**, 578– 582, 10.2460/ajvr.72.4.578.
- WU, X., LU, Y., DONG, Y., ZHANG, G., ZHANG, Y., XU, Z., CULLEY, D.J., ... XIE, Z. 2012. The inhalation anesthetic isoflurane increases levels of proinflammatory TNF-α, IL-6, and IL-1β. *Neurobiology of aging*, **33**, 1364–1378, 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2010.11.002.
- XIAO, Y., SEGAL, M.R., RABERT, D., AHN, A.H., ANAND, P., SANGAMESWARAN, L., HU, D. & HUNT, C.A. 2002. Assessment of differential gene expression in human peripheral nerve injury. *BMC genomics*, **3**, 28 Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=137578&tool=pmcentre z&rendertype=abstract [Accessed August 1, 2014].
- YAKUT, Y., YAKUT, E., BAYAR, K. & UYGUR, F. 2007. Reliability and validity of the Turkish version short-form McGill pain questionnaire in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clinical rheumatology*, **26**, 1083–1087, 10.1007/s10067-006-0452-6.
- YAMAMOTO, T. 2007. Brain regions responsible for the expression of conditioned taste aversion in rats. *Chemical senses*, **32**, 105–109, 10.1093/chemse/bjj045.
- YAMASHIRO, T., SATOH, K., NAKAGAWA, K., MORIYAMA, H., YAGI, T. & TAKADA, K. 1998. Expression of Fos in the rat forebrain following experimental tooth movement. *Journal of dental research*, **77**, 1920–1925 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9823731 [Accessed September 4, 2014].

- YANG, B., YI, G., HONG, W., BO, C., WANG, Z., LIU, Y., XUE, Z. & LI, Y. 2014. Efficacy of acupuncture on fibromyalgia syndrome: a meta-analysis. *Journal of traditional Chinese medicine = Chung i tsa chih ying wen pan / sponsored by All-China Association of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Academy of Traditional Chinese Medicine*, **34**, 381– 391 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25185355 [Accessed November 11, 2014].
- YANG, E.S., LI, P.-W., NILIUS, B. & LI, G. 2011. Ancient Chinese medicine and mechanistic evidence of acupuncture physiology. *Pflügers Archiv : European journal of physiology*, 462, 645–653, 10.1007/s00424-011-1017-3.
- YEZIERSKI, R.P., KING, C.D., MORGAN, D., CARTER, C.S. & VIERCK, C.J. 2010. Effects of age on thermal sensitivity in the rat. *The journals of gerontology. Series A, Biological sciences and medical sciences*, **65**, 353–362, 10.1093/gerona/glq024.
- YOO, Y.-C., OH, J.H., KWON, T.D., LEE, Y.K. & BAI, S.J. 2011. Analgesic mechanism of electroacupuncture in an arthritic pain model of rats: a neurotransmitter study. *Yonsei medical journal*, **52**, 1016–1021, 10.3349/ymj.2011.52.6.1016.
- YOON, C., YOUNG WOOK, Y., HEUNG SIK, N., SUN HO, K. & JIN MO, C. 1994. Behavioral signs of ongoing pain and cold allodynia in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, **59**, 369–376, 10.1016/0304-3959(94)90023-X.
- YOSHIOKA, K., TANAHASHI, M. & UCHIDA, W. 2010. Behavioral and urological evaluation of a testicular pain model. *Urology*, **75**, 943–948, 10.1016/j.urology.2009.08.043.
- YOSHIYAMA, M., KOBAYASHI, H., ARAKI, I., DU, S., ZAKOJI, H. & TAKEDA, M. 2008. Sex-related differences in activity of lower urinary tract in response to intravesical acid irritation in decerebrate unanesthetized mice. *American journal of physiology. Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology*, **295**, R954–R960, 10.1152/ajpregu.90406.2008.
- ZELIKOWSKY, M., HERSMAN, S., CHAWLA, M.K., BARNES, C.A. & FANSELOW, M.S. 2014. Neuronal ensembles in amygdala, hippocampus, and prefrontal cortex track differential components of contextual fear. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **34**, 8462–8466, 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3624-13.2014.
- ZHANG, M., LIU, S., CHEN, T., KOGA, K., ZHANG, T., LI, Y.-Q. & ZHUO, M. 2014a. Effects of NB001 and gabapentin on irritable bowel syndrome-induced behavioral anxiety and spontaneous pain. *Molecular brain*, **7**, 47, 10.1186/1756-6606-7-47.
- ZHANG, R., LAO, L., REN, K. & BERMAN, B.M. 2014b. Mechanisms of acupunctureelectroacupuncture on persistent pain. *Anesthesiology*, **120**, 482–503, 10.1097/ALN.00000000000101.
- ZHANG, R.-X., LAO, L., QIAO, J.-T. & RUDA, M.A. 2003. Strain differences in pain sensitivity and expression of preprodynorphin mRNA in rats following peripheral inflammation.

Neuroscience letters, **353**, 213–216 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14665419 [Accessed August 31, 2014].

- ZHAO, M., ISAMI, K., NAKAMURA, S., SHIRAKAWA, H., NAKAGAWA, T. & KANEKO, S. 2012. Acute cold hypersensitivity characteristically induced by oxaliplatin is caused by the enhanced responsiveness of TRPA1 in mice. *Molecular pain*, **8**, 55, 10.1186/1744-8069-8-55.
- ZHAO, Z., YANG, Y., WALKER, D.L. & DAVIS, M. 2009. Effects of substance P in the amygdala, ventromedial hypothalamus, and periaqueductal gray on fear-potentiated startle. *Neuropsychopharmacology : official publication of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology*, **34**, 331–340, 10.1038/npp.2008.55.
- ZHONG, X.-L., WEI, R., ZHOU, P., LUO, Y.-W., WANG, X.-Q., DUAN, J., BI, F.-F., ... LI, F. 2012.
 Activation of Anterior Cingulate Cortex Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinase-1 and -2 (ERK1/2) Regulates Acetic Acid-Induced, Pain-Related Anxiety in Adult Female Mice. Acta histochemica et cytochemica, 45, 219–225, 10.1267/ahc.12002.
- ZHUANG, Y., XING, J., LI, J., ZENG, B.-Y. & LIANG, F. 2013. History of acupuncture research. International review of neurobiology, **111**, 1–23, 10.1016/B978-0-12-411545-3.00001-8.
- ZIMMERMANN, M. 1983. Ethical guidelines for investigations of experimental pain in conscious animals. *Pain*, **16**, 109–110 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6877845 [Accessed August 27, 2014].